

University of Nebraska at Omaha DigitalCommons@UNO

Graduate Catalogs

UNO Academic Catalogs

2008

Graduate Academic Catalog (2008-2009)

University of Nebraska at Omaha

Follow this and additional works at: http://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/gradcatalogs Part of the <u>Higher Education Administration Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

University of Nebraska at Omaha, "Graduate Academic Catalog (2008-2009)" (2008). *Graduate Catalogs*. 33. http://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/gradcatalogs/33

This Report is brought to you for free and open access by the UNO Academic Catalogs at DigitalCommons@UNO. It has been accepted for inclusion in Graduate Catalogs by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UNO. For more information, please contact unodigitalcommons@unomaha.edu.



2008-2009 UNO Graduate Catalog

Table of Contents

Welcome
Organization and History 1
UNO Graduate Policies 2008-2009
Accreditation
Strategic Plan
Draft UNO Graduate Studies Mission Statement
Getting Started
Application Process
Department Deadlines
Doctoral and Masters Degree Programs7
Certificate Programs
Unclassified Programs
Entrance Examinations
Policies
Admission Criteria
Categories of Admission 14
Unconditional Admission 14
Provisional Admission
Unclassified Admission
Non-Degree Admission Status
General Information
Tuition and Fees
Application for Residence Classification for Tuition Purposes

Definition of Terms
Residence Categories
Documentation
Scholarships
Graduate Assistantships
Student Rights and Responsibilities
University Regulations
Financial Information
Expectations in the Classroom
Discrimination Policy
Registration and Academic Policy
Master's, EdS and Certificate Programs
Double Major, Dual Degree Program and Second Master's Degree
Dual Degree Programs
Dual Degree Programs. 66 Doctoral Programs. 66
Doctoral Programs
Doctoral Programs
Doctoral Programs 66 Thesis/Thesis-Equivalent/Field Project/Dissertation Guidelines 70 UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-2009 77
Doctoral Programs66Thesis/Thesis-Equivalent/Field Project/Dissertation Guidelines70UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-200977Master's & EdS Programs77
Doctoral Programs 66 Thesis/Thesis-Equivalent/Field Project/Dissertation Guidelines 70 UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-2009 77 Master's & EdS Programs 77 Accounting 77
Doctoral Programs. 66 Thesis/Thesis-Equivalent/Field Project/Dissertation Guidelines. 70 UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-2009. 77 Master's & EdS Programs. 77 Accounting. 77 Biology. 81
Doctoral Programs. 66 Thesis/Thesis-Equivalent/Field Project/Dissertation Guidelines. 70 UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-2009. 77 Master's & EdS Programs. 77 Accounting. 77 Biology. 81 Business Administration (MBA). 82
Doctoral Programs 66 Thesis/Thesis-Equivalent/Field Project/Dissertation Guidelines 70 UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-2009 77 Master's & EdS Programs 77 Accounting 77 Biology 81 Business Administration (MBA) 82 Executive Master of Business Administration 94
Doctoral Programs. 66 Thesis/Thesis-Equivalent/Field Project/Dissertation Guidelines. 70 UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-2009. 77 Master's & EdS Programs. 77 Accounting. 77 Biology. 81 Business Administration (MBA). 82 Executive Master of Business Administration. 94 Communication. 95

Economics	36
Educational Administration	9
English14	.3
Geography14	15
Gerontology 14	.7
Health, Physical Education and Recreation	9
History	3
Language Teaching (MALT) 156	6
Management Information Systems 158	8
Mathematics	70
Music 17	72
Political Science	75
	16
Psychology	0
Psychology	
	86
Public Administration	36 97
Public Administration. 18 Public Health. 19	36 97 98
Public Administration. 18 Public Health. 19 Social Work. 198	36 97 98 91
Public Administration 18 Public Health 19 Social Work 198 Sociology 20	36 97 98 91
Public Administration 18 Public Health 19 Social Work 198 Sociology 20 Special Education 20	36 97 98 91 04 0
Public Administration 18 Public Health 19 Social Work 198 Sociology 20 Special Education 20 Teacher Education 210	36 97 98 91 04 0
Public Administration. 18 Public Health. 19 Social Work. 198 Sociology. 20 Special Education. 20 Teacher Education. 210 Elementary Education. 21	36 97 98 91 04 0 11
Public Administration. 18 Public Health. 19 Social Work. 198 Sociology. 20 Special Education. 20 Teacher Education. 20 Elementary Education. 210 Secondary Education. 21 Secondary Education. 214	36 97 98 91 04 11 4
Public Administration. 18 Public Health. 19 Social Work. 198 Sociology. 20 Special Education. 20 Teacher Education. 210 Elementary Education. 21 Secondary Education. 214 Reading. 214	36 97 98 01 04 0 11 4 6 7

Master of Business Administration and Master of Science in Management Information	
Systems	224
Master of Public Administration and Master of Science in Management Information	
Systems	230
Master of Public Administration and Master of Social Work	233
Doctoral Programs	
Criminal Justice	235
Educational Administration	238
Human Sciences with a Specialization in Gerontology	239
Information Technology	240
Psychology	245
Public Administration	246
Graduate Certificates	
Advanced Writing	250
Artificial Intelligence	251
Communication Networks	254
Early Childhood Auditory-Oral Education of the Deaf/Hard of Hearing	256
Geographic Information Science (GIS)	257
Gerontology	258
Human Resources & Training	259
Information Assurance	261
Instruction in Urban Schools	263
Instructional Technology	263
Project Management	264
Public Management	266

	Software Engineering	267
	System Analysis and Design	269
	Systems and Architecture	271
	Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages (TESOL)	273
	Technical Communication	274
Non-De	egree Areas	
	Art and Art History	276
	Aviation	276
	Black Studies	277
	Chemistry	277
	Community and Regional Planning	277
	Engineering and Technology	278
	Human Resources and Family Sciences	279
	Philosophy	281
	Physics	281
	Religious Studies	281

WELCOME.

Back to Table of Contents

For many, earning a graduate degree is a way to advance in a career, for others it's the next step toward a doctorate degree and for others it's the right thing to do. At the University of Nebraska at Omaha (UNO) you'll experience a university dedicated to being a leading resource for graduate study, one that offers the right learning environment focused on your success.

As a graduate student at UNO, you will have the opportunity to develop independent scholarship and gain greater competence in research and other applied activities. Rigor, combined with real-world experience and innovation help create a dynamic graduate atmosphere. With a faculty committed to teaching and encouraging you along the way, you will find your education at UNO attainable.

Contact us at:

University of Nebraska at Omaha Office of Graduate Studies 6001 Dodge St, EAB 203 Omaha, NE 68182-0209 402-554-2341 (phone) 402-554-3143 (fax) graduate@unomaha.edu

organization and history.

Back to Table of Contents

history and purpose.

For 100 years since its founding in 1908, UNO has provided Omaha, the state of Nebraska and the nation with men and women of sound intellectual training and preparation for life. Its goal for its students, "To earn a living and live a cultured life not as two processes, but as one" has been its guide over the years.

The University of Omaha was founded in 1908 as a private, nonsectarian college. The University awarded its first master's degrees in 1919 by special vote of the Board of Trustees. In 1931 the University of Omaha became the Municipal University of Omaha; in that same year the Master of Arts and the Master of Science degrees were authorized. In 1960 the Board of Regents of the University authorized the Specialist in Education degree; in 1965 they authorized the Master of Business Administration degree.

In 1968 the Municipal University of Omaha was merged with the University of Nebraska System and became the University of Nebraska at Omaha. In 1971 the Graduate College of the University of Nebraska was formed to govern graduate studies throughout the University of Nebraska. Since 1968 the University of Nebraska at Omaha has been authorized to offer additional professional master's degrees. In 1974 the cooperative program with UNL leading to the Ph.D. in three areas of psychology was approved. In 1992 the Board of Regents and the Coordinating Commission for Higher Education approved a joint Ed.D. in educational administration degree program (UNL and UNO). The Ph.D. in Information Technology was approved in 2004. In 1993 the Ph.D. in criminal justice was approved, and in

1994 the Ph.D. in public administration was approved. In 2005, the Language Teaching program was approved. UNO currently offers 45 master's degrees, 6 doctorate which includes 2 joint/cooperative programs, 2 Specialist degrees and 17 graduate certificates.

Graduate studies provide more advanced education than the undergraduate work upon which all graduate programs are based. At UNO graduate students:

- work toward the various graduate certificates and/or degrees offered by the University;
- earn graduate credit for the issuance or renewal of certificates for teachers, administrators and educational psychologists; and
- obtain personal or professional enhancement.

To enable the student to attain these objectives, the Graduate Faculty provide graduate courses, workshops, institutes, seminars, practica, research and special problems courses, and the supervision of theses or special projects. Thus they promote the spirit of free investigation in the various disciplines and, at the same time, serve to unite the various branches of the University in advancing human knowledge and providing intelligent, capable leadership for society.

our organization.

In 1971, at the direction of the Board of Regents, the Graduate College of the University of Nebraska (UNL and UNMC) and the Graduate College of the University of Nebraska at Omaha were merged to form one University-wide Graduate College with one Graduate Faculty. The ultimate academic authority for all graduate programs within the University is vested in the approximately 1700 Members of the Graduate Faculty.

The Bylaws of the Board of Regents state that the Executive Vice President and Provost of the University of Nebraska shall serve as Dean of the University- wide Graduate College and as presiding officer of the Graduate Faculty and councils thereof. The legislative and academic authority of the Graduate Faculty is vested in the Executive Graduate Council, comprising 8 members elected by the graduate faculty at the local campus. Specific responsibilities of the Dean and of the Executive Graduate Council can be found in the University of Nebraska Graduate College Governance Document.

On each campus of the University on which graduate programs are offered, there is a campus Dean for Graduate Studies, a campus Graduate Faculty and a campus Graduate Council. The UNO Dean for Graduate Studies administers graduate programs and policies on that campus; serves as presiding officer of the UNO Graduate Faculty and the UNO Graduate Council; and forwards to the Dean of the Graduate College matters which are of University-wide concern. The UNO Graduate Faculty consists of those members of the University-wide Graduate Faculty administratively assigned to UNO. The UNO Graduate Council acts as an advisory body to the UNO Dean for Graduate Studies, coordinates the graduate studies on the UNO campus and recommends to the Executive Graduate Council actions affecting students and programs on more than one campus. This Council consists of 22 elected or appointed faculty members and two graduate Studient members. Specific responsibilities of the Dean of Graduate Studies and of the UNO Graduate Council may be found in the document "Organization of Graduate Studies: University of Nebraska at Omaha."

UNO Graduate Policies 2008-2009

accreditation.

Back to Table of Contents

The accreditations listed below indicate the concern of the faculty and administration of the UNO to meet rigorous standards of academic quality. These standards include such factors as professional attainments of faculty, quality of research, library holdings, physical facilities and general support for the respective programs by the funding authorities. Students, therefore, can be assured their educational experiences at UNO will meet high standards of quality.

UNO is accredited by the Commission on Institutions of Higher Education of the North Central Association of Colleges and Schools. The commission can be contacted at:

30 North LaSalle St. Suite 2400 Chicago, IL 60602-2504 Telephone: 1-800-621-7440

UNO also has programs which are accredited or approved by the:

- National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education
- Council on Social Work Education
- Engineers Council for Professional Development
- Technology Accreditation Commission/Accreditation Board for Engineering and Technology
- National Association for Industrial Technology
- American Home Economics Association (for undergraduate programs)
- American Dietetic Association
- American Assembly of Collegiate Schools of Business
- National Association of Schools of Music
- National Association of Schools of Public Affairs and Administration
- Educational Standards Board of the Boards of Examiners in Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology
- National Recreation and Park Association/American Association for Leisure and Recreation
- American Chemical Society.
- American Library Association

Its courses are accepted for purposes of teacher certification by the Nebraska State Department of Education.

The Elementary School, Secondary School and Community Counseling programs are accredited by the Council for the Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP), the national accrediting agency for Counselor Education programs.

Course credits from UNO are accepted by other member colleges and universities of the North Central Association and by member institutions of other regional accrediting agencies.

strategic plan.

Graduate Studies is undergoing an effort in developing a strategic plan aligned with the Academic and Student Affairs and UNO's strategic plan. Below is a draft vision mission statement under revision with the UNO Graduate Council.

Draft UNO Graduate Studies MISSION STATEMENT

The mission of Graduate Studies at the University of Nebraska at Omaha is to develop, enhance, and promote outstanding graduate education; to ensure a rich environment for learning, creative activity, and the discovery and communication of new knowledge; and to be recognized for excellence in regional engagement and for its national and global contributions.

GETTING STARTED.

Application Process

An Application for Graduate Admission must be filed with the UNO Office of Graduate Studies for students who:

- Desire a graduate degree or graduate certificate
- Desire graduate credit for renewal of a teaching certificate, or professional development
- Desire to transfer graduate credit to another university

Special Note: All students, except current junior and senior level students must complete a graduate application, or intercampus registration form for those students admitted to graduate programs at the other University of Nebraska campuses to receive graduate credit for any graduate level courses taken at UNO. Special permission is required for junior- or senior- level students to register for graduate courses. The form for juniors can be found **here**, and the form for seniors can be found **here**.

How to Apply

- Complete the Application for Graduate Admission.
- A non-refundable application fee of \$45.00 (U.S. dollars) is required for all new applicants to UNO Graduate Studies, including undergraduates within the University of Nebraska, and students who has been previously admitted as graduate students at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, the University of Nebraska at Kearney or the University of Nebraska Medical Center.
- Request two official transcripts from EACH college or university (except UNO) attended be sent to the UNO Office of Graduate Studies (click here for the Transcript Request Form). Hand carried, faxed or student submitted credentials are not acceptable.
- Some programs require additional information such as standardized test scores, letters of recommendation, or other supplemental information. It is important for applicants to review the program(s)

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

requirements and contact the program(s) of interest for additional admission requirements.

- To be considered for admission in any given semester, all transcripts and supporting documentation must be submitted by the **department deadlines**. Please consult with the individual departments for exact deadline dates. It is generally to the applicant's advantage to apply well before the published deadline, particularly if the applicant wishes to be considered for fellowships, assistantships or other forms of financial aid. Applicants are solely responsible for making certain their materials have been received by the appropriate offices.
- Notification of acceptance by a department/school Graduate Program Committee or faculty member is advisory only. Admission is granted solely by the Dean for Graduate Studies.

Special Note: The application fee will be waived once for:

- Students admitted as non-degree graduate students to UNO who later wish to apply to a UNO degree program or as an unclassified student.
- Students who applied to a degree program, have been denied admission to that program and, within a two year period, re-apply to the same program.

International Students must complete an **International Graduate Application** and submit all supporting documents to the **Office of International Studies and Programs**.

Students Applying to Graduate Certificate Programs will follow the same procedure as above with the following exceptions related to the application and fee requirement:

- Students pursuing a certificate program who later apply to a graduate degree program must complete a new application and submit all other required credentials. If the degree is within the same department(s)/school(s) as the certificate program no application fee will be charged. If the student applies for a graduate degree program after the certificate is completed, he/she must submit a new application, application fee, and all other required credentials.
- A student pursuing a graduate degree program could be awarded a certificate while completing the degree however, the student must complete a new application to be admitted to the certificate program; he/she will not be charged an application fee if the certificate is within the same department(s)/school(s) as the graduate program in which he/she enrolled. However, if a student applies for a certificate program after the graduate degree is completed, he/she will need to submit a new application, application fee and all other required documents.
- Students within a certificate program are eligible to apply for financial aid.

Students applying for a Second Master's Degree, Graduate Certificate or pursuing an Endorsement in an area other than the first completed program must complete a new graduate application and submit an application fee and other required documents.

Students applying for a Master's Degree with a Double Major can pursue their professional/scholastic goals by acquiring more knowledge of a second field than provided by the option of earning a minor, yet not requiring the student to complete a dual degree program (i.e., two master degrees in separate majors, typically 60+ hours). Students are allowed to pursue a double major within the same degree (e.g. master of arts in two different majors). For instance, a student may be permitted, with proper approvals, to pursue a master of arts degree in the majors of history and geography because these majors lead only to the master of arts degree. One could not attain a double major in history and biology because these majors only lead to the master of arts and master of science degrees, respectively. To apply:

- Students will submit one application and application fee, clearly specifying they are seeking a double major, which department/school is to consider the application first, and if support from or both of the departments/schools is being sought.
- The graduate committee of the first department/school will pass the application to the second graduate committee with the results of its decisions (recommendation for acceptance with support, refusal of admission). The decision to recommend admission by one of the graduate committees does not affect the decision of the other. The criteria for admission for acceptance may differ between programs; admission to one or both of the department's/school's programs does not guarantee acceptance for a double major master degree. Final approval of all applicants rests with the Dean for Graduate Studies. If one major is approved and one denied, the student must submit another application with an additional application fee to apply to another major.

Students who wish to pursue two graduate programs may only do so with special permission. Normally, no graduate student may be a degree-seeking student in more than one graduate program at the University of Nebraska, unless enrolled in an approved dual-degree program. Any exceptions must have prior approval of every Graduate Program and every campus Dean for Graduate Studies through which the programs are administratively assigned. The form is found at, link. When there is approved Simultaneous Matriculation, the same course credit will not be accepted for more than one degree without prior approval of every graduate committee and every campus Dean for Graduate Studies.

Students who wish to change programs, except non-degree students, must complete a new graduate application and submit with it a non-refundable graduate application fee. The decision as to whether students will be accepted shall be left to the graduate committee of the department/school in which they are seeking admission and to the Dean for Graduate Studies. Admission to a new program is not automatically granted. If a currently enrolled graduate student is admitted to a graduate program prior to receipt of their final grades for the current semester, the program may re-evaluate its admission decision, if the student receives a grade of "C-" or below in any course work (undergraduate or graduate) for that semester.

All credentials received in connection with an application for admission to graduate studies at UNO become the property of UNO. Under no circumstances will these documents be duplicated, returned to the applicant or forwarded to any agency or other institution. Students may wish to obtain an additional copy of their official credentials to keep in their possession for advisory purposes or for other personal

requirements. Transcripts provided to the University in support of a graduate application will be maintained for two years if the student does not enroll.

Department Deadlines

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

Doctoral and Masters Degree Programs

Listed below are all advanced degree programs offered at the University of Nebraska at Omaha and their deadline dates. These dates may change as determined by the departments/schools. To be considered for admission two official transcripts are required from each academic institution previously attended. Please note many programs have additional application requirements. Please contact the individual department for those requirements.

UNO offers dual degree programs in the following areas:

- Business Administration/Management Information System (MBA/MIS)
- Public Administration/Social Work (MPA/MSW)
- Management Information System/Public Administration (MIS/PA)

Program	Fall Deadline	Spring Deadline	Summer Deadline
Accounting	May 1	December 1	May 1
Biology	March 1	October 15	March 1
Business Administration	July 1	November 1	April 1
Executive Master of Business Administration	Consult with department	N/A	N/A
Communication	June 1	November 1	April 1
Computer Science	July 1	November 15	March 1
Counseling	March 1	October 1	March 1
Criminal Justice	MA/MS July 1 PhD February 1	December 15	May 1
Economics	July 1	December 15	April 15
Educational Administration	June 1 (Deadline dates apply to EdD and EdS	October 1	February 1

	applications. MS applications will be accepted monthly on a rolling basis.)		
Elementary Education	July 1	December 1	May 1
English	August 1	December 15	April 15
Geography	July 1 (May if applying for assistantship)	December 1	May 1
Health, Physical Education & Recreation	July 1	December 1	May 1
History	July 1	December 1	May 1
Industrial/Organizational Psychology	January 5	N/A	N/A
Information Technology	March 15	September 15	N/A
Language Teaching	April 15	November 15	April 15
Management Information Systems	July 1	December 1	April 1
Mathematics	July 1	December 1	May 1
Music	June 15	December 1	May 1
Political Science	March 15	November 1	N/A
Psychology	January 5	N/A	N/A
Public Administration	MPA June 1 PhD February 1 if applying for assistantship July 1 for others	October 1	N/A
Reading	July 1	December 1	May 1

School Psychology	January 5	N/A	N/A
Secondary Education	July 1	December 1	May 1
Social Gerontology	July 1	December 1	May 1
Social Work	March 1	N/A	N/A
Sociology	Beginning March 1, on a rolling basis, with a strong preference for Fall admission.	N/A	N/A
Special Education	February 1	September 1	February 1
Speech-Language Pathology	February 1	September 1	February 1
Theatre	July 31	December 1	May 1
Urban Studies	July 1	December 1	May 1
Writing	February 15	July 15	N/A

Certificate Programs

Back to Table of Contents

Use of graduate credit earned for the first certificate will be treated in the same manner as transfer credit from another institution if applied to the requirements for a second certificate. Up to one-third of the coursework required for a second graduate certificate may consist of courses from a previous graduate certificate. All other policies regarding graduate programs will apply.

Program	Fall Deadline	Spring Deadline	Summer Deadline
Advanced Writing	August 1	December 1	April 15
Artificial Intelligence	July 1	December 1	April 1
Communication Networks	July 1	December 1	April 1
Early Childhood Auditory- Oral	I I I I I I		
Geographic Information	July 1	December 1	May 1

Science	 I I I		
Gerontology	July 1	December 1	May 1
Human Resources Training	July 1	December 1	N/A
Information Assurance	July 1	December 1	April 1
Instruction in Urban Schools	July 1	December 1	May 1
Instructional Technology	July 1	December 1	May 1
Project Management	July 1	December 1	April 1
Public Management	June 1	October 1	N/A
Software Engineering	July 1	December 1	April 1
Systems Analysis & Design	July 1	December 1	April 1
Systems and Architecture	July 1	December 1	April 1
Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages	August 1	December 1	April 15
Technical Communication	August 1	December 1	April 15

Unclassified Programs

Back to Table of Contents

Please note – Graduate programs are not available for these disciplines, however, if admitted, students may take graduate courses from these areas.

Program	Fall Deadline	Spring Deadline	Summer Deadline
Art	July 1	December 1	May 1
Aviation	July 1	December 1	May 1
Black Studies	July 1	December 1	May 1
Chemistry	July 1	December 1	N/A
Community and Regional			

Planning	 I I I I	 	
Engineering Technology			
Human Resources and Family Science			
Philosophy			
Physics	July 1	December 1	May 1
Religious Studies			

The following programs available at the University of Nebraska at Omaha are administered by the University of Nebraska-Lincoln and require each student to apply directly to UNL for admission:

- Civil Engineering
- Developmental Psychology (Ph.D.)*
- Engineering Mechanics
- Industrial/Organizational Psychology (Ph.D.)*
- Psychobiology (Ph.D.)*

*Application to a Ph.D. psychology programs require special forms available from the UNO Psychology department.

Entrance Examinations English Proficiency

Back to Table of Contents

Students whose language of nurture is not English must have a command of oral and written English adequate for graduate work. All applicants to Graduate Studies at UNO whose language of nurture is not English must present a score on the Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL) or the International English Language Testing System (IELTS).

Automatic Waivers from this policy are granted for persons who already have received a baccalaureate or equivalent degree from an English-speaking institution of higher education in the United States, the United Kingdom, Canada, English-speaking Africa, Australia, Ireland or New Zealand.

While program may require a higher score the UNO Graduate Council has set a minimum score for admission to graduate studies of 500 for the written TOEFL, 173 on the computer-based TOEFL, 61 on the internet-based TOEFL, or a 7 on the IELTS, with no exceptions to this policy. These requirements are in addition to any requirements established by the individual Graduate Program Committees.

GRE/GMAT/MAT

The scores on nationally recognized aptitude or advanced knowledge tests are used by some Graduate Program Committees to provide evidence of an applicant's potential to perform at the graduate level and

to provide guidance in the development of an appropriate plan of study for each student admitted to the degree program. The UNO Graduate Faculty recognize the following examinations, subject to department/school selection, for this purpose: the Graduate Record Examination (GRE), the Graduate Management Admission Test (GMAT) and the Miller Analogies Test (MAT).

A student with Unclassified or Non-degree status is not required to submit scores from the GRE, GMAT or MAT. Admission requirements for each degree program are determined by the cognizant Graduate Program Committee. The following graduate programs require an official score on the indicated standardized exam(s) prior to being considered for admission:

- Accounting GMAT
- Biology GRE General Aptitude required, Advanced subject GRE encouraged
- Business Administration GMAT
- Computer Science GRE
- Counseling GRE General Aptitude or MAT, and other specialized test designated by the department
- Criminal Justice GRE General Aptitude
- Educational Administration EdD program GRE General Aptitude
- Executive MBA GMAT, for exceptions see Executive MBA Admission standards (Link)
- Geography GRE General Aptitude
- Health, Physical Education and Recreation GRE General Aptitude for specific concentrations
- Management Information Systems GMAT or GRE General Aptitude, for exceptions see MIS Admission Standards (Link)
- Psychology GRE General Aptitude and Advanced Psychology exam
- Public Administration GRE General Aptitude
- Public Health GRE General Aptitude (for International Students only)
- Social Gerontology GRE General Aptitude or MAT
- Special Education and Speech-Language Pathology GRE General Aptitude or MAT
- Theatre GRE General Aptitude or MAT prior to second enrollment

POLICIES.

Back to Table of Contents

admission criteria.

Those applicants who have earned or will earn a bachelor's degree at a regionally accredited college or university in the United States, or the equivalent of this degree in another country, will be considered for admission. Prospective students may apply for admission during or after the final year of undergraduate study but must submit the official baccalaureate degree transcript to the Office of Graduate Studies before the end of the first year of enrollment.

Special Note: Non-immigrant applicants must contact the Office of International Studies concerning the filing of required financial documents and obtaining the appropriate application. Click **here** for more information regarding graduate studies as an international student. International students with a 3-year degree are referred to the program in which they wish to pursue graduate studies for evaluation of their

transcripts to determine possible additional course work. They can be considered for graduate admission.

The decision to admit an applicant to a program is based primarily on a combination of the following criteria according to the requirements of the specific program.

- Quality of previous undergraduate and graduate work. The Graduate College requires as a minimum standard a "B" average of 3.0 on a 4.0 scale, in a program of study resulting in the award of a baccalaureate degree from a regionally accredited college or university. If an applicant has studied at the graduate level and performed satisfactorily, less weight may, but not necessarily, be placed on the quality of the undergraduate academic record. Some programs require a higher minimum grade point average for admission.
- Strength of letters of recommendation from persons competent to judge the applicant's probable success in graduate school. These letters are usually from the applicant's former professors who are able to give an in-depth evaluation of the applicant's strengths and weaknesses with respect to academic work. Additional recommendations may come from employers or supervisors who are familiar with the applicant's work experience. Applicants should instruct their references to send all letters of recommendation directly to the program in which they desire entrance.
- Official scores on required aptitude or advanced knowledge examination(s). Click **here** for more information about entrance examinations.
- Statement by the applicant of academic career objectives and their relation to the intended program of study. These statements help the department/school identify students whose goals are consistent with its objectives.
- Other evidence of graduate potential. Some programs require other evidence of graduate potential, such as a portfolio of creative work, completion of specialized examinations or personal interviews.

Responsibility for admitting applicants to graduate programs rests with the Dean for Graduate Studies. Academic departments/schools review admission applications and credentials and make admission recommendations to the Dean. The standards maintained by the Graduate college and individual departments/schools are applied to ensure that applicants admitted to the University are well qualified and trained to study at this institution and have a reasonable expectation of successfully completing a graduate program. Standards for admission to doctoral degree programs are generally higher than those for admission to master's degree programs. In many degree programs, the number of applications received from qualified applicants exceeds the number of applicants who can be accommodated. In such cases, only the most highly qualified are offered admission. The number of spaces available in various departments/schools is limited to the availability of faculty and resources.

Special Note: If a currently enrolled graduate student is admitted to a graduate program prior to receipt of their final grades for the current semester, the program may re-evaluate its admission decision, if the student receives a grade of "C-" or lower in any course work (undergraduate or graduate) for that semester.

Categories of Admission

Unconditional Admission

Unconditional Admission status may be granted to students considered fully qualified to undertake a program toward a graduate certificate/degree for which they were admitted. A student must have a baccalaureate degree from a regionally accredited institution. Other qualifications might include, but are not limited to, academic foundation requirements, an interview, area of subject tests, advanced tests, a portfolio or performance, grade point average or letters of recommendation.

Provisional Admission

Provisional Admission status may be granted to students who have not met all of the conditions for unconditional admission but may still be admitted to the program. However, departments/schools and/or the Dean for Graduate Studies may impose certain requirements which must be fulfilled by the student in order to maintain this status.

- Provisional admission may be granted to an applicant who has less than a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in the undergraduate work in the proposed graduate major and minor (but in no case less than a 2.7 GPA). This admission may be granted for reasons of maturity, experience or other circumstances under which the student may be deemed capable of high quality graduate study.
- Provisional admission will not be removed until the student has earned at least the grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) in each course involved in the first 12 hours of graduate study.
- Provisional admission may occasionally be granted to an applicant who has graduated from an unaccredited institution. Unconditional status may be attained upon completion of 12 hours of graduate courses with a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average, providing all other requirements are met.
- Provisional admission occasionally may be granted to seniors at this University needing not more than nine hours of undergraduate credit to complete their baccalaureate degree and wishing to register for graduate credit, subject to their receiving their baccalaureate degree within the twelve-month period immediately following such registration. They must, however, apply for admission to graduate studies and, if admitted, they should register as graduate students. Graduate course work taken prior to receipt of the baccalaureate degree may not always be accepted for transfer to other institutions as graduate work or for completion of degree requirements at UNO.
- Provisional admission may occasionally be granted to an applicant who has not submitted the required aptitude or advanced knowledge test score(s). The student must, however, submit the score prior to the second registration as a graduate student.

Provisional status will continue until provisions of admission are fulfilled or changed by the recommendation of the Graduate Program Committee and approved by the Dean for Graduate Studies.

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

Unclassified admission

Unclassified admission is available in some departments/schools for students who:

- Are taking courses for professional growth or personal interest, but do not intend to pursue an advanced degree.
- Are enrolled in a graduate degree program at another institution and wish to transfer credits earned at UNO.
- Are working toward certification, additional endorsement, or renewal of certification in professional education.

Students applying for the unclassified category are not automatically entitled to this status upon application for it. The department/school reviews these applications and the student may, in fact, be turned down for this category as with other categories of admission. International students on F1 visas, except graduate visiting students, are not eligible to enroll as unclassified students. Also, *students admitted as unclassified are not eligible for financial aid*.

Special Note: Successful completion of graduate courses as an Unclassified student does not obligate a graduate department/school to accept those courses for credit toward the fulfillment of degree requirements. Students who enroll under the Unclassified designation and subsequently decide they wish to pursue a graduate degree, must consult with their advisor and the chair of the graduate program committee. If admission to the degree program is recommended, the department/school will advise the Office of Graduate Studies of the decision and the credits accepted toward the degree.

Non-degree admission status

Back to Table of Contents

Non-degree admission status may be available for an individual with an undergraduate or graduate degree from a regionally accredited institution who is not seeking a graduate degree from UNO. Applicants for non-degree status need only submit an application for admission and the required application fee.

Non-degree students are advised to consult with the appropriate department/school concerning class availability and prerequisites before attempting to register. Because of limited class size and resources, certain academic units may limit the enrollment of non-degree students. To determine whether a non-degree student is allowed to enroll in a graduate course, please check the course descriptions listed on the web **here**.

Special Note: UNO does not allow intercampus registration for Non-Degree students. Students in this category are not eligible for financial aid. Advisors are not assigned to non-degree students.

As a rule, no more than 12 graduate hours may be earned as a non-degree student. It is not implied or intended that a graduate degree may be earned by a student in this status. A non-degree student desiring an exception to exceed the 12 hour limit must submit a written request and explanation to the graduate dean.

General information

Admission to a degree program or to unclassified admission from non-degree status is not guaranteed. Graduate-level hours taken as a non-degree graduate student prior to admission to a degree program may be included in the program of study at the discretion of the major department/school and the graduate dean. Students changing from non-degree status also may be required to take certain prerequisite courses by the major department/school and the Dean for Graduate Studies.

International students on F1 visas, except graduate visiting students, are not eligible to enroll under nondegree status. Non-degree students must maintain the same academic standards as degree seeking students or unclassified students.

Students dismissed from a graduate program who then re-apply as non-degree students may only do so if they request and receive permission in accordance with departmental/school graduate program policy to enroll as a non-degree student.

Tuition and Fees

Back to Table of Contents

Tuition Rates

2008-2009 Tuition Rates							
On & Off-Campus/Offutt Courses	Resident Non-Res		MAP**	Audit			
Undergraduate - UNO	\$164.00	\$483.25	\$246.00	\$82.00			
Graduate - UNO	\$204.25	\$537.75	\$306.37	\$102.12			
Undergraduate - UNL*	\$179.75	\$533.75	\$269.62	\$89.87			
Graduate - UNL*	\$237.50	\$640.25	\$356.25	\$118.75			
Distance Education Courses	Resident	Non-Res	MAP**	Audit			
Undergraduate - UNO	\$164.00	see table below	see table below	\$82.00			
Graduate - UNO	\$204.25	see table below	see table below	\$102.12			
Undergraduate - UNL*	\$179.75	see table below	see table below	\$89.87			
Graduate - UNL*	\$237.50	see table below	see table below	\$118.75			

Tuition charges are assessed per credit hour.

*UNL-Based Courses are any courses in the EH, EN, AR, or AG colleges.

Back to Table of Contents

**Effective Fall 2008, students qualifying for the Metropolitan Advantage Program will be assessed 150% of the resident tuition rate. For more information on this program, please visit www.unomaha.edu/iowa.

For information on residency, visit the Admissions web page. Courses are assessed at on-campus rates when the course number ends in 001-799. Off-campus/Offutt rates are assessed on courses ending in 801-819. Distance Learning rates apply to courses ending in 820s, 850, 890's and 900s. Course levels can be identified by the first numeric value of the course ID number. ID's in the 1000-7999 range are assessed at the Undergraduate rate, while 8000-9999 ID's indicate a Graduate rate. Audit rates are only assessed during the drop-add period (first week of the fall and spring terms, first 3-5 days of each summer session). Courses registered for audit after that time will be assessed at the credit rate.

Non-resident Distance Education Tuition is in addition to the resident rate and varies by college.

2008-2009 Non-Resident Distance Education Tuition Rates				
	Undergraduate	Graduate		
Arts & Sciences	\$100.00	\$100.00		
IS&T	\$190.00	\$190.00		
CCFAM - MFAW	\$300.00	\$300.00		
CCFAM - All Other	\$100.00	\$100.00		
CPACS (except Undergraduate AVN)	\$190.00	\$190.00		
CPACS (Undergraduate AVN)	\$100.00	\$100.00		
СВА	\$100.00	\$100.00		
All Other Colleges	\$50.00	\$50.00		

Tuition charges are assessed per credit hour.

Student Fees

2008-2009 Fees			
Fee Amount			
\$6.00			
\$85.00			
\$15.10			
\$42.50			
\$8.00			
\$25.00			
	Fee Amount \$6.00 \$85.00 \$15.10 \$42.50 \$8.00		

International Student Fee **	\$25.00
International Student Health Insurance**	Fall 2008 - \$255.00 Spring 2009 - \$356.00
Library Services Fee Per Credit Hour	\$3.00
New Student Fee	\$75.00

*Off-campus, Offutt and Distance Learning courses are not subject to the UPF Fees or the ID Card fee, but are subject to the Enrollment Services Fee, Technology Fee and Library Fee.

**All non-US citizens are assessed the International Student Fee. The fee is waived for students with Asylum (ASY), Immigrant card holder (IM), Naturalized citizen (NZ), Permanent resident (PR), and Refugee (RF) status. All International students with F or J VISA types will be assessed International Student Health Insurance Fees and will be covered by the UNO Insurance plan, unless proof of sufficient insurance coverage is submitted to the Student Health Services office prior to the fourteenth day of classes.

Student fees are generally mandatory and non-refundable, however Technology Fees are refundable at the same rates as Tuition. UPF Fees are refundable, only on withdrawal from ALL classes and at the same rate as Tuition during the period of the final course withdrawal on a student's schedule.

Other Fees

In addition to normal tuition and student fees, **departmental fees** may be charged to your student account. These are fees deemed necessary by the department to pay for laboratory use, materials costs, or other costs incurred in the offering of a course to you. Inquiries about the assessment of course fees should be directed to the department offering the course. They are considered non-refundable fees.

All first-time, undergraduate students will be charged a "New Student Fee" of \$75.00. This one-time fee supports the Testing Center and the Office of New Student Orientation.

A Late Registration Fee of \$25.00 is assessed according to the start-date of the session in which the course is held. However, Late Registration Fees are not assessed until the evening of your registration and will not appear on your billing until the next day.

A \$30.00 Returned Payment Charge will be assessed for every returned payment submitted to the University. Returned payments must be redeemed in cash or money order. Failure to honor returned payments may result in additional late fees or legal action. For additional information please review our **returned payment policy**.

An ID Card Replacement fee of \$10.00 is assessed for each new ID a student requests.

Application for Residence Classification for Tuition Purposes

Back to Table of Contents

Who should apply for residence?

All applicants for admission to the University of Nebraska should be aware that recent arrivals to the state may be classified as residents for most intents and purposes and still be non-residents for tuition purposes under University of Nebraska Board of Regents residency policy (revised 1994). Therefore, when first applying for admission, all students who did not graduate from a Nebraska high school or who

have not lived in Nebraska for a period of time long enough to determine resident status may be considered non-residents until evidence is shown of having completed all requirements for resident tuition.

A change in resident status for tuition purposes is not granted automatically. Students who have been classified as non-residents must submit Applications for Residence Classification and all applicable support documentation before resident status can be determined. A student applying for residence for any semester or term beginning with the Fall Semester 1995-1996 will be required to have established a home in Nebraska at least 12 months immediately preceding the term or semester for which residence status is sought. Any individual who has moved to Nebraska primarily to enroll in a post-secondary institution in Nebraska will be considered a non-resident for tuition purposes for the duration of his/her attendance. Enrolling more than half-time (7 semester hours or more during one semester) for any term at a university, college or community college in Nebraska during the 12 months immediately preceding the term or sought, will be considered as strong evidence that an individual moved to Nebraska primarily to enroll in a post-secondary institution in Nebraska. The student would therefore be considered a non-resident for tuition purposes for the duration of his or her attendance at the University of Nebraska.

A student applying for residency status **must be a U.S. citizen or have been granted permanent** resident, asylee or refugee status by the Immigration and Naturalization Service, unless filing for residency based on spouse or dependent status. If the student is trying to qualify for residency by spouse or dependent status, the spouse or parent/guardian must be a U.S. citizen or have been granted permanent resident, asylee or refugee status by the Immigration and Naturalization Service.

The University reserves the right to question and/or request a residency application and supporting documentation from any individual who wishes to be considered for resident tuition status.

How and when do you apply for residence?

Students who have been classified as non-residents but believe they qualify for resident status should review the various categories outlined in this document. After determining the appropriate category, each applicant should: (1) complete and submit an Application for Residence Classification, (2) provide photocopies of appropriate support documentation, and (3) apply within the published time period. (Note: Merely changing residence information on any other University form will not change your resident status.)

Applications for residence for a specific semester or summer session can be submitted to the Office of Admissions prior to the first day of classes for that period of enrollment. **The last day to qualify for residency for a specific term is the last day of the registration "add period." The last day to apply for residency (including the submitting of all supporting documentation) is the end of the third week of classes of the semester for which the tuition was charged.** For summer sessions, the application deadline is the end of the first week of classes.

All students must register and enroll in classes for the term in which residency is sought. Failure to register for the term for which residency is sought will result in the cancellation of the residency application.

Applications determined to be incomplete after the last day to apply will be voided. To apply for a subsequent semester or term, one must submit a new application and provide appropriate updated support documentation.

What regulations determine residence?

Students' rights to become residents for tuition purposes at the University of Nebraska are determined according to provisions of the Nebraska Revised Statutes (re issued 1987). In accordance with theses statutes, the University has been authorized to develop regulations and to make decisions regarding Nebraska residence for tuition purposes. These regulations proved the basis upon which the Director of Admission or the Director's designee determines whether students qualify as Nebraska residents for tuition purposes.

Individuals seeking to establish resident status for tuition purposes who are subject to the one (1) minimum requirement must be able to demonstrate that they have established homes in Nebraska at least one (1) year prior to the time they apply for resident status. Acceptable documentation for verifying the one (1) year residence period includes: (1) proof of home ownership, (2) apartment lease, and (3) canceled rent receipts/checks. Any other types of documentation must be approved by one of the University's residence officers. In addition to the one (1) year requirement, applicants will also be expected to obtain various other support documents (e.g.: a Nebraska driver's license, and checking or saving account with a Nebraska financial institution) and have held these documents for a reasonable period of time (usually at least one month). All twelve months of the residence period must be documented.

Individuals seeking residence for tuition purposes will be required to have their applications signed before a notary public attesting to the information of their statements. If it is subsequently determined that information on an application has been falsified, the applicant may be subject to disciplinary action by the University before the individual will be permitted to continue to enroll at the University. Such disciplinary action will be determined on an individual basis, and may include measures such as disciplinary probation or suspension, expulsion from the University, or reimbursement to the University for the difference between the tuition paid and the non-resident tuition rate.

According to policy, once an individual has been enrolled at the University or one of Nebraska's state colleges as a resident student, he or she will be afforded that privilege during the balance of that enrollment, **provided the individual has a current domicile in Nebraska.** Any subsequent enrollment as a resident would have to take place within two years of the last date of enrollment (**provided the individual the individual take a time of application**).

Is there an appeal process?

Individuals who believe they have incorrectly been denied residence for tuition purposes may appeal that decision through the Assistant Vice Chancellor of Student Enrollment Services.

Definition of terms

Back to Table of Contents

For the purpose of these regulations, the following definitions shall apply:

Resident Fees: The resident tuition rate as set by the Board of Regents and applicable to the academic program in which an individual intends to enroll.

Non-resident Fees: The non-resident tuition rate as set by the Board of Regents and applicable to the academic program in which an individual intends to enroll.

Legal Age: The age of majority (19 and older) set by Nebraska statute.

Emancipated Minor: An individual who by virtue of marriage or financial status has become independent of his or her parent(s) or guardian as defined by Nebraska statutes (for clarification contact the Office of Admissions).

Established Home: The place of abode in Nebraska that an individual continuously maintains a primary place of residence and where he/she is habitually present.

Legal Residence: The place of domicile or permanent abode as distinguished from temporary residence.

Dependent: A person who is claimed as a dependent or an exemption for federal income tax purposes by a parent, guardian or spouse.

Residence Categories

Back to Table of Contents

Check the category which is most appropriate for your situation and follow the instructions for that category. Be sure to provide all documentation requested in the instructions with your application.

For further reference within this document, all residency categories require that the student, spouse and/or parent/guardian be either a U.S. citizen or a person who has been granted permanent resident, asylee or refugee status by the Immigration and Naturalization Service.

Legal Age or Emancipated Minor: A person of legal age (19 or older) or an emancipated minor who for a period of 12 months has established a home in Nebraska where he or she is habitually present, and shall verify by documentary proof that he or she intends to make Nebraska his or her permanent residence. An emancipated minor is a person who by virtue of marriage, financial status or other reasons, has become independent of his or her parents or guardians. Notes: an individual who moves to Nebraska primarily to enroll in a post-secondary institution in Nebraska will be considered a non-resident for tuition purposes for the duration of his or her attendance. Additionally, an individual claiming Nebraska resident status under this category will NOT be granted such a determination is he or she has claimed resident status in any other state within the last 12 months.

Instructions: Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent. An emancipated minor must also submit a signed copy of the parent's/guardian's most recent federal income tax return as proof that the applicant is not a dependent.

Dependent Minor: A minor (less than 19 years of age) whose parent/guardian has established a home in Nebraska where they are habitually present with the bona fide intention of making Nebraska their permanent place of residence. There is no minimum period of residence for the parent/guardian under this category.

Instructions: Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent.

Legal Age Dependent: A person of legal age (19 or older) who is a dependent for federal income tax purposes of a parent/legal guardian who has established a home in Nebraska. There is no minimum period of residence for the parent/guardian under this category.

Instructions: Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent, and a signed copy of the parent's/guardian's most recent federal income tax returns as proof that the applicant is a dependent.

Married to a Nebraska Resident: A person shall be required to verify that he/she is married to an individual who, prior to the marriage, had already established a home in Nebraska. There is no minimum period of residence for the applicant under this category.

Instructions: Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent and provide a copy of your valid marriage license.

Asylee, Refugee or Permanent Resident Alien: A person who has become a permanent resident alien of the United States of America or has been granted asylee or refugee status and has established a home in Nebraska for a period of at least 12 months.

Instructions: Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent. Asylees or refugees must provide a photocopy of Form 1-94 which must verify that asylee or refugee status has been granted. Permanent Resident Aliens must provide a photocopy of Form 1-551 (formerly known as a "green card").

University or State College Staff Member or Dependent/Spouse: A staff member or the dependent or spouse of a staff member of the University of Nebraska, one of the Nebraska state colleges, or one of the community colleges. The employee must be PERMANENT and have at least part-time (.5 FTE) employment status.

Instructions: Provide Affidavit of Intent, and submit verification from the personnel office or immediate supervisor indicating employment date and status. If qualifying by dependent or spouse status, proof of dependent/spouse status must be provided.

Active Duty Military and Dependents: A person on active duty with the armed services of the United States of America who has been assigned a permanent duty station in Nebraska, or the spouse or dependent of an individual who has been assigned permanent duty station in Nebraska. Instructions: Provide an Affidavit of Intent, and official documentation from the military personnel office indicating active duty and permanent duty station in Nebraska.

A person who is a dependent of a Nebraska resident on active military duty will be granted resident tuition status if he/she verifies that he/she is a spouse or a dependent for federal income tax purposes of an individual meeting the qualifications.

Instructions: Provide an Affidavit of Intent, and official documentation from the military personnel office indicating active duty and verifying that Nebraska is Home of Record.

Nebraska High School Graduate: A person who has reestablished a home in Nebraska, is a graduate of an accredited Nebraska high school, and was a legal resident of Nebraska at the time of graduation. There is no minimum period of residence for the individual under this category.

Instructions: Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent, and furnish an official transcript from an accredited Nebraska high school indicating that the individual graduated from that school.

Former University/State College Resident Student: A person who has been enrolled at the University of Nebraska or one of the Nebraska state colleges as a resident for tuition purposes, and re enrolls within two (2) years of the last date of enrollment. There is no minimum period of residency for the individual under this category.

Instructions: Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent, and a statement from the University or the state college indicating resident classification.

Native Americans: A person not residing in Nebraska who is a member of a Native American tribe that is indigenous to or has historically migrated to or from the State of Nebraska. A list of these tribes is

available from the Office of Admissions.

Instructions: Provide documentation attesting to the applicant's affiliation with one of the qualifying tribes.

Recruited or Transferred Employees: Individuals who, because of their special talents and skills, were recruited to Nebraska for full-time employment in the state, or were transferred to Nebraska by a business entity, and the spouses or dependents of such individuals are exempted from the 12 months domicile rule. There is no minimum period of residence for the individual under this category. This applies only to U.S. citizens or a person who has become a permanent resident alien, per requirements in category E. **Instructions:** Provide Documentation 1 and 2 and an Affidavit of Intent, and furnish a letter from the employer indicating permanent full-time employment status and date of initial employment in Nebraska and proof of dependent/spouse status if applicable.

Documentation

Back to Table of Contents

Refer to the instructions for each Residence Category and provide the requested Documentation as described here. Original documents will NOT be accepted; please furnish only legible photocopies. Submitting appropriate documents in an organized and chronological order will aid in the decision-making process.

Documentation 1: To be completed by applicants in category A, B, C, D, E, I, or K. Applicants in categories B, C, D, H, I, or K must provide one of the following as proof of an established home in Nebraska. Applicants in categories A and E must provide proof an established home in Nebraska for at least 12 months **IMMEDIATELY PRECEDING** the last day of the registration "Add Period" of the term or semester for which residence status is sought. Documentation of the following may be accepted:

- Current lease agreements
- Canceled checks for rent
- Documentation showing residence in a home owned in Nebraska
- Other notarized documentation approved by UNOmaha's residence
 officer

Documentation 2: To e completed by applicants in category A, B, C, D, E, H, I, K, or L. Documentation for applicants in categories A, E, H, I and L must be in the applicant's name; documents for applicants in B, C, D, and K must be in the name of the parent/spouse. Documentation for all applicants in categories A, D, E, and L must have been in effect for at least one month. Three of the following support documents must be obtained and kept current:

- Nebraska driver's license
- Nebraska voter's registration (voter's registration card or certificate)
- Nebraska bank account (voided personal check or bank statement)
 - Nebraska vehicle registration (pink slip, NOT title)
 - employment showing Nebraska state income tax withheld (most recent pay stub showing name and Nebraska employer)
 - Nebraska state income tax return for the most current year (or W-2 form with latest paycheck showing state income tax withheld.)

Proof of Dependent and/or Spouse Status

If an individual is trying to qualify for residency status based upon dependent or spouse status (sections B, C, D, F, G, or K), documentation proving this status must be provided. Dependent of a parent/guardian must provide a signed copy of the parent's/guardian's most recent federal income tax return as proof that the applicant is a dependent. If applying based upon spouse's status, a copy of the marriage certificate must be provided. Dependents or spouses of active duty military should provide a copy of the military orders of the spouse, parent or guardian verifying dependent status.

Affidavit of Intent

This must be signed in the presence of a notary by ALL applicants.

Questions

Please read all instructions and complete all information carefully. If you have questions about this application or for more information about the residence regulations, contact the appropriate office on your home campus. Your application for residence classification and all supporting documents should be sent to:

Graduate Studies Office Eppley Bldg,. Rm. 204 6001 Dodge Street Omaha, NE 68182-0209 (402) 554-2341 or (800) 858-8648

Click here to download Residency Application in PDF format

Click here to download Residency Application Additional Information Request in PDF format

For more information on the non-resident tuition reduction for residents of Harrison, Mills and Pottawattamie counties in Iowa, please see the **Metropolitan Advantage Program**.

SCHOLARSHIPS.

Back to Table of Contents

Scholarship/Fellowship	Information sent to dept/schools	Deadline date for materials to be submitted	Term in which they are Awarded	Amount of Award:	# of awards:	Notes:
Helen Hanson Outstanding Student Award	September 22, 2008	October 24, 2008	Spring 2009	\$500.00	2	
Graduate Thesis Award	September 22, 2008	October 24, 2008	Spring 2009	\$1,000.00	Depends on funding	

2008-2009 Graduate Studies Awards, Scholarships and Waivers:

Dissertation Scholarship	September 22, 2008	October 24, 2008	Spring 2009	\$2,000.00	Depends on funding	
Margaret P. Gessaman Doctoral Student Fellowship	September 22, 2008	October 24, 2008	Spring 2009	\$250.00	1	
Summer Graduate Scholarship	January 5, 2009	February 2, 2009	Summer 2009	\$1,000.00	Depends on funding	
Phi Delta Gamma	January 5, 2009	February 2, 2009	Summer 2009	\$500.00	3	
Presidential Graduate Fellowship-masters students	January 5, 2009	February 2, 2009	Fall 2009	\$12,000.00	1	
Presidential Graduate Fellowship-doctoral students	January 5, 2009	February 2, 2009	Fall 2009	\$15,000.00	1	
Competitive Graduate Fellowship	January 5, 2009	February 2, 2009	Fall 2009	\$1,000.00	4 new & 4 renewals	2 year award if maintain good academic standing
Regents Tuition Waivers	January 5, 2009 September 15, 2009	November 3, 2008 (for Spring 2009) March 2, 2009 & June 1, 2009 (for academic year)			Depends on funding	2 year award if maintain good academic standing
Elton S. Carter	After each graduation	September 14	Spring 2009		Depends on funding set up from foundation	
UNO Advantage Scholarship Program						
Kate Field Grant-In-Aid	Late June	Set by Financial Aid		\$8,000.00	either an ugrad or grad	
Other Scholarships						

*We also fund the Rhoden Biological Fellowship in which BIOL/PSYC alternate among the departments in awarding. The annual fellowship is \$12,000.00 and the summer fellowship is \$4,000.00 of which we also cover tuition remission which is allocated through the graduate assistant budget.

Service to Students with Disabilities

Students with disabilities seeking financial assistance are required to complete all required applications for aid, meet published deadlines for submitting applications, and verify "need" for assistance. Assistance in completing all applications for financial aid will be provided by the Financial Aid Office upon request.

Funding for Graduate Student Research

An essential part of every graduate program is learning to use the tools of research, both scholarly and applied. Graduate students seeking funding for a research project should first inquire whether their department or college has funds available for that purpose. Information on other sources such as the University Committee on Research and funding agencies exterior to the University can be obtained from the Office of Sponsored Programs and Research, 203 Eppley Administration Building.

GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIPS.

Back to Table of Contents

Graduate Assistant Policy

ACADEMIC STANDARDS:

The graduate assistantship is intended as an award to students who have demonstrated high academic performance and potential either at the graduate or undergraduate level.

- Graduate assistants must be students in good standing in a degree or certificate program in the Graduate College.
- Dismissal from a graduate program for any reason shall result in simultaneous dismissal from any graduate assistantship position.
- The student will not be eligible for an assistantship thereafter until fully reinstated in a graduate degree or certificate program.

RECRUITMENT, SELECTION AND RENEWAL OF GRADUATE ASSISTANTS:

- Each graduate department/school or other departmental unit, as appropriate, shall establish its own procedure for graduate assistantships recruitment and selection in accordance with University policy on affirmative action/equal opportunity.
- Assistantships are not automatically renewable and are dependent upon assessment of work and classroom performance. The student is reminded that, whether or not outside work commitments are involved, graduate assistantships may not be renewed if either graduate class work or assistantship duties are not carried out in a satisfactory manner.

WORKLOAD:

- The workload for a graduate assistant should average 20 hours per week for the duration of the appointment and shall be construed to be the equivalent of .33 FTE.
- The department/school or unit in which the graduate assistant is employed should make arrangements with its assistants regarding vacation periods.

The Graduate Faculty considers a student who is pursuing graduate study and holding a graduate assistantship to be carrying the equivalent of a full-time workload (see course load below) and therefore, discourages the practice of holding additional jobs which may interfere with satisfactory performance of assigned duties.

COURSE LOAD:

- Graduate Assistants are expected to carry a minimum of six graduate hours in each of the fall and spring semesters, however graduate assistants working in the summer semester are not required to be concurrently enrolled.
- Graduate assistants may not register for more than 12 semester hours without the approval of both their supervisor and the Graduate Dean. The graduate assistantship will not pay for more than 12 semester hours in a semester.
- The six-hour minimum may be waived if the student is in the last semester of graduate work and needs less than six hours of graduate credit in order to complete requirements for graduation. For doctoral candidates, the six-hour minimum enrollment also may be waived with the approval of their supervisor and Graduate Dean, if all required course hours except dissertation have been completed. In either case, students still must register for one course.

DUTIES:

Duties assigned to graduate assistants should be directly related to and in support of graduate studies in their chosen field of study. Typical examples would be one or more of the following:

- 1. Teaching courses or discussion sections at the undergraduate level.
- 2. Instructing and supervising undergraduate level laboratories or tutorial sections.
- 3. Grading or otherwise evaluating performance of undergraduate students.
- 4. Collecting and/or processing research data for faculty members.
- 5. Preparing materials for laboratories or classroom presentations.

In general, other duties which involve a direct knowledge and application of knowledge related to the student's field of study would be acceptable. Graduate Assistants should not be utilized solely for clerical duties.

It shall be the responsibility of each Graduate Program Committee, in consultation with the cognizant department chairperson or program director, to draw up an agreement with each graduate assistant at the time of the appointment which shall specify the stipend, duration and method of payment, the assistant's duties, and the general conditions of employment. The agreement shall be reviewed by the graduate assistant before it is signed by him/her and the chairperson of the Graduate Program Committee. The Graduate Program Committee upon the recommendation of the graduate assistant's faculty supervisor and/or the department chairperson/school director or unit director, shall have the responsibility to review the assistant's performance and to terminate the appointment for failure to discharge satisfactorily the duties specified in the agreement.

LENGTHS OF APPOINTMENTS:

Assistantships may be awarded on an academic-year basis, a calendar-year basis, or semester-bysemester basis.

JUSTIFICATION OF NEW ASSISTANTSHIPS:

In order to obtain permission to create new assistantships, whether funded by state appropriations or by outside grants, a brief statement of justification should be submitted for approval of the cognizant College Dean & the Dean for Graduate Studies prior to being sent to the Sr. Vice Chancellor for Academic and Student Affairs. This statement should contain the following:

- 1. qualifications necessary on the part of the applicants;
- 2. expected duties;
- 3. relevance of the duties to the student's graduate training;
- 4. justification for the assistantship (as opposed to other job titles)

DELETION AND REDISTRIBUTION OF GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIPS:

Presently established graduate assistantships which are supported by state funds are allocated to the various departments/schools or units within each college by the Dean of the college. These assistantships, therefore, may only be recommended for deletion by the cognizant Dean. Such proposed recommendations must be submitted to the Dean for Graduate Studies for review and recommendation prior to being sent to the Sr. Vice Chancellor for Academic & Student Affairs. Assistantships supported by outside funding normally will be terminated automatically when the funding ceases. No special approval is required in such cases. The Dean for Graduate Studies also should be notified of any proposed redistribution of graduate assistant lines from one department/school or unit to another.

FAQ regarding Graduate Assistantship

Q. WHAT IS A GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIP?

A graduate assistantship is similar to part-time employment. The graduate assistant is hired, paid a salary (stipend), given a work schedule of no more than 20 hours, assigned responsibilities and receives graduate tuition remission.

Graduate assistants are assigned responsibilities which provide supervised educational experiences at the graduate level. Frequently, this means assistants either teach or participate in research projects.

Q. HOW DO I APPLY FOR AN ASSISTANTSHIP?

Contact the department/school/office you are interested in for any available positions and their application procedures.

You should check the Student Employment Services website for a listing of all university job openings. If you have any problems with the website, please contact Student Employment in Eppley Administration Building, Room 205.

Note that you must be admitted to a graduate degree or certificate program to be a graduate assistant; non-degree and unclassified students are ineligible.

Q. FOR WHAT DO I RECEIVE MONETARY COMPENSATION & WHEN DO I GET PAID?

Graduate Assistants are hired to work 20 hours per week (.33 FTE). On the last working day of the month, your paycheck will be electronically deposited directly into your bank.

Q. HOW MANY GRADUATE HOURS DO I NEED TO TAKE EACH SEMESTER?

Graduate assistants are required to carry a minimum of six graduate hours in each of the fall and spring semesters (please note that undergraduate deficiencies do not count toward this minimum requirement).

You must be aware that nine graduate hours is a full-time course load for graduate students and, in order to defer some student loans, you must register for nine graduate hours. Please check with the Office of Financial Aid regarding the details of your particular loan.

The minimum of six graduate credit hours may be waived if you are in your last semester and need less than six graduate credit hours to complete the requirements for graduation; however, you still must enroll in one graduate course. You will need to complete the "Student Social Security Tax Exemption Statement--Last Semester", which is available in the Office of Graduate Studies, Eppley Administration Bldg, Room 203. Once this form is completed, you may not be a graduate assistant again until you complete the degree and are admitted to a different graduate program.

The minimum of six graduate credit hours also may be waived for doctoral candidates, with the approval of their adviser and the Graduate Dean, if all required course hours except dissertation have been completed and the student will not be employed for more than 20 hours per week; however, you still must enroll in one graduate course. You will need to complete the "Student Social Security Tax Exemption Statement-Certification of Full-Time Graduate Status," which is available in the Office of Graduate Studies, Eppley Administration Bldg, Room 203.

Q. WHAT IS THE MAXIMUM NUMBER OF GRADUATE HOURS I CAN TAKE EACH SEMESTER?

Your assistantship will pay for a maximum of twelve (12) graduate hours a semester.

Q. CAN I REGISTER FOR AN UNDERGRADUATE COURSE AND HAVE THE TUITION PAID?

Yes, if the undergraduate course is required to fulfill a deficiency which is listed on your original admission letter/degree audit (automated plan of study).

If the undergraduate course is not listed as a deficiency in your original admission letter/degree audit (automated plan of study), your assistantship will not pay for the tuition.

Q. HOW MANY HOURS DOES A GRADUATE ASSISTANT HAVE TO TAKE IN THE SUMMER?

None.* You are allowed to take a maximum of twelve graduate hours.

*If you are working as a graduate assistant during the summer & are not registered at least 1/2 time (5 hours), you will be required to pay Social Security taxes.

Q. WILL MY ASSISTANTSHIP PAY THE TUITION FOR GRADUATE COURSES IN THE SUMMER?

Yes, if you were a graduate assistant for the preceding fall and spring semesters or are working as a graduate assistant during the summer.

If you were a graduate assistant for the spring semester only and will be one in the upcoming fall, you will be eligible for reimbursement for your summer graduate courses. You will not be reimbursed, however, until the last drop date for fall classes has passed. Please consult with the Office of Graduate Studies.

Q. HOW DO I PAY FOR CLASSES?

Once the necessary paperwork has been submitted to the Office of Graduate Studies by your department/school/office, Cashiering/Student Accounts will be notified of your assistantship. Your account will then be credited for the classes which are covered by your assistantship. Please be sure you pay the fees and any other charges not covered by your assistantship.

Q. WILL MY ASSISTANTSHIP PAY FOR GRADUATE COURSES TAKEN AT THE OTHER THREE UNIVERSITY OF NEBRASKA CAMPUSES (UNL, UNK, & UNMC)?

Yes, however, you will need to stop by the Office of Graduate Studies to obtain a tuition voucher before you go to another campus to register.

Q. WHAT HAPPENS IF I DROP A CLASS DURING THE SEMESTER OR RESIGN MY ASSISTANTSHIP?

The Office of Graduate Studies will send you a prorated bill from the date you dropped the class or resigned your assistantship. You will be placed on stop enrollment until the bill is paid.

Q. WHAT HAPPENS IF I DON'T START MY ASSISTANTSHIP AT THE BEGINNING OF THE SEMESTER?

Assistantships may be awarded on an academic-year basis, a calendar-year basis, or semester-bysemester basis. Normally these appointments start at the beginning of a semester. The department/school/office should contact the Office of Graduate Studies for prior approval if the assistantship is not starting at the beginning of a semester. If the late hiring is approved, the Office of Graduate Studies will send you a prorated bill for the graduate courses you are enrolled in, beginning with the date you started your assistantship.

Q. MAY I HOLD ANOTHER JOB IN ADDITION TO MY ASSISTANTSHIP?

The Graduate Faculty considers a student who is pursuing graduate study and holding a graduate assistantship to be carrying the equivalent of a full-time work load and therefore, discourages the practice of holding additional jobs which may interfere with satisfactory performance of assigned duties. With approval of your graduate program committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies, an additional assignment may be accepted if professionally relevant and if total FTE does not exceed .49.

(Federal law permits international students to work a maximum of 20 hours per week when they are in classes; therefore, international students working as graduate assistants are not allowed to hold any second appointments. Any exceptions to this rule would need prior approval by International Studies.)

Q. WHAT IF I BECOME SICK AND MISS WORK OR TAKE A VACATION?

Graduate assistants do not earn sick or vacation hours, please consult with your department/school/office concerning their policies.

Q. DO GRADUATE ASSISTANTS WORK WHEN OFFICES ARE OPEN BUT THE UNIVERSITY IS CLOSED FOR CLASSES?

Yes, generally, as the assistant is paid for 20 hours of work per week. You should check with your department/school/office regarding their policy.

Q. HOW LONG MAY I HOLD A GRADUATE ASSISTANTSHIP?

The length of time a graduate student may hold a graduate assistantship is up to the department/school/office which hired the student.

Q. WHERE DO I PARK MY CAR?

You will need to purchase a faculty/staff parking pass from Campus Security, Eppley Administration Bldg, Room 100. Once you have a pass, you are able to park in any area designated faculty/staff. You may want to review Campus Security's Parking Handbook .

Q. IS MONEY AVAILABLE FOR RESEARCH?

Students interested in research grant monies should contact the Office of Sponsored Programs & Research, EAB 203.

Applying for Graduate Assistantship

Contact the department/school/office you are interested in for any available positions and their application procedures. You should check the Student Employment Services website for a listing of all university job openings. If you have any problems with the website, please contact Student Employment in Eppley

Administration Building, Room 205. You must be admitted to a graduate degree or certificate program to be a graduate assistant; non-degree and unclassified students are ineligible.

Below is a listing of all the areas which offer graduate assistantships. Some departments/ schools/area have included a brief description of their graduate assistantships. However, this does not mean the position is open, you must contact the department/school/area to see if they have an open assistantship.

- Aviation, please contact 554-3424
- Biology, please contact 554-2833
- Business Administration, please contact 554-2303
- Campus Recreation, please contact 554-3222
- Communication, please contact 554-2600
- Computer Science, please contact 554-2423
- Counseling, please contact 554-2764
- Counseling University Division, please contact 554-2409
- CPACS Dean's Office, please contact 554-2276
- Criminal Justice, please contact 554-2610
- Educational Administration & Supervision, please contact 554-2721
- EDUC Dean's Office, please contact 554-3702
- English, please contact 554-3636
- Geography, please contact 554-2662
- Goodrich, please contact 554-2274
- Graduate Office, please contact 554-2341
- Health, Physical Education & Recreation, please contact 554-2670
- History, please contact 554-2593
- ISQA (MIS), please contact 554-3770
- IS&T Dean's Office, please contact 554-4901
- Math, please contact 554-3430
- Men's Athletics, please contact 554-3222
- Multicultural Affairs, please contact 554-2248
- Music, please contact 554-2251
- Nebraska Business Development Center (NBDC), please contact 554-4939
- Orientation, please contact 554-2677
- Political Science, please contact 554-2624
- Psychology, please contact 554-2592
- Public Administration, please contact 554-2625
- Social Work, please contact 554-2792
- Special Education & Communication Disorders, please contact 554-2201
- Sponsored Programs & Research, please contact 554-2286
- Student Health, please contact 554-2374
- Teacher Education, please contact 554-2212
- Theatre, please contact 554-2406

Please note that there are other departments/areas that offer assistantships as well:

Thompson Learning Community

Academic & Student Affairs

STUDENT RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES.

The University of Nebraska and its campuses have promulgated various policies, regulations, statements of purpose and operation, while adhering to the principles deemed necessary for functioning as institutions of higher education. We, at the University of Nebraska at Omaha, with the counsel and advice of students, faculty, and staff, have identified and compiled what are thought to be some of the most basic and important policy statements especially as they relate to students.

To create greater awareness among and for convenience to students, a number of basic policies have been compiled into a "Statement of Student Rights and Responsibilities." While most, but not necessarily all, policies pertaining to students' rights and responsibilities are contained herein, students are urged to become familiar with all documents pertinent to the University of Nebraska in general and to UNOmaha in particular.

SECTION I

The Board of Regents Bylaws, Chapter 5, contains a series of policies entitled "Responsibilities and Rights of Students." A number of those policies are contained in this section, with the remainder being incorporated into other applicable sections.

- Statement of Responsibility. Students, like all members of the academic community, have the responsibility to create and support an educational environment. Each member of the community should be treated with respect and dignity. Each has the right to learn. This right imposes a duty not to infringe upon the rights of others. The academic community should assure its members those opportunities, protections, and privileges that provide the best climate for learning. (Bylaws, Section 5.0)
- 2. Publicity of Rules Affecting Students. Each major administrative unit shall publicize and keep current all rules, regulations, and policies concerning students, and insure that they are readily available to all students and other interested persons. (Bylaws, Section 5.1)
- 3. Admissions Criteria. The University shall publish the criteria for admission, academic progress, certificates, and degrees for all colleges and schools of the University. Admission to the University and the privileges of University students shall not be denied to any person because of age, sex, race, color, national origin, or religious or political beliefs. (Bylaws, Section 5.2)
- 4. Academic Evaluation.
 - a. Students shall be informed of the requirements, standards, objectives, and evaluation procedures at the beginning of each individual course. Each student shall be given a performance evaluation during the progress of the course if requested.
 - b. Each college or school shall provide for a faculty-student appeals committee for students who believe that evaluation of their academic progress has been prejudiced or capricious. Such procedure shall provide for changing a student's evaluation upon the committee's

finding that an academic evaluation by a member of the faculty has been improper.

- c. Each college or school shall provide a mechanism by which students have an opportunity to report their perceptions of courses and the methods by which they are being taught, provided, however, that such mechanism shall protect members of the faculty from capricious and uninformed judgments. (Bylaws, Section 5.3)
- 5. Student Communications Media. Student publications and broadcasting stations shall be supervised in a manner such that editorial freedom will be maintained and that the corollary responsibilities will be governed by the canons of ethical journalism. Student publications financed in whole or in part by fees collected from all students at UNOmaha shall be supervised by a Publications Committee. This Committee shall have full responsibility of a publisher and the power of decision on the proper application of the canon of ethical journalism. Students shall comprise a majority of the membership, but the committee shall also include members of the faculty and professional journalists from outside the University. (Bylaws, Section 5.9)
- 6. Eligibility for and Participation in Extracurricular Activities. Each major administrative unit of the University shall permit students to organize and join associations to promote their common interests and shall establish procedures for the official recognition of these organizations for use of campus facilities. Each such recognized student organization shall be required to comply with all applicable federal and state statutes and University regulations. (Bylaws, Section 5.10)

Co-curricular activities are offered by the University to meet the needs and interests, and to promote the development of special skills, of its student population. To participate as a member in any recognized University organization, a student must be registered (officially and continuously enrolled in at least one credit course, excluding audit hours).

To participate as a member in any recognized extracurricular activity, a graduate student must be in good academic standing as defined by the Graduate College. This requirement supersedes the membership rules, constitutions, and bylaws of all organizations. It is assumed that sponsors and officers of all organizations shall establish and enforce membership requirements which may be more, but not less, stringent than the foregoing. Under all circumstances, however, University policy prohibits denial of University privileges to students on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, disability, age, national origin, or other factors which, lawfully, cannot be taken into consideration.

7. Campus Speakers. The purpose of a speakers program is to advance the general educational purposes of the University by putting before the University community a broad range of ideas in a variety of contexts. The organizations administering speaker programs should make every attempt to provide balance on all subjects.

UNOmaha's procedures will insure the orderly and adequate preparation for the event. However, the control of campus facilities will not be used as a device of censorship. (Bylaws, Section 5.11)

SECTION II

1. Public Information Regarding Students. In compliance with the federally-enacted Privacy Act and as defined by the Board of Regents, public information regarding students attending UNOmaha shall be the student's name, current address, permanent address, year at the University, and academic major field of study. The names of students mentioned in some kinds of campus security reports concerning accidents and incidents may also be released to the public. Each major administrative unit shall define the kinds of reports and information that may be released to the public. Information contained in personal files of the student is considered confidential and requires written authorization by the student for release to the public. Records with names and personal identification deleted may be available for governmental or University-approved research and analysis. Public information will be released by the Registrar to anyone upon inquiry, unless the student has requested that specific items not be released. The student's request to have public information withheld should be filed at the Office of the Registrar. (Bylaws, Section 5.6)

An explanation of this Act and its application at UNOmaha is available to all students. Copies may be obtained at the Registrar's Office, Office of Student Organizations and Leadership Development, the University Information Center, The Orientation Office, or the Office of the Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs.

- 2. Counseling/Medical Records. Information exchanged with and/or maintained by a professional counselor/psychologist or medical personnel about a student client will remain confidential.
- 3. Disciplinary Records. Information concerning students obtained as a result of counseling or disciplinary actions will not be made available to unauthorized persons within the University or to any person outside the University without the expressed written consent of the student involved except under legal compulsion or where the safety of others is involved. UNOmaha may disclose to an alleged victim of any crime of violence the results of any disciplinary proceedings conducted against the alleged perpetrator of such crime with respect to such crime. The University shall provide for the periodic destruction of noncurrent disciplinary records, upon a student's graduation or after two years from the last day of attendance, unless under suspension or expulsion from the University. (Bylaws, Section 5.6.1 and 5.7)
- 4. Title IX. How Title IX Affects Your Educational Experience.
 - a. Admissions. Women and men must be given equal opportunities for admission to undergraduate public institutions, graduate, and professional programs. Applicants may not be ranked separately on

the basis of sex nor may numerical limitations be applied on the number or preparation of students of either sex who may be admitted.

- b. Athletics. Women and men must be provided with equal opportunities in intercollegiate, club or intramural athletics, and access to athletic facilities. Separate teams may be offered to members of each sex where selection for such teams is based upon competitive skill or activity involved is a contact sport. Women and men must have separate shower facilities and sports equipment.
- c. Career and Counseling Services. Women and men may not be discriminated against on the basis of sex in the counseling and guidance of students. Sex-biased assessment or test materials may not be employed. The Career Center must be assured that employment is made available without sex discrimination and may not list and publicize employment opportunities which discriminate on the basis of sex.
- d. Course offerings. Classes must be offered to both women and men on an equal basis and must be open to both sexes. This includes health, physical education, industrial, business, vocational, technical, home economics, music, and continuing education courses. Students may be separated by sex within physical education classes during participation in contact sports.
- e. Financial Aid. Women and men must be given equal opportunities to receive financial aid, which includes scholarships, grants, loans and participation in work/study programs. Sex-restricted scholarships may be offered only as long as the total amount of money offered to both sexes is equal. Reasonable opportunities must be provided for athletic scholarships for members of each sex in proportion to the number of each sex participating in athletics.
- f. Health Services. Women and men must have equal access to health services.
- g. Housing. The University may not offer different rules or regulations or other different services or benefits related to housing on the basis of sex.
- Student Activities. Women and men may not be subject to separate or different rules of behavior, sanctions, or treatment in academic, extracurricular, and research activities on the basis of sex.
 Membership requirements for student activities and organizations must be the same for women and men with the exception of social fraternities and sororities. As members of organizations, students must be allowed to participate equally and may not be assigned or denied office or benefits on the basis of sex.
- i. Student Employment. Women and men must be allowed equal opportunities for and access to student employment and subsequent

raises and promotions. Benefits for employment must be equally provided, regardless of sex.

- j. Complaint Procedure. Any student having a complaint regarding discrimination is urged to bring the complaint to the attention of the Assistant Vice Chancellor for Student Development Services, Eppley 113, (402) 554-2409.
- k. For Further Information. The following campus offices and services have further information about Title IX: The Office of the Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs, and the Reference Department, University Library. You are welcome to come in to read or obtain copies of available materials.
- 5. Policy Regarding Distribution of Printed and Other Materials at the University of Nebraska at Omaha. Students are free to express their beliefs and concerns in a variety of ways. Printed and other materials offered free of charge may be distributed at any location on the campus as long as such distribution does not interfere with normal traffic or functions of the University. Such materials may be distributed by any UNOmaha-affiliated person provided such is accomplished in an orderly manner within the framework of University policies and the law. If specific space for distribution of material is desired, a location may be reserved in a designated area of the Milo Bail Student Center, in accordance with existing policies and procedures governing space reservations. Special care is requested of any and all parties distributing literature to prevent littering of the campus and surrounding areas. Such activity shall be conducted so as not to interfere with the rights of others or the normal activities of the University. Any material offered for sale, solicitation of donations, or posting on University bulletin boards, must comply with UNOmaha policy concerning these matters. Contact the Director of the Milo Bail Student Center or the Office of the Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs if more specific information is desired.
- 6. UNOmaha Information Technology Services. The facilities of UNOmaha Information Technology Services are available to students, faculty, and staff of this institution for the purpose of instruction, research, and other activities defined by the Chancellor. The computer facilities are University property and their operation is part of University operations. The Student Code of Conduct addresses offenses related to the properties and operation of the University, and, therefore, applies to computer use and facilities as it applies to all other University resources.

SECTION III

Academic Degree Completion. The University reserves the right to withdraw and substitute courses, to reassign instructors, and to change the nature of instruction, as authorities deem necessary. In some

cases, prerequisites for courses offered at the University are effective even if they are not listed in a given catalog.

Acceptance of registration by the University of Nebraska and admission to any educational program of the University does not constitute a contract or warranty that the University will continue indefinitely to offer the program in which a student is enrolled. The University expressly reserves the right to change, phase out, or discontinue any program.

The listing of courses contained in any University bulletin, catalog or schedule is by way of announcement only and shall not be regarded as an offer of contract. The University expressly reserves the right to:

- 1. add or delete courses from its offerings,
- 2. change times or locations of courses or programs,
- 3. change academic calendars without notice,
- 4. cancel any course for insufficient registrations, or revise or change rules, charges, fees, schedules, courses, requirements for degrees, and any other policy or regulation affecting students, including, but not limited to, evaluation standards, whenever the same is considered to be in the best interests of the University.

SECTION IV

Right to Public Hearing. It shall be the right of any individual member or group of members of the University (i.e., students, faculty, or administrators) to be granted upon petition to the appropriate policy making body or office, a public hearing at which the policy indicated by the group of petitioners in their petition shall be discussed. The policy making body or office petitioned shall schedule the hearing for some time convenient to the interested parties if possible, no later than two weeks after the petition submitted during periods when the University is in session, and shall announce publicly in advance the time and place of the hearing. At the hearing, that body responsible for the policy indicated in the petitions shall clarify said policy, offer the reasons which justify the policy in view of the objections or questions raised about it in the petition, and respond to any additional questions or criticisms of the policy or related policies raised at the hearing by any member of the University. It is expected that before such a petition is submitted, all other normal channels for raising questions about the policy have been exhausted. If, in the view of the policy making body or office to whom the petition is submitted, the petition is merely a form of harassment or adequate answers are available through other normal channels, the petition may be referred to the relevant committee to determine whether the hearing must be held. A decision by the Committee not to hold a public hearing shall be overruled by the submission to that committee of a petition requesting such hearing and signed by at least 100 members of the University community.

SECTION V

1. Peaceful Demonstration

UNOmaha is an academic community founded upon a belief in rational dialogue and mutual respect among its members. The opportunities for communication within the University are many and varied, and the University welcomes suggestions for enlarging or improving them.

The nature of the academic community demands that all members

strive to maintain the rational dialogue which is the cornerstone of the University. There is no conceivable issue, be it a question of academic and administrative policy or of student rights and freedoms, that cannot be approached within the framework of free discussion.

The University also acknowledges the rights of members to express their views by peaceful demonstration. The response of the University to any disruptive behavior which may occur must ultimately depend on the judgment of the officials who are in charge.

Board of Regents policy states that, in cases of disruption of normal University activities, the Chancellor or his/her designee will, in accordance with University policies and procedures, take necessary steps to restore the University to its normal function. The Chancellor or his/her designee may, in the event of refusal to disperse upon request, impose temporary action, including suspension of those persons disrupting the normal function of the University.

The determination as to whether disciplinary action will be initiated for violations of University rules and regulations by students will be made by the Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs.

2. Demonstrations.

Members of the academic community, including the guests of the University, have the right of extensive latitude in making their opinions known. It is understood, however, that in exercising this right the rights of others must not be jeopardized. The public explorations and resolution of differing views can be successful only when groups and individuals discuss the issues in forums where the right to disagree and to speak freely and be heard is preserved. Within this context, the University community recognizes peaceful demonstrations as a legitimate means of expressing one's opinion.

The preservation of freedom of speech, and the recognition of the right to peaceful demonstration as part of that freedom, is possible only in an orderly environment in which individuals are not endangered by force or violence, and in which they are free from coercion and interference in the exercise of their rights or in carrying out their legitimate activities. Consequently, in the specific cases of campus demonstrations, the University community may impose behavioral restrictions which are necessary to preserve the orderly functioning of the University and the right of all to be heard. Such restrictions fall into two categories:

a. Prevention of violence or the use of force:

Demonstrations which coerce individuals or which constitute a hazard to the safety of any persons or which threaten destruction property are not protected by freedom of speech provisions and will not be tolerated. Similarly, a hostile audience will not be allowed to interfere with a peaceful demonstration.

b. Protection from interference with University operations:

The University community may restrict conduct which interferes with the holding of classes, the carrying forward of University business, properly organized and scheduled University events, or the discharge of responsibility by any University officer, employee or student. Although the mere presence of demonstrators in public areas within buildings does not necessarily constitute interference, demonstrators cannot be allowed physically to obstruct access to University facilities. Noise and boisterous activity is objectionable when it prevents others from exercising their rights and duties. Persons engaging in disruptive action shall be subject to disciplinary measures, including separation from the University, and also to charges of violation of the law.

3. Response to Disruptive Action

The response of the University to disruptive behavior must ultimately depend on the judgment of the officials who are in charge. However, the following guidelines should be observed:

- a. Every effort will be made to end the disruption through reason and persuasion. These efforts shall include a clear indication of the willingness to discuss issues and to make clear the procedures for discussion and arbitration of the issues involved. Discussion of the issues will not be conducted under condition of duress.
- b. If the discussion method fails, the individuals involved will be notified that they are in violation of University regulations and they will be asked to cease the activity. In the event the alleged violators do not cease the activity within a reasonable length of time, temporary sanctions, which may include conduction probation and, if necessary, suspension, may be imposed on the scene. However, unless both the student and the University officials agree to a postponement, the University must hold disciplinary hearings within five (5) school days or the temporary sanctions will be dissolved. Such disciplinary hearing shall be held, as far as possible, in accordance with the established disciplinary procedures of the University. No temporary sanction shall be made part of a student's permanent record. If a student is found innocent of the action for which temporary sanctions were imposed, no record of the temporary sanction or of the hearing shall become part of any of the student's files or records, and the student shall be given the opportunity to make up any work which was not completed because of the disciplinary action.
- c. If the use of institutional sanctions and discussion methods are not effective in ending disruptions, or when alleged violators are not members of the University community, extra-institutional methods (including the invoking of police force) may be used. Nonmembers of the University community who are engaged in disruptive behavior may be referred to civil authorities for appropriate action.
- Evidence regarding the activity of nonstudent members of the University community who are alleged to have engaged in disruptive behavior may be referred to their supervisors for appropriate action. The University community abhors the use of force as a method for

settling disagreement and will always make exhaustive attempts to deal with issues by rational methods. When, however, such rational efforts prove ineffective or when imminent danger to life or property exists, more forceful methods shall be used to protect the rights and property of members of the community.

UNIVERSITY REGULATIONS.

The student is advised to be familiar with the academic regulations of the University and of the Graduate College; the student is expected to assume full responsibility for knowing the relevant academic requirements. The student is also responsible for complying with all regulations of the University, the Graduate College and the departments of instruction as well as for meeting all degree requirements and deadlines.

Financial Information

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

Annual financial reports and the annual general operating budget are available to interested persons in the University Library.

Notice

Acceptance of registration by the University of Nebraska and admission to any educational program of the University does not constitute a contract or warranty that the University will continue to offer the program in which a study is enrolled. The University expressly reserves the right to change, phase out or discontinue any program.

The listing of courses contained in any University bulletin, catalog or schedule is by way of announcement only and shall not be regarded as an offer of contract. The University expressly reserves the right to:

- add or delete courses from its offerings,
- change times or locations of courses or programs,
- change academic calendars without notice,
- cancel any course for insufficient registrations, or
- revise or change rules, charges, fees, schedules, courses, requirements for degrees and any other policy or regulation affecting students, including, but not limited to, evaluation standards, whenever the same is considered to be in the best interests of the University.

Expectations in the Classroom

Back to Table of Contents

Attendance and Behavior

Classes are conducted on the premise that regular attendance is desirable and expected. The individual instructor has the responsibility for managing student attendance and for communicating at the beginning of each semester those class attendance policies which prevail in that classroom.

If a student is absent or anticipates an absence, the student's primary responsibility is directly to the instructors, and the student should consult with them accordingly. A student who misses a class is nonetheless responsible for information and assignments communicated during that class session. If students discover that they are to be absent for an extended period, they should promptly notify the instructors and be prepared to document the reason for extended absences.

Instructors or other University officials who may require students, individually or collectively, to be absent from their classes due to a field trip or similar officially recognized activity are responsible for providing adequate information to the students involved so that the students may provide notice to other instructors.

Section 5.0 of the Bylaws of the Board of Regents of the University of Nebraska states:

"Students, like all members of the academic community, have the responsibility to create and support an educational environment. Each member of the community should be treated with respect and dignity. Each has the right to learn. This right imposes a duty not to infringe upon the rights of others. The academic community should assure its members those opportunities, protections and privileges that provide the best climate for learning."

Use of Human Subjects or Animals in Research

All campus research that involves the use of human subjects or animals must be reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board or the Animal Research Committee, respectively. This policy applies to both funded and non-funded faculty and student research. Any individual research project that involves human subjects or animals must be approved by the appropriate committee prior to initiation of the research. For additional information, visit or contact Sponsored Programs and Research, 203 Eppley Administration Building.

PLEASE NOTE: All personnel engaged in human subjects research must undergo training in the protection of human subjects. The Institutional Review Board will not approve an application until all key personnel are trained and certified. This includes both non-exempt and exempt human subjects. The Collaborative IRB Training Initiative (CITI) is a web-based training course available through the Sponsored Programs & Research web page: http://www.unomaha.edu/spr/

Academic Integrity

All students at the UNO are expected to conduct their academic affairs in an honest and responsible manner. Any student found guilty of dishonesty in academic work shall be subject to disciplinary actions. Acts of academic dishonesty include, but are not limited to:

- plagiarism*, i.e., the intentional appropriation of the work, be it ideas or phrasing of words, of another without crediting the source;
- cheating, i.e., unauthorized collaboration or use of external information during examinations;
- assisting fellow students in committing an act of cheating;
- falsely obtaining, distributing, using or receiving test materials or academic research materials;
- submitting examinations, themes, reports, drawings, laboratory notes, research papers or other work as one's own when such work has been prepared by another person or copied from another person (by placing his/her own name on a paper, the student is certifying that it is his/her own work); or
- improperly altering and/or inducing another to improperly alter any academic record.

Additionally, graduate students are more likely to assume roles as active scholars. With these roles come added responsibilities for academic honesty. For such individuals academic honesty requires an active pursuit of truth not just an avoidance of falsehood. This pursuit includes but is not limited to:

- providing a full and complete representation of any scholarly find, be it experimental data or information retrieved from archives;
- taking care that the resources of the University (e.g., library materials, computer, or laboratory equipment) are used for their intended academic purposes and they are used in a manner that minimizes the likelihood of damage or unnecessary wear;
- assuring that one's co-workers are given due credit for their contributions to any scholarly endeavor;
- respecting a diversity of opinion and defending one's colleagues as well as one's own academic freedom;
- respecting the rights of other students who may come under the tutelage of the graduate student and being fair and impartial in grading and other forms of evaluation; and
- seeking permission from an instructor when submitting to that instructor work which the student has submitted for a course taken in the past or intends to submit for another course currently being taken.

In cases of alleged academic dishonesty, the instructor shall attempt to discuss the matter with the student and explain the sanction(s) which he/she plans to impose. In the event that the student challenges the allegation of academic dishonesty, or is not satisfied with the sanctions(s) imposed by the instructor, the student may file an appeal according to the approved appeal policies of the University of Nebraska Graduate College.

* "By plagiarizing, a student is, in effect, claiming credit for another individual's thinking and expression. Whether the student has read or heard of the information used, the student must document the source of information. When utilizing written sources, a clear distinction should be made between quotations (which reproduce information from the source word-for-word within quotation marks) and paraphrases (which are restatements of the source information produced in the student's own words). Both direct quotations and paraphrases must be documented. Even though a student rephrases, condenses or selects from another person's work the ideas are still the other person's and failure to give credit constitutes misrepresentation of the student's actual work and plagiarism of another person's idea. Purchasing a paper or copying another person's work is plagiarism and misrepresentation."

From the Oakland University Graduate Catalog, 1987-89

Plagiarism

The prevention of plagiarism and the imposition of sanctions upon those who resort to plagiarism are necessary in any university that espouses the ideals embodied in the concept of academic freedom. Plagiarism is the appropriation of the work (be it ideas or words) of another without crediting the source. Such a practice is particularly reprehensible in a community dedicated to the pursuit and advancement of knowledge.

Plagiarism by Students

The investigation of allegations of plagiarism by a student or appeals therefrom, at any major administrative unit of the University of Nebraska, shall be carried out under the appropriate faculty-student appeals committee at that campus. Please refer to the General Appeals Procedures.

Ethical Conduct

It should be understood that academic performance is not the only criterion for graduation. Students are expected to maintain the highest standards of ethical conduct pertaining to academic course work, professional practice and research activity. Any breach in ethical conduct shall be subject to disciplinary action, regardless of the student's prior or current academic performance.

Discrimination Policy

Back to Table of Contents

Issue Resolution and Complaint Procedures for Prohibited Discrimination

University of Nebraska at Omaha

The University of Nebraska at Omaha declares and affirms a policy of equal education and employment opportunities, affirmative action in employment, and nondiscrimination in providing services to the public. Therefore, the University of Nebraska at Omaha shall not discriminate against anyone based upon race*, color, sex**, sexual orientation (includes other characteristics, see 3.1.1 Board of Regents policy for employees and 5.1.1 Board of Regents policy for students), age, religion, disability, national or ethnic origin, marital status, or Vietnam-era veteran status.

*Racial harassment is considered a form of racial discrimination.

**Sexual harassment is considered a form of sex discrimination.

Purpose

The purpose of these procedures is to secure, at the lowest possible level, equitable solutions to the problems which may affect students, faculty, staff, administrators, visitors, or other invitees, licensees, or university volunteers who believe they have been discriminated against within the university's prohibited discrimination policy. Resolution of any concern or complaint is encouraged, but not required, at each step of the procedures. Any form of retaliation for filing or assisting with an investigation or charge is not permitted. The university reserves the right to take appropriate action in cases of alleged prohibited discrimination affecting the academic or work environment in the absence of a complaint from an individual.

Oversight and Information

The Assistant to the Chancellor for Diversity and Equal Opportunity (hereafter referred to as the Assistant to the Chancellor) is the established representative of the university on prohibited discrimination issues.

The university's nondiscrimination policy and complaint procedures will be widely disseminated through a variety of media and clearly posted in strategic locations throughout the university campus. Anyone seeking information about the nondiscrimination policy or complaint procedures should contact the Assistant to the Chancellor or designee.

Informal Resolution

If appropriate, persons are encouraged first to speak about their concerns with the party in question, relevant manager/supervisor, administrator or academic department chair/school director, or university ombudsperson to attempt to resolve the issue(s). A satisfactory resolution may be readily found.

Notification and Initial Investigation

Complainants who believe they have been discriminated against have thirty (30) working days after the occurrence of the alleged prohibited discrimination to informally resolve the issue(s) to their satisfaction or to contact the Assistant to the Chancellor. This time deadline can be extended if there are extenuating circumstances which must be documented by the complainant and determined by the Assistant to the Chancellor to justify a delay.

Informal Investigation

From the time the Assistant to the Chancellor or designee is made aware of a complaint, the Assistant to the Chancellor or designee will immediately notify the respondent, in writing, that a complaint has been received and will explain the nature of the complaint. The Assistant to the Chancellor or designee will have ten (10) working days to conduct an informal confidential investigation and determine whether or not the complaint merits further action. If it is determined by the Assistant to the Chancellor that further action is warranted, the formal procedures listed below will be begun within seven (7) working days of the decision. Both parties will be notified in writing as to the nature of this decision.

If the Assistant to the Chancellor or designee deems that the complaint merits no further action, the Chancellor or Chancellor's designee will appoint one individual, judged most qualified by the Chancellor or Chancellor's designee, from among the three (3) university ombudspersons and the Academic Affairs, Student Affairs, and Business and Finance Vice Chancellors or their designated representatives to review the decision. The reviewer will have ten (10) working days to examine the case and respond to the Chancellor or designee and the Assistant to Chancellor or designee. If the reviewer agrees with the Assistant to the Chancellor's decision of no further action, no further action will be taken by the university. If the reviewer disagrees with the Assistant to the Chancellor's decision of no further action of urther action, the formal procedures listed below will be begun within seven (7) working days of the reviewer's decision.

Formal Procedures

Formal Complaint

Within seven (7) working days of the decision of the Assistant to the Chancellor or the reviewer determining further action is warranted, the complainant must meet with the Assistant to the Chancellor or designee to review/discuss the incident or situation, attempts at resolution (if any), as well as to learn about formal procedures. If the complainant wants to file a formal complaint, he or she must do so in writing directly to the Assistant to the Chancellor or designee within seven (7) working days following this consultation. If the complainant is unable to write the complaint, it will be related orally or via the appropriate medium, transcribed into written form, and verified for accuracy by the complainant.

Notification of the Respondent and the Equal Opportunity Review Panel

Within three (3) working days of receiving the written complaint, the Assistant to Chancellor or designee will notify the respondent that a formal written complaint has been filed, supply a copy of the written complaint to the respondent,

and provide a description of the procedures to be followed. This notification will be made by certified or registered letter, postage prepaid, and return receipt requested, addressed to the most recent address listed in university records. Within five (5) working days of receiving the written complaint, the Assistant to Chancellor or designee will select and notify the Equal Opportunity Review Panel that a formal inquiry will be required.

Equal Opportunity Review Panel

Composition

The Equal Opportunity Review Panel will consist of five members -- two full-time faculty, two staff (administrative, managerial/professional, and office/service), and one student selected by the Assistant to the Chancellor from a pool of six faculty selected by the Faculty Senate, six staff selected by the Staff Advisory Council, and six students selected by Student Government. Students must be currently enrolled in at least 6credit hours (undergraduate and/or graduate) and in good academic standing.

The pool of names will be used until the beginning of the following academic year. If during the year, a nominated person becomes ineligible to be in the pool, the appropriate body, (i.e., Faculty Senate, Staff Advisory Council or Student Government) will nominate a replacement for that person in the pool. Selection of pool members and actual Panel members will be done in a manner that attempts to provide the widest possible diversity with respect to gender, ethnic background and other relevant socio/demographic traits. Should a selected member of the panel identify himself/herself as having a legitimate conflict of interest, the Assistant to the Chancellor shall select a different member from the pool of names so as to maintain the required representation.

Formal Inquiry

Upon selection and contact by the Assistant to the Chancellor, panel members will have ten (10) working days to convene, select a chair (student members are not eligible to chair), and schedule the start of the formal inquiry. The inquiry will be conducted as expeditiously as possible. During the inquiry the Panel will review the complaint in its entirety and conduct an impartial inquiry on the complaint. Documents and other information relevant to the complaint may be requested by the Panel, and witnesses may be called by the Panel. The complainant (and his/her representative[s]), the respondent (and his/her representative[s]), and witnesses (if any) will only be present in the inquiry when their own testimony is being sought by the Panel. The inquiry will be audio taped.

The Panel has five (5) working days after the inquiry to reach a preliminary recommendation. In the event that it concludes that the complaint should proceed further, both parties will have access to all evidence presented before the Panel, including the audio tape. When the Panel concludes no additional action is warranted, neither of the parties will have access to the evidence. In cases where the Panel concludes that the complaint should go forward, both parties will have five (5) working days to rebut the evidence. The Panel then will have ten (10) working days to consider rebuttals and present its advice in writing to the appropriate Vice Chancellor. This written advice should report any dissenting views or include a written minority statement if the minority on the Panel chooses to do so. The Panel's advice will be forwarded to the Vice Chancellor of the Administrative unit in which the respondent is assigned (i.e., Vice Chancellor for Academic Affairs for faculty respondents, Vice Chancellor of Business and Finance for staff respondents, Vice Chancellor for Student Affairs for student respondents).

Upon receipt of the Panel's advice, the Vice Chancellor will have seven (7) working days in which to reach a conclusion whether or not this set of circumstances warrants additional investigation. The Vice Chancellor will communicate his/her decision in writing to the complainant and to the respondent and shall have the authority to implement such action as is deemed appropriate for non-faculty respondents. If the Vice Chancellor's conclusion is that no further action be taken, no further action will be taken by the university. If, on the other hand, for faculty

respondents the conclusion is that additional investigation should be undertaken, it will be in accord with and/or follow procedures detailed in the Bylaws of the Board of Regents of the University of Nebraska and policies promulgated pursuant thereto, and, in the case of faculty respondents who are members of the bargaining unit, in accord with the Collective Bargaining Agreement between the Board of Regents of the University of Nebraska and the University of Nebraska at Omaha Chapter American Association of University Professors.

Guidelines/Clarification

- Accusations of prohibited discrimination are of utmost seriousness and should not be made casually or without cause. This policy shall not be used to bring frivolous or malicious charges against students, faculty, staff, administrators, visitors or other invitees, licensees, or university volunteers. The university reserves the right to take appropriate action against individuals who are determined to have brought frivolous or malicious charges. However, this provision shall not be construed in any manner that might unreasonably deter any person from bringing forth a concern. No person shall be retaliated against for exercising his/her rights under these procedures.
- 2. Working days are those days that the university offices are scheduled to be open.
- 3. Time limits can be extended by the Assistant to the Chancellor if there are extenuating circumstances which must be documented and determined by the Assistant to the Chancellor to justify a delay.
- 4. Failure by University representatives to communicate the decision on a complaint within the specified time limits at any step of these procedures will not prejudice the complaint.
- 5. Failure by the complainant to pursue a complaint to the next step within the specified time limits at any step of the procedures, barring any extenuating circumstances which must be documented by the Assistant to the Chancellor to justify a delay, will be considered acceptance of the last decision rendered.
- 6. All documents, communications, and records dealing with a complaint and processing of a complaint (except for those materials allowed in personnel files by existing policies or agreements) will be kept confidential and secured in the Office of the Assistant to the Chancellor. The records will be retained for such time as may be legally required and/or deemed appropriate by the university; thereafter, all records will be destroyed.
- 7. All meetings and inquiries under this procedure will be conducted privately and will include only the parties specified in the procedure for that stage of the procedure.
- 8. If, as determined by the Panel, additional highly relevant facts that might alter the outcome of the decision are presented during the Panel's proceedings, a recess of reasonable length as determined by the Panel may occur.

- 9. These are regarded as administrative, not legal procedures. However, in the formal stage(s) the complainant and/or the respondent has the right to legal representation in the form of an advisor at his/her own expense.
- 10. For hourly paid employees, time spent during scheduled working hours in meeting with the Assistant to the Chancellor or designee or in the formal steps of the procedure is treated as time worked for pay purposes.
- 11. For faculty respondents, any decision on the part of the Vice Chancellor that additional investigation is warranted that could lead to disciplinary action must be forwarded to the Professional Conduct Committee. (Such sanctions could include sensitivity training, formal or informal reprimands, and an oral or written apology.)
- 12. Inquiry panels will not include faculty members currently serving on the Professional Conduct or Academic Freedom and Tenure Committees
- Failure or lack of clarity of the audio tape will not compromise the proceedings. In order to avoid such circumstances, two separate recordings will be made.

REGISTRATION AND ACADEMIC POLICIES.

Back to Table of Contents

Registration

All persons who attend classes at the University must have been admitted to the University; they are required to register and pay the established tuition and fees. The dates, times, locations and procedures for registration are listed each semester on the Registrar's office web page at http://www.ses.unomaha.edu/registrar/

Full-Time Status

Full-time graduate students at the University of Nebraska shall be defined as students enrolled for at least nine credit hours during an academic semester irrespective of whether or not the student holds a graduate assistantship.

Students enrolling for more than 12 hours must have the approval of the Dean for Graduate Studies. In some programs special permission may be granted to take more than 12 hours as a regular load. Students should consult with the department/school for provisions.

Explanation of the Graduate Credit course numbers

Courses which are available for graduate credit are those which have been approved by the UNO Graduate Faculty or its designee. Students will not be allowed to upgrade or retake courses previously taken for undergraduate credit so that they can be used for any purpose where graduate credit is required. Undergraduate courses cannot be used toward a graduate degree.

A numbering system is used to indicate the availability and level of courses for graduate credit, as follows:

3 - - -/8 - - 5 (e.g. 3110/8115) or 4 - - -/8 - - 6

Courses with these numbers are open to both undergraduate and graduate students. Only 8 - - 5 and 8 - - 6 receive graduate credit; it is expected that students enrolled for graduate credit will do work at a higher level than that which is expected of undergraduate students in the same course.

No more than two 3 - - -/8 - - 5 courses are allowed on a plan of study.

8 - - 0 or 9 - - -

Courses with these numbers are normally restricted to graduate students only. At least one-half the hours of course work on a plan of study must be in courses normally restricted to graduate students only.

With special permission from the Dean for Graduate Studies, exceptional juniors and seniors may enroll in graduate courses.

Special Permission To Enroll For Graduate Classes

Juniors at an Accredited Institution

Exceptional juniors at the University of Nebraska at Omaha who have obtained, in advance, the approval of their advisor, department chair, the course instructor of record, and the Dean for Graduate Studies may receive up to 12 hours of graduate credit for courses taken at the University of Nebraska at Omaha in addition to the courses necessary to complete their undergraduate work. Juniors are allowed to enroll only in courses designated 8- - -. The student must have at least a 3.5 (on a 4.0 scale) average in the undergraduate major. Graduate course work taken prior to receipt of the baccalaureate degree may not always be accepted for transfer to other institutions as graduate work or for completion of degree requirements.

Seniors at an Accredited Institution

Seniors at an accredited institution (including UNO) who have obtained in advance the approval of the appropriate campus Dean for Graduate Studies may receive up to 12 hours of graduate credit for courses taken at any campus of the University of Nebraska in addition to the courses necessary to complete their undergraduate work, provided that such credits are earned within the 12 months prior to receipt of the baccalaureate degree and that the student must have at least a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in the undergraduate major. Graduate course work taken prior to receipt of the baccalaureate degree may not always be accepted for transfer to other institutions as graduate work or for completion of degree requirements at UNO.

Intercampus Enrollment

Graduate Students from Another Campus of the University of Nebraska Students who have been admitted to graduate studies at another campus of the University of Nebraska may register for graduate courses at UNO by using an **Intercampus Registration Form**.

Identification Card - MavCard

Upon your first registration at UNO, you must have your picture taken in MavCard Services for your MavCard (Student ID Card). This card is expected to last your entire time at UNO and should be carried

at all times. Your MavCard serves as identification for services in the Library, Bookstore, HPER building and other places on campus. You may be required to show your MavCard before being served in any of these facilities. MavCards are not transferable, and use by anyone other than the student to whom the card issued is subject to disciplinary action. Lost cards may be replaced by contacting MavCard Services in the Milo Bail Student Center. A \$10.00 charge will be made for replacement cards.

Information about the UNO student identification card is available at http://mavcard.unomaha.edu/

Credit/No Credit Option for Courses Offered for Graduate Credit

The UNO Graduate Faculty does not, in general, allow the Credit/No Credit option for courses offered for graduate credit. However, each Graduate Program Committee shall have the right to designate courses such as practica, independent studies or research courses on which this option could apply. Inquire in the Office of Graduate Studies about the availability of this option for specific courses.

The grade of "Credit" is interpreted to mean the equivalent of a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better and is not considered in the calculation of grade point averages.

Dropping Courses

Students cannot drop courses after the date identified in the academic calendar for that semester. Exceptions may be made when there are extenuating circumstances. Students requesting an exception must obtain the instructor's certification that work in progress was at the "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) level or higher. Approval of the request must be obtained from the Dean for Graduate Studies before the request to drop is submitted to the Office of the Registrar.

Incomplete Grades

Purpose

The grade "Incomplete" "I" is to be used by an instructor at the end of a term to designate incomplete work in a course. It should be used when a student, due to extenuating circumstances such as illness, military service, hardship or death in the immediate family is unable to complete the requirements of the course in the term in which the student is registered for credit. "Incompletes" should be given only if the student has already substantially completed the major requirements of the course. Each instructor must judge each situation as to whether an "I" is appropriate.

Removal

Normally there is no time limit for graduate students to remove an incomplete. However, the instructor does have the option of determining the requirements for completing the course and requisite date for removal of incompletes. It is helpful to have these requirements in writing to ensure there is no miscommunication between the instructor and student.

Accrual of Five or More Incompletes

Five or more "I" or "IP" grades (excluding thesis or research courses) will result in a stop enrollment for any new courses; the stop enrollment will stay in effect until the record shows no more than four "I" or "IP" grade.

Repeating a Graduate Course

A student, upon consent of his advisor, may repeat a course in which he/she has previously received the grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below. Both grades will appear on the transcript, but only the second grade will be counted in determining the grade point average.

Quality of Work Standards

A "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average must be maintained in all graduate work taken as part of the degree or certificate program.

1. Automatic Dismissal

Graduate students are expected to do work of high caliber. Failure to do so will result in dismissal. In particular, the following will result in automatic dismissal from the degree or certificate program:

- a. Receiving a grade of "C-" (1.67 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any course taken in the student's major field of study or in any course included in the plan of study or program of study. A grade of "U" or "Fail" in any graduate course taken by a graduate student shall be treated the same as for a grade of "C-" or below and shall result in automatic dismissal from the graduate program.
- b. Departments/Schools may have additional and more stringent criteria for evaluating a student's performance and progress and may demand a higher level of performance than that demanded by the Graduate College. A department/school or program unit may, under some circumstances, recommend dismissal of a student from a graduate program even though quality of work standards have been maintained. Grounds for dismissal could include, but are not limited to:
- i. failure to be accepted by an appropriate thesis or dissertation adviser within stipulated time limitations;
- ii. failure to make timely progress toward the degree or certificate; and
- iii. failure to perform in course work, qualifying examination or research at an acceptable level in the respective department/school or program unit.
- c. The Plan of Study and Grades Which Result in Automatic Dismissal Grades which result in automatic dismissal from a program (e.g., grade of "C-" or below, "U", "Fail") may not be applied towards a graduate plan of study.
- d. Students Dismissed from a Graduate Program Who then Re-apply as Non-degree Students, Students will be placed on stop enrollment for the department/school from which they were dismissed unless they request and receive permission in accordance with departmental/school graduate program policy to enroll as a non-degree student in that program.

2. Probation or Dismissal

A department/school will recommend that the Dean for Graduate Studies either dismiss, or place on probation with conditions for reinstatement as a student in good standing, in the following cases:

- a. A Grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any course involved in the first 12 hours of graduate study for provisionally admitted students;
- Receiving at least nine hours of graduate credit with the grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any courses taken in the student's major field of study or in any courses included in the plan of study for master's or specialist's degrees or graduate certificates, regardless of the average;
- Receiving at least six hours of graduate credit with the grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any courses taken in the student's major field of study or in any courses included in the program of study for doctoral degrees, regardless of the average;
- d. Failure to maintain a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in all graduate work taken as part of the degree or certificate program.

3. Unclassified and Non-degree Students

- a. For students with unclassified or non-degree admission, the above quality of work standards apply to course work taken, just as if all such courses were included in a graduate plan of study.
- b. A student will be automatically dismissed from all graduate standing or placed on probation should any of the above conditions occur.

4. Additional Requirements

Some departments/schools apply additional criteria of satisfactory performance beyond the requirements of the Graduate College. A copy of the department's/school's policy should be on file in the Graduate Studies Office and a copy distributed to every graduate student enrolled in the program.

5. Monitoring

- a. The Graduate Program Committees or the Supervisory Committees in their respective departments/schools shall be responsible for monitoring quality of work in degree, certificate and unclassified programs and for recommending action.
- i. The Graduate Studies Office will send a report to each department/school at the start of each semester with the names of students who have received at least nine hours of graduate credit with a grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below as of the end of the previous semester.
- ii. The Graduate Studies Office will send a report to each department/school at the start of each semester with the names of doctoral students who have received at least six hours of graduate

credit with a grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below as of the end of the previous semester.

- b. The Graduate Studies Office shall be responsible for monitoring quality of work in non-degree programs.
- c. The Dean for Graduate Studies will make the final decision and notify graduate students of their status.

6. Student Responsibilities

- a. Students must be aware of the Quality of Work Standards of the Graduate College, as well as additional criteria of satisfactory performance in their respective department/school programs.
- b. It is the student's responsibility to know when his or her previous course work has failed to meet those standards.
- c. Students who are attending classes are still subject to dismissal if their department/school recommends that action based on its review of their previous performance.
- 7. Policy on Petitioning for Reinstatement into a Graduate Program:

The process for petitioning and evaluating petitions for reinstatement into a graduate program is the responsibility of each department/school Graduate Program Committee. For a current copy of procedures, please contact your department/school Graduate Program Committee Chair.

Automatic Dismissal for a Grade of "U" (Unsatisfactory) or "Fail"

A grade of "U" or "Fail" in any graduate course taken by a graduate student shall be treated the same as for a grade of "C-" or below and shall result in automatic dismissal from the graduate program.

The Plan of Study and Grades Which Result in Automatic Dismissal

Grades which result in automatic dismissal from a program (e.g., grade of "C-" or below, "U", "Fail") may not be applied towards a graduate plan of study.

Students Dismissed from a Graduate Program Who then Re-apply as Non-degree Students

Students will be placed on stop enrollment for the department/school from which they were dismissed unless they request and receive permission in accordance with departmental/school graduate program policy to enroll as a non-degree student in that program.

Policy on Petitioning for Reinstatement into a Graduate Program

The process for petitioning and evaluating petitions for reinstatement into a graduate program is the responsibility of each department/school Graduate Program Committee. For a current copy of procedures, please contact your department/school Graduate Program Committee Chair.

Appeal of Grades in Graduate-Level Courses

Appeal of grades in graduate-level courses shall be made through the graduate student grade appeal procedures for the campus through which the grade was awarded. Students who believe their evaluation in a course has been prejudiced or capricious must first attempt to resolve the matter with the course instructor and then the department through which the course was offered.

The initiation of the appeal in writing by the student must be filed within six weeks following receipt of the grade from the Office of the Registrar.

In cases where a grade lower than a "C" will result in dismissal from the graduate student's program, the Dean for Graduate Studies will notify the Graduate Program Committee Chair and student that the student will be automatically dismissed from his/her graduate program. The student will have a two-week grace period from the date of the dismissal notification to the date of the request to the Registrar for disenrollment in all graduate coursework. This two-week period allows the student an opportunity to present his/her case informally to the course instructor and, if necessary, to the chair of the graduate program committee before being terminated from the program and disenrolled from courses. A student who has been dismissed from a graduate program and disenrolled from course work may still file a formal appeal to the campus Dean for Graduate Studies, but is no longer a student in good standing and is prohibited from taking graduate courses until the formal appeal has been resolved.

If the matter is not resolved, the student may file an appeal in writing to the campus Dean for Graduate Studies, who shall inform the student of the grade appeal procedures approved by the Graduate Faculty or by their duly elected representative Graduate Council for that campus, and shall forward the appeal to the student-faculty committee or council which is designated to hear graduate-level course grade appeals on that campus. Since awarding grades in courses occurs at the individual campus level, the decision of the campus committee or council designated to hear the case on behalf of the campus Graduate Faculty shall be final and is not subject to further appeal.

Appeal of General Academic Matters Related to Student Programs

- Graduate students holding admission with Unclassified status in the Graduate College, admission with a master's objective or admission with a doctoral objective (but prior to the appointment of a doctoral supervisory committee) should appeal as follows:
 - a. Initially, the appeal may be submitted to the student's adviser.
 - b. If denied, the appeal may be submitted to the department/area Graduate Program Committee administratively responsible for the student's graduate program.
 - c. If denied, an appeal may be made to the Graduate Council for the campus administratively responsible for the student's graduate program. Normally, this will be the final appeals body (for exceptions, see the last part of this section).
- 2. Graduate students holding admission with a doctoral objective in the Graduate College and for whom a doctoral supervisory committee has been appointed should appeal as follows:

- a. Initially, the appeal should be submitted to the student's adviser.
- b. If denied, the appeal may be submitted to the student's supervisory committee.
- c. If denied, the appeal may be submitted to the department/area Graduate Program Committee administratively responsible for the student's graduate program.
- d. If denied, an appeal may be made to the Graduate Council for the campus administratively responsible for the student's graduate program. Normally, this will be the final appeals body (for exceptions, see the last part of this section).
- 3. When a student's graduate program consists of registrations essentially or entirely on one campus, the Graduate Council of the campus administratively responsible for the program will constitute the appeal board. When a student's graduate program includes substantial registrations on a campus other than the one administratively responsible for the program, three members of the Graduate Council for the other campus will be designated by the Dean for Graduate Studies on that campus to augment the Graduate Council on the campus administratively responsible for the program. In this case, the augmented Council will constitute the appeal board. The decision concerning augmentation of a campus Graduate Council for a specific appeal involving registrations on a campus other than the one administratively responsible for the student's program will be made by the Deans for Graduate Studies on the campus studies on the campus other than the one
- 4. In all cases, appeals should be made in writing to the appropriate adviser, committee or council. In those cases where the appeal concerns graduate-level qualifying exams, comprehensive exams or final oral exams, the following deadlines must be observed. It is the responsibility of the student to make reasonable efforts to ascertain the results of the examination within 30 days after its completion.

The initiation of the appeal, in writing, by the student must be filed within 30 days following the student's receipt of notification of the evaluation.

In those cases involving an appeal of termination of program, initiation of the appeal, in writing, by the student must be filed within 30 days following the student's receipt of the official written notification by the Office of Graduate Studies.

- a. There is no absolute right of appeal to the Executive Graduate Council. The Executive Graduate Council will accept appeals only in those cases where in the exercise of its sole discretion it shall first find that one or more of the following grounds for accepting the appeal exist:
- i. That the campus Graduate Council has violated some element of fair procedure (example: has failed to allow the parties concerned to present their cases fully to their campus Graduate Council);
- ii. That the campus Graduate Council has failed to examine or give adequate weight to important evidence relevant to one party's position;
- iii. That the campus Graduate Council has given undue weight to evidence not pertinent to the case; or

iv. That some gross miscarriage of justice would be perpetrated if the decision of the campus Graduate Council is allowed to stand.

A decision by the Executive Graduate Council not to accept jurisdiction of an appeal shall be final and is not subject to further appeal.

- b. Appeals to the Executive Graduate Council must be made in writing and must specifically outline the grounds for appeal. Such appeal must be made within 20 working days of the day the decision of the campus council is received (working days shall not include those days the University is not in session).
- c. The Executive Graduate Council must make a decision to hear the appeal or not to hear the appeal within 30 working days after receipt of the appeal. Acceptance or denial of jurisdiction over the appeal will be made in writing.
- d. The decision of the Executive Graduate Council on the merits of the case will be made and transmitted to the concerned parties within 40 working days after the decision to hear the appeal.
- e. No person who was a member of the department or campus graduate council involved in the case will be eligible to participate in the decisions of the Executive Graduate Council either to decide whether the case should be heard or to decide the merits of the case. However, the Dean for Graduate Studies may replace members of the Executive Graduate Council not eligible for participation in the decision to hear the appeal or in the appeal itself.

Auditing Courses Offered for Graduate Credit

In order to audit courses for graduate credit, students must be admitted to graduate studies. Permission of the adviser and approval of the instructor of the course should be obtained prior to registration. It is the instructor's prerogative to determine privileges, including examinations connected with the course. Students registered for credit may change to audit registration during the first 11 weeks of a semester or during the first half of a class if it runs longer or shorter than a semester.

Auditing Courses Offered for Graduate Credit

In order to audit courses for graduate credit, students must be admitted to graduate studies. Permission of the adviser and approval of the instructor of the course should be obtained prior to registration. It is the instructor's prerogative to determine privileges, including examinations connected with the course. Students registered for credit may change to audit registration during the first 11 weeks of a semester or during the first half of a class if it runs longer or shorter than a semester.

master's, EdS and certificate programs.

plan of study.

At the time of admission to a degree program, an individual plan of study/degree audit will be sent to the student with their official letter of admission from the Dean for Graduate Studies. This individual plan of study/degree audit will list all requirements for the completion of the degree program. These requirements may include deficiency courses and other provisions of admission, as well as specific courses to be completed to graduate and comprehensive examinations if applicable. Any deviations to this plan of study/degree audit must be approved by the student's advisor, graduate program committee chair, and Dean for Graduate Studies by completing the **Change in Plan of Study form**. Upon approval, the student and department/school will be notified.

A "B" (3.0 on a scale of 4.0) average must be maintained in all graduate work taken as part of a degree program.

Plan of Study Report

The plan of study/degree audit report outlines the requirements to complete the degree program at UNO. The summary of credit towards graduation, includes any credit completed at UNO as well as any approved transfer credit which applies to requirements for the degree. Section I outlines the course requirements yet to be completed to graduate. This section also will include courses or provisions of your admission to the program. Section II of the report includes a summary of the required courses completed to date. The last section includes courses which do not apply to the plan of study/degree audit. This report is automated and can be checked by your advisor or a member of the Graduate Studies Office Staff or through **E-BRUNO**. Listed below are important things to keep in mind as you progress with your degree program:

- Graduate Students should meet regularly with their advisors or with other departmentally/school approved advisors.
 - Review the standard degree/certificate plan. Submit to Graduate Studies (EAB 203) any deviations on the Change in Plan of Study form with appropriate signatures.
 - Concentrations and Minors: If including a concentration or minor in your degree/certificate program, a Change in Plan of Study form must be submitted indicating this. If your degree/certificate program includes a thesis, non-thesis, or project option, you will need to select which option you are pursuing using this same form.
 - Please note, provisions of admission are included in the plan of study report.
 - Transfer Credits: Up to one-third of the course work required for the degree/certificate may be accepted from a regionally accredited institution, other than the University of Nebraska. All transfer credit must have a grade of "B" (3.0) or better and be approved by the Dean for Graduate Studies on the Change in Plan of Study form.

- Graduate course requirement: At least one-half of the graduate course work required for the degree/certificate program must be restricted to graduate students only (8--0 or 9--0). This is checked through the automated system.
- If completing a thesis, or thesis-equivalent project, EdS field project, or dissertation: Refer to the Guidelines for Preparing Theses, Thesis-Equivalent Projects, EdS Field Projects, or Dissertations for information pertaining to approval of a supervisory committee, proposal approval, formatting, and deadlines.
- Grade point average: Students must maintain an overall GPA of "B" (3.0) in all graduate course work taken as a part of their degree/certificate. Grades of less than "C-" result in dismissal from Graduate Studies and may not be used on a graduate plan of study. If you re-register for a course to improve your grade, you must work with the Registrar's Office to note this on your transcript.
- Time Limit: The degree/certificate program must be completed within ten consecutive years. This is checked through the automated system.

Graduate-only Level Course Requirements

- At least one-half the hours of course work on a plan of study should be in courses which are normally restricted to graduate students only (8--0 or 9---).
- No more than two 3--0/8--5 courses are allowed on a plan of study.
- BSAD courses 8110, 8120, 8130, 8170, and 8180 may not be used on any plan of study.
- ISQA 8010, 8020, 8040, and 8050 may not be used on any plan of study.

Time Limit for Graduate Degrees

The degree program (as defined in the plan of study, and comprehensive exams, if required) for master's and Ed.S. degrees must be completed within ten consecutive calendar years. Course work which would be over 10 years old (30 consecutive terms) at the completion of the degree program (as defined in the plan of study) cannot be used for a master's or Ed.S. degree. The first day of class of the earliest course which appears on the student's plan of study is the beginning of the student's graduate education.

Minor Field

A student is not required by the graduate faculty to have a minor. However, a student may elect a minor with permission of the major department/school and the minor department/school.

The minor must consist of no fewer than nine graduate hours. The courses must be included on the Change in Plan of Study form and the minor department must sign off on this form. The minor will be reflected on the student's transcript at the time of graduation.

Students who elect to complete a minor may be required to take a comprehensive examination over the minor field. This requirement will be at the discretion of the minor advisor. If such an examination is given,

it should be given at a date arranged at the convenience of both the student and the minor advisor, but falling within the limits established for all comprehensive examinations.

The following are available minors:

- Art History
- Aviation
- Black Studies
- Business Administration
- Chemistry
- Economics
- English
- French
- Geography
- German
- Gerontology
- History
- Management Information Systems
- Mathematics
- Music
- Native American Studies
- Philosophy
- Physics
- Political Science
- Religious Studies
- Renaissance Studies
- Spanish
- Women's Studies

Concentrations

A department/school may offer specialized areas of concentration of at least nine hours to graduate students pursuing degrees in the department/school. The area of concentration must appear on the approved plan of study. The Registrar will identify this area of concentration on the student's transcript.

quality of work standards.

A "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average must be maintained in all graduate work taken as part of the degree or certificate program.

Automatic Dismissal

Graduate students are expected to do work of high caliber. Failure to do so will result in dismissal. In particular, the following will result in automatic dismissal from the degree or certificate program:

- Receiving a grade of "C-" (1.67 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any course taken in the student's major field of study or in any course included in the plan of study or program of study;
- Departments/Schools may have additional and more stringent criteria for evaluating a student's performance and progress and may demand

a higher level of performance than that demanded by the Graduate College. A department/school or program unit may, under some circumstances, recommend dismissal of a student from a graduate program even though quality of work standards have been maintained. Grounds for dismissal could include, but are not limited to:

- failure to be accepted by an appropriate thesis or dissertation adviser within stipulated time limitations;
- failure to make timely progress toward the degree or certificate; and
- failure to perform in course work, qualifying examination or research at an acceptable level in the respective department/school or program unit.

Probation or Dismissal

A department/school will recommend that the Dean for Graduate Studies either dismiss, or place on probation with conditions for reinstatement as a student in good standing, in the following cases:

- A Grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any course involved in the first 12 hours of graduate study for provisionally admitted students;
- Receiving at least nine hours of graduate credit with the grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any courses taken in the student's major field of study or in any courses included in the plan of study for master's or specialist's degrees or graduate certificates, regardless of the average;
- Receiving at least six hours of graduate credit with the grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any courses taken in the student's major field of study or in any courses included in the program of study for doctoral degrees, regardless of the average;
- Failure to maintain a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in all graduate work taken as part of the degree or certificate program.

Unclassified and Non-degree Students

- For students with unclassified or non-degree admission, the above quality of work standards apply to course work taken, just as if all such courses were included in a graduate plan of study.
- A student will be automatically dismissed from all graduate standing or placed on probation should any of the above conditions occur.

Additional Requirements

Some departments/schools apply additional criteria of satisfactory performance beyond the requirements of the Graduate College. A copy of the department's/school's policy should be on file in the Graduate Studies Office and a copy distributed to every graduate student enrolled in the program.

Monitoring

• The Graduate Program Committees or the Supervisory Committees in their respective departments/schools shall be responsible for

monitoring quality of work in degree, certificate and unclassified programs and for recommending action.

- The Graduate Studies Office will send a report to each department/school at the start of each semester with the names of students who have received at least nine hours of graduate credit with a grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below as of the end of the previous semester.
- The Graduate Studies Office will send a report to each department/school at the start of each semester with the names of doctoral students who have received at least six hours of graduate credit with a grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below as of the end of the previous semester.
- The Graduate Studies Office shall be responsible for monitoring quality of work in non-degree programs.
- The Dean for Graduate Studies will make the final decision and notify graduate students of their status.

Student Responsibilities

- Students must be aware of the Quality of Work Standards of the Graduate College, as well as additional criteria of satisfactory performance in their respective department/school programs.
- It is the student's responsibility to know when his or her previous course work has failed to meet those standards.
- Students who are attending classes are still subject to dismissal if their department/school recommends that action based on its review of their previous performance.

Automatic Dismissal for a Grade of "U" (Unsatisfactory) or "Fail"

A grade of "U" or "Fail" in any course taken by a graduate student shall be treated the same as for a grade of "C-" or below and shall result in automatic dismissal from the graduate program.

The Plan of Study and Grades Which Result in Automatic Dismissal

Grades which result in automatic dismissal from a program (e.g., grade of "C-" or below, "U", "Fail") may not be applied towards a graduate plan of study.

Students Dismissed from a Graduate Program Who then Re-apply as Non-degree Students

Students will be placed on stop enrollment for the department/school from which they were dismissed unless they request and receive permission in accordance with departmental/school graduate program policy to enroll as a non-degree student in that program.

Policy on Petitioning for Reinstatement into a Graduate Program

The process for petitioning and evaluating petitions for reinstatement into a graduate program is the responsibility of each department/school Graduate Program Committee. For a current copy of procedures, please contact your department/school Graduate Program Committee Chair.

Appeal of Grades in Graduate-Level Courses

Appeal of grades in graduate-level courses shall be made through the graduate student grade appeal procedures for the campus through which the grade was awarded. Students who believe their evaluation in a course has been prejudiced or capricious must first attempt to resolve the matter with the course instructor and then the department through which the course was offered. The initiation of the appeal in writing by the student must be filed within six weeks following receipt of the grade from the Office of the Registrar.

In cases where a grade lower than a "C" will result in dismissal from the graduate student's program, the Dean for Graduate Studies will notify the Graduate Program Committee Chair and student that the student will be automatically dismissed from his/her graduate program. The student will have a two-week grace period from the date of the dismissal notification to the date of the request to the Registrar for disenrollment in all graduate coursework. This two-week period allows the student an opportunity to present his/her case informally to the course instructor and, if necessary, to the chair of the graduate program committee before being terminated from the program and disenrolled from courses. A student who has been dismissed from a graduate program and disenrolled from course work may still file a formal appeal to the campus Dean for Graduate Studies, but is no longer a student in good standing and is prohibited from taking graduate courses until the formal appeal has been resolved.

If the matter is not resolved, the student may file an appeal in writing to the campus Dean for Graduate Studies, who shall inform the student of the grade appeal procedures approved by the Graduate Faculty or by their duly elected representative Graduate Council for that campus, and shall forward the appeal to the student-faculty committee or council which is designated to hear graduate-level course grade appeals on that campus. Since awarding grades in courses occurs at the individual campus level, the decision of the campus committee or council designated to hear the case on behalf of the campus Graduate Faculty shall be final and is not subject to further appeal.

Appeal of General Academic Matters Related to Student Programs

Graduate students holding admission with Unclassified status in the Graduate College, admission with a master's objective or admission with a doctoral objective (but prior to the appointment of a doctoral supervisory committee) should appeal as follows:

- Initially, the appeal may be submitted to the student's adviser.
- If denied, the appeal may be submitted to the department/area Graduate Program Committee administratively responsible for the student's graduate program.
- If denied, an appeal may be made to the Graduate Council for the campus administratively responsible for the student's graduate program. Normally, this will be the final appeals body (for exceptions, see the last part of this section).

Graduate students holding admission with a doctoral objective in the Graduate College and for whom a doctoral supervisory committee has been appointed should appeal as follows:

- Initially, the appeal should be submitted to the student's adviser.
- If denied, the appeal may be submitted to the student's supervisory committee.
- If denied, the appeal may be submitted to the department/area Graduate Program Committee administratively responsible for the student's graduate program.
- If denied, an appeal may be made to the Graduate Council for the campus administratively responsible for the student's graduate program. Normally, this will be the final appeals body (for exceptions, see the last part of this section).

When a student's graduate program consists of registrations essentially or entirely on one campus, the Graduate Council of the campus administratively responsible for the program will constitute the appeal board. When a student's graduate program includes substantial registrations on a campus other than the one administratively responsible for the program, three members of the Graduate Council for the other campus will be designated by the Dean for Graduate Studies on that campus to augment the Graduate Council on the campus administratively responsible for the program. In this case, the augmented Council will constitute the appeal board. The decision concerning augmentation of a campus Graduate Council for a specific appeal involving registrations on a campus other than the one administratively responsible for the program will be made by the Deans for Graduate Studies on the campuses involved.

In all cases, appeals should be made in writing to the appropriate adviser, committee or council. In those cases where the appeal concerns graduate-level qualifying exams, comprehensive exams or final oral exams, the following deadlines must be observed. It is the responsibility of the student to make reasonable efforts to ascertain the results of the examination within 30 days after its completion.

The initiation of the appeal, in writing, by the student must be filed within 30 days following the student's receipt of notification of the evaluation.

In those cases involving an appeal of termination of program, initiation of the appeal, in writing, by the student must be filed within 30 days following the student's receipt of the official written notification by the Office of Graduate Studies.

There is no absolute right of appeal to the Executive Graduate Council. The Executive Graduate Council will accept appeals only in those cases where in the exercise of its sole discretion it shall first find that one or more of the following grounds for accepting the appeal exist:

- That the campus Graduate Council has violated some element of fair procedure (example: has failed to allow the parties concerned to present their cases fully to their campus Graduate Council);
- That the campus Graduate Council has failed to examine or give adequate weight to important evidence relevant to one party's position;
- That the campus Graduate Council has given undue weight to evidence not pertinent to the case; or
- That some gross miscarriage of justice would be perpetrated if the decision of the campus Graduate Council is allowed to stand.

A decision by the Executive Graduate Council not to accept jurisdiction of an appeal shall be final and is not subject to further appeal.

Appeals to the Executive Graduate Council must be made in writing and must specifically outline the grounds for appeal. Such appeal must be made within 20 working days of the day the decision of the campus council is received (working days shall not include those days the University is not in session).

The Executive Graduate Council must make a decision to hear the appeal or not to hear the appeal within 30 working days after receipt of the appeal. Acceptance or denial of jurisdiction over the appeal will be made in writing.

The decision of the Executive Graduate Council on the merits of the case will be made and transmitted to the concerned parties within 40 working days after the decision to hear the appeal.

No person who was a member of the department or campus graduate council involved in the case will be eligible to participate in the decisions of the Executive Graduate Council either to decide whether the case should be heard or to decide the merits of the case. However, the Dean for Graduate Studies may replace members of the Executive Graduate Council not eligible for participation in the decision to hear the appeal or in the appeal itself

transfer of graduate credit.

Approval of transfer of graduate credit for course work taken at another regionally accredited university (including extension credit but not including correspondence courses) is made at the time a Change in Plan of Study form is submitted to the Office of Graduate Studies. Grades received in courses for transfer of credit must be the equivalent of "B" (3.0 on a scale of 4.0) or higher. Transfer of graduate credits from a course taken with a pass/fail option must be recommended by the cognizant Graduate Program Committee, supported by a written evaluation from the instructor and approved by the Dean for Graduate Studies. All work accepted for transfer of credit must have been taken within the prescribed time limits for graduate degrees and is subject to restriction if previously used to satisfy requirements for another graduate degree.

The only course work from other institutions posted on the UNO transcript will be those used on the approved plan of study.

Transfer of Credits Taken Outside the University of Nebraska

Up to one-third of the course work required for a graduate degree program may be accepted from an accredited institution other than a unit of the University of Nebraska when the transfer is supported by the student's adviser and the appropriate Graduate Program Committee. Final approval will be made by the UNO Dean for Graduate Studies. All other policies regarding graduate programs will apply. An official transcript must be forwarded to the Office of Graduate Studies documenting the course(s) were taken for graduate credit.

Transfer of Credits Taken at the University of Nebraska

There are no a priori limits on the transfer and applicability of credits earned in one program of the University of Nebraska toward meeting degree requirements in another such program, except as they are

used to earn distinct degrees. However, such credits must be individually evaluated and approved by the appropriate Graduate Program Committee and campus Dean for Graduate Studies before they can actually be transferred. UNO students who wish to take courses at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, the University of Nebraska Medical Center, or the University of Nebraska at Kearney for transfer of credit should complete the intercampus application process available at https://intercampus.nebraska.edu/pre_inter_campus.aspx.

double major, dual degree program and second master's degree.

Back to Table of Contents

Second Master's Degree

Use of graduate credit earned for the first degree will be treated in the same manner as transfer credit from another institution if applied to the requirements for the second degree. Up to one-third of the course work required for the second master's degree may consist of courses from a previous graduate degree. All other policies regarding graduate programs apply.

Masters Degree with a Double Major

The professional/scholastic goals of some masters students may be enhanced substantially by acquiring more knowledge of a second field than is currently provided by the option of earning a minor, yet they may not need a dual degree (i.e., two masters degrees in separate majors, typically 60+ credit hours). The UNO Graduate Council has approved the concept of providing masters degree students with the option of attaining a double major within the same degree (e.g., master of arts in two different majors). For instance, a student may be permitted, with proper approvals, to pursue a master of arts degree in the majors of history and geography because these majors lead to the master of arts degree. One could not attain a double major in history and biology because these majors lead only to the master of arts and the master of science degrees, respectively.

- Applicants choosing the double major will submit one application and fee and clearly specify they are seeking a double major. In addition, the applicant must specify which department/school is to consider the application first and whether or not she/he is applying for support from one or both departments/schools.
- The graduate committee of the first department/school will pass the application to the second graduate committee with the results of its decisions (recommendation for acceptance with support, recommendation for acceptance without support, refusal of admission).
- The prospective student should be aware that a decision to recommend admission by one of the graduate committees does not affect the decision of the other. The criteria for acceptance may differ between programs; admission to one or both of the department's/school's programs does not guarantee acceptance for a double major masters degree.
- Final approval of all applicants rests with the Dean of Graduate Studies. If one major is approved and one denied, the student must submit another application with an additional \$45 application fee to apply to another major.

Students accepted into a double-major must meet, at least, the minimum requirements for each of the majors:

- Course work of no less than 18 credit hours in each of the two disciplines
- Courses cross-listed in both majors may only be counted once.
- The precise number of credits may vary depending on the total required hours for a particular major.
- For each of the two majors, students must take at least nine credits in courses open only to graduate students (9000 level or 8000 level), excluding thesis hours.
- The student is required to successfully satisfy the thesis/comprehensive examination or equivalent requirements for each major. In the event that both programs have a thesis requirement, either
- two thesis may be written or
- the content of the thesis may reflect the content of both majors.
- If a joint thesis is elected, the thesis committee shall then consist of two graduate faculty members from each of the major departments/schools and shall be co-chaired by a faculty member from each of the major departments/schools.
- If a student is already pursuing a major in a degree program, then decides he or she would like to obtain a second major, a new application and admission fee is required. The new application must be approved by the original graduate committee prior to review by the second graduate committee. However, once the masters degree is conferred, a second major cannot be attained. Students then would be required to apply for admission to a second masters degree program, and upon acceptance, complete all requirements of a full independent program.

Dual Degree Programs

Back to Table of Contents

Dual degree programs must be approved by the Graduate Council and Dean for Graduate Studies. Dual degree programs are a specifically approved combination of two Master's degree programs as distinguished from a master's degree with a double major (e.g., masters of arts in English and History).

Doctoral programs.

Back to Table of Contents

Supervisory Committee

In order to assure that students are under careful advisement and mentoring throughout their careers, a **Supervisory Committee is established before a doctoral student begins the last 45 credit hours of their program of study**. The supervisory committee is appointed by the Dean for Graduate Studies based upon recommendation of the Graduate Program Committee in the student's major prior to the approval of the program of study. The establishing of a supervisory committee is based on the student's demonstrated ability in the fundamental subject matter of his/her major field and professional promise. The supervisory committee consists of at least four Graduate Faculty members, one of whom must be from outside the student's academic department/school or area in which the doctorate is to be granted.

The chair of the supervisory committee must be a member of the Graduate Faculty. In addition to the minimum requirement of four Graduate Faculty members, other eligible persons may be recommended by the Graduate Program Committee for appointment by the Dean to the supervisory committee, provided at least two-thirds of the membership of each committee is Graduate Faculty.

Changes to the Supervisory Committee

Any changes to the supervisory committee after the initial approval must be submitted using a new Supervisory Committee form and submitting to the Office of Graduate Studies for approval by the Dean for Graduate Studies.

If the chair of a supervisory committee leaves the employ of the University, or retires, the Office of Graduate Studies must be notified immediately and a change in the supervisory committee as follows:

- If the student has already achieved Candidacy, the former chair that has left the employ of the University may be permitted to continue as co-chair of the supervisory committee, with the concurrence of the departmental/school Graduate Program Committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies. A second co-chair must be appointed who is a resident Graduate Faculty member.
- If the student has not yet achieved Candidacy, a new chair of the supervisory committee who is a resident Graduate Faculty member must be appointed immediately, with the concurrence of the departmental/school Graduate Program Committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies.
- If a member of the supervisory committee other than the chair leaves the employ of the University, or retires, a replacement should normally be appointed who is a resident Graduate Faculty member. In certain circumstances where a special and needed continuing expertise is involved and the staff member is willing to continue serving, he/she may continue as a member of the supervisory committee, with the approval of the departmental/school Graduate Program Committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies.

Program of Study

Within the same semester of its appointment, the committee will meet to designate and subsequently file in the Office of Graduate Studies a complete program of studies, including any language or research tool requirements (if applicable), and reading committee. The reading committee consists of two members from the supervisory committee, excluding the chair of the committee.

Generally, courses taken before admission to the doctoral program cannot be included in the Doctoral Requirements section of the program of study form. At least 45 hours of the student's doctoral course work is to be completed after the approval of the program of study by the Dean for Graduate Studies. Any subsequent change in the program is approved by the supervisory committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies.

The minimum amount of graduate credit for the PhD is 90 semester hours, including a dissertation. The PhD dissertation will normally account for 20 semester hours; however, the Information Technology dissertation requires a minimum of 24 semester hours. The minimum number of graduate credit for the EdD is 96 semester hours including the dissertation which normally accounts for 12 semester hours.

Residency

A residency requirement has been established for the purpose of ensuring the doctoral program be reasonably compact, continuous, and coherent; and that a substantial portion be in fact done at and under the close supervision of the university. The residency requirement is part of the student's approved program.

In exceptional circumstances, where it is clear the purpose of residency being fulfilled although the formal conditions are not met, the student's supervisory committee may, with the approval of the Dean for Graduate Studies, designate an alternative procedure for satisfying the residency requirement.

Requirements for PhD in Criminal Justice and Information Technology

- For a student beginning a doctoral program in the University of Nebraska system with a bachelor's degree, the residency requirement for the PhD is 27 hours of graduate work within a consecutive 18-month period or less, with the further provision that 15 of these hours must be taken after receiving the master's degree or equivalent.
- For a student who transfers to the University of Nebraska system with a master's degree from another institution, or who takes a break in his/her graduate work between the time the master's degree is awarded and the time he/she starts work on a doctoral program, the residency requirement for the PhD is 27 hours of graduate work in a consecutive 18-month period or less.
- For a member of the University staff who is engaged at least half time in instruction or research in his/her major area, or a person employed in his/her major field, the residency requirement is 24 hours of graduate work within a consecutive two year period with the further provision he/she take at least 12 of these after receiving the master's degree or its equivalent.
- Not more than one-third of the work for residency or nine credit hours may be taken during the summer sessions.

Requirements for the Phd in Public Administration and EdD degree

The residency requirement for doctoral students in Educational Administration and Public Administration is 24 hours in 24 consecutive months. The supervisory committee may determine how many of the required residency hours may be taken during the summer sessions.

Time limit for Completion of Degree

A minimum of three full years of graduate study is normally required to complete a program for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy and Doctor of Education. The time limit on granting the PhD or EdD degree is ten years from the time of filing the student's program of study in the Office of Graduate Studies, individual programs may have other deadlines for completion. Neither the courses taken nor the time spent in study determines the granting of the degree. It is given primarily for high attainment in some special field of scholarship and for demonstrated power of independent research in a subdivision of this field.

Leave of Absence

Doctoral Students who are forced to interrupt their studies, may request a leave of absence from the University for up to one year. In consultation with their department/school and their supervisory committee, students should define the program modifications the leave of absence requires. Requests should indicate a reason for leaving and the expected date of return to the University. If approval is granted, the time limits on the granting of the doctoral degree will be frozen for the time specified (up to one year). Students should file a request with their supervisory committee chair who will forward it to the Dean for Graduate Studies. Approval of the Dean for Graduate Studies is required prior to taking the leave of absence.

Comprehensive Examination

PhD

When a student has substantially completed studies in the program, he/she must pass a written comprehensive examination. The written comprehensive examination is not a repetition of course examinations but is an investigation of the student's breadth of understanding of the field of knowledge of which his/her special subject is a part. The student will also be required to pass an oral comprehensive examination. The supervisory committee arranges for written or oral examinations. As soon as possible after passing those examinations, the committee convenes and reports to the Office of Graduate Studies the results of those examinations and the specific area of research for the dissertation and progress to date by submitting the Application for Candidacy. Should the student fail the comprehensive examination or a part thereof, during the following academic term upon specific recommendation by the supervisory committee.

EdD

When the applicant's program of courses is substantially completed, comprehensive examinations cover the appropriate field of study and related subjects will be administered. These examinations will thoroughly test for an understanding of the field of knowledge designated by the student. If an applicant fails the comprehensive examination, another attempt to pass such examination may not be made in the same academic term.

Admission to Candidacy

When the doctoral student has passed the comprehensive examination, the committee will recommend to the Office of Graduate Studies his/her admission to Candidacy for the doctoral degree, noting in that recommendation the dates of completing the comprehensive examination. This report must be filed at least *seven months* prior to the final oral examination. If the term of Candidacy is extended beyond three years (excluding summer terms), the Candidate must pass another comprehensive examination. Following admission to Candidacy the student must register during each academic year semester until he/she receives the PhD or EdD degree. Students not in residence may register for a minimum of one semester credit in dissertation. Failure to register during each academic year semester will result in termination of Candidacy.

Final Examination

The final examination is oral. It is given by the supervisory committee after the Candidate's studies have been completed and the dissertation has been accepted for examination. The committee also determines its character and length. The examination may be devoted to the special field of the dissertation or to the Candidate's general knowledge, or it may be designed to test judgment and critical powers.

The final oral examination will not be scheduled unless the chair of the supervisory committee and at least two other members of the committee are available for the examination. Exceptions may be made only by permission of the Dean for Graduate Studies. In any event, the supervisor and readers of the dissertation must have seen and approved the completed dissertation before the final oral examination will be scheduled.

The final oral examination over the dissertation may be waived only with the unanimous consent of the supervisory committee and only in extremely unusual circumstances. The committee reports the results of the final oral examination or the reason for its waiver to the Office of Graduate Studies by using the Report on Completion of Degree form.

In the event that members of an oral examining committee are not unanimous regarding the passing of a Candidate, the student is to be approved for the degree only if one examiner dissents. However, in each case, the dissenting member of the committee will be expected to file a letter of explanation to the Office of Graduate Studies.

Dissertation

Information regarding the dissertation can be found at: **dissertation portion of thesis/dissertation** guidelines

thesis/thesis-equivalent/field project/dissertation guidelines.

Back to Table of Contents

Beginning with the Fall Semester 2007 graduation, an electronic version of the thesis, thesisequivalent project, EdS field project, or dissertation (collectively referred to as ETDs) is required. An ETD is a document expressed in a format simultaneously suitable for machine archives and worldwide retrieval. Preparation of the ETD may be done using most word processor or document preparation systems that incorporate relevant multimedia objects.

The ETD has many benefits including:

- More access to research both on campus and worldwide
- Less expense to authors as there are no paper costs
- Can provide a better presentation of the research than available in the traditional paper format

Students who wish to order bound copies may do so through ProQuest or they also may make other arrangements.

As a part of the ETD submission students' abstracts are published in UMI's Master's Theses or Dissertations Abstracts publications. Upon submission, you are authorizing Proquest to produce copies of your work on demand for a fee. However, you may request UMI not distribute (or embargo) your ETD until further notice (up to two years). Some reasons for this may be if there is a patent pending, your employers requires a review of your work, or a publishing agreement requires initial publication. The ETD will also be included in the ProQuest Dissertations and Theses (PQDT) database which includes more than 2.3 million citations of which 870,000 are available in PDF. Each submission includes an abstract, citation, and a preview, and a PDF if available. About 3000 libraries subscribe to the PQDT.

The Doctoral Dissertation Guide

The Doctoral Dissertation should make a creative contribution to knowledge in your field while also demonstrating mastery of relevant resources and methods. It is expected the dissertation will have a single topic, however broadly defined, and all parts of the dissertation will be interrelated. This, however, does not prevent sections of the dissertations from being discrete units.

The dissertation also should demonstrate your potential to make future, original contributions to knowledge, understanding, or methodologies in your discipline. For example, the originality of a dissertation may involve the discovery of significant new information or principles of organization, the achievement of a new synthesis, the development of new methods or theories, or the application of established methods to new materials or procedures.

Given the diverse nature of the fields in which dissertations are written and the wide variety of topics that are explored, it is impossible to designate an ideal length for the dissertation. A long dissertation is not necessarily better than a shorter one since the value and scale of the dissertation topic ultimately depends on the quality of its thought and the clarity of its exposition. Your dissertation supervisory committee will determine the appropriateness of these and other issues.

Grades for a doctoral dissertation are recorded on the permanent record after completion and approval by the department / school and the Office of Graduate Studies. Grades will be either "S" for satisfactory or "U" for unsatisfactory.

The dissertation is not considered to be a publication thus it may be published, in whole or in part, and either quoted or paraphrased, by giving appropriate credit to the relevant Department/School, the Graduate College, and the University of Nebraska at Omaha.

NOTE: The doctoral supervisory committee guides your progress toward the completion of the dissertation, but it is your responsibility to follow instructions on the preparation of the document and to observe filing deadlines.

Dissertation Submission Procedures:

The Doctoral Supervisory Committee guides the student in the conduct and development of the dissertation and approves the final product. Typically, final recommendations from the supervisory committee, or Supervisory Committee Chair, are provided to the student at the time of the final oral examination, although details vary among department/schools and individual faculty. Final approval of the dissertation is contingent upon approval by the supervisory committee and the Office of Graduate Studies.

Procedures:

At least three weeks prior to the last published date for holding oral exams, bring the following to the Office of Graduate Studies:

Application for Final Oral Examination or Waiver

• One copy of each of the Abstract and the Title Page of the dissertation. If the Final Oral Examination is waived, these documents must be presented to the Office of Graduate Studies at least three weeks prior to the last published date for holding oral examinations.

When the final dissertation has been approved by the supervisory committee, the student must submit hardcopies of the following to the Office of Graduate Studies for the final, administrative step in the approval process:

- One paper copy of the final Abstract and Title Page
- **Report on Completion of Degree form**, signed by supervisory committee
- Survey of Earned Doctorates survey found at: http://www.grad.uiuc.edu/forms/SurveyOfEarnedDoctorates.PDF

NOTE: If the dissertation is to be held pending patent issuance, etc., the student must specify this at the time the PDF file is submitted to ProQuest.

After the documents are submitted to the Office of Graduate Studies, the student must upload their dissertation to ProQuest. Instructions for the upload at http://dissertations2.umi.com/unomaha/

Be certain the electronic version, in PDF format is exactly as was approved by the Supervisory Committee. ETDs are to be checked for formatting, pagination, spelling, grammar, and typos by the student and the student's Supervisory Committee.

For help with conversion of files from word processing to PDF, see the Library staff (presently, Matt Fenner, **mfenner@mail.unomaha.edu**) who is available to assist.

Since errors may occur when converting from a word processor file to a PDF file, it is essential the student review the final version of the PDF file.

PLEASE NOTE: There is a fee to submit the dissertation through ProQuest. The amounts are noted on their website.

After successfully uploading the dissertation, The Office of Graduate Studies will be notified electronically by ProQuest of the submission and asked to provide final approval. Final approval of the dissertation will not be granted if steps 1-4 above are not completed.

Note, these steps must be completed prior to the end of the day of the Graduate Studies deadline which is 12 working days prior to the commencement ceremony.

Thesis, Thesis-Equivalent Project, EdS Field Project, and Dissertation (ETD) Formatting

After you have written your ETD, you must prepare the electronic version for submission. Overall, it is important to submit an ETD that has a consistent appearance throughout. All pages in your ETD should follow a general format regarding page numbering, margins, and line spacing.

Page numbering

- Except for the Title Page and Abstract, number all pages in your ETD. (Page numbers appear in page headers and are right-justified. Consult the help files of your software on how to set up "Page Headers.")
- For pages before the introductory text, use small Roman numerals (i. ii. iii. iv. etc.) placed in the upper right corner of the page. Exceptions are the Title Page and the Abstract on which the numbers should not appear.
- Number all pages through the remainder of the ETD using Arabic numbers (1,2,3 etc.). These numbers are to appear in the upper right corner and are to be placed so that, when printed, they are at least 1/2" from the top and 1" from the right margin. Do not include a running head.

Margins

• All margins for your ETD should be as follows: Left: 1 1/2", Right 1"; Top and Bottom 1". This format applies to all materials in the document. The extra space along the left margin allows space for binding.

Spacing

• Double-space all sections of the ETD except footnotes/endnotes, bibliographic entries, and lists in appendices. Single spacing may be used on tables and figures at the discretion of the student's supervisory committee.

Fonts

• Times New Roman or a comparable appearing font, usually at 12 pt, is recommended for best readability. All fonts must be embedded fonts and used consistently throughout the text.

Color

Manuscripts will appear in color when viewed electronically. Microfilm and print reproductions
of the manuscript, however, will occur only as shades of gray so consider this when deciding
how or whether to use color in your ETD.

Section Summary listed in order of pagination:

- Title Page
 - Be sure the title you provide on the submission form is the same one you show as the title on the Title Page.
- Abstract

- Each ETD must be accompanied by an abstract that has been approved by the student's Supervisory Committee. Abstracts are limited to 350 words including the title. Note, however, that thesis and project abstracts published by ProQuest will be truncated to 150 words.
- Copyright Page
 - In any work, copyright implicitly devolves to the author of that work. One may make a statement of ownership explicit, however, by including a copyright notice, such as "Copyright 1988, John J. Smith" on a separate page of your ETD. Additionally, you may pay an optional fee, to UMI to register your copyright with the U.S. Copyright Office. This option is offered when you submit your final PDF file to UMI. You and your advisor should discuss copyrighting and whether copyrighting as the sole owner is an option for you.
- Dedication (optional)
- Author's Acknowledgement (optional)
- Grant Acknowledgement Information (optional)
- Table of Contents
 - Include the section headings of your ETD as well as the page on which each begins.
- Lists of Multimedia Objects
 - On a separate page, list the number and title for each of multimedia used (e.g. table, figure, graph, diagram, equation, etc.) list the number and title of the object and the page on which it occurs.
- Main Body
 - In general, the following format is recommended although, specific formatting (e.g. Chapters, Sections, etc.) should be consistent with your discipline. See your Supervisory Committee for guidance.
 - Label the beginning of each Chapter or Section (e.g. Introduction, Methods, etc.) using a font larger than that used in the subsequent text. Follow a standard format of your discipline for sub-section formatting.
 - Chapters, Sections, etc. should be separated by an extra space.
 - Indent quotes on both left and right margin
 - o Footnotes
 - You may use footnotes and/or endnotes. Lengthy footnotes are probably best formatted as endnotes.
 - Place footnotes on the same page as the statement to which they refer.
 Footnotes in the main body text should be numbered consecutively in Arabic numerals, starting with 1.
 - o Multimedia Objects
 - Multimedia objects include tables, figures, complex equations, graphs, diagrams, digital pictures, digital video, digital audio, virtual reality, and even computer software that you have developed.
 - Simple Objects Most simple objects (e.g. tables, figures, graphs, and diagrams) are embedded in your ETD using your word processor. Typically, they are embedded immediately after they are mentioned in the text.
 - Center the object between the left and right margins of the text or page.
 - Titles are placed directly below for figures, graphs, etc. and directly above for tables. Figures and tables are separately numbered consecutively (e.g. Figure 1, Figure 2, etc. and Table 1, Table 2, etc.). Numbering may be further divided into chapters (e.g., in Chapters 5 we may have Table 5.1, Table 5.2, and Figures 5.1, 5.2, and 5.3). Titles should be concise but sufficiently descriptive to explain all aspects of the object.
 - Complex Objects Most complex multimedia objects, require special treatment since they may not fit naturally on the page or the file size may be too large to fit reasonably within a document. For complex objects, place the

type and number of the object along with its concise, descriptive title, centered on a line by itself. In parentheses, include the media encoding (e.g., JPEG) and file size (e.g., 1.5 Megabytes). Then, connect each object title to a separate file containing the object. Many complex multimedia object types have a simple object version (often called "thumbnail") that is a reduction of the picture or one frame of the video. If possible, include this reduction in the main document along with a PDF link to the complex object. Be sure you submit the object file(s) with your ETD.

• References

- Consult your departmental/school guidelines for the standard forms for citations.
- Appendices
 - A separate page with the word "Appendix" centered on it is recommended as an easily observed indication of the break between the main body and appendices.
 - The source code or output of computer programs may be included as an enumerated appendix. Place figures references with PDF links to multimedia objects in the Appendix as well.
 - Following the same format in the Appendix as you followed in the main body of your ETD, place the word "Appendix", the appendix letter or letters, and the appendix title in large type at the beginning of each appendix section. Appendices are enumerated alphabetically from A to Z, then AA, AB, and so on to ZZ, then AAA, AAB, etc.

Instructions for Submitting your ETD (Thesis or Thesis-Equivalent Project, EdS or Dissertation) to ProQuest

The final step in submitting your ETD to ProQuest involves setting up an account, completing a form and transmitting your ETD. This step requires a computer with an internet connection that can access your ETD.

- 1. Connect to the following site: http://dissertations2.umi.com/unomaha/
 - Use the above URL instead of the one you will receive in your email containing your new password. The emailed link does not go to the UNO site and does not work. The above URL will connect appropriately whenever you access your account.
- 2. Create a new account for yourself, by clicking on the **Submit your Dissertation/Thesis** link located on the left side of the page.
- 3. You will receive your password via email. Once you have received it, connect to the above URL again and login with your account name and password supplied in the email.
- 4. Click on the **Start your Submission** button at the bottom of the page.
- 5. Follow the directions on the screen. You will be prompted for the location of your ETD (i.e. the computer drive letter) before you finish, so you need to have the ETD file on an internal or connected hard drive.

PLEASE NOTE: During the submission process you will be asked if you wish to select "Open Access", which includes an additional fee. Be aware that selecting this option allows full web access to your entire document. For reasons that include concern for plagiarism of your work, the Office of Graduate Studies does NOT recommend this option.

 After you have completed your submission, the Office of Graduate Studies will receive an email confirmation and will then complete the submission process. You will receive email notifications for each step of the process until the ETD is transmitted to ProQuest and accepted.

PLEASE NOTE:

- If you have difficulty changing your file from the word processing format to the PDF format, please consult either the Library (presently Matt Fenner, **mfenner@mail.unomaha.edu**) or the ProQuest web site.
- Be certain that the PDF version of your thesis, thesis-equivalent project, EdS field project, or dissertation is exactly as you wish it. ETDs are not checked for formatting, pagination, spelling, grammar, or typos by anyone other than the student and the student's Supervisory Committee.

CHECKLIST FOR GRADUATION.

- Apply for the degree through E-BRUNO on or before the deadline. Information can be found at: http://www.ses.unomaha.edu/registrar/graduate.php
- If you apply for graduation and will not complete all of the requirements for the degree, please notify the Office of Graduate Studies. You must REAPPLY to graduate in a future term; no additional fee is charged.
- Order a cap, gown, and hood from the UNO Bookstore. Contact the Bookstore at (402) 554-2336 for deadlines.
- The following requirements must be in the Office of Graduate Studies 12 working days prior to commencement:
 - Comprehensive Examination Results. (Contact individual Departments/Schools for procedures to take the exams).
 - All incomplete grades from previous terms must be completed and the grades submitted to the Office of Graduate Studies.
 - Submit thesis, thesis-equivalent project or EdS field project.
 - Your graduation file must be in complete order with the exception of grades for current enrollments. Final responsibility rests with you, the graduate student, to check with your advisor and the Office of Graduate Studies to be sure all requirements are met.

NOTE: If the above items are not completed by this date, students will NOT be allowed to participate in the commencement ceremony

- Pay all fees and fines and satisfy all obligations to the University.
- If you are currently enrolled in courses which are a part of your plan of study, you must maintain enrollment to be eligible for graduation. A grade for any current enrollment must be received by the Registrar's Office no later than the close of business on the 15th day following the date of commencement.

UNO Graduate Program Requirements 2008-2009

Master's & EdS programs.

Back to Table of Contents

accounting graduate program.

Objectives of the Master of Accounting (MACC) Program

The primary objective of the MACC degree program is to provide a graduate-level educational experience as a basis for a career in accounting. Students with or without undergraduate degrees in accounting can be admitted to this program. The program provides a broad-based preparation for individuals seeking careers in public, private or not-for-profit organizations. By choosing specific elective courses however, individuals desiring a particular career path may pursue an area of specialization such as: Auditing, Information Systems, Financial Accounting, Managerial Accounting or Taxation.

For more information regarding these areas of specialization, please call 554-3650 or visit the website at http://cba.unomaha.edu/acct/MACC/index.cfm.

The MACC program is designed for dedicated students with career aspirations demanding a high level of accounting expertise. As such, the program involves both intensive and extensive professional preparation.

Upon completion of the program, most students will have the educational prerequisites for the following professional examinations:

Certified Public Accountant (CPA) Certified Management Accountant (CMA) Certified Financial Manager (CFM) and Certified Internal Auditor (CIA).

Students planning to sit for any certification examination should see their MACC Advisor as soon as they begin their master's program.

Program of Study

The MACC program has two alternative tracks. The first is a 152-hour undergraduate-graduate option that requires UNO undergraduate accounting majors to apply to the MACC program before they achieve senior status. Application to the 152 MACC track requires that the student successfully complete the GMAT. UNO undergraduate accounting majors should see the Director of the MACC program in their junior year to determine how they can enroll in this joint program.

The second option is for graduates of accredited undergraduate institutions who wish to earn a Masters degree in accounting. The first stage of this track (the foundation courses) of the MACC program contains sufficient undergraduate accounting preparation to pursue graduate education. These courses will be waived upon satisfactory evidence of prior preparation. In the second stage, students complete a core of

required courses in accounting and supporting business disciplines. In consultation with an advisor, electives are selected to meet a student's specific career goals.

Admission Requirements

All applicants must meet the requirements of the Graduate College and submit:

- a completed application
- a recent resume
- two official copies of all transcripts and
- results of the Graduate Management Admission Test (GMAT) prior to admission to the program

No letters of recommendations are required.

Although other factors are considered, the general admission formula is: *GMAT (minimum 550*) + (200 x Upper Division GPA) is greater than or equal to 1170* (minimum verbal 26; minimum quantitative 35)

International students must provide statements of financial independence, and evidence of ability to speak and write the English language; i.e. a minimum of 600 on the paper-based TOEFL (250 if computer based; 100 if internet-based). The baccalaureate degree must have been received from a properly accredited institution.

There is no guarantee that admission will be granted simply because the indicated scores have been achieved. If granted provisional admission, the student must earn grades of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or above in the first 12 hours of MACC course work (in some cases the first 18 hours). Students not meeting this standard are subject to dismissal.

Foundation Courses:

- ACCT 2010 Principles of Accounting I
- ACCT 2020 Principles of Accounting II
- ACCT 3020 Basic Federal Income Taxation
- ACCT 3030 Intermediate Financial Accounting I
- ACCT 3040 Intermediate Financial Accounting II
- ACCT 3050 Intermediate Managerial Accounting
- ACCT 3080 Accounting Information Systems OR select one of:
 - BSAD 3100 Management Information Systems [1]
 - CIST 3100 Organizations, Application & Technology [I]
- ACCT 4080 Principles of Auditing
- BSAD 3160 Managerial Statistics for Business
- BSAD 8180 Analytical Foundations of Economics OR BOTH:
 - ECON 2220 Principles of Macro Economics
 - ECON 2200 Principles of Micro Economics

Courses successfully completed (i.e., earning a 2.0 grade, "C", or higher on a 4.0 system) in the student's undergraduate program at a properly accredited four-year institution are considered as sufficient preparation. Otherwise, the student must complete the foundation requirements earning a "B" or better prior to enrolling in a graduate course.

Those who will be sitting for the CPA exam also must take Managerial Communications (MGMT 3200) or an equivalent business communications course.

Academic Performance

In addition to the Quality of Work Standards, MACC students may repeat only once any ACCT 8--0 or 8--6 level course in which they receive any grade, including "W" or "I".

Students earning a third grade of "C+" or lower; or any single grade below "C-" (1.67 on a 4.0 scale) will be automatically dismissed from the MACC program. Dismissed students will be immediately administratively withdrawn from all courses in which they are enrolled for MACC credit in any subsequent semester or summer session until reinstatement has been granted by the MACC Graduate Program Committee (MACC GPC).

- Students who have been dismissed from the MACC program may submit a written petition for reinstatement to the MACC GPC.
- Students who have petitioned the MACC GPC for reinstatement may not enroll in any courses for MACC credit.
- Upon receiving a petition for reinstatement, the MACC GPC will evaluate the student's petition. As part of the reinstatement petitioning process, the MACC GPC reserves the right to examine the student's academic record and reserves the right to speak to any previous instructor who has taught the student; this information may be used by the MACC GPC in the reinstatement decision.
- Information provided by previous instructors will not be shared with the student.
- Reinstatement is a privilege, and not all students who are dismissed will be reinstated. Students who have been reinstated will serve a probationary period of the MACC GPC's discretion and must satisfy the probationary conditions specified by the MACC GPC.
- In addition to probationary conditions, reinstated students will be subject to additional reinstatement conditions as specified by the MACC GPC. These reinstatement conditions will include retaking one or more courses in which the student must earn a grade of "B" (3.0) or higher (the exact grade requirement for retaken courses may in fact be higher than "B" [3.0]). Students not achieving the probationary or reinstatement conditions will be automatically dismissed.

Internships

Students in the 152-hour MACC program are encouraged to apply for full- or part-time internships. Internships for International students may be available, see the Director of the MACC program for details. The MACC program does not grant graduate credit for internships nor is an internship required for the program. Students seeking information about internships should see the Accounting Department's Director of Internships.

Financial Assistance

A limited number of graduate scholarships, assistantships and non-resident tuition waivers are available to full-time students. Those interested in receiving an application may call (402) 554-3650 or download an application from our website. Employed applicants should explore tuition reimbursement plans from their employers.

master of accounting degree requirements.

Required Core Courses - 15 hours

Select any five of the following:

- ACCT 8210 Financial Accounting Theory
- ACCT 8220 Federal Estate and Gift Taxation
- ACCT 8230 Strategic and Operational Planning and Control
- ACCT 8250 Seminar in Accounting [2]
- ACCT 8260 Federal Tax Research and Planning
- ACCT 8900 Independent Research [3]
- ACCT 8910 Special Topics in Accounting

Note: If ACCT 8900 is not taken as a part of the program, a comprehensive final examination will be required. See the MACC advisor for details.

Contemporary Business Environment - 9 hours

Required Courses [4]

- BSAD 8010 Legal, Ethical and Social Environment
- BSAD 8400 Marketing Policies
- BSAD 8500 Financial Management

Electives - 12 hours [5]

In consultation with the MACC advisor, twelve (12) hours of additional graduate work must be selected. These graduate courses can be taken in any area the student desires. Students may select a minor in an area of interest. A minor usually requires nine (9) graduate hours (no 8--6 courses) and the permission of the minor department/school.

Other Requirements

- A maximum of nine (9) hours of "8--6" (cross-listed) courses may be included in a graduate program of study.
- Students also are subject to all policies and procedures of the Graduate College.
- A student may elect to write a thesis for 6 credit hours in lieu of 3 elective hours and ACCT 8900.

Footnotes:

- i. Those who will be sitting for the CPA exam in Nebraska must take Accounting Information Systems (ACCT 3080); Management Information Systems (BSAD 3100 or CIST 3100) will not fulfill the requirement.
- ii. Before registering for this course, a student must complete an ACCT 8900 Application Form.
- iii. The content of this course may change with each offering, and if this is so, it may be repeated up to six (6) hours.
- iv. Students who have completed courses in one or more of these areas must, in consultation with their MACC adviser, select another non-accounting graduate course(s).
- v. Those who will be sitting for the CPA exam in Nebraska must take ACCT 8076 Governmental/Nonprofit Accounting and Auditing. This course can be taken as an elective in the MACC program, assuming that a student has not already taken 9 hours of 8--6 courses.

biology graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

Admission Requirements

To enter a degree program with a major in biology, an applicant must normally present 24 semester hours of credit in the biological sciences, including genetics, ecology and molecular/cell biology. Preparation in the supporting sciences must include a course in inorganic or introductory chemistry, a course in organic chemistry or biochemistry, a course in introductory physics and a course in mathematics (college algebra, trigonometry or calculus) or statistics. Students with inadequate backgrounds in biology or the supporting sciences may be admitted provisionally and will be required to complete courses in the named areas.

All applicants must take the General Test of the GRE, and the scores must be submitted before an applicant will be admitted to the program. A minimum combined score (verbal and quantitative) of 1000 and a minimum analytical writing score of 3.5 is required on the General Test, if taken after October 1, 2002. Applicants for whom English is not the language of nurture should have a minimum TOEFL of 550 (213 if computer-based; 79-80 if internet-based). Questions about requirements for admission should be directed to the Department of Biology.

Besides GRE scores, the applicant's GPA in undergraduate biology courses will be determined and must be 3.0 or above. Applicants not meeting the criteria in terms of their GPA and GRE scores may provide written evidence of experience or potential to perform outstanding graduate work and petition the department for admission.

In addition to the application for admission, transcripts, and GRE scores, the biology department also requires submission of three letters of recommendation and a personal statement of goals. Recommendation forms and instructions for a personal statement of goals will be sent by the biology department. Applicants for the Master of Science thesis program are strongly advised to contact a biology faculty member in their area of interest, since available resources within the department may factor into admission decisions. Applications for admission to a degree program are reviewed by the biology department Graduate Program Committee. The following deadlines have been established to facilitate that review: March 1 for the following summer and fall semesters and October 15 for the following spring semester. If all materials are not received by the deadlines, the applications will be considered for the next term. Submission of all required materials and documentation is not a guarantee of acceptance.

Master of Science (Thesis)

To complete the Master of Science degree with a major in biology the candidate must present 30 credit hours of graduate course work to include six credit hours of Thesis (8990), one credit hour of Graduate Seminar (8010), and at least 23 credit hours of appropriate courses to be determined by the student and his/her graduate advisory committee. At least eight of these 23 credit hours will be taken in 8--0 (graduate only) courses. Graduate students are expected to attend the Graduate Seminar (8010) even when not registered for it. The candidate must pass a final oral examination and present his/her thesis results at an open meeting of the faculty and students.

Master of Science (Non-Thesis)

A student may become a candidate for this degree upon the recommendation of his/her advisory committee. The candidate for this degree must present 36 hours of graduate work, including one credit hour of Graduate Seminar (8010), two to six credit hours in Independent Research in Biology (8020), and other appropriate courses to be determined by the student and his/her graduate advisory committee. At least 18 credit hours of the total 36 credit hours required for the degree will be taken at the 8--0 (graduate only) courses. Graduate students are expected to attend the Graduate Seminar (8010) even when not registered for it. The candidate must pass a final written comprehensive examination and present a biology seminar at an open meeting of the faculty and students.

Financial Support

The Department of Biology annually awards 17 graduate teaching assistantships. New applicants should submit an application by March 1 for the fall semester and October 15 for the spring semester. For information regarding stipend go to Graduate Assistant Policies. The teaching assistantships require 20 hours per week of teaching and/or other assignments. The Test of Spoken English is required for all Graduate Assistant applicants for whom English is not the language of nurture.

business administration graduate program (MBA). Back to Table of Contents

The mission of UNO's MBA program is to prepare students to contribute significantly to organizational productivity through learning experiences emphasizing the application of sound and innovative business techniques. Through acquiring the knowledge and abilities necessary to be influential, innovative, a problem solver and socially responsible, the graduate of the UNO MBA program will be an effective leader in enhancing organizational productivity. The graduate will be well prepared for a responsible management position and will have an understanding of the technological and global business environment.

In addition to developing a strong background in the functional areas of business, the UNO MBA program focuses on developing the following essential leadership capabilities in its graduates:

UNO MBA Themes:

Abilities Required for Theme Areas Influential Leader Effective Communicator **Teamwork Skills** Innovative Leader Change Agent Entrepreneurial Technologically Informed Internationally Aware Problem Solving Leader Information Gathering and Analysis **Critical Thinker** Planner Socially Responsible Leader Ethical **Environmentally Aware** Involved in the Community

Admission Requirements

(Deadline dates: FALL - July 1, SPRING - November 1, SUMMER - April 1)

Official GMAT scores must be received prior to the student's admission to the MBA program. Students also must provide a current resume detailing their work experience.

Unconditional Admission

May be granted to a student whose record includes at least the following:

- 1. 2.85 Junior/Senior GPA, and
- 2. 500 GMAT (minimum 20th percentile for both the verbal and
- quantitative portions required)
- 3. Resume (Employment & Educational history)

Students qualifying for Unconditional Admission, based on the standards outlined above but lacking some foundation courses will be granted provisional status until all foundation courses are completed with grades of "B" (3.0 on a 4.) scale) or above.

Provisional Admission

Students who do not meet the conditions for Unconditional Admission and who present either a minimum GPA of 2.75 or a 470 GMAT may be considered for Provisional Admission status. The Graduate Program Council will convene three weeks after the application deadlines for the Spring and Fall semesters to evaluate the files of all applicants being considered on this basis.

There is no guarantee admission will be granted simply because the indicated scores have been achieved. If granted provisional admission, the student must earn grades of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or above in the first 12 hours of MBA coursework. Students not meeting this standard are subject to dismissal.

Ineligible for Admission

Admission will not be considered for any student whose record does not include at least either a 2.75 Junior/Senior GPA or 470 GMAT.

Enrollment of Non-Degree Students

Students seeking enrollment in graduate-level MBA classes must complete the GMAT and qualify for admission to the MBA program. Following a review of their transcripts by the MBA Advisor, non-degree students may be permitted to enroll in MBA Foundation Courses, BSAD 8110 and 8180 (3.0 Jr/Sr GPA required).

Transfer of Graduate Credit

Students who have completed graduate courses at other approved (AACSB) graduate schools may request permission to transfer as many as nine semester hours of credit, provided the courses are pertinent to the student's graduate program. Grades in courses for transfer credit must be equivalent to "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or higher. All work for transfer of credit must have been taken within the ten-year period allowed for the master's degree. Petitions for the transfer of credit are submitted by the student to the MBA advisor who forwards the petition with a recommendation to the Dean for Graduate Studies for approval. Visit the AACSB web site for the listing of AACSB accredited institutions: http://www.aacsb.edu. To transfer credit for BSAD 8800, a student also must complete a comprehensive examination.

Graduate Minor in Business Administration

Graduate students may complete a graduate minor in Business Administration. The minor requires the approval of the MBA Advisor, completion of the MBA Foundation courses, and completion of nine (9) graduate credit hours of BSAD courses, at least six of which are in BSAD courses open only to graduate students (i.e., 8--0), excluding courses which are Foundation courses for any degree program. BSAD 8060 and BSAD 8800 cannot be counted towards the minor. A grade of "B" or better must be earned in each course counting towards the minor. All hours counting toward the minor must be earned at UNO.

Certificate in Human Resources and Training

In conjunction with the department of Psychology and the School of Communication, Business Administration is offering a Certificate in Human Resources and Training. For specific requirements, please go to **Human Resources & Training Certificate**.

master of business administration degree requirements.

MBA degree requirements include: (1) completion of 36 semester hours of graduate credit beyond foundation courses identified at the time of admission; (2) participation in a minimum of three MBA Leadership Seminars prior to graduation; and (3) authoring a business case, analysis of the business case, and the teaching materials for the business case.

Foundation Courses: A student must have completed basic courses in the following areas either as an undergraduate student or prior to enrolling in the first MBA course:

Accounting

BSAD 8110 or one year of Principles of Accounting at the undergraduate level (ACCT 2010 and 2020)

Economics

BSAD 8180 or Macro- and Micro-economics at the undergraduate level (ECON 2200 and 2220)

Managerial Statistics for Business

BSAD 3160 or one semester of statistics at a four-year institution

College Algebra

MATH 1320 or two semesters of college algebra at the undergraduate level

English

English Composition is a required foundation course for all international students admitted to the MBA program. The English Composition requirement must be satisfied within the first two semesters of a student's program.

Courses successfully completed ("A", "B" or "C" grades) in the student's undergraduate program at a fouryear institution are considered as sufficient preparation. Otherwise, the student must complete foundation requirements prior to enrolling in the first MBA course with a minimum B (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) grade. Additional remediation may be identified as part of the BSAD 8060 - Essential Leadership Skills evaluation. Foundation courses including BSAD 8110 and 8180, as well as additional, identified remediation, may not be used on a plan of study.

Graduate Courses: The degree requires a minimum of 36 semester hours for completion.

• Core Courses 27 hours

• Electives 9 hours

For students with an undergraduate major or graduate degree in accounting, economics, finance, law, management, management information systems or marketing, the core course(s) corresponding to the student's undergraduate major(s) or graduate degree(s) will be waived. The waived core course(s) will not

satisfy degree requirements. For each core course waived, the student's plan of study will include an additional elective.

Electives may be taken in an area outside the College of Business Administration, subject to advance approval by the Graduate Program Council and the Dean for Graduate Studies. The 9 hours of electives may include only six hours of dual-level (undergraduate/graduate) courses without prior approval of the Graduate Program Council.

Comprehensive Examination

All students earning an MBA degree must complete a comprehensive examination or a comprehensive examination equivalent. The comprehensive examination requires the student to demonstrate the knowledge gained from the core courses and the ability to synthesize that knowledge in the analysis of questions involving more than one concept. Completion of the integrative course BSAD 8800 with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better is equivalent to completion of the comprehensive examination.

If a student transfers in credit for the non-comprehensive examination components of BSAD 8800, then the student must pass a written comprehensive examination prepared by and graded by the Graduate Program Council.

Business Case Requirement

Students admitted to the MBA program are required to complete a Business Case prior to graduation. The purpose of the case is to integrate and synthesize topics learned in MBA core courses through a comprehensive case writing project. Students will select a firm during Essential Leadership Skills (BSAD 8060), their first course in the program. They will research and track the firm, completing assignments relevant to each subject area as they progress through the various MBA core courses. They will develop a portfolio on the firm. Final analysis and write-up occurs in the capstone course, Policy, Planning and Strategy (BSAD 8800). Students will individually prepare a case analysis based on their portfolio.

Thesis Option

MBA students may elect to complete a 6 hour thesis under the guidance of a Supervisory Committee. The student is responsible for compliance with all Graduate College and MBA Graduate Program Council rules and procedures with respect to formation of a Supervisory Committee and completion of a thesis. The student shall submit to the Supervisory Committee a document including: (1) a proposed Plan of Study; (2) a description of the student's research topic; and (3) the student's research methodology. The student shall make an oral defense of the document to the Supervisory Committee. The Supervisory Committee's approval shall be in writing. A Supervisory Committee's approval should be obtained at least seven months before the intended graduation date.

If a student elects to complete a thesis, then the Supervisory Committee of the thesis shall decide how the student will satisfy the comprehensive examination requirement, and the business case requirement. The Supervisory Committee's written approval of the plan of study shall require either the student's completion of BSAD 8800 or a comprehensive examination (either written or oral) prepared by and graded by the Supervisory Committee.

Core Courses

BSAD 8060 Essential Management Skills (3)
(This is the first graduate-level course MBA students have to complete)
BSAD 8010 Legal, Ethical & Social Environment (3)
BSAD 8030 Information Technology in Business (3)
BSAD 8100 Managerial Economics (3)
BSAD 8200 Managerial Accounting (3)
BSAD 8310 Managing Performance in Organizations (3)
BSAD 8400 Marketing Policies (3)
BSAD 8500 Financial Management (3)
(prereq: completion of BSAD 8100 and 8200)
Strategic Capstone Course: BSAD 8800 Policy, Planning and Strategy (3)

Full list of MBA Elective Courses

Each student is required to complete 9 hours of electives. Not all elective courses are offered each semester. Elective courses provide students with the opportunity to broaden their program of study or to emphasize a particular area of business, if desired.

MBA policy limits the number of dual-level (8--6) electives to a maximum of 6 credits which may be applied to the MBA program as electives.

MBA policy limits the number of Special Topics/Special Studies (BSAD 8910/8916) electives to a maximum of 6 credits which may be applied to the MBA program as electives.

Electives may be chosen from MBA, master's level Accounting and Economics, as well as courses in other departments as listed below.

Accounting Electives

ACCT 8016 Advanced Financial Accounting ACCT 8036 Tax Issues for Decision Making ACCT 8046 Advanced Federal Income Taxation ACCT 8066 Advanced Managerial Accounting ACCT 8076 Governmental/Nonprofit Accounting and Auditing ACCT 8096 Advanced Auditing ACCT 8210 Financial Accounting Theory ACCT 8220 Federal Estate and Gift Taxation ACCT 8230 Strategic and Operational Planning and Control ACCT 8240 Professional Problems ACCT 8250 Seminar in Accounting ACCT 8260 Federal Tax Research and Planning ACCT 8270 E-Business and the Accounting Profession ACCT 8900 Independent Research ACCT 8910 Special Topics in Accounting

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Accounting Department.

Business Administration Electives

BSAD 8000 Quantitative Analysis

BSAD 8026 Research Methods in Economics & Business

BSAD 8040 Applied Quantitative Analysis

BSAD 8050 Business Conditions Analysis

BSAD 8070 Applied Multivariate Statistics

BSAD 8080 Business Forecasting

BSAD 8300 Organization Theory and Design

BSAD 8320 Seminar in Human Resource Management

BSAD 8326 Sales Management

BSAD 8340 International Business Study Abroad

BSAD 8350 Seminar in Management

BSAD 8366 E-Marketing

BSAD 8426 Business Demographics

BSAD 8430 Strategic Brand Management

BSAD 8450 Seminar in Marketing

BSAD 8510 Security Analysis

BSAD 8520 Seminar in Investment Management

BSAD 8530 Banking and Financial Markets

BSAD 8540 Multinational Financial Management

BSAD 8550 Seminar in Finance

BSAD 8566 State and Local Finance

BSAD 8596 Risk Management for Business Managers

BSAD 8600 Real Estate and Land Use Theory

BSAD 8606 Financial Risk Management BSAD 8610 Current Problems in Real Estate

BSAD 8620 Valuation of Intellectual Property

BSAD 8706 Economics of E-Business

BSAD 8750 Telecommunications

BSAD 8810 Applied Strategic Leadership

BSAD 8880 Arts and the Executive

BSAD 8900 Independent Research

BSAD 8910 Special Studies in Business

BSAD 8916 Special Studies in Business

BSAD 8990 Thesis

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Business Administration Department.

Communication Electives

COMM 8180 Seminar in Industrial/Organizational Psychology

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Communication Department.

Economics Electives

ECON 8010 Seminar: Public Finance ECON 8160 Seminar in Labor Economics ECON 8200 Seminar in Micro Theory ECON 8216 Industrial Organization ECON 8220 Seminar in Macro Theory ECON 8230 Business Conditions Analysis (same as BSAD 8050) ECON 8266 History of Economic Thought ECON 8296 Research Methods in Economics and Business (Same as BSAD 8026) ECON 8300 Econometrics ECON 8306 Quantitative Applications in Economics and Business ECON 8310 Business Forecasting (same as BSAD 8080) ECON 8326 Natural Resource Economics ECON 8346 Economics of Technology ECON 8450 Seminar in Money and Banking ECON 8456 Monetary Theory and Policy ECON 8600 Health Economics ECON 8616 International Trade ECON 8626 International Monetary Economics ECON 8650 Seminar in International Economics ECON 8666 International Economic Development ECON 8706 Economics of E-Business ECON 8850 Seminar in Urban Economics ECON 8870 Seminar in Regional Economics ECON 8916 Special Topics in Economics

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Economics Department.

Health Education Electives

HED 8600 Health Behavior HED 8750 Instruction and Evaluation HED 8956 Public Health Leadership & Advocacy

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Health Education Department.

Information Systems and Quantitative Analysis Electives

ISQA 8080 Seminar in MIS ISQA 8106 Information Systems Architecture and Organization ISQA 8110 Structured Software Design ISQA 8156 Advanced Statistical Methods for IS&T ISQA 8160 Applied Distribution Free Statistics ISQA 8186 Electronic Commerce ISQA 8196 Process Re-engineering with Info Tech ISQA 8206 Information and Data Quality ISQA 8210 Software Project Management ISQA 8220 Systems Analysis and Design ISQA 8230 Telecommunications Management ISQA 8310 Data Communications ISQA 8340 Applied Regression Analysis ISQA 8386 Managing the Client/Server Environment ISQA 8400 Clinical Systems Architecture & Function ISQA 8410 Database Management ISQA 8420 Managing the IS Function ISQA 8525 Graphical User Interface ISQA 8530 E-Commerce Security ISQA 8546 Computer Security Management ISQA 8560 Information Warfare & Security ISQA 8570 Information Security Policy & Ethics ISQA 8580 Security Risk Management & Assessment ISQA 8596 IT Audit and Control ISQA 8700 Data Warehousing: Theory and Practice ISQA 8736 Decision Support Systems ISQA 8810 Information Technology Project Fundamentals ISQA 8820 Project Risk Management ISQA 9120 Applied Experimental Design & Analysis ISQA 9130 Applied Multivariate Analysis

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Information Systems and Quantitative Analysis Department.

Public Administration Electives

PA 8720 Health Care Finance PA 8740 Health Care Policy PA 8760 US Health Care Systems - Overview (same as PSM 810)

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Public Administration Department.

Psychology Electives

PSYC 8316 Psychological & Educational Testing PSYC 8636 Organizational Psychology PSYC 8646 Personnel Psychology PSYC 9030 Topics in Speech Communication PSYC 9320 Seminar in Program Evaluation PSYC 9620 Industrial Training & Organizational Development PSYC 9630 Leadership Theories and Research PSYC 9660 Criterion Development & Performance Appraisal

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Psychology Department.

Speech Electives

SPCH 8156 Communication Training & Development Skills SPCH 8166 Communication for Instructional Settings SPCH 8176 Organizational Communication SPCH 8186 Communication Leadership and Power in Organizations SPCH 8516 Persuasion SPCH 8536 Cross-cultural Communication SPCH 8556 Nonverbal Communication

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Speech Department.

Preventive & Social Medicine Electives

PSM 810 US Health Care Systems An Overview (UNMC) PSM 825 Health Care Ethics (UNMC)

The following link provides **course descriptions** for the courses offered by the Preventive & Social Medicine Department.

Academic Performance

In addition to the Quality of Work Standards established by the Graduate College, MBA students may repeat only once a BSAD 8- - 0-level course in which they receive any grade, including "W" or "I".

Students earning third grade of "C+ "or lower (or any single grade below "C" (1.67 on a 4.0 scale)) will be automatically dismissed from the MBA program. Dismissed students will be immediately administratively withdrawn from all courses in which they are enrolled for MBA credit. Students who have been dismissed may not enroll in any courses for MBA credit in any subsequent semester or summer session until reinstatement has been granted by the College of Business Administration's Graduate Program Council (CBA GPC) and Graduate Dean.

Students who have been dismissed from the MBA program may submit a written petition for reinstatement to the CBA GPC. Students who have petitioned the CBA GPC for reinstatement may not enroll in any courses for MBA credit. Upon receiving a petition for reinstatement, the CBA GPC will evaluate the student's written petition for reinstatement. As part of the reinstatement petitioning process, the CBA GPC reserves the right to examine the student's academic record and reserves the right to speak to any previous instructor who has taught the student and this information may be used by the CBA GPC in the reinstatement decision. Information provided by previous instructors will not be shared with the student. Reinstatement is a privilege and not all students who are dismissed will be reinstated. Students who have been reinstated will serve a probationary period of the CBA GPC's discretion and must satisfy the probationary conditions specified by the CBA GPC. In addition to probationary conditions, reinstated students will be subject to additional reinstatement conditions as specified by the CBA GPC. These reinstatement conditions will include retaking one or more courses in which the student must earn a grade of "B: (3.0) or higher (the exact grade requirements for retaken courses may in fact be higher than "B" (3.0). Students not achieving the probationary or reinstatement conditions will be automatically dismissed.

GPC Will Consider Grades Earned in Repeated Courses.

When making decisions based on Quality of Work Standards issues, the Graduate Program Committee will consider the initial grade(s) received in a course as well as the most recent grade received for the course. This approach differs from the method used to calculate GPA in a student's E-BRUNO file, where the most recent grade replaces the grade received in the previous attempt.

Student Responsibilities

Each student admitted to graduate studies is responsible for knowing the procedures and regulations of the Graduate College.

Each student also should consult with the MBA advisor at least once each semester to assure continued progress toward the degree objective. Students must maintain a 3.0 ("B") average to fulfill the program and graduation requirements. No more than two "C's" or two "C+'s" in graduate courses are permitted.

master of business administration concentrations.

A graduate student enrolled in the MBA program may submit a Change in Plan of Study form that includes a concentration. A concentration shall include at least nine (9) credit hours. Students enrolled in the MBA program may earn a concentration in International Business, Electronic Business, Human Resources Management, or Health Care Management.

Concentration in International Business (CIB)

Graduate students enrolled in the MBA program may submit a Change in Plan of Study form that includes a concentration. A concentration shall include at least nine (9) credit hours. CIB courses must be selected from at least two different academic departments and may be selected from the list of approved MBA electives. This list includes:

- BSAD 8340 International Business Study Abroad
- BSAD 8540 Multinational Financial Management
- BSAD 8620 Valuation of Intellectual Property
- ECON 8616 International Trade
- ECON 8626 International Monetary Economics
- ECON 8666 International Economic Development
- GEOG 8130 Seminar in Economic Geography
- PSCI 8250 Seminar in Global Politics
- SPCH 8536 Intercultural Communication
- With the prior, written approval of the Business Administration Graduate Program Council and the Dean for Graduate Studies, any independent research, special studies, or special topics graduate level course from Accounting, Business Administration, or Economics when such course has as its principal focus international issues

Students who complete a CIB concentration may take six hours of dual-level courses numbered 8--6. Ordinarily a comprehensive exam will not be required for the CIB concentration.

Concentration in Electronic Business (CE-Business)

Graduate students enrolled in the MBA program may submit a Change in Plan of Study form that includes a concentration. A concentration shall include at least nine (9) credit hours. CE-Business courses must be selected from at least two different academic departments within CBA and may be selected from the list of approved MBA electives. This list includes:

- BSAD /ECON 8706 Economics of eBusiness
- BSAD 8916 Special Topics: marketing in a High Tech Environment

- ISQA 8310 Data Communications
- ISQA 8186 Electronic Commerce
- ISQA 8525 Graphical User Interface
- ISQA 8530 E-Commerce Security
- ISQA 8570 Information Security Policy & Ethics

With the prior, written approval of the Business Administration Graduate Program Council and the Dean for Graduate Studies, any independent research, special studies, or special topics graduate level course from Accounting, Business Administration, or Economics when such course has as its principal focus electronic business; or

With the prior, written approval of the Business Administration Graduate Program Council and the Dean for Graduate Studies, any graduate course when such course has as its principal focus electronic business issues relevant to business administration.

Students who complete a CE-Business concentration may take six hours of dual-level courses numbered (8--6). Ordinarily a comprehensive exam will not be required for the CE-Business concentration.

Concentration in Human Resource Management (HRM)

A concentration in Human Resource Management shall include at least nine (9) credit hours. HRM courses must include BSAD 8320 - Seminar in Personnel. The two remaining courses must be selected from at least two different academic departments and may be selected from the list of approved MBA electives. This list includes:

- BSAD 8300 Organization Theory and Design
- ECON 8160 Seminar in Labor Economics
- PSYC 8316 Psychological & Educational Testing
- PSYC 8636 Organizational Psychology
- PSYC 8646 Personnel Psychology
- PSYC 9630 Leadership Theories & Research
- SPCH 8156 Communications Training & Development Skills

With the prior, written approval of the Business Administration Graduate Program Council and the Dean for Graduate Studies, any independent research, special studies, or special topics graduate level course from Accounting, Business Administration, or Economics when such course has as its principal focus human resource issues relevant to business administration.

Students who complete a HRM concentration may take six hours of dual-level courses numbered 8--6. Ordinarily a comprehensive exam will not be required for the HRM concentration.

Concentration in Health Care Management (HCM)

A concentration in Health Care Management shall include at least nine (9) credit hours. HCM courses must be selected from at least two different academic departments and may be selected from the list of approved MBA electives. This list includes:

- ECON 8600 Health Economics
- GERO 8516 Long Term Care Administration
- HED 8956 Public Health Leadership & Advocacy
- HED 8600 Health Behavior

- ISQA 8400 Clinical Systems Architecture & Function
- ISQA 8570 Information Security Policy & Ethics
- PA 8720 Health Care Finance
- PA 8740 Health Care Policy
- PA 8760 US Health Care System: Overview
- PSM 825 Health Care Ethics (UNMC)

With the prior, written approval of the Business Administration Graduate Program Council and the Dean for Graduate Studies, any independent research, special studies, or special topics graduate level course from Accounting, Business Administration, or Economics when such course has as its principal focus human resource issues relevant to business administration.

Students who complete a HCM concentration may take six hours of dual-level courses numbered 8--6. Ordinarily a comprehensive exam will not be required for the HCM concentration.

executive master of business administration graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

The mission and overarching themes of the Executive MBA program are to provide experienced managers and professionals with an applied and integrative business management education that develops and furthers their critical thinking and leadership abilities so they can better manage resources, leverage information technology, understand diverse cultures, and effectively address strategic issues in a dynamic global economy.

The Executive MBA program is designed for middle- and upper-level managers, experienced professionals, and established business owners who have a vision for themselves and their firms. The weekend program format takes class members, as a group, through the carefully structured sequence of courses required to complete the degree in a two-year time period.

Admissions Standards

Admission to the Executive MBA program is based on the following criteria:

- Professional and/or managerial experience and accomplishments.
- An undergraduate degree (any major) from a regionally accredited US university/college or an equivalent degree from another country is required.
- A minimum of six years of professional level work experience is required.
- The Graduate Management Admission Test (GMAT) is required for admission consideration for those candidates who do not have a graduate degree, and whose grade point average (GPA) on all three and four level (junior and senior) courses OR for all courses required in their undergraduate major OR for their last 60 credit hours of college/university is less than 3.0 on a 4.0 scale.
- The GMAT may be required for candidates with a 3.0 or better undergraduate GPA if their undergraduate degree is from a program characterized as significantly accelerated or for which academic credit is awarded for education and life experiences attained from other than an accredited university or college.

- The GMAT is not required for candidates who possess a graduate degree from a regionally accredited US university or college or who have an equivalent degree from another country.
- Any candidate for admission is welcome to submit GMAT scores for consideration if they feel the other selection considerations undergraduate academic record and professional accomplishments will not adequately reflect their ability to successfully complete a rigorous graduate education program.

Degree Requirements

A student must complete the following courses:

BSAD 8240 Leadership Development (2) BSAD 8260 Accounting Theory and Practice (2) BSAD 8270 Contemporary Economics for Business Management (3) BSAD 8280 Human Resources Management (3) BSAD 8290 Marketing Management (3) BSAD 8360 Financial Management for Executives (3) BSAD 8370 Legal and Ethical Considerations in Business (3) BSAD 8380 Operations and Quality Management (3) BSAD 8390 Contemporary Accounting Systems: Management Accounting (3) BSAD 8460 Management and Organization Theory (3) BSAD 8470 Investment Management for Executives (3) BSAD 8480 Applications in Economics (3) BSAD 8490 Management Information Systems (3) BSAD 8560 Marketing Strategies (3) BSAD 8570 Administrative Policy and Strategy (3) BSAD 8580 International Business and Economics (2) BSAD 8590 Seminar in Business Administration (3) For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2448 or (402) 554-2496.

communication graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

The School of Communication offers a Master of Arts degree emphasizing a broad theoretical knowledge of speech and mass communication. Graduate students achieve in-depth knowledge of communication processes and effects, and acquire the skills needed to discover new knowledge through research and other forms of scholarly activity. They also acquire skills and knowledge needed for professional growth. Graduate students conduct original research for a thesis or project.

School of Communication graduate faculty offer an impressive blend of academic and professional media and corporate experience. Faculty are actively involved in discovery of new knowledge through publication in top scholarly journals. The faculty seek to cultivate in students breadth and depth of knowledge about communication, and seek to foster the spirit of free investigation.

Admissions Procedures and Policies

Prospective communication graduate students should first contact the School's graduate program coordinator. The School of Communication requires applicants to complete a Personal Reference Form,

including a 500-word essay. International students also are required to have a minimum score of 550 on the TOEFL (213 if computer-based; 79-80 if internet-based). Additionally, applicants must follow requirements and procedures applicable to all prospective UNO graduate students, including completion of the **Application for Graduate Admission**.

The School may grant unconditional or provisional admission. Unconditional Admission may be granted to a student whose record includes at least the following:

- Certification of a bachelor's degree from a regionally accredited institution;
- Documentation through official transcript using a 4.0 grade point scale of having earned at least:
 - o a 3.25 in communication undergraduate work, and
 - either a 3.0 overall undergraduate average or a 3.25 average in the last half of undergraduate credit hours, and
- Inclusion of at least 15 undergraduate semester hours of appropriate courses in communication, including sufficient advanced upper division preparation in the area of graduate concentration.

Provisional Admission may be granted for reasons of experience, maturity or other circumstances to a student who does not meet the unconditional admission standards. In no case may a student be admitted who does not meet UNO Graduate College provisional admission standards. If granted provisional admission, the student must complete a graduate level communication seminar during the first 12 hours of course work with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or higher.

Applicants who have more than six hours of undergraduate deficiencies will be advised to remove them before applying for any type of admission.

Before deciding whether or not to recommend provisional admission, the School's graduate faculty may require any one or any combination of the following:

- Completion of prescribed course(s) (not for graduate credit) with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or higher; and/or
- Passing such test(s) as faculty members deem necessary in order to determine whether the applicant is adequately prepared for graduate study.

Certificate in Human Resources and Training

In conjunction with the departments of business administration and psychology, the School of Communication is offering a Certificate in Human Resources and Training. For specific requirements, please go to **Human Resources and Training**.

Certificate in Technical Communication

In conjunction with the Department of English, the School of Communication offers a Certificate in Technical Communication. For specific requirements, please go to **Technical Communication Certificate**.

master of arts in communication degree requirements.

All students who major in communication are required to complete 12 semester hours of core courses with an average grade of B or higher across the core; Communication 8010, 8020, 8470, and 8570.

The Core provides basic, intensive and broad coverage of communication as a field of advanced study. The core integrates mass and speech communication theories and research methodologies. If a student fails to achieve an average grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0) in the overall core, the student may retake each core course with a grade below "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) once, and must obtain an average grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) once, and must obtain an average grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) once, and must obtain an average grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) once, and must obtain an average grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) once, and must obtain an average grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or higher to remain in the program.

All students take a three-part comprehensive examination. These broadly cover communication theory, research methodology and a student's specific area of interest. Generally, these examinations are administered near or at the end of all course work.

After completion of the first six hours of graduate course work, the student must be advised on a **plan of study**.

Thesis Option

In this option, the student must complete:

- 12 hour core courses
- 12 additional hours of graduate elective courses
- a six hour thesis

Based on a proposal approved by the student's committee. The student must write a thesis which is defended orally before his or her thesis committee. No more than nine hours from outside the school may be counted toward degree requirements.

All students must complete a plan of study form after successfully completing six hours of coursework.

Project Option

In the project option, the student must complete:

- 12 hour core courses
- at least one additional three hour graduate-only seminar
- 18 additional hours of graduate elective courses
- a three hour graduate project

The project, in lieu of a thesis, is based on a proposal approved by the student's committee. The student must complete a project which is defended orally before his or her project committee. No more than 12 hours from outside the school may be counted toward degree requirements.

All students must complete a plan of study form after successfully completing six hours of coursework.

Comprehensive Examinations

Each student must take a written comprehensive examination as part of his/her graduate studies.

The comprehensive exam will be based upon the following three areas: (1) communication theory, (2) communication research, and (3) specialized study in communication.

When the student is ready to begin the comprehensive exam process, the individual will prepare a curriculum vita, a master list of all courses taken in his/her program of study. This list should include titles of all papers written, projects conducted, key texts read, plus other relevant information that will provide graduate faculty members with an overall view of the student's graduate training.

Once the curriculum vita is completed the student will need to determine which three graduate faculty members will write the questions for the comprehensive exam.

At this time the student needs to contact the School of Communication at 554-2600 to schedule the exam dates. The exams must be taken on two consecutive days. Two hours per exam will be allotted and exams may not begin after 2:30 p.m.

More information about the comprehensive examination process can be found in the graduate handbook.

Graduate Chair Contact Information Dr. Barbara Pickering 6001 Dodge St. ASH 140 Omaha, NE 68182-0122 **bpickering@mail.unomaha.edu** 402.554.2204

master of arts in communication specializations.

The School of Communication has compiled a list of graduate specializations. These are courses that can be taken, but are not required, in order to specialize your degree. The categories are:

Communication Law, Technology & Policy

BRCT 8346 Telecommunication Regulation BRCT 8396 Electronic Media Management COMM 9400 Seminar in Communication & Technology JOUR 8406 Mass Media Ethics JOUR 8416 Communication Law JOUR 8426 Theories of the First Amendment: Speech & Press SPCH 8196 Computer-Mediated Communication

Interpersonal/Cross-Cultural Communication

SPCH 8146 Communication & Human Relationships SPCH 8516 Persuasion SPCH 8536 Cross-Cultural Communication SPCH 8556 Non Verbal Communication

Possible Electives

COUN 8520 Counseling with Multicultural & Diverse Populations EDAD 8710 Interpersonal Relationships in Educational Administration EDAD 8720 Multicultural & Non-Sexist Awareness

Instructional Communication

SPCH 8156 Communication Training & Development Skills SPCH 8166 Communication for Instructional Settings SPCH 8186 Communication Leadership & Power in Orgs SPCH 8516 Persuasion SPCH 8536 Cross-Cultural Communication SPCH 8556 Nonverbal Communication

Possible Electives

EDAD Multicultural & Non-Sexist Awareness EDAD Program Evaluation HED Industrial Training & Organizational Development TED New Ways of Knowing & Education

Organizational Communication

SPCH 8156 Communication Training & Development Skills SPCH 8176 Organizational Communication SPCH 8186 Communication Leadership & Power in Orgs SPCH 8516 Persuasion SPCH 8536 Cross-Cultural Communication SPCH 8556 Nonverbal Communication

Possible Electives

BSAD 8310 Human Behavior in Organizations BSAD 8320 Seminar in Management EDAD 8720 Multicultural & Non-Sexist Awareness PA 8090 Organizational Theory & Techniques PA 8596 Topics in Non-Profit Management PA 8706 Marketing in Public, Non-Profit Aviation Org PSYC 8316 Psychological & Educational Training PSYC 9030 Seminar in Industrial/Organizational Psychology PSYC 9630 Leadership Theories & Research

Public Relations

JOUR 8236 Principles in Public Relations JOUR 8246 Public Relations Case Studies JOUR 8396 Electronic Media Management SPCH 8516 Persuasion SPCH 8536 Cross-Cultural Communication

Possible Electives

BSAD 8450 Seminar in Marketing PA 8596 Techniques/Topics in Non-Profit Management PA 8710 Fund Raising in Public & Non-Profit Organizations

Public/Political Communication

BRCT 8316 Political Broadcasting SPCH 8110 Seminar in Modern Public Address SPCH 8116 Rhetorical Theory & Criticism JOUR 8386 Film Theory & Criticism JOUR 8406 Mass Media Ethics JOUR 8416 Communication Law JOUR 8426 Theories of First Amendment: Speech & Press JOUR 8506 Mass Communication & Public Opinion

Possible Electives

PSCI 8126 Public Opinion & Political Behavior PSCI 8165 Political Parties PSCI 8176 Interest Groups

computer science graduate programs. Admission Requirements

Applicants with an undergraduate degree in Computer Sciences or Computer Engineering from an accredited institution are expected to have a GPA of at least 3.0. Applicants who have degrees in other fields will also be considered for admission. Students may make up their deficiencies in computer science by completing the transition program.

Applicants must submit the admission application along with official copies of their scores on the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) and TOEFL, for those who must present a TOEFL score, with no

Back to Table of Contents

exemptions to these policies. A minimum of 550 (213 if computer-based, 79-80 if internet-based) on TOEFL is required.

The requirement of General GRE is waived if:

- The student is a graduate of University of Nebraska System majoring Computer Science with GPA of 3.5 or more, OR
- The student has earned a master or a higher degree in a closely related field.

Applicants are required to submit two recommendation letters and a professional resume directly to the department along with other documents required by that office.

Graduate Assistantships and other scholarships

The department has several Graduate and Research Assistantships which are awarded based on academic performance and professional experiences. Other scholarships are also provided in form of tuition waivers. Students may be able to receive other forms of support through the projects funded by faculty within the department and college.

Students interested in Graduate Assistantships and tuition waiver scholarships must apply each semester. Recipients of these awards should maintain a good record of academic and work ethic for continuation of the award contract.

Transition Program

The curriculum for the MS in Computer Science requires a basic knowledge of computer fundamentals including mathematics, programming, data structure, computer architecture, software engineering, and operating systems. Credits for the courses in the transition program do not count toward the degree. Successful completion of these courses with a 'B' or better in each course is required to become an unconditionally admitted student. The transition courses are selected from the following list depending on individual background.

Programming and Data Structures

CSCI 8010, Foundations of Computer Science (3 hours) Computer Organization and Architecture CSCI 3710, Computer Organization and Assembly Language (5 hours) CSCI 4350, Computer Architecture (3 hours) Operating Systems CSCI 4500, Operating Systems (3 hours) Programming Languages & Compilers CSCI 4220, Programming Languages (3 hours) CSCI 4830, Introduction to Software Engineering (3 hours)

computer science degree requirements. Required Core Courses (15 credit hours)

CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Language

- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

Students enroll in UNO courses online. It is highly recommended that out-of-town and international students enroll in courses before coming to Omaha and after consulting an advisor. Students can enroll online using **E-BRUNO**. You must be accepted as a student at UNO in order to use this service.

- Program I: Thesis (30 credits)
- Program II: Project (30 credits)
- Program III: Course (33 credits)

Program I (Thesis Option)

- Candidates must complete a minimum of 30 credit hours of course work, which includes a thesis of six credit hours (CSCI 8990).
- Candidates must complete three of the five required core courses.
- At least a total of 18 credit hours must be graduate only courses (ending with the digit 0), excluding independent study and thesis.
- At least a total of 15 credit hours are required in any one of the areas of concentration, or as approved by the advisor.
- At most one independent study course or elective course can be counted toward the total required credits.
- Meet the Graduate College Quality of Work Standards.
- Pass an oral thesis defense.

Thesis Defense

- The student should chose the area of research as early in his/her graduate program as possible and identify a thesis advisor who would be interested in supervising the thesis work. In addition to the thesis advisor, the student and/or the thesis advisor should select the thesis committee members. At least three committee members should be selected, two from the computer science department and one from an outside but in a preferably related discipline. The thesis committee must be approved by the UNO Graduate Dean.
- Once the thesis committee has been formed, the student should meet with the committee members to discuss his/her plans for thesis research and, in essence, present and have a formal approval of the thesis proposal. The thesis committee members should be continually informed of the progress on the thesis work thereafter.
- Thesis defense presentation should be formally organized. The student should prepare some means of visual presentation (e.g., transparencies, slides) that clearly point out the problem, objectives, approaches, and the contributions of the thesis work.
- The presentation must be open to the public. The student should post announcements on the departmental bulletin boards and/or by means of electronic mail.
- The oral defense will be conducted in the following way:

- In general, the presentation should take about 30 to 40 minutes. After the student presentation, a first question session starts. The audience and committee members can ask questions. After the first question session, the audience is dismissed and a second question session starts. The committee members are given another chance to ask questions.
- After the second question session ends, the graduate student is asked to leave the room. The committee members discuss the results. A decision will be made in the following three categories: pass the defense, conditionally pass the defense, or the student is requested to do major changes and present another defense.

If the student is given a conditional pass, he/she will be given three weeks to make the changes. The Thesis Acceptance page is not signed until changes have been implemented. If major changes are required, the student will be asked to schedule another presentation on a date agreed to by the student and the committee members.

Program II (Project Option)

- Candidates must complete a minimum of 30 credit hours of course work, which includes a project of six credit hours.
- Candidates must complete three of the five required core courses.
- At least a total of 18 credit hours must be graduate only courses (ending with the digit 0) excluding independent study and project.
- At least a total of 15 credit hours are required in any one of the areas of concentration, or as approved by the advisor.
- At most one independent study course or elective course can be counted toward the total required credits.
- Meet the Graduate College Quality of Work Standards.
- The project should follow the same guidelines enforced with the thesis such as the formation of a committee and the final presentation. The only exception is that the processing is done internally in the department and the manuscript is bound and kept in the department.

Project

The project follows the same guidelines enforced with the thesis such as the formation of a committee and final presentation. The only exception is that the processing is done internally in the department and the manuscript is bound and kept in the department. It is up to the advisor and the project/thesis committee to distinguish between a thesis and a project. It is assumed that a thesis will involve in-depth research with some theoretical flavor while a project will emphasize an implementation of some sort that solves a practical problem.

Program III (Course Option)

- Candidates must complete a minimum of 33 credit hours of course work.
- Candidates must complete the five required core courses.
- At least a total of 24 credit hours must be graduate only courses (ending with the digit 0). At most 6 of these 24 credit hours can be taken as independent study.

- At least a total of 15 credit hours are required in any one of the areas of concentration, or as approved by the advisor.
- At most two independent study courses or elective courses can be counted toward the total required credits.
- Meet the Graduate College Quality of Work Standards.
- Satisfactorily complete the Capstone course (CSCI 8910).

computer science areas of specialty.

Algorithms

CSCI 8156 Graph Theory and Applications CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8050 Algorithmic Graph Theory CSCI 8060 Algorithmic Combinatorics CSCI 8070 Genetic Algorithms

Artificial Intelligence

CSCI 8456 Introduction to Artificial Intelligence CSCI 8100 Expert Systems CSCI 8220 Advanced Topics in Artificial Intelligence

Computer Architecture and VLSI Systems

CSCI 8356 Computer Architecture CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture CSCI 8160 Introduction to VLSI Design CSCI 8170 VLSI Testing

Computer Communications and Networking

CSCI 8556 Communications Networks CSCI 8200 Interconnection Networks CSCI 8210 Advanced Communications Networks CSCI 8220 Telecommunications Management CSCI 8620 Mobile Computing

Computer Vision, Image Processing, and Pattern Recognition

CSCI 8476 Pattern Recognition CSCI 8300 Digital Image Processing and Computer Vision CSCI 8310 * Advanced Topics in Computer Vision

Data and Knowledge Engineering

CSCI 8856 Introduction to DBMS CSCI 8340 Database Management Systems II CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval CSCI 8390 Advanced Topics in Database Management Systems

Graphics and Human-Computer Interactions

CSCI 8256 Human-Computer Interactions CSCI 8266 User-Interface Design and Development CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics CSCI 8400 Advance Computer Graphics

Numerical Methods

CSCI 8306 Linear Programming CSCI 8316 Discrete Optimization CSCI 8766 Stochastic Modeling CSCI 8500 Advanced Numerical Methods I CSCI 8510 Advanced Numerical Methods II CSCI 8520 Advanced Topics in Optimization

Operating Systems

CSCI 8516 Advanced Operating Systems CSCI 8550 Advanced Operating Systems Theory CSCI 8560 * Distributed Operating Systems

Parallel Processing and Distributing Computing

CSCI 8446 Introduction to Parallel Computing CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems CSCI 8690 Advanced Topics in Parallel and Distributed Computing

Software Engineering

CSCI 8836 Introduction to Software Engineering CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design CSCI 8710 Object-Oriented Software Development CSCI 8790 Advanced Topics in Software Engineering

Theoretical Computer Science & Compiling

CSCI 8000 Programming Language and Compiling CSCI 8666 Automata, Computability and Formal Languages CSCI 8850 Advanced Automata and Formal Languages CSCI 8860 * Theory of Computation

* pending approval

computer science concentrations.

Artificial Intelligence Concentration

The objective of the concentration in Artificial Intelligence is to expose students to the principles and technologies used to embody machines with human-like intelligent capabilities, to enable the machines to assist humans in performing complex and hazardous tasks. Students taking this concentration will have an opportunity of learning as well as performing hands-on experiments in different areas of artificial intelligence including automated software systems such as software agents, multi-agent and multi-robot systems, machine vision and image processing technologies, neural network based adaptive software systems, heuristics and stochastic optimization techniques for critical decision making, and machine learning and knowledge engineering techniques that embed intelligence in computers and information systems.

Concentration Course (3 credit hours):

• CSCI 8456 Introduction to Artificial Intelligence

Elective Courses (12 credit hours:

Choose from the following:

- CSCI 8110 Advanced Topics in Artificial Intelligence
- CSCI 8300 Image Processing and Computer Vision
- CSCI 8476 Pattern Recognition
- CSCI 9340 Computational Intelligence for Data Mining
- CSCI 9350 Mathematical and Logical Foundations of Data Mining
- CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming
- CSCI 9420 Intelligent Agent Systems

Database and Knowledge Engineering Concentration

The database and knowledge engineering concentration is designed to introduce students to preliminary as well as advanced concepts in data and knowledge management.

Concentration Courses (12 credit hours)

- CSCI 8340 Database Management Systems II
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval
- CSCI 8390 Advanced Topics in Database Management Systems

• CSCI 4850/8856 Introduction to Database Systems (or equivalent)

Elective Courses (3 credit hours)

- CSCI 8876 Database Search and Pattern Discovery in Bioinformatics
- Any other graduate-level computer science course approved by the affiliated faculty

Prerequisite course: CSCI 4850/8856 Introduction to Database Systems (or equivalent)

Information Assurance Concentration

The Information Assurance concentration focuses on the study, development, evaluation, and testing of security technologies to achieve secure data and information creation, storage, communication, sharing and maintenance. Students interested in Information Assurance are encouraged to declare a formal concentration by contacting the chair of the computer science graduate program committee.

Concentration Courses (12 credit hours)

Choose from the following:

- CSCI 8366 Foundations of Information Assurance
- CSCI 8410 Distributed System and Network Security
- CSCI 8420 Secure Information Systems Assurance
- CSCI 8430 Trusted System Design, Analysis, and Development
- CSCI 8440 Secure Systems Engineering
- CSCI 8566 Number Theory and Cryptography
- CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems
- CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering

Elective Courses (3 credit hours)

Choose from the following:

- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8210 Advanced Communication Networks
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval
- CSCI 9210 Type Systems Behind Programming Languages
- ISQA 8560 Information Warfare and Security
- ISQA 8570 Information Security, Policy, and Ethics

For the project and thesis options, students must take the following required courses for this concentration:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems

Languages Concentration

With respect to today's needs, key characteristics of a language include (1) the extent to which a program written in the language can be analyzed, (2) the dimensions along which program modification is facilitated, and (3) the extent to which the language can be efficiently executed on available hardware. The Languages Concentration offers an in-depth look at some of the fundamental questions, problems, and solutions encountered in the realm of language design and implementation. Topics include specification languages, models of computation, type systems, rewriting and program transformations, constraint programming, security models, optimization methods, internal representations, and compilation.

Concentration Courses (12 credit hours)

Choose from the following:

- CSCI 8430 Trusted Systems: Design, Analysis, and Development
- CSCI 8666 Automata, Computability, and Formal Languages
- CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction
- CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
- CSCI 9210 Type Systems Behind Programming Languages
- CSCI 9220 Rewriting and Program Transformation
- CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming

Elective Courses (3 credit hours)

• Any other graduate-level computer science course

Students must take the following required courses for this concentration:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

Network Technologies Concentration

The concentration in network technologies will equip students to design, build, manage and leverage today's complex communication networks. This program covers not only a blend of theoretical topics and practical examples, but also state of the art network technologies such as mobile computing, distributed systems, wireless technologies, and network security.

Required Concentration Courses (6 credit hours)

- CSCI 8210 Advanced Communication Networks
- CSCI 8620 Mobile Computing & Wireless Networks

Selected Concentration Courses (6 credit hours)

Choose two (2) from the following:

- CSCI 8156 Graph Theory
- CSCI 8200 Interconnection Networks

- CSCI 8220 Telecommunication Management
- CSCI 8410 Distributed Systems & Network Security
- CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems

Elective Courses (3 credit hours)

• Any other graduate-level computer science course

Students must take the following required courses for this concentration:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

Software Engineering Concentration

The concentration in software engineering is designed to address the growing market demand for software engineers. The concentration covers fundamental and advanced principles in all aspects of software development, equipping students with the necessary technical background to quickly adapt to rapidly changing software engineering practices and technologies.

Required Concentration Courses (12 credit hours)

- CSCI 8266 User Interface Design and Development
- CSCI 8710 Modern Software Development Methodologies
- CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
- CSCI 8790 Advanced Topics in Software Engineering

Elective Concentration Courses (3 credit hours)

Choose from the following:

- CSCI 8220 Telecommunication Management
- CSCI 8256 Human-Computer Interaction
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8556 Database Management Systems
- CSCI 8970 Independent Study
- ISQA 8210 Management of Software Development
- ISQA 8380 Managing the Client-Server Environment

Students must take the following required courses for this concentration:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

Systems Concentration

The concentration provides students with knowledge in the underlying architecture of computers. Students may choose either the hardware track or the software track. In the hardware track, students gain more in-depth knowledge in the field. Students in this track will develop skills needed to perform system and component design, provide quality assurance, and test. In the software track, knowledge in the underlying architecture helps in generating and understanding optimized software. Students in this track will develop skills that help them perform system programming, language processing, and system administration.

Required Concentration Courses (Hardware Track) (12 credit hours)

- CSCI 8160 Introduction to VLSI
- CSCI 8170 VLSI Testing
- CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
- CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics

Required Concentration Courses (Software Track) (12 credit hours)

- CSCI 8550 Advanced Operating System Theory
- CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
- CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics
- CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction

Elective Concentration Courses (3 credit hours)

• Any graduate-level computer science course

Students must take the following required core courses for this concentration:

- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems

master of science in computer science.

INTEGRATED Undergraduate-Graduate Program (IUG-CSCI)

Department of Computer Science College of Information Science and Technology Objectives of the Integrated Undergraduate-Graduate Program (IUG) in Computer Science

> The primary purpose of this program is to provide outstanding undergraduate students in the College of IS&T an option to complete the undergraduate degree (BS) in CSCI and the graduate degree (MS) in CSCI in five years. The IUG provides an accelerated master's program in computer science and is designed for dedicated students who are motivated and willing to take on early the challenges relating to graduate education. As such, the program involves both intensive study and preparation in computer science.

	2.	compu Seven provide engine concer offers t Within	ter science study areas of concent ed (1) artificial in ering, (3) langua ering, (6) system intration will be no hree degree opt each of the degr	y plan or a spe trations allowe ntelligence , (2 ages, (4) network, and (7) info bited on the stu- ions: 1) thesis, ree option, a st	udents to follow eithe cialized concentration ed in the graduate CS 2) databases and kno vork technologies , (5 ormation assurance. dent's transcripts. T , 2) project, and 3) or tudent can choose fr of the seven concer	on study plan S program ar owledge 5) software Area of he program ourse work. om the	n. re
IUG CSCI Prog	gram of Study						
The IUG track is a 146-149 hour undergraduate-gradua option that allows eligible students to work towards MS CSCI degree requirements while completing their undergraduate degree. Students interested in this optio will work closely with an advisor and a faculty mentor to develop an integrated plan of study.					vards MS ir heir this option	n	
Structure of IUG Program	Undergrad CS Major H		Used for Graduate Degree	Graduate Required Course Hours	Integrated Degree Option Requirement	IUG Total Hours	
Course Option	116		6	15	3 (capstone)	149	
Thesis Option	116		6	9	6 (thesis)	146	
Project Option	116		6	9	6 (project)	146	
General Gu	<u>iidelines</u>						

- Time of admission to the program:
 - Students will be eligible for admission to the integrated degree program when they have completed their junior year in the College of IS&T. Students can apply for consideration in the last part of their junior year. Students will start taking courses in the graduate program in their senior year.
 - Joint admission:
 - Students must apply to and meet admission requirements of the MS in CS graduate program.

Plan of study:

 In consultation with an advisor and a faculty mentor, students will be required to prepare a plan of study. The plan will cover the entire time period of the program and it will be periodically reviewed with an advisor.

Advising:

 Students will present their portfolio and a plan of study in person to the integrated program advising committee prior to being admitted to the program.

Tuition charges:

 Students will be required to pay graduate tuition rates when taking graduate courses.

Admission Requirements and Procedures

	1.	Students with Junior standing and at least 85 hours of completed coursework in their undergraduate degree program may apply for admission consideration into the integrated undergraduate/graduate (IUG) track.
	2.	At the time of application, a student must have a GPA in their major area (equivalent to UNO CS major) greater than or equal to 3.50 and an overall GPA of 3.50 or above.
	3.	Interested students will be required to present a <i>"portfolio"</i> of the following credentials. Whenever possible, candidate students will be required to present their <i>"portfolio"</i> to the <i>IUG Selection Committee</i> .
		 a. Three letters of recommendations, at least two from faculty. b. Statement of intent—a personal statement about why the student wishes to apply for the IUG track. c. Undergraduate transcripts. d. GRE Score, for non-UNO transfer students. e. Other supporting documents (e.g., projects and papers, research activities, software, work experience, etc.) should be included where possible. Students are highly encouraged to identify and work with a faculty mentor who knows their background and can champion their application to the IUG track. All applicants will need to meet any other admission requirements established for the MS in CSCI program.
Other Requirements		
	•	The application to the IUG track will be considered as a complete package and therefore obtaining a high UGPA and/or GRE score is not a guarantee of admission. While any graduate courses CSCI 8xx6 can be used to meet the 9 credits of core-extension, the courses can't be the graduate versions of
	•	the core undergraduate courses required in computer science. The choice of graduate level courses in the core extension must also meet the requirements of the concentration plan the integrated program. These requirements are described in detail with each concentration plan.

Artificial Intelligence Concentration

Faculty: Zhengxin Chen, Prithviraj Dasgupta, Haifeng Guo, Quiming Zhu

Description

The objective of the concentration in artificial intelligence is to expose students to the principles and technologies used to embody machines with human-like intelligent capabilities to enable the machines to assist humans in performing complex and hazardous tasks. Students taking this concentration will have an opportunity of learning as well as performing hands on experiments in different areas of artificial intelligence including automated software systems such as software agents, multi-agent and multi-robot systems, machine vision and image processing technologies, neural network based adaptive software systems, heuristics and stochastic optimization techniques for critical decision making, and, machine learning and knowledge engineering techniques that embed intelligence in computers and information systems.

IUG AI Plan UG

Course Option for Computer Science (CS) major Undergraduate (UG) courses

9 hours:

	 CSCI 8456 Introduction to Artificial Intelligence CSCI 8476 Pattern Recognition CSCI 8300 Image Processing and Computer Vision
6 hours: Choose 2 from:	
	 CSCI 9340 Computational Intelligence for Data Management CSCI 9350 Mathematical and Logical Foundations of Data Mining CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming CSCI 9420 Intelligent Agent Systems CSCI 8110 Advanced Topics in Artificial Intelligence
15 hours:	
	 CSCI 8000 — Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages CSCI 8080 — Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8150 — Advanced Computer Architecture CSCI 8530 — Advanced Operating Systems CSCI 8700 — Software Specification and Design

3 hours:

CSCI 8910 capstone course •

Thesis Option - CS major UG courses

9 hours:

- CSCI 8456 Introduction to Artificial Intelligence
- CSCI 8476 Pattern Recognition
- CSCI 8300 Image Processing and Computer Vision

6 hours - choose 2 from:

- CSCI 9340 Computational Intelligence for Data Management
- CSCI 9350 Mathematical and Logical Foundations of Data Mining
- CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming
- CSCI 9420 Intelligent Agent Systems
- CSCI 8110 Advanced Topics in Artificial Intelligence

9 hours - Choose any 3 from:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours:

• CSCI 8990 Thesis 146

Project Option - CS Major UG Courses

9 hours:

- CSCI 8456 Introduction to Artificial Intelligence
- CSCI 8476 Pattern Recognition
- CSCI 8300 Image Processing and Computer Vision

6 hours - choose 2 from:

- CSCI 9340 Computational Intelligence for Data Management
- CSCI 9350 Mathematical and Logical Foundations of Data Mining
- CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming
- CSCI 9420 Intelligent Agent Systems
- CSCI 8110 Advanced Topics in Artificial Intelligence

9 hours - Choose any 3 from:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours:

CSCI 8960 Project

Database and Knowledge Engineering Concentration

Faculty: Zhengxin Chen, Parvathi Chundi

Description

The database and knowledge engineering concentration in the M.S program is geared toward introducing the students to preliminary as well as advanced concepts in data and knowledge management.

CS major UG Courses: Must complete CSCI4850/8856 – Introduction to Database Systems (or equivalent).

9 hours:

- CSCI 8340 Database Management Systems II
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval

6 hours:

- CSCI 8876 Database Search and Pattern Discovery in Bioinformatics
- CSCI 8390 Advanced Topics in Database Management Systems.

15 hours:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

3 hours:

• CSCI 8910 capstone course

Thesis Option

CS major UG Courses: Must complete CSCI4850/8856 – Introduction to Database Systems (or equivalent).

9 hours:

- CSCI 8340 Database Management Systems II
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval

6 hours:

- CSCI 8876 Database Search and Pattern Discovery in Bioinformatics
- CSCI 8390 Advanced Topics in Database Management Systems.

9 hours: Choose 3 from

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
 - CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours:

• CSCI 8990 Thesis

Project Option

CS major UG Courses: Must complete CSCI4850/8856 – Introduction to Database Systems (or equivalent).

9 hours:

- CSCI 8340 Database Management Systems II
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval

6 hours:

- CSCI 8876 Database Search and Pattern Discovery in Bioinformatics
- CSCI 8390 Advanced Topics in Database Management Systems.

9 hours: Choose any 3 from

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours

CSCI 8960 Project

Languages Concentration

Faculty: Hai-Feng Guo, William Mahoney, Victor Winter, Mansour Zand

Description

With respect to today's needs, key characteristics of a language include (1) the extent to which a program written in the language can be analyzed, (2) the dimensions along which program modification is facilitated, (3) the extent to which the language can be efficiently executed on available hardware. The languages concentration offers an indepth look at some of the fundamental questions, problems, and solutions encountered in the realm of language design and implementation. Topics include specification languages, models of computation, type systems, rewriting and program transformation, constraint programming, security models, optimization methods, internal representations, and compilation.

Course Option

CS major UG courses

9 hours: Choose 3 from

	 CSCI 8430 Trusted Systems: Design, Analysis, and Development CSCI 8666 Automata, Computability, and Formal Languages CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
6 hours:	
	 CSCI 9210 Type Systems Behind Programming Languages CSCI 9220 Rewriting and Program Transformation CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming
15 hours:	
	 CSCI 8000 — Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages CSCI 8080 — Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8150 — Advanced Computer Architecture CSCI 8530 — Advanced Operating Systems CSCI 8700 — Software Specification and Design
3 hours:	
	CSCI 8910 capstone course
Thesis Option	
9 hours: Choose 3 from	
	 CSCI 8430 Trusted Systems: Design, Analysis, and Development CSCI 8666 Automata, Computability, and Formal Languages CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software

6 hours:		
	CSCI 9210 Type Systems Behind Programming Languages	
	 CSCI 9220 Rewriting and Program Transformation CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming 	
9 hours		
	CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages	
	 CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design 	
6 hours:		
	CSCI 8990 Thesis	
Project Option		
9 hours: Choose 3 from		
	CSCI 8430 Trusted Systems: Design, Analysis, and Development	
	CSCI 8666 Automata, Computability, and Formal Languages	
	 CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering 	
6 houro		
6 hours:		
	CSCI 9210 Type Systems Behind Programming Languages	
	 CSCI 9220 Rewriting and Program Transformation CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Constraint Programming 	
9 hours		
	CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages	
	 CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design 	
6 hours:		
	CSCI 8960 Project	
	·	
Network Technologies Concentration		

Faculty: Azad Azadmanesh, Ken Dick, Jong-hoon Youn

Description

The computer science department has developed a concentration in network technologies that will equip its graduates to design, build, manage and leverage today's complex communication networks. This program covers not only a blend of theoretical topics and practical examples, but also state of the art network technologies such as mobile computing, distributed systems, wireless technologies, and network security.

Course Option

CS major UG courses.

6 hours:

	 CSCI 8210 Advanced Communication Networks CSCI 8620 Mobile computing & Wireless Networks
0 haven Ohaaaa 0 fears	
9 hours: Choose 3 from	
	 CSCI 8156 Graph Theory CSCI 8200 Interconnection Networks CSCI 8220 Telecommunication Management CSCI 8410 Distributed Systems & Network Security CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems
15 hours:	
	 CSCI 8000 — Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages CSCI 8080 — Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8150 — Advanced Computer Architecture CSCI 8530 — Advanced Operating Systems CSCI 8700 — Software Specification and Design
0 h euro	
3 hours:	
	CSCI 8910 capstone course
Thesis Option	
6 hours:	
	 CSCI 8210 Advanced Communication Networks CSCI 8620 Mobile computing & Wireless Networks
9 hours: Choose from 3	
	 CSCI 8156 Graph Theory CSCI 8200 Interconnection Networks CSCI 8220 Telecommunication Management CSCI 8410 Distributed Systems & Network Security

	•	CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems
9 hours:		
3 10013.		
	•	CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design
6 hours:		
	•	CSCI 8990 Thesis 146
Project Option		
6 hours:		
	•	CSCI 8210 Advanced Communication Networks CSCI 8620 Mobile computing & Wireless Networks
	•	
9 hours: Choose from 3		
	•	CSCI 8156 Graph Theory
	•	CSCI 8200 Interconnection Networks
	•	CSCI 8220 Telecommunication Management
	•	CSCI 8410 Distributed Systems & Network Security CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems
9 hours:		
		CCCI 2020 Design and Analysis of Alzavithma
	•	CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
	•	CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design
C haven		
6 hours:		
	•	CSCI 8960 Project
Software Engineering Concentration		

Faculty: Harvey Siy, Mansour Zand

Description

The computer science department offers a master of science in computer science with a concentration in software engineering. Designed to address the growing market demand for software engineers, it covers fundamental and advanced principles in all aspects of software development, equipping students with the necessary technical background to quickly adapt to rapidly changing software engineering practices and technologies.

IUG SE Plan UG CS major Graduate concentration and elective Course (Choose any 3 courses to satisfy UG core extension) Graduate required

Course Option

CS major UG courses.

15 hours: Required for concentration:

- CSCI 8266 User Interface Design and Development
- CSCI 8710 Modern Software Development Methodologies
- CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
- CSCI 8790 Advanced Topic in Software Engineering

Elective: Choose 1 from

- CSCI 8220 Telecommunications Management
- CSCI 8256 Human-Computer Interaction
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8856 Database Management Systems
- ISQA 8210 Management of Software Development
- ISQA 8380 Managing The Client Server Environment

15 hours:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

3 hours:

• CSCI 8910 capstone course

Thesis Option

CS major UG courses.

15 hours: Required for concentration:

- CSCI 8266 User Interface Design and Development
- CSCI 8710 Modern Software Development Methodologies
- CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
- CSCI 8790 Advanced Topic in Software Engineering

Elective: Choose 1 from

- CSCI 8220 Telecommunications Management
- CSCI 8256 Human-Computer Interaction
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8856 Database Management Systems
- ISQA 8210 Management of Software Development
- ISQA 8380 Managing The Client Server Environment

9 hours:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours:

CSCI 8990 Thesis

Project Option

CS major UG courses.

15 hours: Required for concentration:

- CSCI 8266 User Interface Design and Development
- CSCI 8710 Modern Software Development Methodologies
- CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
- CSCI 8790 Advanced Topic in Software Engineering

Elective: Choose 1 from

- CSCI 8220 Telecommunications Management
- CSCI 8256 Human-Computer Interaction
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval
- CSCI 8350 Data Warehousing and Data Mining
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8856 Database Management Systems
- ISQA 8210 Management of Software Development
- ISQA 8380 Managing The Client Server Environment

9 hours:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours:

CSCI 8960 Project

Systems Concentration

Faculty: Azad Azadmanesh, Hassan Farhat, William Mahoney, Stanley Wileman

Description

This concentration provides students with knowledge in underlying architecture of computers. The students can choose either the hardware track or the software track. In the hardware track, student gain more in depth knowledge in the field. Students in this track will develop skills to perform system and component design, quality assurance, and test. In the software track, knowledge in the underlying architecture helps in generating and understanding optimized software. Students in this track will develop skills that will help them perform systems programming, language processing, and system administration.

Students should note that the hardware and software tracks are not noted on the transcript. The transcript shall indicate only systems concentration.

Course Option:

116 hours of CS major UG courses

9 hours: Choose 3 from

- HW Track
 - CSCI 8160 Introduction to VLSI
 - CSCI 8170 VLSI Testing
 - CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
 - CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics
- SW Track:
 - CSCI 8550 Advanced Operating Systems Theory
 - CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
 - CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics
 - CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction

6 hours: Choose any 2 graduate level computer science courses.

15 hours:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

3 hours:

CSCI 8910 capstone course

Thesis Option

9 hours: Choose 3 from

HW Track

- CSCI 8160 Introduction to VLSI
- CSCI 8170 VLSI Testing
- CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
- CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics

• SW Track:

- CSCI 8550 Advanced Operating Systems Theory
- CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
- CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics
- CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction

6 hours: Choose any 2 graduate level computer science courses.

9 hours:

- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems

Any one of the following:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours:

• CSCI 8990 Thesis

Project Option

CS major UG course

9 hours: Choose 3 from

- HW Track
 - o CSCI 8160 Introduction to VLSI
 - o CSCI 8170 VLSI Testing
 - CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
 - o CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics
- SW Track:
 - o CSCI 8550 Advanced Operating Systems Theory
 - CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems

- CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics
- o CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction

6 hours: Choose any 2 graduate level computer science courses.

9 hours:

- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems

Any one of the following:

- CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages
- CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms
- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours:

CSCI 8960 Project

Information Assurance Concentration

Faculty: Ken Dick, William Mahoney, Victor Winter, Qiuming Zhu

Description

The Information Assurance (IA) concentration focuses on the study, development, evaluation, and testing of security technologies to achieve secure data and information creation, storage, communication, sharing and maintenance. Students interested in Information Assurance are encouraged to declare a formal concentration by contacting the MS in CS Program Director.

Course Option

CS major UG courses.

15 hours:

- 12 hours: Choose any 4 from
 - CSCI 8366 Foundations of Information Assurance
 - CSCI 8410 Distributed System and Network Security
 - CSCI 8420 Secure Information Systems Assurance
 - CSCI 8430 Trusted System Design, Analysis, and Development
 - o CSCI 8440 Secure Systems Engineering
 - CSCI 8566 Number Theory and Cryptography
 - CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
 - CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems
- 3 hours: Choose any 1 from

- CSCI 8210 Advanced Communication Networks
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture
- CSCI 8360 Information Storage and Retrieval
- ISQA 8560 Information Warfare and Security
- ISQA 8570 Information Security, Policy, and Ethics
- CSCI 9210 Type Systems Behind Programming Languages

15 hours:

CSCI 8000 — Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages

CSCI 8080 — Design and Analysis of Algorithms

CSCI 8150 — Advanced Computer Architecture

CSCI 8530 — Advanced Operating Systems

CSCI 8700 — Software Specification and Design

3 hours: CSCI 8910 capstone course

149

Thesis Option 9 hours:

CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture

CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems

Any one of the following

CSCI 8000 Advanced Concepts in Programming Languages

CSCI 8080 Design and Analysis of Algorithms

CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design

6 hours: CSCI 8990 Thesis 146

Project

Option 6 hours:

CSCI 8960 Project 146

Objectives of the Integrated Undergraduate-Graduate Program (IUG) in Computer Science

The primary purpose of this program is to provide outstanding undergraduate students the College if IS&T an option to complete the undergraduate degree (BS) in CSCI and the graduate degree (MS) in CSCI in five years. The IUG provides an accelerated master's program in computer science and is designed for

counseling graduate programs. Admission Before Applying:

Back to Table of Contents

The counseling program has admission requirements and procedures in addition to those applicable to Graduate Studies as a whole, and prospective candidates are strongly encouraged to contact the department office in KH 421 regarding these admission requirements and procedures. One such

exception from the general graduate studies procedures are different admission deadlines for counseling. The department will supply detailed descriptions of choices, opportunities, requirements and responsibilities.

Candidates are admitted to the programs in counseling twice each year. Applications should be submitted to the Office of Graduate Studies by October 1 for admission to the spring semester, and by March 1 for summer school or fall semesters. Candidates should also notify the counseling department by the above dates that they have applied for admission.

Admission to the counseling department involves a several step process: an application data form, tests, references, writing sample, and an interview. The candidate's application is reviewed by the department's admission committee. The review may take several weeks. Candidates should plan to have all application materials submitted by the above deadline dates.

Admission decisions are based on the candidate's demonstrated potential for successful graduate work, professional training, and success in the field. Submission of all required materials and documentation is not a guarantee of acceptance.

The specific application materials required for admission to a master's program include the following:

First, the candidate needs to apply for admission to the Graduate College. The procedure for doing this appears at Admissions. A graduate application, transcripts, as well as fees are included in this process as a part of the Graduate College's admission procedure. The student will receive a department application as their applications are forwarded to our department from the Office of Graduate Studies.

Second, the counseling department application process includes the following:

- Scores on the Graduate Record Exam (GRE) or Miller's Analogy Test (MAT) which are no older than two years.
- Personal Data form.
- Writing sample.
- Three letters of references from persons who can speak for the candidate's professional competence and academic ability.
- Scores from a personality inventory.
- Group interview results.

Applicants must have completed 15 undergraduate or graduate hours in behavioral science, not including counseling courses (excludes school counseling applicants).

Undergraduate candidates interested in non-school counseling (Community, Gerontology, and Student Affairs Practice in Higher Education) are advised to take a minimum of 15 hours of behavioral sciences as described in the Arts & Sciences section of the UNO Undergraduate Catalog.

Please be aware that notification of acceptance by a department graduate program committee is advisory only; admission is granted solely by the Dean for Graduate Studies.

Programs

Candidates obtain a master's degree in counseling with an area of concentration. Current concentration areas include:

- K-12 School Counseling (This concentration requires current teaching certificates for endorsement as a counselor in Nebraska or Iowa, plus a minimum of two years full-time teaching experience or the equivalent. Two years is required for Nebraska certification.)
- Community Counseling
- Student Affairs Practice in Higher Education
- Counseling in Gerontology

Successful completion of internship and comprehensive exam are requirements for graduation. Graduates are recommended only for positions consistent with the concentration they completed.

Note: All graduate students must take an abnormal psychology course (3 hours) either at the graduate or undergraduate level prior to graduation. Check with the state where you are anticipating practice, to note if the course needs to be a graduate level course or if undergraduate is acceptable for credential/licensure requirements. This course (3 credit hours) does not count as part of the 48 hour degree program requirement.

Candidates are admitted and permitted to continue programs in counseling on the basis of their potential for successful training and professional practice. Candidates are evaluated with respect to their suitability for continuation in the program prior to taking the Counseling Practicum or Internship courses. Specific course and grade requirements to take Practicum courses are available in the counseling department office.

The K-12 School and Community concentrations are accredited by the Council for the Accreditation of Counseling and Related Educational Programs (CACREP), the national accrediting agency for Counselor Education programs.

Ethical Conduct

It should be understood that academic performance is not the only criterion for continuation in the program or for graduation. Candidates are expected to maintain the highest standards of ethical conduct pertaining to academic course work, professional practice and research activity. Any breach in the ethical conduct shall be subject to disciplinary action, regardless of the candidate's prior or current academic performance. See the "American Counseling Association Code of Ethics" for specific guidelines.

Degree Programs

The following are generalized overviews. Specific information and individual program design can only be finalized through consultation with an advisor.

Master of Arts

The MA degree includes a thesis in lieu of a written comprehensive examination. Candidates who anticipate work on a doctorate are particularly encouraged to consider the M.A. degree.

Master of Science

Programs of study for the Master of Science degree are determined in relation to the candidate's previous course work, experience and anticipated work setting. Most programs of study, however, will closely approximate one of the outlines given below. At least one research course is required of all candidates and Abnormal Psychology (graduate or undergraduate) or equivalent course. A master's degree in counseling may not be completed in less than two years of study and a minimum of 48 semester hours.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2727

master of counseling concentrations.

Concentration in Community Counseling

Foundation Course

• TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3)

Counseling Courses

- COUN 8020 Introduction to Counseling (1)
- COUN 8030 Counseling Practices (3)
- COUN 8040 Professional and Ethical Issues (2)
- COUN 8110 Human Development and Psycho-Social Intervention Strategies (3)
- COUN 8200 Counseling Theories (3)
- COUN 8226 Career Development and Lifestyle (3)
- COUN 8230 Appraisal Techniques (3)
- COUN 8270 Group Techniques in Guidance (1)
- COUN 8370 Group Theory and Practice (2)
- COUN 8300 Counseling Techniques I (1)
- COUN 8310 Counseling Techniques II (1)
- COUN 8400 Counseling Techniques III (1) Community Counseling Courses
- COUN 8500 Counseling and Consulting for Special Concerns (3)
- COUN 8520 Counseling with Multicultural and Diverse Populations (3)
- COUN 8610 Introduction to Marital and Family Therapy (3)
- Practicum/Internship Experiences (9)
- COUN 8920 Treatment Planning and the DSM-IV (3)

Concentration in K-12 Counseling

Foundation Course

• TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3)

Counseling Courses

- COUN 8030 Counseling Practices (3)
- COUN 8040 Professional and Ethical Issues (2)
- COUN 8050 Introduction to Professional School Counseling (1)
 - COUN 8110 Human Development and Psycho-Social Intervention Strategies (3)
 - COUN 8200 Counseling Theories (3)
 - COUN 8210 Organization and Administration of Guidance Services (3)
 - COUN 8226 Career Development and Lifestyle (3)
 - COUN 8230 Appraisal Techniques (3)
 - COUN 8270 Group Techniques in Guidance (1)
- COUN 8280 Crisis Intervention Strategies (3)
- COUN 8300 Counseling Techniques I (1)
- COUN 8310 Counseling Techniques II (1)
- COUN 8330 Practicum for School Counselors (3)
- COUN 8400 Counseling Techniques III (1)
- COUN 8430 Counseling Practicum for Secondary Counselors (3)
- COUN 8460 Advanced Counseling Practicum for Secondary Counselors (3)
- COUN 8520 Counseling with Multicultural and Diverse Populations (3)
- COUN 8620 Survey Issues in Secondary School Counseling (2)
- COUN 8650 Issues in Elementary/Middle School Counseling (3)
- COUN 8750 School Counseling Groups and Enrichment Programs (3)

Concentration in Student Affairs Practice in Higher Education - Professional Practices

Foundation Course

• TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3)

Counseling Courses

- COUN 8020 Introduction to Counseling (1)
- COUN 8030 Counseling Practices (3)
- COUN 8040 Professional and Ethical Issues (2)
- COUN 8100 Research Project (3)
- COUN 8110 Human Development (3)
- COUN 8150 The Student and Personnel Work in Higher Education (3)
- COUN 8200 Counseling Theories (3)
- COUN 8226 Career Development & Lifestyle (3)
- COUN 8230 Appraisal Techniques (3)
- COUN 8270 Group Techniques in Guidance (1)

- COUN 8300 Counseling Techniques I (1)
- COUN 8310 Counseling Techniques II (1)
- COUN 8370 Group Counseling: Theory & Practice (2)
- COUN 8400 Counseling Techniques III (1)
- COUN 8450 College Student Personnel Internship (6)
- COUN 8520 Counseling with Multicultural and Diverse Populations (3)

Selected Cognate Courses (6): These courses are selected in consultation with the student's particular background and interests; i.e., admissions and registration, career counseling, placement and financial aid, student services (counseling, testing, students with special needs, etc.), housing and student union activities.

Concentration in Student Affairs Practice in Higher Education - College Counseling

Foundation Course

• TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3)

Counseling Courses

- COUN 8020 Introduction to Counseling (1)
- COUN 8030 Counseling Practices (3)
- COUN 8040 Professional and Ethical Issues (2)
- COUN 8100 Research Project (3)
- COUN 8110 Human Development (3)
- COUN 8150 The Student and Personnel Work in Higher Education (3)
- COUN 8200 Counseling Theories (3)
- COUN 8220 Counseling Theories (3)
- COUN 8226 Career Development & Lifestyle (3)
- COUN 8230 Appraisal Techniques (3)
- COUN 8250 Advanced Practicum (3)
- COUN 8270 Group Techniques in Guidance (1)
- COUN 8300 Counseling Techniques I (1)
- COUN 8310 Counseling Techniques II (1)
- COUN 8370 Group Counseling: Theory & Practice (2)
- COUN 8400 Counseling Techniques III (1)
- COUN 8450 College Student Personnel Internship (3)
- COUN 8520 Counseling with Multicultural and Diverse Populations (3)

Selected Cognate Courses (6)

(This concentration requires students to take COUN 8920 and COUN 8610 to meet prerequisite requirements for Beginning Practicum- COUN 8220.)

Minimum Total Hours: 51

Concentration in Gerontology

The counseling degree program with specialization in gerontology is a cooperative effort of the counseling department and the gerontology program. The UNO gerontology program offers courses leading to a certificate in gerontology. Candidates wishing to earn a degree in counseling with a concentration in gerontology must be admitted to the gerontology certificate program as well as the counseling program. Certificates of specialization in gerontology are issued by the University to those completing the certificate program upon the recommendation of the gerontology program.

Foundation Course

• TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3)

Counseling Courses

- COUN 8020 Introduction to Counseling (1)
- COUN 8030 Counseling Practices (3)
- COUN 8040 Professional and Ethical Issues (2)
- COUN 8200 Counseling Theories (3)
- COUN 8226 Career Development and Lifestyle (3)
- COUN 8230 Appraisal Techniques (3)
- COUN 8270 Group Techniques in Guidance (1)
- COUN 8300 Counseling Techniques I (1)
- COUN 8310 Counseling Techniques II (1)
- COUN 8370 Group Theory and Practice (2)
- COUN 8400 Counseling Techniques III (1)
- COUN 8520 Counseling Multicultural and Diverse Populations (3)

Additional Courses (0-3 hours)

These courses in counseling are selected with the adviser on the basis of the candidate's background and interests.

Gerontology (9-15 hours)

Fifteen graduate hours in gerontology are required except in some instances where a candidate has had undergraduate hours in gerontology. These courses are selected with the major adviser's assistance and in collaboration with the gerontology program.

Practicum and Internship (9 hours)

Practicum and Internship are arranged in cooperation with the gerontology program to meet both the counseling department and the gerontology program requirements for practica and field experience.

Minimum Total Hours: 45-51 hour

criminal justice graduate programs. Degree Programs

Back to Table of Contents

The Criminal Justice Department offers a Master of Science or a Master of Arts degree in criminal justice and a Doctor of Philosophy. The degree programs emphasize criminal justice research, theory, planning and administration.

Admission Requirements

All candidates for the criminal justice graduate program must have a minimum of 18 semester hours of criminal justice or related courses which represent the core undergraduate curriculum. In addition, all candidates must have completed a basic statistics course, a research methods course, and a minimum of 15 hours in the social science area at the undergraduate level. Those students lacking these requirements will be required to make up these deficiencies during the first year of graduate work. Graduate Record Examination (GRE) scores are required for admission. An admission decision will not be made without these scores. A combined score of at least 850 on the verbal and quantitative portions of the GRE is required. Two letters of recommendation from academics are also required.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2610.

master of arts in criminal justice.

The Master of Arts degree is a 30-credit hour program designed to emphasize research activity and independent inquiry, while simultaneously providing fundamental course work. This degree is especially recommended for those students seeking an interim degree prior to obtaining the Ph.D.

Course Work

To earn the Master of Arts degree in criminal justice, the student must satisfactorily complete the following course requirements:

Required Core Courses (*12 hours)

*The following core courses must be taken within the first 18 hours of graduate course work:

CJUS 8010 The Nature of Crime CJUS 8020 Administration of Justice CJUS 8030 Criminal Justice Research, Theory, and Methodology CJUS 8950 Statistical Applications in Criminal Justice

Elective Criminal Justice Courses (12 hours)

Student selects four of the following courses with advisor approval:

CJUS 8030 Research Methods in Criminal Justice CJUS 8040 Seminar in Police and Society CJUS 8050 Seminar in Corrections CJUS 8060 Seminar in the Criminal Court System CJUS 8070 Seminar in Criminal Law and Procedure CJUS 8080 Seminar in Juvenile Justice CJUS 8090 Seminar in Theoretical Criminology CJUS 8100 Criminal Justice Organization, Administration and Management CJUS 8110 Criminal Justice Planning and Change CJUS 8120 independent Study in Criminal Justice and Criminology CJUS 8130 Seminar on Women and Crime CJUS 8180 Criminal Justice Internship CJUS 8190 Independent Study CJUS 8200 Special Problems in Criminal Justice CJUS 9000 Theory 2 and Theory Construction CJUS 9010 Seminar on Law and Social Control CJUS 9030 Seminar on Minorities and the Criminal Justice System CJUS 9040 Comparative Criminology and Criminal Justice Systems CJUS 9090 Special Problems in Research Methods (either quantitative or qualitative) CJUS 9110 Seminar on Police Organizations and Management CJUS 9120 Seminar on Police Effectiveness CJUS 9130 Advanced Research Topics in Policing CJUS 9150 Special Topics in Criminal Justice Research CJUS 9160 Seminar in Community Based Corrections CJUS 9170 Seminar in Institutional Corrections CJUS 9180 Seminar in Court Processing and Sentencing CJUS 9200 Seminar on Violent Crime and Criminal Behavior CJUS 9980 Directed Readings

Thesis (CJUS 8990 - 6 hours)

Master of Arts students with completed coursework will establish a Thesis Chair and committee, and must successfully complete and defend the thesis.

master of science in criminal justice.

The Master of Science degree is a 36-credit hour non-thesis program. This degree program offers the student a choice of the standard Master of Science curriculum, a Master of Science with an option in public administration, or a Master of Science with an option in counseling. The public administration option is especially recommended for administrators or future administrators within the criminal justice system. The counseling option is designed for those who wish to work with juvenile and adult offenders in the criminal justice system.

Course Work

To earn the Master of Science degree in Criminal Justice, the student must satisfactorily complete the following course requirements:

Required Core Courses (12* hours)

CJUS 8010 The Nature of Crime CJUS 8020 Administration of Justice CJUS 8030 Criminal Justice Research, Theory, and Methodology CJUS 8950 Statistical Applications in Criminal Justice *Must be taken within first 18 hours of graduate course work.

Elective Criminal Justice Courses (12 hours)

Student selects four of the following courses with advisor approval:

CJUS 8030 Research Methods in Criminal Justice CJUS 8040 Seminar in Police and Society CJUS 8050 Seminar in Corrections CJUS 8060 Seminar in the Criminal Court System CJUS 8070 Seminar in Criminal Law and Procedure CJUS 8080 Seminar in Juvenile Justice CJUS 8090 Seminar in Theoretical Criminology CJUS 8100 Criminal Justice Organization, Administration and Management CJUS 8110 Criminal Justice Planning and Change CJUS 8120 independent Study in Criminal Justice and Criminology CJUS 8130 Seminar on Women and Crime CJUS 8180 Criminal Justice Internship CJUS 8190 Independent Study CJUS 8200 Special Problems in Criminal Justice CJUS 9000 Theory 2 and Theory Construction CJUS 9010 Seminar on Law and Social Control CJUS 9030 Seminar on Minorities and the Criminal Justice System CJUS 9040 Comparative Criminology and Criminal Justice Systems CJUS 9090 Special Problems in Research Methods (either quantitative or qualitative) CJUS 9110 Seminar on Police Organizations and Management CJUS 9120 Seminar on Police Effectiveness CJUS 9130 Advanced Research Topics in Policing CJUS 9150 Special Topics in Criminal Justice Research CJUS 9160 Seminar in Community Based Corrections CJUS 9170 Seminar in Institutional Corrections CJUS 9180 Seminar in Court Processing and Sentencing CJUS 9200 Seminar on Violent Crime and Criminal Behavior CJUS 9980 Directed Readings

Elective Cognate Courses (9 hours)

In consultation with an advisor the student selects four courses in a related field. Suggested fields include, but are not limited to: business administration, psychology, political science, and sociology.

Capstone Course (3 hours)

MS students will be required to successfully complete the Capstone Project course (pending approval).

Master of Science - Public Administration Option

To earn the Master of Science degree in Criminal Justice with the Public Administration option, the student must satisfactorily complete the following course requirements:

Required Public Administration Course (9 hours)

PA 8050 Introduction to Public Administration OR PA 8440 Seminar in Organization Development in Public Agencies PA 8400 Public Budgeting OR PA 8480 Seminar in Public Financial Administration PA 8410 Public Personnel Management OR PA 8420 Introduction to Public Organizations 8460 Public Personnel Administration

(NOTE: Students should check Public Administration website for schedule of courses.)

Master of Science - Counseling Option

To earn the Master of Science degree in Criminal Justice with a counseling option, the student must satisfactorily complete the following course requirements:

Required Counseling Courses (6 hours)

COUN 8020 Introduction to Counseling COUN 8030 Counseling Practices COUN 8110 Human Development and Psychosocial Interventions

Elective Counseling Courses (3 hours)

In consultation with an advisor, the student selects one (1) additional counseling course. Suggested courses include (but are not limited to) the following:

COUN 8016 Child Abuse and Neglect COUN 8200 Counseling Theories COUN 8226 Career Development COUN 8250 Counseling Multicultural and Diverse Populations COUN 8270 Group Techniques in Guidance COUN 8370 Group Theories and Practice

economics graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

The graduate program in economics is designed to provide a solid background in theory, quantitative methods and application appropriate to the needs of economists involved in the analysis of domestic and international business and economic conditions, financial analysis, policy analysis, forecasting, simulation and related work. In addition, the program prepares students for further graduate work in economics and related fields.

Admission is based on grade point average and undergraduate field of study. New economics graduate students will be admitted only to the MS in Economics (non thesis) Program. After completing nine hours of course work in the Master's in Economics Program, a student may submit a written request to the Economics Graduate Program Committee (GPC) to transfer from the MS Program to the MA (thesis) Program. The student's request should state the field of economics s(he) is interested in writing a thesis on and the thesis topic. The student should attach an unofficial graduate transcript, a writing sample, and any other relevant information to the request. The GPC based on its evaluation of the student's potential to complete a quality master's thesis will approve or deny this request. If the GPC denies the student's request to transfer to the MA program, the student may submit a second written request to transfer to the

MA program with supporting material to the GPC after s(he) has completed 18 credit hours of course work in the Master's in Economics Degree Program.

Master of Science

The MS program consists of core requirements (15 hours), an elected concentration (9 hours) or a minor, electives (12 hours), and a comprehensive examination in the area of microeconomics, macroeconomics and econometrics. No thesis is required for the M.S. degree. All courses are three credits.

Total hours required: 36 hours

Each student must complete the core requirements.

Core: 15 hours

- ECON 8296 Research Methods in Economics and Business
- ECON 8306 Quantitative Applications in Economics & Business*
- ECON 8220 Macroeconomic Theory
- ECON 8200 Microeconomic Theory
- ECON 8300 Econometrics

*Not required for students demonstrating satisfactory mathematical skills. In that case, add three hours to electives.

Each student may elect a concentration from those suggested below. Concentrations consist of 9 hours of interrelated graduate-level course work.

Concentrations

Business Economics: 9 hours (select three courses)

- ECON 8160 Seminar in Labor Economics
- ECON 8210 Managerial Economics
- ECON 8216 Industrial Organization
- ECON 8230 Business Conditions Analysis
- ECON 8310 Forecasting
- ECON 8346 Economics of Technology
- ECON 8456 Monetary Theory and Policy
- ECON 8616 International Trade
- ECON 8626 International Monetary Economics
- ECON 8706 Economics of eBusiness
- ECON 8940 Economic Internship

International Economics: 9 hours (select three courses)

- ECON 8616 International Trade
- ECON 8626 International Monetary Economics
- ECON 8650 Seminar in International Economics

- ECON 8666 International Economic Development
- BSAD 8540 Multinational Financial Management

Monetary and Financial Economics: 9 hours (select three courses)

- ECON 8010 Public Finance
- ECON 8626 International Monetary Economics
- ECON 8450 Seminar in Money and Banking
- ECON 8456 Monetary Theory and Policy
- BSAD 8530 Banking and Financial Markets

PhD Preparatory: 9 hours (select three courses)

- ECON 8010 Public Finance
- ECON 8160 Seminar in Labor Economics
- ECON 8216 Industrial Organization
- ECON 8266 History of Economic Thought
- ECON 8310 Forecasting
- ECON 8346 Economics of Technology
- ECON 8450 Seminar in Money and Banking
- ECON 8456 Monetary Theory and Policy
- ECON 8600 Health Economics
- ECON 8616 International Trade
- ECON 8650 Seminar in International Economics
- ECON 8626 International Monetary Economics
- ECON 8666 International Economic Development
- ECON 8706 Economics of E-Business

Public Policy Economics: 9 hours (select three courses)

- ECON 8010 Public Finance
- ECON 8160 Seminar in Labor Economics
- ECON 8210 Managerial Economics
- ECON 8216 Industrial Organization
- ECON 8230 Business Conditions Analysis
- ECON 8326 Natural Resource Economics
- ECON 8346 Economics of Technology
- ECON 8456 Monetary Theory and Policy
- BSAD 8566 State and Local Finance
- ECON 8600 Health Economics
- ECON 8706 Economics of E-Business

General Electives: 12 hours

Graduate-level elective courses must be approved by the Economics Program Graduate Advisor.

Master of Arts

The MA program consists of core requirements (15 hours), an elected concentration (9 hours), electives as necessary (including six hours of thesis), a comprehensive exam in the area of concentration, and a defense of the thesis.

Total hours required: 30 hours

Core: 15 hours

The core is the same as that described under the MS program.

Elective/s include: ECON 8990 Thesis: 6 hours

Concentrations

Concentrations are the same as those described under the M.S. program, with the following additional concentration available for the M.A. program:

Real Estate and Land Use Economics: 18 hours

- BSAD 8600 Real Estate and Land Use Economic Theory
- BSAD 8610 Current Problems in Real Estate
- BSAD 8990 Thesis**: 6 hours
- Electives: 6 hours **Must be written under the supervision of a member of the RELU program.

Graduate Minor in Economics

The department of Economics offers a graduate minor to students pursuing graduate degrees in other programs at the University of Nebraska. The requirement for the minor is that the student completes a minimum of three graduate courses (9 hours) in economics, receiving a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better in each course. The courses to be taken for the minor are to be approved both by the student's adviser in the student's major subject and by the Graduate Program Committee Chair in economics.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2570.

educational administration graduate programs. Admission

Back to Table of Contents

Candidates interested in entering any degree or endorsement program in the department may wish to contact the department office in 414 Kayser Hall before beginning the process of admission. The department will supply detailed descriptions of choices, opportunities, requirements, and responsibilities.

Admission to a Master's Degree and Endorsement Program

Admission to a master's degree and endorsement program in educational administration and supervision involves a review of the candidate's application by the department's admission committee. The review may require several weeks. Candidates should plan to have their application materials submitted well in advance of the semester in which they would like to begin their administrative studies.

Admission decisions are based on the candidate's demonstrated potential for successful graduate work, professional training, and success in the field. Submission of all required materials and documentation is not a guarantee of acceptance.

Candidates who already possess a master's degree from an accredited university may be admitted by the department as an educational administration unclassified student. These candidates will complete their endorsement program as described.

The specific application materials required for admission to master's and endorsement programs include the following:

- Graduate College Application
- Two official transcripts for all previous college work, including the verification of a master's degree for either endorsement work, must be submitted.

Applicant must submit the following materials to the department:

- 1. Scores demonstrating passage of the Pre-Professional Skills Test (PPST) or the Content Mastery Examination for Educators (CMEE) as defined by the State of Nebraska.
- 2. Verification of a valid teaching credential and full time teaching experience or the equivalent. Two years of teaching experience is required for a Nebraska administrative certificate.
- 3. Two letters of reference from persons who can speak to the candidate's professional competence and potential as an administrator. Forms for the letters can be obtained at
- http://coe.unomaha.edu/edad/instrmstudent.php.4. A letter of application which addresses such topics as interest,
- experience, and career goals.
- 5. Evidence the candidate has met the State of Nebraska's Special Education and Human Resources requirements. Most candidates will probably have satisfied this requirement while earning their teaching endorsements. If they have not, however, they will be required to complete relevant coursework.

All master's programs have basic requirements. A candidate must complete a minimum of 39 semester hours of course work, and a minimum of 27 semester hours of course work must be taken after admission to the program. The candidate must pass a written comprehensive examination at or near the end of the course work, and maintain a 3.0 grade point average in all course work taken in the program.

Doctorate in Education (EdD)

The UNO-UNL Joint Doctorate in Educational Administration is a program designed to offer candidates options for pursuing goals of educational leadership careers, higher education positions, and/or superintendent endorsement.

Applicants for admission to the doctoral program must have earned at least a master's degree from an accredited institution and an administrative endorsement. The specific application materials required for admission include:

Completed Graduate College Application for admission, two official transcripts from each college or university attended; an application fee of \$45.00 (U.S. dollars only); official TOEFL score (applicable for international candidates only) with a minimum score of 500 (173 if computer-based; 61 if internet-based), and official GRE scores (verbal, quantitative, and writing).

Applicants must submit a portfolio of material (available in Kayser Hall 414) including:

- 1. Joint UNL/UNO Doctoral Program Application Form (This form and others needed for application can be obtained at KH 414).
- 2. A personal vitae or resume.
- 3. A copy of scores from the Graduate Record Examination (GRE).
- 4. Evidence of endorsement as a school administrator.
- 5. Three samples of research and writing ability.
- 6. Three letters of reference from persons who can speak to the candidate's potential as a doctoral candidate in educational administration(sent directly to UNO College of Education KH 414.)
- 7. All materials must be submitted in the required format by October 1, February 1, or June 1. The doctoral admissions committee will review the material and make an admission recommendation to the UNO Dean for Graduate Studies.

Specialist in Education Degree (EdS)

An applicant for admission to the Specialist in Education degree in the department of educational administration and supervision must have earned at least a master's degree from an accredited institution and an administrative endorsement. The specific application materials required for admission include:

Completed Graduate College Application for admission, two official transcripts from each college or university attended; an application fee of \$45.00 (U.S. dollars only); official TOEFL score (applicable for international candidates only) with a minimum score of 500 (173 if computer-based; 61 if internet-based), and official GRE scores (verbal, quantitative, and writing).

Applicants must submit a portfolio of material (available in Kayser Hall 414) including:

- 1. A personal vitae or resume.
- 2. Three letters of reference from persons who can speak to the candidate's potential in educational administration(sent directly to UNO College of Education KH 414.)

Together with previous graduate work, the candidate's course of study must total a minimum of 69 graduate semester hours with 30 hours meeting the time limit requirement for graduate degrees. The

program of study must be approved by the department and the Graduate Dean, and include a minimum of 15 semester hours after admission to the EdS program.

For more information...

For more information about the graduate programs in Educational Administration and Supervision, contact the faculty, Educational Administration and Supervision at Kayser Hall 414 - UNO, (402) 554-2721.

master of science in educational administration and supervision.

Candidates obtain a master's degree and an endorsement in educational administration and supervision with an area of specialization in elementary school or secondary school administration.

Courses for Master of Science Endorsement Programs:

Required Courses

TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3) EDAD 8020 Governance and Politics in EDAD (3) EDAD 8030 Introduction to Educational Administration(3) EDAD 8050 School-Community Relations (3) EDAD 8490 Leadership in Curriculum Instruction and Assessment(3) EDAD 8710 Interpersonal Relations in EDAD (3) EDAD 9540 School Law (3) EDAD 8700 Administration of Human Resources in Schools (3) EDAD 8550 School Business Management (3) Candidates may enroll in the following two courses only after meeting the prerequisites listed: EDAD 8450 OR 8460 OR 8470 Elementary School, or Secondary School Building Administration (3) EDAD 8400 Practicum in School Administration (3)

Elective Courses

Candidates for the Master of Science degree also choose two electives (6 hours). These electives may be taken at any time during the program with the agreement of the candidate's advisor. The electives listed below are pre-approved by the department. It is possible for candidates to take electives in other departments and colleges with the advisor's approval.

EDAD 8060 Planning for Safe and Orderly Schools (3) EDAD 8250 Technology for School Leaders (3) EDAD 8810 Urban School Leadership (3) EDAD 9550 Symposium in School Leadership (3) EDAD 9650 Program Evaluation (3)

The remainder of the candidate's program is to be made up of courses approved by the candidate's advisor.

For more information...

For more information about the graduate programs in Educational Administration and Supervision, contact the faculty, Educational Administration and Supervision at Kayser Hall 414 - UNO, (402) 554-2721.

specialist in education in educational administration and supervision.

Courses for the EdS and the Superintendent's Endorsement:

Required Courses:

EDAD 8560 School Finance EDAD 8620 School Plants and Equipment EDAD 9200 Advanced Practicum EDAD 9110 Field Project in Ed. Admin EDAD 9650 Program Evaluation for Educational Administrators

Elective Courses:

EDAD 8460 Elementary School Building Administration or EDAD 8470 Secondary School Building Administration EDAD 8490 Leadership in Curriculum and Instruction EDAD 8060 Planning for Safe and Orderly School EDAD 8250 Technology for School Leaders EDAD 8810 Urban School Administration EDAD 9550 Symposium on School Leadership

For more information...

For more information about the graduate programs in Educational Administration and Supervision, contact the faculty, Educational Administration and Supervision at Kayser Hall 414 - UNO, (402) 554-2721.

english graduate programs. Admissions

Back to Table of Contents

To be admitted to graduate study in English, a student should have completed at least 18 credit hours in undergraduate English courses above the freshman level with an average grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or above. International student applicants must also score at least 600 on the paper-based TOEFL examination, 250 on the computer-based TOEFL, or 100 on the internet-based TOEFL in order to be eligible for unconditional admission.

In addition to the graduate application, transcripts, and application fee, a statement or letter of purpose must be sent to the Graduate Program Chair, ASH 192, Department of English, University of Nebraska at Omaha, 6001 Dodge Street, Omaha, NE 68182-0175. For additional application requirements, please either visit www.unomaha.edu/english/grad.php or call either 402-554-2638 or 402-554-3636.

All candidates for Master of Arts degrees with majors in English are required to take English 8010 (Introduction to Literary Research) within the first nine hours of graduate study and to complete one of the following plans of study:

Option I:

Successful completion of 24 credit hours in course work, including at least 12 hours in seminar-level courses; plus a thesis (6 credit hours) on an approved topic accepted after oral defense before a faculty committee; plus a comprehensive written examination over a designated body of literature or language prepared and judged by a faculty committee.

Option II:

Successful completion of 36 credit hours in course work, including at least 18 hours in seminar-level courses, plus a comprehensive written examination over a designated body of literature or language prepared and judged by a faculty committee. The following English seminars vary in emphasis and may be repeated for credit: English 8100, 8200, 8400, 8500, 8600, 8800, 8900, and 9120.

With approval of a student's advisor and the English Graduate Program Committee, a student may include a minor or course work from another related discipline or disciplines as part of the Plan of Study. For Option I (thesis) a minor is 9 hours; for Option II (non-thesis) a minor is 9 hours. The maximum amount of course work which may be applied from another discipline or disciplines is the same as that for a minor for Option I (9 hours) or Option II (9 hours).

Rhetoric and Professional Writing Area of Concentration

The English department offers an area of concentration in rhetoric and professional writing at the graduate level. To fulfill the requirement, graduate students must include nine hours of specified course work on their plan of study.

Graduate Minor in English

The English department has established a graduate minor in English. The requirement for the minor is a student complete nine hours of graduate course work in English.

Certificate in Advanced Writing

The English department offers a Certificate in Advanced Writing. For specific requirements, please go to **Advanced Writing Certificate.**

Certificate in Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages (TESOL)

The English department offers a Certificate in Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages (TESOL). For specific requirements, please go to **TESOL Certificate.**.

Certificate in Technical Communication

In conjunction with the School of Communication, the English department offers a Certificate in Technical Communication. For specific requirements, please go to **Technical Communication Certificate**.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2635.

geography graduate programs. Admission Requirements

Back to Table of Contents

In addition to the requirements of the Graduate College, an applicant for admission to the Master of Arts degree program in geography must:

- submit two letters of recommendation and a letter of intent to the Department of Geography and Geology;
- submit a one-page resume;
- present as a prerequisite a minimum of 15 undergraduate semester hours of geography including physical and human geography and cartography, plus at least three hours in spatial analysis, quantitative methods or statistics;
- have a GPA in geography of at least a 3.0 on a 4.0 scale;
- GRE scores are required.
- Applicants for whom English is not the native language must have a minimum TOEFL score of 550 (213 if computer based; 79-80 if internet-based).

Applicants intending to concentrate in geographic information science and technology are advised to include computer science coursework in their baccalaureate program.

Master of Arts

The Master of Arts in Geography has two options available: thesis and non-thesis.

Option I (Thesis)

Option I requires a minimum of 24 semester hours of approved graduate work in geography or related disciplines, plus six (6) semester hours of thesis for a total of 30 graduate hours.

Required courses include:

GEOG 8000 History and Philosophy of Geography (3 hours) GEOG 8700 Research Methods (3 hours) An approved physical geography course (3 hours) An approved human geography course (3 hours) An approved techniques course (3 hours)

Option II (Non-Thesis)

Option II requires 36 hours of approved graduate work in geography or related disciplines. Up to twelve (12) hours of approved graduate work can be taken in other departments. Required courses include:

GEOG 8000 History and Philosophy of Geography (3 hours)GEOG 8700 Research Methods (3 hours)GEOG 8026 Quantitative Analysis in Geography (3 hours)(or an approved graduate level statistics course from another department)

An approved physical geography course (3 hours) An approved human geography course (3 hours)

The remainder of the program consists of courses scheduled by the student with the advice of the graduate program committee. At least one-half of all course work for both Options I and II must be in "8---0"-level courses. Option II students will be required to complete comprehensive written and oral examinations during their final semester. Procedures for these examinations and theses are outlined in the Geography Graduate Student Handbook, which is available from the Department of Geography and Geology.

Areas of Concentrations

Elective courses can be completed in specific areas and a student can receive a recognized concentration in Human Geography, Physical/Environmental Geography, or Geographic Information Science and Technology. Students must complete nine (9) hours in the specific concentration with grades of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or higher to receive this recognition.

Human Geography (minimum 9 graduate hours)

GEOG 8126 Urban Geography GEOG 8130 Seminar in Economic Geography GEOG 8156 Geography, Gender and Work GEOG 8210 Seminar in Cultural Geography GEOG 8500 Special Topics in Geography* GEOG 8600 Independent Research* GEOG 8650 Land Use GEOG 8650 Land Use GEOG 8800 Internship Environmental/Regional Planning GEOG 8906 Urbanization of Developing Areas

Physical/Environmental Geography (minimum 9 graduate hours)

GEOG 8016 Conservation of Natural Resources GEOG 8106 Biogeography GEOG 8266 Process Geomorphology GEOG 8326 Climatology GEOG 8336 Soil Genesis, Morphology and Classification GEOG 8346 Water Resources GEOG 8500 Special Topics in Geography* GEOG 8580 Soils GEOG 8600 Independent Research*

Geographic Information Science and Technology: (minimum 9 graduate hours)

GEOG 8036 Computer Mapping and Visualization GEOG 8056 Geographic Information Systems I GEOG 8500 Special Topics in Geography* GEOG 8600 Independent Research* GEOG 8636 Environmental Remote Sensing GEOG 8640 Remote Sensing : Advanced Concepts and Application GEOG 8666 Geography Information Systems II GEOG 8670 Cartographic Methods GEOG 8850 GIScience Practicum

*Courses offered through GEOG 8500 and GEOG 8600 will be submitted for inclusion in a concentration accompanied by a letter from the student's advisor or from the graduate program chair with the course title and specifying the concentration to which it applies.

Certificate in Geographic Information Science

The Geography Department offers a Certificate in Geographic Information Science. For specific requirements, please go to **GIS certificate**. For additional information about the certificate program and/or to receive application materials, contact the Department of Geography and Geology at (402) 554-2662.

Graduate Minor in Geography

To earn a graduate minor in geography, a student must earn grades of at least a "B" (3.0 on 4.0 scale) in three graduate level geography courses. One of these courses must be GEOG 8000, History and Philosophy of Geography.

Financial Support

The Department of Geography/Geology awards up to 11 graduate teaching assistantships. Applications should be directed to the department and are due March 1 for the Fall semester and October 15 for the Spring semester. The teaching assistantships require 20 hours per week of teaching or similar duties.

gerontology graduate programs. Master of Arts in Social Gerontology

Back to Table of Contents

The MA in Social Gerontology is designed to help meet the educational needs of two principal groups. First, the degree program is designed for those who are mid-career professionals who wish to gain additional knowledge and insight from the research in the field of gerontology, to interpret the research critically, and who may wish to be prepared to conduct research on their own. A second, smaller group that may benefit from the program consists of those who have gerontology as a primary academic interest and who intend to continue on in pursuit of a doctoral degree.

Potential applicants should recognize that the MA in Social Gerontology is not intended to be a practitioner's degree. Those who seek graduate preparation for entering the field of aging in a service capacity might wish to earn the graduate certificate in gerontology in conjunction with a master's degree in social work, counseling, public administration, health education or other field of practice. Such career preparation would probably offer more employment opportunities for the entry-level professional.

Degree Requirements

- The program of study for the MA includes at least 36 semester hours of course work, including:
 A minimum of 18 hours of generatelogy course work including:
 - A minimum of 18 hours of gerontology course work including: 9110 Applied Social Gerontology;

- 9460 Aging and Human Behavior;
- 8676 Programs and Services; and
- 8940 Practicum (For some students, the practicum requirement might be waived in favor of an independent research project prior to thesis work.)
- 2. Six to 12 hours of course work in a related area such as administration, counseling, education, or program planning and evaluation.
- 3. A minimum of six hours of research courses including a methodology course and a statistics or computer applications course.
- 4. A written comprehensive examination upon completion of course work.
- **5.** Six hours of GERO 8990 Thesis. NOTE: At least one-half the hours on a plan of study must be in courses which are restricted to graduate students only (8--0 or 9--0).

Admission

The general prerequisite for admission is a Bachelor of Arts or Bachelor of Science degree. The student must have achieved a grade point average of at least 3.0 for either the full undergraduate program or for upper division course work. The student must submit an official copy of current Graduate Record Examination scores at the time of application, with a combined score of at least 1000 on the verbal and quantitative sections of the GRE. In addition, the student must submit a completed Information Form for the MA in social gerontology, a writing sample and two letters of reference. After all application materials have been received, an individual interview will be held with members of the Gerontology Graduate Program Committee.

Certificate in Gerontology

In addition to the Master of Arts in social gerontology, a graduate certificate of specialization in gerontology is available. The Board of Regents has established a certificate in gerontology that will be awarded upon completion of requirements for the specialization. The specialization may serve as an academic minor for students majoring in many of the social and behavior sciences at the graduate level.

Requirements

Students wishing to work toward the certificate in gerontology must make application and be accepted into the department of gerontology and Graduate College; application also must be made for admission to Graduate Studies. Those working toward a graduate degree also must be accepted into the degree program of their major department/school. Course work requirements consist of a minimum of 15 semester hours in gerontology. The only required course is GERO 9110 Applied Social Gerontology (three semester hours); the other 12 hours (usually four graduate-level courses) in gerontology are selected by the student in consultation with the academic coordinator of the gerontology program. In this manner, individualized programs of study are developed for each student to best meet his or her career goals and interests.

A one semester practicum or its equivalent also is required. The goal of this is to give each student practical one-on-one experience with the aged in a service program or agency delivering services to the

elderly. Practicum students must register for GERO 8940 Practicum and participate in periodic seminars with the Practicum supervisor of the department of gerontology.

Example of a Program of Study for the Certificate

Each individual program of study will be tailored to the needs and interests of each student. The following is an example of what one program of study might look like:

GERO 9110 Applied Social Gerontology (3) (required of all students at the graduate level) GERO 8106 Educational Gerontology (3) GERO 8676 Programs and Services for the Aging (3) GERO 8986 Counseling Skills in Gerontology (3) GERO 8940 Practicum (3) GEOG 9460 Aging and Human Behavior (3)

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2272.

health, physical education and recreation graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

The School of Health, Physical Education and Recreation offers graduate courses in the areas of health education, physical education, and recreation and leisure studies. It is possible to attain either a Master of Arts or a Master of Science degree with a concentration in one of the following areas:

- Health Education,
- Physical Education Pedagogy,
- Physical Education Coaching,
- Exercise Science without an internship,
- Exercise Science with an internship,
- Fitness and Wellness Management,
- Recreation Administration/Management or
- Recreational Therapy.
- A Master of Arts degree with a concentration in *Athletic Training or Health Studies* is also available.

The Master of Arts degree, which does not require a thesis, requires a minimum of 36 semester hours. Candidates desiring the Master of Science degree will complete a program of at least 30 semester hours, six hours of which will be devoted to a thesis.

In addition to normal requirements, the following are required for Physical Education Pedagogy, Physical Education Coaching, Exercise Science (with and without internship), and Fitness and Wellness Management concentrations:

- Two letters of recommendation sent directly to HPER
- GRE score of 800 (verbal + quantitative)
- Statement of goals and rationale for entering graduate program (maximum of 300 words)

Master of Arts and Master of Science

Core Course (3 hours)

HPER 8030 Research in HPER

Specialization Courses (12-24 hours)

HPER 8000 Special Studies HPER 8100 Research Project HPER 8220 Problems and Issues in HPER HPER 8300 Analysis of Research and Literature in HPER HPER 8850 Exercise for Special Populations HPER 8990 Thesis HED 8046 Prevention & Control of Disease HED 8080 Topics in Health Education HED 8136 Community Health HED 8160 Alcohol and Other Drug Prevention/Education in Schools and Communities HED 8250 Human Sexuality HED 8270 Interventions in Health Education HED 8330 Alcohol Education HED 8400 Health Promotion Program Planning HED 8556 Health Aspects of Aging HED 8600 Health Behavior HED 8706 Women's Health and Issues of Diversity HED 8730 Dying, Death & Grieving HED 8750 Health Education: Instrumentation and Evaluation HED 8850 Health Aspects of Stress Management HED 8956 Public Health Leadership and Advocacy HED 8980 Health Education Practicum PE 8016 Laboratory Methods in Exercise Science PE 8040 Applied Statistics in Physical Education PE 8076 Optimizing Sports Performance PE 8176 Motor Assessment and Prescription PE 8186 Practicum in Physical Education for the Disabled Child PE 8206 Planning Worksite Wellness Programs PE 8266 Including Individuals with Disabilities in Physical Education PE 8240 Sport in American Culture PE 8280 Curriculum in Physical Education PE 8310 Athletic Training Techniques PE 8316 Lower Extremity Evaluation PE 8326 Upper Extremity Evaluation PE 8336 Athletic Therapeutic Modalities PE 8346 Rehabilitation Techniques in Athletic Training PE 8356 Organization and Administration of Athletic Training PE 8360 Advanced Orthopedic and Medical Aspects of Athletic Training

PE 8370 Analyzing Physical Education Teaching and Sport Instruction

- PE 8400 Motor Learning and Control
- PE 8450 Advanced Biomechanics
- PE 8506 Behavioral Aspects of Coaching Athletes
- PE 8800 Risk Management for Health/Fitness Professionals
- PE 8856 Cardiac Rehabilitation Principles and Practices
- PE 8865 Scientific Aspects of Strength Development
- PE 8900 Management & Leadership Skills for Fitness/Wellness Managers
- PE 8905 Motivation for Physical Activity
- PE 8910 Internship in Exercise Science
- PE 8936 Measurement and Evaluation in Physical Education
- PE 8946 Physiology of Exercise
- PE 8950 Advanced Exercise Physiology
- PE 8966 Topics in Sports Medicine
- RLS 8000 Special Studies in Recreation and Leisure Studies
- RLS 8050 Seminar in Recreation Therapy
- RLS 8060 Perspectives of Leisure Education
- RLS 8080 Recreation Therapy: Clinical Assessment, Evaluation and Research Priorities
- RLS 8246 Recreation Administration
- RLS 8306 Recreation Programming and Leadership
- RLS 8420 Leisure Play and Human Development
- RLS 8426 Recreation Therapy: Intervention for the Aging
- RLS 8536 Recreation and Sports Opportunities for the Physically Disabled
- RLS 8560 Clinical Internship in Recreation Therapy
- RLS 8616 RT: Process and Procedure
- RLS 8636 RT: Intervention and Facilitation Techniques
- RLS 8646 Trends and Issues in Recreation Therapy

Athletic Training Concentration

An Athletic Trainer is a qualified allied health care professional educated and experienced in the management of health care problems of the physically active. The athletic training concentration will lead to eligibility to sit for the National Athletic Trainers Association Board of Certification examination for the candidates who successfully completes the program. This is a competitive concentration and requires admission to the School of HPER graduate program and the Athletic Training Concentration. Contact the School of HPER for the current requirements, acceptance criteria and applications.

This concentration is not intended for candidates with an undergraduate degree in athletic training.

Suggested Preparation for a Masters of Arts in HPER with a concentration in Athletic Training : (It is desirable to have an undergraduate degree in a related field; however, it is not mandatory if the following courses or their equivalents have been successfully completed with a "C" or better)

- PE 1800 Fitness for Living
- PE 2880 Physiology and Anatomy

- PE 3040 Prevention and Care of Athletic Injuries
- PE 4010 Lab Methods in Exercise Science
- PE 4630 Biomechanics
- PE 4940 Physiology of Exercise
- NUTR 1510 Intro to Nutrition
- PSYC 1010 Intro To Psychology

It is recommended that candidates have a GRE score of at least 1,000 between quantitative and qualitative sections. International candidates are recommended to have a TOEFL score of 550 or 213(CBT) or higher.

All graduate candidates:

- i. who received their bachelor's degree from another institution must provide proof that specific National Athletic Trainers Association Educational Competencies were completed by the above mentioned courses.
- ii. must show proof of current Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation for the Professional Rescuer and Basic First Aid Certification prior to admission.
- iii. are required to maintain these certifications throughout the entire academic program.
- iv. must provide proof of physical examination and vaccinations prior to admission.
- v. once admitted to the Athletic Training Concentration, will obtain most of the clinical hours as part of course requirements. Additional hours will be necessary to complete the educational competencies and qualify for the National Athletic Trainers' Association Board of Certification examination.
- vi. will be expected to obtain at least 1000 hours of clinical experience which include some nights, weekends, and travel. Clinical experiences must be obtained over a minimum six semesters.

Concentration in Athletic Training Requirements (38 hours)

HPER 8030 Research in HPER

- PE 8040 Applied Statistics in Physical Education
- PE 8310 Athletic Training Techniques
- PE 8316 Lower Extremity Evaluation
- PE 8326 Upper Extremity Evaluation
- PE 8336 Athletic Therapeutic Modalities
- PE 8346 Rehabilitation Techniques in Athletic Training
- PE 8356 Organization and Administration of Athletic Training
- PE 8360 Advanced Orthopedic & Medical Aspects of Athletic Training
- PE 8910 Internship in Exercise Science
- PE 8966 Topics in Sports Medicine

Candidates also must complete six (6) graduate hours of electives to be chosen with their adviser. Elective course numbers must end in "0". For more information, please visit our website, http://coe.unomaha.edu/hper or call (402) 554-2670.

For more information...

about the graduate program in health, physical education and recreation, please call (402) 554-2670 or check our website at http://coe.unomaha.edu/hper/pe/pe_index.php

about the health education graduate program check our website at http://coe.unomaha.edu/hper/hed/hed_index.php

about the recreation and leisure studies graduate program also check our website at http://coe.unomaha.edu/hper/rls/rls_index.php

history graduate programs. Admission

Back to Table of Contents

To be considered for admission to the graduate program, every student must comply with the following four requirements:

- Complete 21 semester hours of work in history, including a course on historical research, with a 3.0 grade point average (on a 4.0 scale).
- Earn an undergraduate GPA of 3.0 or better (on a 4.0 scale).
- Submit an essay of 250 to 500 words describing his or her interests in history and why he or she wishes to earn an M.A. degree.
- Have two letters of recommendation sent to the chair of the Graduate Program Committee. (This requirement is waived for any student who has earned a B.A. or B.S. in history at UNO with an entire undergraduate GPA of 3.0 or better).

The Graduate Program Committee may choose to admit provisionally any student who does not meet all of the above requirements, with the understanding that all conditions for unconditional admission must be met before HIST 8010 or 9100 courses may be taken.

Students who have taken no undergraduate course in historical research and writing must take History 3930 (Historical Research) during the first two semesters of their enrollment. This course, required of all undergraduate history majors at the University of Nebraska at Omaha, seeks to develop two skills essential to all historians: the ability to write clearly and to do critical and thorough research. Students who lack these skills may anticipate serious problems in their studies. Interpretation of this requirement rests with the History Graduate Program Committee. Students who believe they have taken a comparable course or have acquired equivalent skills should submit examples of their work which will enable the Graduate Program Committee to assess their proficiency.

Every prospective student must obtain from the department of history the handout "Graduate Study in History." This presents information important to all students taking graduate work in history. All students are expected to be thoroughly familiar with the information and departmental policies.

M.A. Program with Thesis (30 hour program)

The 30 hour program includes 6 hours of thesis credit plus 24 credit hours in graduate courses. This program is especially recommended for students who wish to continue work toward a PhD and offers three options:

- 24 hours of graduate courses in history, nine of which must be in History 9100. At least three of the remaining 15 hours must be in History 9100 or History 8010. No student's program may include more than six hours of History 8010. Each MA student must complete at least one seminar which contains the word "historiography" within its title.
- 2. 15 hours of approved graduate courses in history including nine hours of History 9100, plus nine approved hours of graduate course work in a related field which will constitute a minor. Permission to take a graduate minor must be obtained from the student's advisor. The department/school in which the minor is planned must be consulted to determine the student's eligibility to do graduate work in that department/school. At least twelve of the total of 24 hours must be in courses open only to graduate students (8--0).
- 3. 15 hours of approved graduate courses in history including nine hours of History 9100, plus nine approved hours of graduate course work in ethnic, gender, urban, regional or other approved thematic study from two or more departments/schools other than the history department. Permission to take a thematic studies program must be obtained from the student's advisor and approved by the Graduate Program Committee. At least twelve of the total 24 hours must be in courses open only to graduate students (8--0).

Before completing 12 hours of graduate work, every student must investigate a prospective thesis topic, determine if adequate sources are available, and ascertain which faculty member will direct it. On or before completion of those 12 hours, the student must submit a thesis proposal of six to ten pages in which he or she describes the tentative topical and chronological scope of the subject and provides a research plan and a bibliography of essential primary and secondary material. This proposal must be prepared in consultation with the prospective thesis director.

M.A. Program without Thesis (36 hour program)

The 36 hour program offers two options:

- 36 hours of graduate courses in history, at least half of which must be in courses open only to graduate students (8--0). No student's program may include more than six hours of History 8010. Each MA student must complete at least one seminar which contains the word "historiography" within its title.
- 2. 27 hours of history graduate courses, including at least nine hours of History 9100, plus nine hours of graduate course work in a related field which will constitute a minor. Permission to take such a minor shall be obtained from the student's advisor. The department/school in which the minor is planned must be consulted to determine the student's eligibility to do graduate work in that department/school. At least 18 of

the total of 36 hours must be in courses open only to graduate students. No student's program may include more than six hours of History 8010.

All students electing the non-thesis 36 hour program are required to take a comprehensive examination, details of which may be obtained from the Graduate Program Committee.

Graduate Minor in History

To earn a graduate minor in history, a student must complete nine hours of graduate level history courses with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better.

Graduate Minor in Native American Studies

- The minimum requirement for the graduate minor is 9 credits taken at the 8000 and/or 9000 levels.
- A student's program will be planned in consultation with the Native American Studies (NAS) Graduate Advisor who will hold Graduate Faculty status. This cross-disciplinary minor will include choices among approved graduate lecture classes, seminars and Directed Reading courses.
- Three hours of thesis can be counted toward the minimum requirements of 9 credits, but only if the Graduate Advisor and the thesis committee members agree that this is a Native American-related topic.
- Students must complete each course of their 9 credit minor with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or higher.
- No comprehensive exam will be required after completion of the three required courses for the minor.
- All courses added to the NAS graduate curriculum in the future, must first be approved by the Native American Studies faculty as a committee-of-the whole.
- NAS faculty will likewise work in concert with the individual departments/schools that offer relevant courses for the minor.
- Credit hours will be assigned to the home department of the individual instructor who teaches a specific course.

Course Attendance Requirement and Withdrawal Policy

All History Department faculty may at their own discretion remove from any class any graduate student who misses three or more classes during a single semester.

The History Department Graduate Program Committee may remove from the program any student who withdraws from three or more courses.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2593.

language teaching (MALT) graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

The Master of Arts in Language Teaching (MALT) is a multidisciplinary 36 credit-hour graduate program offered by the Department of Foreign Languages in conjunction with faculty members from the Department of English and the College of Education. It draws from current faculty who teach French, German, Spanish, English, linguistics, literature, culture, TESOL (Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages), foreign languages methods, education, and instructional technology. Completion of this degree will greatly enhance the knowledge and preparation of those interested in teaching foreign languages and/or English as a second or other language.

The MALT involves a sequence of graduate courses in language, language acquisition, and pedagogy designed to reinforce and build upon the language skills and knowledge of target language culture(s) of educators.

Students select one of four possible concentrations: TESOL, French, German, or Spanish

Admission Requirements

Basic admission requirements for students in all four concentrations include:

- an undergraduate degree with a minimum grade point average of 3.0
- two letters of recommendation (there is no special form or format required for these letters)
- applicant must have taken Introduction to Linguistics (ENGL 3000 or equivalent). Those who do
 not meet this requirement will be admitted provisionally;

Additional admission requirements for students in any of the foreign languages concentrations (French, German, or Spanish):

- An oral target language sample via a standard-sized audiocassette tape. The target oral sample should be a simple description 3-5 minutes in length, i.e., a description of one's family, job, an important event, etc.
- A written target language sample of five to seven pages in length. Students may submit a paper prepared for undergraduate language class, or may compose a new paper on any topic.

Additional admission requirements for students in TESOL Concentration:

• A five to seven page writing sample in English. Students may submit a paper prepared for an undergraduate English class, or may compose a new paper on any topic.

Nonnative speakers of English:

- A minimum TOEFL score of 250 computer-based or 100 internet-based.
- An oral English language sample via a standard-sized audiocassette tape. The target oral sample should be a simple description 3-5 minutes in length, i.e., a description of one's family, job, an important event, etc.

Course Requirements

The degree is composed of 36 credit hours of graduate work distributed as follows:

Foreign Languages (French, German, or Spanish):

FREN/GERM/SPAN 8226: Structure of FREN/GERM/SPAN Language (3 credit hours)
Literature Course / Literary Criticism (3 credit hours)
TED 8006: Special Methods in Teaching Foreign Languages (3 hours)
FLNG 8960: Seminar - Special Topics (3 credit hours)
FREN/GERM/SPAN 8440: Seminar FREN/GERM/SPAN Composition (3 credit hours)
FLNG 8020: Seminar - FL/TESOL Research (3 credit hours)
FLNG 8030: Seminar - SLA Theory (3 credit hours)
FLNG 8040: Seminar Assessment and Material Design (3 credit hours) ; or equivalent course
FREN/GERM/SPAN 8960 and 8966: *Study Abroad (6 credit hours)
TED 8540, 8550, 8560, 8570, 8580, 8590: Instructional Technology (3 credit hours),
Approved Elective in the target language (3 credit hours)

TOTAL: 36 credit hours

TESOL:

ENGL 8656: Structure of English (3 credit hours) Writing Seminar (3 credit hours) Literature Seminar (3 credit hours) ENGL 8740: Discourse, Culture : Power (3 credit hours) TED 8006: Special Methods in TESOL (3 credit hours) FLNG 8960: Special Topics (3 credit hours) ENGL 8780: Pedagogic Field Experience in TESOL (3 credit hours) FLNG 8020: Seminar - FL/TESOL Research (3 credit hours) FLNG 8030: SLA Theory (3 credit hours) FLNG 8040: Seminar - Assessment and Materials Design (3 credit hours); or equivalent course TED 8540, 8550, 8560, 8570, 8580, or 8590: Instructional Technology (3 credit hours) Approved Elective (3 credit hours)

TOTAL: 36 credit hours

The final requirements of the degree for all four concentrations is the successful completion of written and oral comprehensive examination in which linguistic and pedagogical knowledge is applied to the student's target language area.

General Notes:

- Study abroad may be replaced by 6 hours of coursework pending department approval.
- Assessment and Material Design may be replaced by an equivalent course in the College of Education, pending department approval.

- A "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average must be maintained in all graduate work taken as part of the degree program.
- A maximum of 12 hours of approved graduate credit can be transferred from other graduate program and counted towards the MALT degree. Additional graduate courses completed within the NU system may be transferred pending department approval.
- 18 of the 36 hours must be completed at the 8000 level only (at UNO these courses typically end in a 0, i.e., 8--0). Six (18 hours) other courses may be completed at the split 4000/8000 level (i.e., 4--0/8--6).
- Coursework for the MALT must be completed within a period of ten years.
- A student may complete a graduate minor (9 additional graduate hours) with department permission.

To apply for admission, please contact the UNO Office of Graduate Studies at (402)-554-2341, visit Eppley Administration Building, Room 203, or **apply online**.

management information systems graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

The Master of Science in Management Information Systems (MS in MIS) is designed to give students the skills and background needed to develop and manage organizations' information resources, technology, and infrastructure. The MS in MIS serves as a source of added knowledge and experience for MIS graduates and practitioners interested in obtaining an advanced degree. The degree also provides growth opportunities for non-MIS and non-business degree holders who find that their careers demand graduate level MIS education. The MS in MIS prepares students for a variety of positions, including applications and web-site developer, computer network manager, business system analyst/manager, consulting, and project manager. The MS in MIS also prepares students for admission to doctoral programs in information systems or information technology.

Admission Requirements

There are two tracks for admission. The first is a 152-hour undergraduate - graduate option that requires UNO management information systems undergraduate students to apply to the MS in MIS in the junior year. More information is presented in the section "Integrated Undergraduate/Graduate Track."

Application procedures for the second track, a 36-hour graduate option, are explained below.

Application Procedures

- 1. Complete and submit the graduate application form for admission.
- 2. Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background.
- 3. Submit a writing sample from work or previous academic experiences. Alternatively, if you do not have a writing sample, please submit a essay that addresses the following two topics:
 - Discussion of two accomplishments that demonstrate your potential for success in the graduate program
 - Discussion of your unique personal qualities and life experiences that distinguish you from other applicants to our graduate program.
- 4. Ask three references who can evaluate your work and/or academic achievements to write a letter of recommendation on official letterhead and send it directly to the Office of Graduate Studies.
- 5. Send two official transcripts of all college coursework. The minimum undergraduate grade point average for the MS in MIS program is 2.8 on a 4.0 scale (or equivalent). All applicants must have the equivalent of a 4-year undergraduate degree.

- International applicants who do not have a baccalaureate or equivalent degree from an Englishspeaking institution of higher education in the United States, the United Kingdom, Canada, or English-speaking Africa, Australia, Ireland or New Zealand are required to submit TOEFL and GMAT (or GRE) scores.
 - The minimum TOEFL requirement for the MS in MIS program is 575 (230 if computerbased; 88-89 if internet-based).
 - There is no minimum GMAT (or GRE) requirement, but the applicant's scores will be one factor used in evaluating the student's portfolio.
- 7. Interview (optional): Although not required, applicants are strongly encouraged to arrange for an interview with one or more members of the Graduate Program Committee by directly contacting the Committee Chairperson (pwolcott@mail.unomaha.edu). Telephone interviews are highly recommended for applicants outside the local area.

Admission Criteria

Each applicant will be considered on an individual basis. All applicants for the MS in MIS program must have earned a bachelor's degree from a regionally accredited four-year institution of higher learning or the equivalent foreign institution and earned a GPA of 2.80 (on a 4.0 scale). Since many factors influence the success of a graduate student, factors such as the applicant's maturity, motivation, employment history, writing samples, work experience, and other accomplishments will be considered in making admission decisions. In addition, for international applicants the GMAT (or GRE) and TOEFL scores will be used along with other factors outlined above to make an admission decision.

It should be noted that particular attention will be paid to the scores on the verbal and written sections of the GMAT (or GRE).

Graduate Certificate Programs

In addition to the Master of Science in Management Information Systems, the Department of Information Systems and Quantitative Analysis also offers several graduate certificates, which may be undertaken either separately from or concurrently with the MS in MIS. These include:

Information Assurance Project Management Systems Analysis and Design

Concentrations

The MIS program offers multiple concentrations:

Data Management Geographic Information Systems (GIS) Project Management Electronic Commerce Information Assurance IT Audit & Control Telecommunications

Health Informatics and

Applied Research Methods

Find more information on the **MIS Concentrations** page.

Non-Degree Students

Students interested in taking courses without admission to the MS in MIS degree program may do so with permission of the Graduate Program Committee. Please contact graduate program committee chairperson Dr. Peter Wolcott at **pwolcott@mail.unomaha.edu**.

Application for Graduate Assistantships and Non-Resident Tuition Scholarships

The ISQA department offers graduate assistantships and non-resident tuition scholarships depending on the availability of funds. The announcement for open graduate assistantships and scholarships is made on the departmental website (http://www.isqa.unomaha.edu/gfinc.htm). Application forms can be downloaded from this site.

For more information...

To obtain additional information about the graduate program in Management Information Systems, please call (402) 554-3770 or visit our website at http://www.isqa.unomaha.edu.

management information systems degree requirements.

Foundation Requirements

Foundation courses ensure that all students in the MS in MIS program have a strong foundation on which to build the rest of the program. These courses not only provide essential prerequisite knowledge and skills for other courses in the program, but they also contain a distinct body of knowledge that is an important part of the MIS professional's education. All foundation courses are required for all students. However, students who have obtained an undergraduate MIS degree will typically already have this foundation. In such a case, foundation courses are usually waived. Students with undergraduate degrees in other disciplines, including computer science or engineering, will usually have to take one or more foundation courses. Occasionally, a student's work experience may be sufficient to waive one or more foundation courses. Waivers for foundation courses are granted by the chair of the graduate program committee upon the recommendation of the faculty member who is responsible for an individual foundation course. Students requesting a waiver for a particular course should be prepared to meet with a faculty member and answer questions in the area of the course. They should bring to the meeting any relevant transcripts, course syllabi, course material, or evidence of practical experience. Some foundation courses may have an option for testing out. Foundation courses cannot be used to satisfy the 36 semester hours required for the MS in MIS degree. Students who have not completed all the foundation course requirements may be admitted on a provisional status until those requirements have been completed. All must be completed prior to or concurrent with the first six hours of MS in MIS graduate course work.

- Six hours of programming coursework or equivalent experience
- CIST 2500 Introduction to Applied Statistics for IS&T or one semester of undergraduate business statistics

- CIST 3100 Organizations, Applications and Technology, or one semester of undergraduate information systems, or equivalent
- ISQA 8040 An Overview of Systems Development, or ISQA 4110 Information Systems Analysis and 4120 Systems Design and Implementation, or equivalent
- ISQA 8050 Data Organization and Storage, or ISQA 3300 File Structures and ISQA 3310 Managing the Database Environment, or equivalent

Enrolling in Courses

Students enroll in UNO courses online. It is highly recommended that out-of-town and international students enroll in courses before coming to Omaha and after consulting with the MS in MIS advisor. Students can enroll online using **E-BRUNO**. You must be accepted as a student at UNO in order to use this service.

Degree Requirements

Earn a total of 36 acceptable credits, including 21 credits in the following courses which make up the core of the MS in MIS program.

ISQA 8060 - Research in MIS

ISQA 8210 - Management of Software Development

ISQA 8220 - Advanced Systems Analysis and Design

ISQA 8310 - Data Communications

ISQA 8380 - Managing the Distributed Computing Environment

ISQA 8410 - Database Management

ISQA 8420 - Managing the IS Function

Earn a total of 15 credit hours with a number 8000 or above (excluding foundation courses listed in the admissions requirements). The 15 credits must include 6 credit hours from among the following:

- ISQA 8080 Seminar in MIS (May be repeated, but no topic more than once)
- ISQA 8016 Business Intelligence
- ISQA 8106 Information Systems Architecture and Organization
- ISQA 8156 Advanced Statistical Methods for IS&T
- ISQA 8160 Applied Distribution-Free Statistics
- ISQA 8186 Electronic Commerce
- ISQA 8196 Process Re-engineering with Information Technology
- ISQA 8206 Information and Data Quality Management
- ISQA 8230 Telecommunications Management
- ISQA 8240 Telecommunications Planning, Analysis and Design
- ISQA 8306 Database Administration
- ISQA 8340 Applied Regression Analysis
- ISQA 8400 Clinical Systems Architecture and Function
- ISQA 8510 Managing Usability Functions in Systems Development Organizations
- ISQA 8525 Graphical User Interface Design
- ISQA 8530 E-Commerce Security

ISQA 8546 - Computer Security Management
ISQA 8560 - Information Warfare and Security
ISQA 8570 - Information Security Policy and Ethics
ISQA 8580 - Security Risk Management and Assessment
ISQA 8596 - IT Audit and Control
ISQA 8700 - Data Warehousing: Theory and Practice
ISQA 8736 - Decision Support Systems
ISQA 8810 - IT Project Management
ISQA 8820 - Project Risk Management
ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in MIS
(May be repeated for a maximum of 6 hours)
ISQA 8950 - Capstone Management Information Systems
ISQA 8990 - Thesis (6 hours)
(See description of thesis option below)

Earn an overall 3.0 GPA in all course work.

Pass a written comprehensive examination or pass the thesis option (thesis plus thesis defense).

Concentrations in MIS

As a part of their elective courses, students may choose to pursue a **concentration**, which will be noted in their transcript. The following concentrations are available:

- Data Management
- Geographic Information Systems
- Project Management
- Electronic Commerce
- Information Assurance
- IT Audit & Control
- Telecommunication
- Health Informatics
- Applied Research Methods in MIS

management information systems concentrations.

As a part of their elective courses, students may choose to pursue a concentration, which will be noted in their transcript.

Concentration in Data Management

The effective management of data and information is a fundamental task not only in the information society, but also for civilization as a whole. This concentration will prepare students to manage a growing variety of types of data throughout the data lifecycle. The curriculum gives students theoretical and practical training in database design, database administration, data quality management, knowledge management, business intelligence, data integration, and data governance. Students will gain exposure to transaction processing systems, data warehouses, and XML data stores. Students may also gain experience managing geospatial data.

Prerequisite Course (Core course in the MS MIS program)

ISQA 8410 Database Management

Required Courses (9 hours)

ISQA 8206 - Information and Data Quality Management ISQA 8306 - Database Administration ISQA 8700 - Data Warehousing: Theory and Practice

Elective Courses (3 hours- select 1 course)

ISQA 8016 Business Intelligence

ISQA 8736 - Decision Support Systems

GEOG 8535/45 - Cartography & GIS (2 credit hours + 2 credit hours for lab)

GEOG 8056 - Geographic Information Systems I

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to data management. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.) ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Research MUST be related to data management. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of the required six hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.)

Free Elective

A total of 3 credit hours with a number 8000 or above (excluding foundation courses listed in the admissions requirements).

Concentration in Geographic Information Systems (GIS)

The use of spatial data for management, analysis, and decision-making has grown dramatically in both the public and private sectors, as global positioning systems, mobile devices, and geographic information systems (GIS) have become widespread. The concentration in GIS provides students with the technical and conceptual skills to manage geospatial data and apply it to solving geospatial problems. Students will learn the principles of geospatial data and mapping systems, global positioning systems, representation and management of geospatial data within computer systems, construction and use of maps, and the use of geospatial functions for decision-support.

Required Courses (15 hours)

GEOG 8535 - Cartography & GIS (2 cr) GEOG 8545 - Cartography & GIS Lab (2 cr) GEOG 8056 - GIS I (4 cr) GEOG 8666 - GIS II (4 cr) ISQA 8736 - Decision Support Systems(3 cr)

Concentration in Project Management

The Project Management Concentration will provide students with the technical, organizational and managerial background to be effective project managers, project leaders, information technology managers, and software engineers. The curriculum in this concentration integrates project management standards developed by organizations such as IEEE (The Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers) and PMI (Project Management Institute) with conceptual background from disciplines such as

project management, software engineering, management science, psychology, organization behavior, and organization change. Students are to start coursework in the project management concentration after completion of at least 9 hours of the core courses including ISQA 8210 (Managing Software Development). For a Project Management concentration, the 15 required credit hours of electives must include the following courses.

Required Courses (6 hours)

ISQA 8810 - Information Technology Project Fundamentals ISQA 8820 - Project Risk Management

Electives (6 hours) - Must select two courses from the following list

This is not an exhaustive list. Other courses may be taken as electives with approval of the GPC Chairperson.

ISQA 8570 - Information Security Policy and Ethics

ISQA 8196 - Process Reengineering with Information Technology

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to Project Management. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in Management Information Systems (Topic MSUT be related to Project Management. Prior approval from Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Research MUST be related to Project Management. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. At least three hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.

Free Elective (3 hours)

A total of 3 credit hours with a number 8000 or above (excluding foundation courses listed in the admissions requirements).

Concentration in Electronic Commerce

Students interested in electronic commerce are encouraged to declare a formal concentration by contacting the MS in MIS advisor. For an electronic commerce concentration, the 12 required credit hours of electives must include the following:

Required Course - 3 hours

ISQA 8186 - Electronic Commerce

Electives - (6 hours) - Must select two courses from the following list

ISQA 8196 - Process Re-engineering with Information Technology

ISQA 8525 - Graphical User Interface Design

ISQA 8530 - E-Commerce Security

ISQA 8700 - Data Warehousing: Theory and Practice

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to e-commerce. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Research MUST be related to e-commerce. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of the required six hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.)

Free Electives - 3 hours

A total of 3 credit hours with a number 8000 or above (excluding foundation courses listed in the admissions requirements).

Concentration in Information Assurance

The Information Assurance (IA) concentration focuses on the planning, deployment, and management of security technologies to achieve information assurance. Students interested in information assurance are encouraged to declare a formal concentration by contacting the MS in MIS Advisor. For an information assurance concentration, the 12 required credit hours of electives must include the following:

Required Course - 9 hours

ISQA 8546 - Computer Security Management

ISQA 8560 - Information Warfare and Security

ISQA 8570 - Information Security, Policy and Ethics

Electives - 3 hours (Must select one course from the following list)

ISQA 8530 - E-Commerce Security

ISQA 8580 - Strategic Planning for Information Assurance

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to information assurance. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Research MUST be related to information assurance. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of the required six hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.)

Concentration in IT Audit & Control

The IT Audit and Control Concentration will provide students with the technical, organizational, accounting/auditing, and managerial background to plan and conduct IT audit and control activities. The concentration will cover the following conceptual areas:

- business risks and the management of business risk
- IT risk as a component of business risk
- the need to manage IT risks
- basic type of controls required in a business system in order to control IT risks
- controls associated with top management, system development, programming, data resource management, database, security, operations management, quality assurance, boundary controls, and communications
- issues associated with new system control risks created by the use of the internet for business applications and electronic business will also be covered in one or more courses

integration of technical, managerial and conceptual skills needed to plan and conduct IT audits and establish appropriate controls

For an IT Audit and Control concentration, the 12 to 15 required credit hours of electives *must include the following courses:*

Prerequisite Courses

Students must have completed at least 9 hours of the MS in MIS core courses (beyond foundation requirements) prior to enrolling for the concentration. In addition, the following preparation is required for this concentration:

BSAD 8110 - Accounting and Financial Fundamentals (This course is only required for students who have had no exposure to accounting fundamentals. Students will be given an automatic waiver if they have taken two semesters of accounting in their undergraduate degree.)

Required Courses (9 hours)

BSAD 8200 - Managerial Accounting ISQA 8570 - Information Security, Policy and Ethics ISQA 8596 - IT Audit and Control

Electives - 6 hours (Must select two courses from the following list)

This is not an exhaustive list. Other courses may be taken as electives with approval of the GPC Chairperson.

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MSUT be related to IT audit and control. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8546 - Computer Security Management

ISQA 8196 - Process Reengineering with Information Technology

ACCT 8060 - Advanced Managerial Accounting

ACCT 8096 - Advanced Auditing (Requires ACCT 4080 - Principles of Auditing)

ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to IT audit and control. Prior approval from Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Research MUST be related to IT audit and control. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. At least three hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.

Concentration in Telecommunications

Students interested in telecommunications are encouraged to declare a formal concentration by contacting the MS in MIS Advisor. For a telecommunications concentration, the 12 required credit hours of electives must include the following:

Required Course - 3 hours

ISQA 8240 - Telecommunications Planning, Analysis and Design

Electives - 6 hours (Must select two courses from the following list)

ISQA 8230 - Telecommunications Management

ISQA 8530 - E-Commerce Security

CSCI 8200 - Interconnection Networks

CSCI 8210 - Advanced Communications Networks

CSCI 8556 - Communications Networks

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to

telecommunications. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Research MUST be related to telecommunications. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of the required six hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.)

Free Electives - 3 hours

A total of 3 credit hours with a number 8000 or above (excluding foundation courses listed in the admissions requirements)

Concentration in Health Informatics

Students interested in health informatics are encouraged to declare a formal concentration by contacting the MS in MIS advisor. The health informatics concentration integrates MIS, medical informatics theories and methods, and medical data representation and coding requirements. Students selecting this concentration are strongly encouraged to choose the thesis option to enhance their opportunities for obtaining gainful employment in the field. Students accepted into this concentration are expected to have prior experience or education in the life sciences and allied disciplines such as pharmacy, medicine and nursing. Students are to start course work in the health informatics concentration after completion of the core courses. For a health informatics concentration, 15 credit hours of electives are required as follows:

Required Courses - 12 hours

ISQA 8570 - Information Security Policy and Ethics PA 8760/PSM 810 - US Health Care System: An Overview ISQA 8400/IMED 840 - Clinical Systems Architecture and Function

The two ISQA courses listed above are prerequisites for ISQA 8500/SURG 850 - Readings in Clinical Informatics

Elective - 3 hours

This is not an exhaustive list. Other courses may be taken as electives with approval of the Chair, Graduate Program Committee.

ISQA 8525 - Graphical User Interface Design

ISQA 8196 - Process Re-engineering with Information Technology

ISQA 8700 - Data Warehousing: Theory and Practice

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MSUT be related to health informatics. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.) ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to health informatics. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of independent research credit may be applied to the concentration.) ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Research MUST be related to health informatics. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of the six hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.)

Applied Research Methods in MIS Concentration

Students interested in research in MIS are encouraged to declare a formal concentration by contacting the MS in MIS advisor. The MIS research concentration prepares students for the thesis option, the PhD, and positions in consulting or research. For an MIS Research concentration, the 12 required credit hours of electives must include the following:

Required Course - 3 hours

ISQA 8156 - Advanced Statistical Methods for IS&T

Elective - 6 hours (Must select two courses from the following list)

ISQA 8160 - Applied Distribution- Free Statistics

ISQA 8340 - Applied Regression Analysis

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to research design or statistics. Prior approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration.)

ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in Management Information Systems (Topic MUST be related to research design or statistics. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of independent research credit may be applied to the concentration.)

ISQA 8990 - Thesis (Topic MUST be related to research design or statistics. Approval from the Graduate Program Committee is required to use this course in the concentration. Only three hours of the six hours of thesis credit may be applied to the concentration.)

Free Elective -3 hours

A total of 3 credit hours with a number 8000 or above (excluding foundation courses listed in the admissions requirements)

master of science in management information systems. Integrated Undergraduate/Graduate (IUG) Track

The primary purpose of this track is to provide outstanding management information systems undergraduate students the option to complete the BS in MIS and the MS in MIS degrees in 152 hours. The IUG track is designed for dedicated students who are motivated and willing to take on early the challenges related to graduate education. As such, the program involves both intensive study and preparation in the MIS field.

The IUG track is a 152-hour undergraduate-graduate option that allows eligible students to work towards MS in MIS degree requirements while completing their undergraduate BS degree. Students interested in this option will work closely with an adviser and faculty mentor to develop an integrated plan of study.

Admission Requirements and Procedures

- 1. Students with junior standing and at least 85-90 hours of completed coursework in their MIS undergraduate degree program may apply for admission consideration into the IUG track.
- 2. Interested students will be required to present a "portfolio" of the following credentials. Whenever possible, candidate students will be required to present their "portfolio" in a presentation to the IUG Selection Committee.
 - Three letters of recommendation, at least two from faculty.
 - Statement of intent a personal statement about why the student wishes to apply for the IUG track.
 - Two undergraduate transcripts GMAT or GRE score
 - \circ GMAT or GRE score
 - Other supporting documents (e.g., projects and papers, software, work experience, etc.) should be included where possible.
- 3. Students are highly encouraged to identify and work with a faculty mentor who knows their background and can champion their application to the IUG track.
- 4. All applicants will need to meet any other admission requirements established for the MS in MIS program.
- 5. The application to the IUG track will be considered as a complete package and obtaining a high UGPA and/or GMAT/GRE score is not a guarantee of admission.
- 6. Students can use up to 9 hours of ISQA 8**5 or 8**6 courses towards the undergraduate MIS degree.

General Guidelines Time of admission to the program:

Students will be eligible for admission to the integrated degree program when they have completed their junior year in MIS. Students can apply for consideration in the last part of their junior year. Students will start taking courses in the graduate program in their senior year.

Joint Admission:

Students must apply to and meet admission requirements of the MS in MIS graduate program.

Plan of Study:

In consultation with an advisor and a faculty mentor, students will be required to prepare a plan of study. The plan will cover the entire time period of the program and it will be periodically reviewed with an advisor.

Advising:

Students will present their portfolio (see below for details) and a plan of study in person to the integrated program committee to being admitted to the program.

mathematics graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

The program which leads to the Master or Arts or Master of Science in mathematics is designed to achieve two objectives:

- 1. Provide a strong program of course work in mathematics beyond the undergraduate level and
- 2. Be flexible enough to accommodate a wide variety of student interests and backgrounds. There are no required courses in the program, but students are strongly encouraged to develop an emphasis in the courses which make up their individual plan of study; such an emphasis provides both focus and depth in the graduate experience. Suggestions for courses which could be included in an emphasis are given below.

Whatever their objectives in their graduate programs, students should form a close working relationship with a faculty member having similar mathematical interests as soon as possible. This will ensure good advice in planning a coherent plan of study. In addition, an advisor may be able to suggest special topics courses, independent study, or the thesis option which could all be used to pursue one's interests in greater depth.

Finally, students who plan to pursue a doctoral degree in mathematics should include a sequence in analysis and a sequence in algebra in their plans of study.

Possible Emphasis Areas:

- Traditional Mathematics: 8056, 8116, 8126, 8246, 8276, 8616, 8566, 8620
- Classical Applied Mathematics: 8056, 8276, 8306, 8336, 8400, 8450, 8490, 8500, 8510, 9110
- Operations Research/Applied Statistics: 8060, 8236, 8246, 8306, 8316, 8370, 8460, 8500, 8510, 8520, 8650, 8670, 8746, 8756
- Computer Mathematics: 8050, 8060, 8080, 8156, 8306, 8316, 8500, 8510, 8666, 8850
- A Master of Arts for Teachers of Mathematics (MAT) is also available.

Master of Science

To obtain the Master of Science degree in mathematics, the student must:

- 1. Earn a total of 36 acceptable credits, at least 24 of which must be in mathematics.
- 2. Choose mathematics courses with a number of 8000 or above and ending in the digit zero or six, excluding 8010, 8020, 8040 and 8880. At least 18 of these credit hours must be courses with a number ending in a zero digit*.
- 3. Choose no more than 6 hours of independent study, although interested students are encouraged to petition the Graduate Program Committee to take additional hours of independent study to supplement existing course work.
- 4. Maintain a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in all course work with no grade lower than a "C" (2.0 on a 4.0 scale).
- 5. Up to 12 hours of graduate work may be taken in other areas related to mathematics, such as physics or computer science, with the permission of the Graduate Program Committee. Such work will not count toward the 18 hours described in "2." above*.
- 6. Pass a written comprehensive examination based on three related courses (one of which must have a number ending in a zero digit) consisting of two parts. The first part is a 3-hour examination which may be open book. The second part is a one-week take-home examination. The examination is

normally taken in the semester immediately preceding graduation and should be scheduled well in advance of the graduate college deadlines

7. Courses numbered 8--5 will not count towards the MA or MS degrees in Mathematics.

Master of Arts

To obtain the Master of Arts degree in mathematics, the student must:

- 1. Earn a total of 30 credits in mathematics.
- 2. Complete a thesis (MATH 8990) of six semester hours, which may be applied towards the 30 hours total.
- 3. Choose mathematics courses with a number of 8000 or above and ending in the digit zero or six and excluding 8010, 8020, 8040 and 8880. At least 12 of these credit hours must be courses with a number ending in a zero digit, excluding 8970 and 8990*.
- 4. Up to 12 hours of graduate work may be taken in other areas related to mathematics, such as physics or computer science, with the permission of the Graduate Program Committee. Such work will not count toward the 12 hours described in "3." above*.
- 5. Maintain a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in all course work with no grade lower than a "C." (2.0 on a 4.0 scale)
- 6. Pass a comprehensive exam including an oral defense of the thesis.
- 7. Courses numbered 8--5 will not count towards the MA or MS degrees in Mathematics.

Admission Requirements for the MS or MA Degrees

Admission to a degree program is based on evidence of ability to successfully complete the requirements for the program.

For unconditional admission, an applicant should:

- 1. Have completed a bachelor's degree with a grade point average of at least 3.0 in mathematics courses taken.
- 2. Have completed 15 credit hours of mathematics courses beyond calculus, including MATH 3230/8235 Introduction to Analysis or equivalent.
- 3. Students lacking the 15 credit hours beyond calculus may be eligible for admission in a provisional or unclassified status with a deficiency to be made up in addition to the degree requirements above.
- 4. Students who satisfy the admission requirements in (1) above except for the GPA requirement may be granted provisional admission to the graduate program. They will be granted unconditional admission upon completion of 12 graduate hours with a grade of "B" or better in each course.

Master of Arts for Teachers of Mathematics (MAT)

To obtain the MAT degree, the student must complete 36 credits as follows:

- 1. Complete the following required mathematics courses: MATH 8060, 8236, 8036, 8020, and 8040.
- 2. Complete three approved education courses for graduate students only (nine credits), one of which must involve the use of microcomputers in the classroom.
- 3. Complete 3 hours for graduate students only (8--0) in mathematics or education.
- 4. Choose one of the following three options (nine credits):
 - Statistics option: STAT 8005, 8015, MATH 8010, or MATH 8746, 8756, and 8010.
 - Mathematics option: three courses in mathematics with the number of 8000 or above, but excluding any one whose last digit is "5", except MATH 8645, Modern Geometry, which can be included.

- Computer Science option: three courses in computer science with at most two courses beginning with "8" and ending with "5".
- 5. Pass the MAT comprehensive examination which is composed of two parts:
 - The mathematics part is four hours in length and covers the courses MATH 8060, 8236, 8036, 8020 and 8040. The examination consists of two questions from each of the five courses and the student is required to do 8 of the 10 questions.
 - The education part of the examination is two hours in duration and covers all the education courses which the student has taken for the degree. A student must pass both parts in order to pass the examination.

Admission Requirements for Master of Arts for Teachers of Mathematics (MAT) Degree

A student meeting the following conditions may be admitted to the MAT degree program:

- 1. Have taken a programming language at the college level.
- 2. Hold state certification for teaching secondary school mathematics.
- 3. Have obtained at least a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in previous mathematics courses, including two courses beyond elementary calculus.

Graduate Assistantships

The mathematics department annually awards four graduate assistantships. These positions pay an annual stipend plus a waiver of tuition. The graduate assistants are required to work within the mathematics department. For details, please contact the department chair.

Graduate Minor in Mathematics

To earn a graduate minor in Mathematics, a student must complete nine hours of graduate level mathematics (8000 level courses ending in either a '6' or '0' digit, excluding 8010,8020,8040 and 8880), with at least six hours of courses at the strictly graduate level(courses ending in a '0' digit). In addition, all grades earned must be 'B' or higher.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-3430 or visit our homepage at http://www.unomaha.edu/~wwwmath.

music graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

Admission Requirements

Applicants must have earned a baccalaureate degree from a regionally accredited institution of higher education. The student must have a cumulative GPA of 3.0 or better in all undergraduate courses in music. If the student does not have an undergraduate degree in music, the student must take the Department of Music Graduate Diagnostic Exam before enrolling in any graduate courses in order to determine which undergraduate foundation courses may be necessary.

Master of Music

The Department of Music offers graduate courses in the areas of music education, performance, conducting, history and theory. The degree requires a total of 30 or 36 hours credit for completion, and may include a concentration in performance, music education, or conducting.

Concentration Areas

Music Performance

Audition is required before enrollment in any graduate applied lessons in this track:

MUS 815A - 8150T Applied Music (9) MUS 8520 Music Bibliography (3) MUS 8460 Music Analysis for Performance (3) Music History and Literature (3) to be selected from:

- MUS 8546 Renaissance Music Literature
- MUS 8556 Baroque Music Literature
- MUS 8566 Classical Music Literature
- MUS 8576 Romantic Music Literature
- MUS 8586 Music from 1900 1945
- MUS 8446 Music Since 1945

Electives in Music (6)

Option A MUS 8970 Treatise (3) MUS 8980 Recital (3)

Option B MUS 8980 Recital (6)

Music Education

There is no audition required for entrance to this track; however, an audition is required to study applied music at the graduate level.

MUS 8630 Research in Music Education (3) MUS 8610 Organization and Administration of Music (3) MUS 8640 Foundations of Music Education (3) Music History and Literature (3) to be selected from:

- MUS 8546 Renaissance Music Literature
- MUS 8556 Baroque Music Literature
- MUS 8566 Classical Music Literature
- MUS 8576 Romantic Music Literature
- MUS 8586 Music from 1900 1945
- MUS 8446 Music Since 1945
- MUS 8660: Pedagogy of Music Theory (3)
- MUS 8686: Pedagogy of Multicultural Music (3)

• Additional Music or Education Electives (6)

Option A MUS 8990 Thesis (6)

Option B Additional Music or Education Electives (12)

Conducting

Audition is required before enrollment in Conducting Practicum in this track.

MUS 8700 Conducting Practicum (9) MUS 8520 Music Bibliography (3) MUS 8460 Music Analysis for Performance (3) Music History and Literature (3) to be selected from:

- MUS 8546 Renaissance Music Literature
- MUS 8556 Baroque Music Literature
- MUS 8566 Classical Music Literature
- MUS 8576 Romantic Music Literature
- MUS 8586 Music from 1900 1945
- MUS 8446 Music Since 1945 Music
- Electives (6)
- MUS 8980 Recital (6)

Graduate Minor in Music

The following courses constitute a graduate-level minor in music:

Music 8150 Applied Music (3) Elective in Music Literature or Theory (3) to be selected from:

- MUS 8406 Advanced Composition
- MUS 8446 Music since 1945
- MUS 8456 Advanced Orchestration
- MUS 8476 Counterpoint
- MUS 8546 Renaissance Music Literature
- MUS 8556 Baroque Music Literature
- MUS 8566 Classical Music Literature
- MUS 8576 Romantic Music Literature
- MUS 8586 Music from 1900 1945
- MUS 8460 Music Analysis for Performance
- Elective in Music (3)

For more information

Please contact:

Dr. Roger Foltz Graduate Program Coordinator

402-554-2474 rfoltz@mail.unomaha.edu

political science graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

The Master of Science in Political Science is a 36 hour degree program that offers education in the classics of the discipline and individualized attention to each student's particular area of interest. All students will be exposed to a broad foundation of Political Science, taking seminars in American government and politics, global politics, political theory, and research methods. Students may choose to do (1) a thesis or (2) a political internship and research tutorial. The remaining courses are chosen by the student in consultation with the Graduate Advisor to create a Program of Study in which students may pursue interests in other disciplines such as communication, criminal justice, economics, geography, history, public administration, social work, sociology, teacher education, and urban studies. Students may also tailor Programs of Study to thematic interests such as democracy, diversity, globalization, or homeland security by selecting elective classes with similar themes from different disciplines.

Admission Requirements

- 15 undergraduate hours in political science
- PSCI 2000 Introduction to Political Inquiry or undergraduate equivalent
- 3.0 undergraduate grade point average
- Two letters of recommendation
- Completed departmental Statement of Interest form
- Two official copies of transcripts from all colleges and universities attended.

The above provisions may be waived by the Department's Graduate Program Committee.

Students may be admitted provisionally if they demonstrate ability to do graduate work through a proven record of professional experience, acceptable scores on the GRE or other standardized test, and/or favorable recommendations.

Students who wish to take courses for professional growth or personal interest but who do not intend to pursue an advanced degree may be granted unclassified admission.

Degree Requirements

M. S. Thesis Option

- Complete 36 hours total.
- Maintain a 3.0 overall grade point average.
- Pass written comprehensive exam.
- Required Courses:
 - PSCI 8000 Seminar in Research Methods,
 - o PSCI 8040 Seminar in American Government and Politics,
 - o PSCI 8250 Seminar in Global Politics,
 - PSCI 8300 Seminar in Political Theory, and
 - PSCI 8900 Thesis (6 hours).

 Elective Courses: Complete 18 hours, no more than two (6 hours) of which may be 3---/8--5 courses.

M. S. Non-Thesis Option

- Complete 36 hours total.
- Maintain a 3.0 overall grade point average.
- Pass written comprehensive exam.
- Required Courses:
 - PSCI 8000 Seminar in Research Methods,
 - o PSCI 8040 Seminar in American Government and Politics,
 - PSCI 8250 Seminar in Global Politics,
 - PSCI 8300 Seminar in Political Theory,
 - PSCI 8910 Political Internship, and
 - PSCI 8980 Research Tutorial.
- Elective Courses: Complete 18 hours, no more than two (6 hours) of which may be 3---/8--5 courses.

Graduate Minor in Political Science

The Department of Political Science offers a graduate minor to students pursuing graduate degrees in other programs at the University of Nebraska. The requirements for the minor are that the student complete a minimum of nine (9) graduate hours in political science courses, which must include Seminar in American Government and Politics, Seminar in Global Politics, and Seminar in Political Theory. The courses to be taken for the minor are to be approved both by the student's advisor in the student's major subject and by the graduate program committee chair in Political Science.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2624.

psychology graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

Admission Requirements

All application materials must be submitted by January 5 for consideration for admission for the following fall semester. Admission is made only for fall semester.

A minimum of 15 undergraduate semester hours or the equivalent of psychology courses including basic statistics and an upper level laboratory course emphasizing the experimental method, data collection, statistical analysis, and report writing are required. Graduate Record Exam (GRE) scores for the verbal, quantitative, and analytical writing sections are required.

The Advanced GRE in psychology is recommended for all applicants. It is required for all applicants applying for a teaching assistantship. An admission decision will not be made without these scores. Applicants must complete both Graduate College and departmental application forms, submit three letters of recommendation, and provide transcripts for all undergraduate and any graduate course work they have completed. The Departmental Application Form requires a statement of purpose and an indication of

the program and, where appropriate, the area of concentration within the program to which the applicant is applying. In making decisions on admission, the faculty not only consider evidence of academic and professional potential, but also the availability within the department of resources to support the applicant's interests. In some instances interviews with applicants may be required.

General Program Information

PSYC 8000 is required of all graduate students in psychology during their first semester. The remainder of the course work is elective but should be planned in consultation with the student's academic advisors. The UNO Department of Psychology supports emphasis within the MA program in the following areas: quantitative, comparative/physiological, cognitive, social/personality, developmental, school, and industrial/organizational psychology. Final approval of a student's plan of study resides with the advisors, the department, and the Graduate College. Half of the course work applied to an MA must be in courses which are open only to graduate students (8--0).

Students are strongly encouraged to limit employment to 20 hours per week, including any teaching assistantship. Students must consult with their advisor prior to accepting employment in excess of 20 hours per week.

Comprehensive Examination Requirements for all Master's Degree Programs in Psychology

The comprehensive examination must be completed before a student can enroll for thesis or practicum credit or form a thesis or practicum committee. The comprehensive examination required for the Master of Arts and Master of Science degrees is met by fulfilling two criteria listed below. Note: these are minimum requirements and additional requirements may be imposed by faculty in a particular subdiscipline of psychology (e.g., industrial/organizational psychology).

- Obtaining a score of at least 600 on the Advanced Psychology Test of the GRE. (NOTE: not required for the School Psychology and Psychobiology program).
- Completion of the required four proseminar courses (one from each proseminar course group) with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or higher in each course.

Departmental proseminar requirements for all master's degree students are: one statistics proseminar (from Group 3), and three other proseminars from Groups 1 and 2, with at least one from Group 1 and at least one from Group 2. Specific areas of concentration may have additional proseminar requirements.

Group 1

PSYC 9210 Proseminar: Sensation and Perception PSYC 9230 Proseminar: Behavioral Neuroscience PSYC 9240 Proseminar: Comparative Psychology PSYC 9040 Proseminar: Learning PSYC 9070 Proseminar: Cognitive Psychology

Group 2

PSYC 9430 Proseminar: Personality PSYC 9440 Proseminar: Social Psychology PSYC 9560 Proseminar: Developmental Psychology

Group 3

PSYC 9010 Proseminar: Statistical Methods I PSYC 9020 Proseminar: Statistical Methods II

When an applicant for admission has a score of 600 or more on the GRE Advanced Test in Psychology, and has an excellent grade in an undergraduate course similar to one of the proseminars in Group 1 or Group 2, the Graduate Program Committee may approve another graduate course for one proseminar if recommended by the faculty in the student's disciplinary area. Students still must take at least one proseminar from each group. Application for substitution must occur in the student's first semester.

Special Performance Quality Rule

If at any time two grades of "C" (2.0 on a 4.0 scale) in graduate courses become a matter of record, a graduate student in the Department of Psychology will be placed on departmental probation. An unexcused grade of "W" in a proseminar course will be considered equivalent to a grade of "C" for purposes of this policy. An excused "W" must be approved by the chair of the department of psychology. Students placed on this probation will forfeit any departmental graduate assistantship they may have and any approved programs of study will be subject to re-evaluation and change. Before registering for additional courses, a student placed on probation must, with the assistance and approval of his/her advisor, submit a plan for remediation of his/her academic problems, and have that plan approved by the Graduate Program Committee. The Graduate Program Committee will review and, if appropriate, modify the plan. Further, any enrollment in graduate courses must be approved by the Graduate Program Committee approves termination of probation status.

Certificate in Human Resources and Training

In conjunction with the department of Business Administration and the School of Communication, the Department of Psychology is offering a Certificate in Human Resources and Training. For specific requirements, please go to **Human Resources & Training Certificate**.

master of science in psychology.

Master of Science in Industrial/Organizational Psychology

To complete a Master of Science (MS) degree in Industrial/Organizational Psychology the student must present 36 credit hours of graduate course work in psychology or related disciplines.

An MS in industrial/organizational psychology is the appropriate track for industrial/organizational

psychology graduate students seeking employment following completion of their master's degree. An MS degree requires completion of a practicum in lieu of a thesis. The same proseminar and quality of performance requirements described for the MA programs apply to this program. However, three of the five required proseminars for industrial/organization psychology graduate students must include:

PSYC 9010 (Statistical Methods I) PSYC 9020 (Statistical Methods II) PSYC 9440 (Proseminar: Social Psychology).

Industrial / Organizational Core: Complete two of the following:

PSYC 9610 Motivation and Morale PSYC 9620 Industrial Training and Organizational Development PSYC 9630 Leadership Theories & Research PSYC 9640 Problem Solving: Decision Making

Additional Required Courses

PSYC 8000 The Profession of Psychology PSYC 9090 Theory of Measurement and Design PSYC 9660 Criterion Development and Performance Appraisal PSYC 9670 Personnel Selection PSYC 8950 Practicum in Industrial Psychology or PSYC 9950 Practicum in Organizational Behavior Electives to achieve required 36 hours.

Master of Science in School Psychology

To receive an MS degree in school psychology, the student must present at least 36 graduate credit hours in psychology or related areas. Departmental proseminar requirements for all master's degree students are: one statistics proseminar (from Group 3), and three other proseminars from Groups 1 and 2, with at least one from Group 1 and at least one from Group 2.

Group I

PSYC 9040 Proseminar: Learning PSYC 9070 Proseminar: Cognitive Psychology PSYC 9210 Proseminar: Sensation and Perception PSYC 9230 Proseminar: Behavioral Neuroscience*

Group II

PSYC 9430 Proseminar: Personality PSYC 9440 Proseminar: Social Psychology* PSYC 9560 Proseminar: Developmental Psychology*

Group III

PSYC 9010 Proseminar: Statistical Methods I PSYC 9020 Proseminar: Statistical Methods II

*These courses are required.

When an applicant for admission has a score of 600 or more on the GRE Advanced Test in Psychology, and has an excellent grade in an undergraduate course similar to one of the proseminars in Group 1 or Group 2, the Graduate Program Committee may approve the replacement of another graduate course for one proseminar if recommended by the faculty in the student's disciplinary area. Students still need to take at least one proseminar from each group. Application for substitution must occur in the student's first semester.

Additional Course Work

PSYC 8000 The Profession of Psychology (no credit) PSYC 8500 Introduction to School Psychology PSYC 8520 Foundations of Assessment PSYC 8530 Early Childhood Assessment PSYC 8540 School Age Assessment PSYC 8590 Psychology of Exceptional Children PSYC 8576 Behavior Analysis and Intervention or PSYC 8550 Psychotherapeutic Interventions PSYC 8970 Practicum in School Psychology TED 8210 Human Relations for a Bias Free Education

Total Credit Hours: 36

Other Requirements

The required courses must be completed with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or above. Students must complete a Comprehensive Portfolio which will be evaluated by a team consisting of the core school psychology faculty and include an oral defense of their portfolio.

A handbook of policies and requirements is available upon request.

master of arts in psychology.

To complete the Master of Arts degree in psychology, students must present at least 30 credit hours of graduate level course work in psychology or related fields approved by their advisor and the Graduate Program Committee. Six (6) hours of thesis credit (PSYC 8990) must be included in this total.

Areas of Concentration for the MA Degree Concentration in Cognitive Psychology

Graduate students in cognitive psychology are required to take six proseminars:

- PSYC 9010 Proseminar: Statistical Methods I (Multiple Regression)
- PSYC 9020 Proseminar: Statistical Methods II (Analysis of Variance)
- PSYC 9070 Proseminar: Cognitive Psychology
- PSYC 9210 Proseminar: Perception
- PSYC 9230 Proseminar: Behavioral Neuroscience
- PSYC 9560 Proseminar: Developmental Psychology

In addition to these 18 hours, at least two of the following courses must be taken as part of the 30 hours required for the MA:

- PSYC 8526 Psycholinguistics
- PSYC 9040 Proseminar: Learning
- PSYC 9120 Multivariate Statistical Analysis
- PSYC 9530 Cognitive Development
- PSYC 9520 Language Development
- PSYC 9910 Topical Seminar in Psychology (Cognitive topic)

Concentration in Developmental Psychology

The MA program in Developmental Psychology is intended to provide students with a strong knowledge base in child development, psychology, research methods, and statistical analysis. The program emphasis is on typical development in the periods of infancy through adolescence. Students must choose between two degree plans, depending on their individual goals.

Plan A (Thesis Option):

Plan A is recommended for students who plan to pursue a PhD and/or who wish to complete an independent research project (the thesis). This plan requires completion of a minimum of 31 credit hours, as listed below:

- PSYC 8000 The Profession of Psychology (0 credit course)
- PSYC 9560 Proseminar: Developmental Psychology
- PSYC 9010 Proseminar: Statistical Methods I
- PSYC 9020 Proseminar: Statistical Methods II
- PSYC 9650 Research Methods
- PSYC 9960 Research Other Than Thesis (1-6 credit hours)
- PSYC 8990 Thesis (6 credit hours)

Additional Proseminars (2 courses required)

- PSYC 9070 Proseminar: Cognitive Psychology
- PSYC 9230 Proseminar: Behavioral Neuroscience
- PSYC 9430 Proseminar: Personality
- PSYC 9440 Proseminar: Social Psychology

Advanced Developmental Seminars (2 courses required)

- PSYC 9510 Research Methods in Developmental Psychology
- PSYC 9520 Language Development
- PSYC 9530 Cognitive Development
- PSYC 9540 Memory & Mechanisms of Development
- PSYC 9550 Psychosocial Development
- PSYC 9590 Seminar in Developmental Psychology

Plan B (Non-Thesis Option):

Plan B is recommended for students who plan to work in an applied setting involving children and/or families and who do not plan to pursue a PhD. This plan requires completion of a minimum of 37 credit hours. In addition to required course work, students choose 3 elective courses (within or outside the Department of Psychology). Instead of a thesis, students complete two applied practica (6 credit hours).

- PSYC 8000 The Profession of Psychology (0 credit course)
- PSYC 9560 Proseminar: Developmental Psychology
- PSYC 9650 Research Methods
- PSYC 9960 Research Other Than Thesis (1-6 credit hours)

Statistics: (1 course required)

- PSYC 9010 Proseminar: Statistical Methods I
- PSYC 9020 Proseminar: Statistical Methods II

Additional Proseminars (2 courses required)

- PSYC 9070 Proseminar: Cognitive Psychology
- PSYC 9230 Proseminar: Behavioral Neuroscience
- PSYC 9430 Proseminar: Personality
- PSYC 9440 Proseminar: Social Psychology

Advanced Developmental Seminars (2 courses required)

- PSYC 9510 Research Methods in Developmental Psychology
- PSYC 9520 Language Development
- PSYC 9530 Cognitive Development
- PSYC 9540 Memory & Mechanisms of Development
- PSYC 9550 Psychosocial Development
- PSYC 9590 Seminar in Developmental Psychology

Practicum:

• PSYC 8980 Practicum in Developmental Psychology (6 credit hours)

Electives (3 courses required)

• PSYC 8250 Family Analysis and Treatment

- PSYC 8316 Psychological & Educational Testing
- PSYC 8590 Exceptional Children
- PSYC 9090 Theory of Measurement and Designs
- PSYC 9320 Program Evaluation
- PSYC 9570 Applied Behavior Analysis
- Additional courses outside the department of Psychology (e.g., SOWK, SOC, SPED, GERO, CJUS, COUN, and PA)

Concentration in Industrial/Organizational Psychology

An MA with a concentration in Industrial/Organizational Psychology is the master's track for Industrial/Organizational Psychology graduate students intending to pursue a PhD. The MA degree requires the completion of a thesis. Three of the required five proseminars for Industrial/Organizational Psychology graduate students must include:

- PSYC 9010 (Statistical Methods I)
- PSYC 9020 (Statistical Methods II)
- PSYC 9440 (Social Psychology)

Industrial/Organizational Core (complete two of the following):

- PSYC 9610 Motivation and Morale
- PSYC 9620 Industrial Training and Organizational Development
- PSYC 9630 Leadership Theories & Research
- PSYC 9640 Problem Solving : Decision Making

Additional required courses include:

- PSYC 8000 The Profession of Psychology
- PSYC 9090 Theory of Measurement and Design
- PSYC 9650 Research Process in Industrial/Organizational Psychology
- PSYC 9660 Criterion Development and Performance Appraisal
- PSYC 9670 Personnel Selection
- PSYC 8990 Thesis (6 hours)

Concentration in Psychobiology

Students can earn an MA degree in Psychology with a concentration in psychobiology. Requirements include completion of the department's proseminar requirements, plus the second Group III statistics course. In addition, students are required to take PSYC 9290 (Seminar in Psychobiology) at least once, plus two to three additional courses in the student's area of interest (as determined and approved by the student's supervisory committee). Research also is required, including completion and defense of a thesis. A comprehensive examination will be given in lieu of the department's requirement of a score of 600 on the Advanced Psychology Test of the GRE. However, if the student wants to qualify for teaching assistantship, the Advanced Psychology GRE must be taken.

Proseminar Groupings:

Group I:

•	PSYC 9040 Proseminar: Learning PSYC 9070 Proseminar: Cognitive Psychology PSYC 9210 Proseminar: Sensation and Perception PSYC 9230 Proseminar: Behavioral Neuroscience
•	PSYC 9240 Proseminar: Comparative Psychology
Group II:	
•	PSYC 9430 Proseminar: Personality PSYC 9440 Proseminar: Social Psychology PSYC 9560 Proseminar: Developmental Psychology
Group III:	

- PSYC 9010 Proseminar: Statistical Methods I
- PSYC 9020 Proseminar: Statistical Methods II

Concentration in School Psychology

This program requires a total of 42 hours. Departmental proseminar requirements for all master's degree students are: one statistics proseminar (from Group 3), and three other proseminars from Groups 1 and 2, with at least one from Group 1 and at least one from Group 2.

Group I

•	PSYC 9040 Proseminar: Learning
•	PSYC 9070 Proseminar: Cognitive Psychology
•	PSYC 9210 Proseminar: Sensation and Perception
•	PSYC 9230 Proseminar: Behavioral Neuroscience*
Group II	
•	PSYC 9430 Proseminar: Personality
•	PSYC 9440 Proseminar: Social Psychology*
•	PSYC 9560 Proseminar: Developmental Psychology*
Group III	
•	PSYC 9010 Proseminar: Statistical Methods I

PSYC 9020 Proseminar: Statistical Methods II

*These courses are required.

When an applicant for admission has a score of 600 or more on the GRE Advanced Test in Psychology, and has an excellent grade in an undergraduate course similar to one of the proseminars in Group 1 or Group 2, the Graduate Program Committee may approve the replacement of another graduate course for one proseminar if recommended by the faculty in the student's disciplinary area. Students still need to

take at least one proseminar from each group. Application for substitution must occur in the student's first semester.

Additional Course Work

- PSYC 8000 The Profession of Psychology (no credit)
- PSYC 8500 Introduction to School Psychology
- PSYC 8520 Foundations of Assessment
- PSYC 8530 Early Childhood Assessment
- PSYC 8540 School Age Assessment
- PSYC 8576 Behavior Analysis and Intervention or PSYC 8550 Psychotherapeutic Interventions
- PSYC 8590 Psychology of Exceptional Children
- PSYC 8970 Practicum in School Psychology
- TED 8210 Human Relations for a Bias Free Education
- PSYC 8990 Thesis (6 hrs)

Other requirements

The required courses must be completed with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or above. Students must complete a Comprehensive Portfolio which will be evaluated by a team consisting of the core school psychology faculty and include an oral defense of their portfolio.

Concentration in Social/Personality Psychology

This is a 30 hour research-oriented program preparing the graduate for doctoral study. The curriculum includes:

- PSYC 9440 Proseminar: Social Psychology
- PSYC 9430 Proseminar: Personality
- PSYC 9550 Social and Personality Development
- PSYC 9010 Statistical Methods I (Multiple Regression)
- PSYC 9020 Statistical Methods II (Analysis of Variance)
- PSYC 8990 Thesis (6 hours)
- PSYC 8000 Profession of Psychology
- Electives (9 hours)

school psychology specialist in education.

A specialist in education in school psychology degree requires 72 graduate credit hours. Successful completion of master's degree courses is required. In addition to meeting the department's proseminar requirements specified for a master's degree and taking PSYC 8000, students must complete the following courses with grades of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better:

- PSYC 8250 Family Analysis and Treatment
- PSYC 8576 Behavior Analysis and Intervention or PSYC 8550 Psychotherapeutic Intervention (if the other course was taken at the master's level)

- PSYC 8800 Ethics and Law for Psychologists
- PSYC 9320 Seminar in Program Evaluation
- PSYC 9780 Advanced Educational and Psychological Consultation
- PSYC 9790 Seminar in School Psychology: Administration of Psychological Services
- PSYC 9940 School Psychology Applied Research Project
- PSYC 9970 Practicum in School Psychology (6 credit hours)
- PSYC 9980 Internship in School Psychology (6 credit hours)
- Electives (3 credit hours)

Graduate course in Psychology (must be approved by School Psychology Program Committee) Graduate course in Education (must be approved by School Psychology Program Committee)

A handbook of policies and requirements is available upon request.

public administration graduate programs. Master of Public Administration

Back to Table of Contents

The mission of the Master of Public Administration (MPA) is:

- to provide knowledge and skills appropriate for careers in the public service;
- to instill a commitment to the profession of public service in a democratic and diverse society.

The MPA is the recognized graduate degree for professional positions in the public service.

Professionals with general administration skills are needed in all areas of government. The MPA program stresses the development of management and administrative abilities important to both staff specialists and administrators.

Students in the MPA program likely will come from widely differing backgrounds. Some may come from current public employment and professions such as law, aviation, health administration and business administration while others may enter with degrees in the social sciences, engineering, business, human services or the humanities.

The MPA courses are regularly offered at night to meet the needs of full-time employees.

Students must have proficiency in basic computer applications (e.g. Internet, spreadsheet applications and word processing). Students may achieve this proficiency through previous graduate or undergraduate course work, or may take short courses offered by UNO's Information Technology Services. Interested students should contact the School of Public Administration.

The School of Public Administration is a member of the National Association of Schools of Public Affairs and Administration (NASPAA). The program is on the National Roster of Programs found to be in conformity with NASPAA Standards for Professional Masters Degree Programs in Public Affairs and Administration

Doctor of Philosophy in Public Administration

The PhD program in public administration is a research degree in public management. Its focus is on public sector organizational management in a democratic and diverse society. The goal of the public administration doctoral program is the development of a cadre of academicians and senior practitioners who will make significant contributions to knowledge development in the field.

Because the doctoral program seeks to provide students with the competencies necessary to achieve distinction in higher education or leadership positions in public management, the faculty expects students to exhibit a serious and well thought out commitment to the profession of public service in a democratic and diverse society. The doctoral program assists students in their individual development toward a professional sense of personal responsibility and public accountability, providing a foundation for a successful career in academia or in public administration.

The PhD in public administration requires 93 graduate credit hours beyond the baccalaureate degree. This includes 12 hours of core courses, 9 hours of research courses, 6 hours each in two areas of concentration for a total of 12 hours, 1 hour of teaching and professional skills, 20 hours of dissertation course work, and 39 hours of additional graduate level course work. The 39 hours of additional graduate level course work may be earned from an accredited institution toward a Master of Public Administration degree or a master's degree (MA or MS) in a related academic discipline or field.

The five areas of specialization are:

- Public budgeting and finance
- Public aviation and transportation
- Public policy
- Urban management
- Citizenship and democracy

Additional credit hours may be required of students who must complete compensatory or prerequisite course work. Such course work will be prescribed by the Doctoral Program Committee based on an evaluation of each student's academic preparation for doctoral study in public administration.

Doctoral students may take both 8000 and 9000 level courses offered by the university. Students may not take 9000 level courses unless specific approval is given by the Doctoral Program Committee. Doctoral students in 8000 level courses may be asked to do additional work and/or be held to higher academic standards. Doctoral students may not take dual-level (4000/8--6) courses as part of their program of study.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2625.

master of public administration degree requirements.

Thirty-nine graduate credit hours (or 42 credit hours if completing a thesis) are required for the MPA degree. The course work shall include 21 hours of core courses required of all MPA students. The additional courses will be chosen by the student with the assistance of a school advisor, and include approval by the Graduate Program Committee.

A comprehensive written final examination is required of all MPA students not completing PA 8990 Capstone Project or a thesis.

Admission

The general prerequisite for admission to the MPA program is a Bachelor of Arts, Bachelor of Science, or equivalent degree. The following factors will be considered in determination of a student's admission status:

- Grade point average for the junior-senior year
- Grade point average for the undergraduate degree
- Resume
- Writing skills (based on the applicant's admissions essay)
- References (based on two written letters of recommendation)
- GRE Exam

Generally, students will be admitted unconditionally if they have a strong undergraduate record, demonstrate good communication skills in their admission essay, and receive favorable recommendations, and have goals consistent with the mission of the MPA Program.

To apply for admission to the MPA program, a student must submit to the UNO Office of Graduate Studies:

- UNO Graduate Application for admission and application fee
- Two sets of all undergraduate and graduate official transcripts
- Official Graduate Record Examination (GRE) scores. (University code is 6420)

Send the following to MPA Program Committee:

- UNO MPA Application (can be printed off from this website http://www.mpaomaha.unomaha.edu/mpaoapply.php
- Essay (questions to address are on the MPA Application)
- Resume
- Two letters of recommendation (three for international applicants)

Deadlines for admission are June 1 for the fall semester and October 1 for the spring semester. When the file in the Office of Graduate Studies is complete, the file will be forwarded to the School for review. The recommendation by the MPA Graduate Program Committee on admission of the applicant will be sent to the Dean for Graduate Studies. All recommendations on admission are subject to the approval of the Dean. Applicants missing these deadlines will not be eligible for admission until the next term.

International Students

Students who plan to attend the MPA program from foreign countries where English is not their native language may be granted provisional or unclassified admission subject to the following conditions:

• They must complete the TOEFL exam with a score of 550 (or 213 on the computer-based TOEFL or 79 on the Internet-based TOEFL) or better.

Transfer of Credit

A student may transfer up to nine (9) hours of graduate credit from outside the University of Nebraska and use those credits toward the MPA degree requirements. This requires approval of the Graduate Program Committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies. Students should discuss this with the School's Academic Program Coordinator or the MPA Director. The request for a transfer of credit should be made as soon as possible. The request to transfer credits requires a letter of explanation from the student as well as all relevant course syllabi. Twelve hours may be transferred in exceptional cases, but it requires Graduate Program Committee approval.

Core and Required Courses

The School of Public Administration has seven core courses required for all MPA students. Three introductory core classes must be completed prior to any other course work.

Introductory Core

- PA 8050 Public Administration and Democracy
- PA 8090 Seminar in Organization Theory and Behavior in Public Agencies
- PA 8010 Public Economy (or approved equivalent course)
- PA 8120 Research Methods* (PSCI 8000 at UNO)

* This is not a required introductory core course, but it is advised for students to take this early in their program.

Ending Core

- PA 8300 Policy Design and Implementation
- PA 8320 Public Policy Evaluation or PA 8450 Seminar in Advanced Management Analysis or POLS 836 at UNL is accepted substitute for PA 8320
- PA 8440 Organization Development or PA 8530 Strategic Planning

Note: The ending core requires the completion of the beginning core including Research Methods. The ending core, except for PA 8300, also requires the completion of at least 24 hours in the MPA program.

Thesis Option - 42 credit hours

The thesis option requires the student to complete the 21 hour core, 15 additional hours of graduate elective courses in an area of concentration, and 6 hours of thesis. The thesis must be assigned a total of at least six hours on the approved plan of study. The thesis should be initiated no later than one semester before the anticipated date of graduation in order to provide sufficient time for research, writing and examination. It is the responsibility of the student to follow all regulations contained in the **Guidebook for Preparing Theses**, Thesis-Equivalent Projects, Field Projects or Dissertations.

The student must orally defend of the thesis. At that time, the supervisory committee must sign the acceptance page of the thesis. Approval of a thesis by every member of the thesis supervisory committee is required.

Areas of Concentration

For more information go to the links listed below:

Aviation Concentration Health Administration Concentration Local Government Concentration Nonprofit Management Concentration Public Management Concentration Transportation Concentration Public Policy Concentration

Areas of Specialization

Areas of specialization are interdisciplinary in nature. They require students to choose from courses within other academic areas. Students should work closely with both their MPA and specialization advisors to create a plan of study.

Please note that areas of specialization will NOT be noted as such on UNO transcript.

Criminology & Criminal Justice Specialization Information Management Specialization

Click on a link to find out more information about the specializations.

Other Areas of Specialization

Students may design a specialization to fit their career and vocational goals. These courses must contain a definable substantive area and provide a cohesive set of educational objectives and include a minimum of 12 hours in public or non-profit management. The specialization must receive the approval of the Graduate Program Committee.

Independent Readings (PA 8920) and Research (PA 8940)

These are independent courses of study designed for advanced graduate students who want to pursue a specialized aspect of a core or concentration course. Generally, students need to have completed 18 hours in the program to qualify for PA 8920 and 24 hours for PA 8940.

Students wanting to take either course should contact their advisor, a faculty member who has expertise in the area, or a faculty member with who they are interested in working with. This process may take some time, so students must start early. Working with the faculty supervisor/mentor, students will define an area of reading/ research. Once the work is outlined, the student must complete an Independent Study/Reading Contract that will be signed by both the student and the supervising instructor. The contract may be obtained from the School's Academic Program Coordinator. Only after a completed and signed contract is returned to the Academic Program Coordinator will the student be permitted to register for the course.

No more than 6 hours of independent readings and research may be included in the MPA Program of Study, unless permission is granted by the MPA Graduate Committee.

Internship Courses

The internship course(s) is strongly recommended for students with little or no exposure to public administration practice. Internships are half-time positions over the course of a semester, and count as three course credits toward the degree. The purpose of an internship is to offer students a structured learning experience in a public agency. Students must complete all three beginning core courses in the program before enrolling in an internship course.

The procedure for obtaining an internship is to fill out an internship program application and to submit the application with an up-to-date resume to the internship adviser, Mary Lopez, prior to the start of the semester. Students will be notified of scheduled times to meet with the internship adviser to discuss other requirements and procedures.

A student taking an internship for credit will meet during the semester with the internship advisor. Students are required to submit a medium-length paper by the middle of finals week, analyzing a significant aspect of the internship experience. (Students should consult the syllabus for further details). Students also may take PA 8040 for internship credit. The course grade will be on a pass/fail basis. Internships are not granted during the summer unless outside the Omaha area or without express permission of the internship coordinator.

E-mail Accounts

Upon enrollment, MPA students are assigned a Lotus Notes e-mail account by the UNO Information Technology Services (ITS). This account is used by the university and the school for all official correspondence, and students should check it regularly. The MPA web site contains valuable information about the program and the field of public administration. The URL for the department's web site is: http://spa.unomaha.edu.

Ethics

As a part of a university dedicated to the pursuit and advancement of knowledge, the School of Public Administration expects that each student is worthy of trust and that each student has the right to study in an environment free from the inconveniences and injustices caused by dishonorable conduct. As a part of this belief, the School of Public Administration expects that each student will submit only his/her own work and that no student will knowingly aid another student in any act of academic dishonest as defined in the UNO Student Handbook.

master of public administration concentrations.

Aviation Concentration

Advisor: Scott Tarry

Additional informational is provided in the Aviation Institute's Graduate Student Handbook, which is available at the Aviation Institute Office, Allwine Hall 422 and on-line at http://ai.unomaha.edu/graduate/index.php.

In addition to the beginning and capstone core courses in public administration, MPA students concentrating in aviation are required to take AVN 8120 Research Methods for Aviation Administration to

satisfy the additional core requirement of the MPA program. Other required and elective courses are listed below.

Required Courses (9 credit hours)

- AVN 8020 Survey of Aviation Administration & Transportation Policy
- AVN 8095 Airport Administration & Planning
- PA/AVN 8480 Public Finance Administration

Electives (Minimum of 9 credit hours)

- AVN 8045 Human Factors in Aviation Safety
- AVN 8055 Air Transportation & Intermodal Systems
- AVN 8070 Case Research
- AVN 8100 Seminar in Public Administration
- AVN 8155 Aviation Law
- AVN 8510 Aerospace Education
- AVN 8106 Marketing
- AVN 8750 Aviation Fiscal Administration
- AVN 8896 Critical Issues in Aviation
- AVN 8906 Special Topics in Aviation Administration
- AVN 8920 Readings in Aviation
- AVN 8940 Research in Aviation
- AVN 8030 Internship in Aviation
- AVN 8040 Internship in Aviation
- AVN 9980 Directed Reading in Public Administration
- CIVE 8620 Airport Planning and Design
- PA 8990 Capstone Project

Please refer to the Aviation Institute Graduate Handbook for additional details.

Health Administration Concentration

Advisors: Alice Schumaker or Keith Mueller

Required Courses* (9 credit hours)

- PA 8720 Health Care Finance
- PA 8740 Health Care Policy
- PA 8760 U.S. Health Care Delivery System (Cross listed with PSM 810--UNMC)

*courses may be substituted with permission of student's adviser.

Electives

Unless noted, all courses are 3 semester hours. Students who have a health and non-profit concentration should choose elective courses from the non-profit section of the student guide.

- GERO/PA 8516 Long Term Care Administration
- GERO/HED 8556 Health Aspects of Aging
- GER0 8696/SOWK 8046 Working with Minority Elderly

- GERO 8676 Programs and Services for the Aging
- HED 8600 Health Behavior
- HED 8700 Women's Health Issues
- HED 8850 Health Aspects of Stress Management
- PA 8990 Capstone Project

Electives at UNMC

- PSM 802 Ethics in Health Care
- PSM 806 Biostatistics I
- PSM 820 Epidemiology: Theory and Applications

Local Government Concentration

Advisor: Robert Blair

Required Courses (9 credit hours)

- PA 8410 Public Personnel Management
- PA 8436 Municipal Administration
- PA 8480 Public Finance Administration

Optional Courses (6 credit hours)

- PA 8030 Internship
- PA 8040 Internship
- PA 8400 Public Budgeting
- PA 8470 Administrative Ethics and Leadership
- PA 8566 Intergovernmental Management
- PA 8600 Administrative Law
- PA 8616 Municipal Law
- PA 8990 Capstone Project
- GEOG 8120 Urban Geography
- ECON 8500 Seminar in Urban Economics
- UBNS 8020 Race, Ethnicity and American Urban Culture
- UBNS 8806 Introduction to Urban Planning
- CIVE 8610 Urban Transportation

Planning Nonprofit Management Concentration

Advisor: Angela Eikenberry

Required Courses (6 credit hours)

- PA 8550 Introduction to the Non-Profit Sector
- PA 8480 Public Finance Administration

Optional Courses (9 credit hours)

- PA 8106 Marketing for Aviation, Public and Nonprofit Organizations
- PA 8110 Management Information Systems
- PA 8206 Community Organizing and Social Change

- PA 8520 Seminar in Grant Writing
- PA 8580 Management and Administration of Nonprofit Organizations
- PA 8596 Techniques & Topics in Nonprofit Management*
- PA 8710 Fundraising for Nonprofit Organizations
- PA 8930 Negotiation Skills Management
- PA 8990 Capstone Project
 *NOTE: PA 8596 may be taken twice for credit (3 credits each time) if the content of the two semesters is different.

Other courses from other fields of study where nonprofit organizations are active may be included for elective credits. Examples include health specialization courses, courses in fine arts administration, museum studies, and social work. Check with your adviser to determine if a class offered outside the school can be included in your degree program.

Public Management Concentration

The public management concentration is for students seeking administrative generalist careers in the public sector

Required Courses (6 credit hours)

- PA 8400 Public Budgeting
- PA 8410 Public Personnel Management

Electives courses (12 hours)

- PA 8110 Managing Information in the Public Sector
- PA 8320 Policy Evaluation
- PA 8440 Organization Development
- PA 8450 Advanced Management Analysis
- PA 8470 Administrative Ethics
- PA 8480 Public Finance Administration
- PA 8500 Issues in Public-Private Cooperation
- PA 8530 Strategic Planning
- PA 8550 Introduction to Nonprofit Sector
- PA 8566 Intergovernmental Management
- PA 8600 Administrative Law
- PA 8896 Special Topics in Public Administration
- PA 8930 Negotiation Skills in General Management
- PA 8990 Capstone Project

Transportation Concentration

Advisor: Ken Kriz

Required Courses (9 credit hours)

- PA/AVN 8020 Survey of Aviation Administration
- PA 8400 Public Budgeting
 Or
 - PA 8750 Aviation Fiscal Administration
- CIVE 866 Transportation Planning and Economics

Electives (6 credit hours)

- AVN 8055 Air Transportation and Inter-modal Systems
- PA 8480 Public Finance Administration
- UBNS 8066 Introduction to Urban Planning
- CIVE 861 Urban Transportation Planning
- CIVE 862 Airport Planning and Design

Public Policy Concentration

Advisors: Dale Krane and Robert Blair

The School of Public Administration's MPA program proposes a new concentration, Public Policy.

Objective

The purpose of the public policy concentration is to allow pre-service students and working public administrators to expand their educational background in the area of public policy. The public policy concentration is designed to extend students' understanding of theory and practice in the field of public policy.

Rationale

Most public agencies deliver public services and programs mandated by public policy. Public administrators play an important role not only in the implementation of public policy but also its development. Accordingly, MPA programs provide a foundation for understanding the policy process and gaining policy relevant skills, like policy analysis, policy evaluation, strategic planning, and research methods.

Structure of the Concentration

The public policy concentration consists of the required beginning core courses (12 hours) required for all MPA students, the required ending core courses (9 hours) required for all MPA students, the required policy concentration courses (9 hours), the capstone project (required policy research project, 3 hours), and elective options (6 hours).

Beginning Core Courses (12 hours)

- PA 8050 Public Administration and Democracy
- PA 8010 Public Economy
- PA 8090 Organization Theory and Development
- PA 8120 Research Methods

Ending Core Courses (9 hours)

- PA 8300 Policy Design and Implementation
- PA 8320 Policy Evaluation
- PA 8530 Strategic Planning or PA 8440 Organization Development

Capstone Project (3 hours)

• PA 8990 Capstone Project

Policy Concentration Courses (9 hours)

- PA 8330 Policy Analysis
- PA 8400 Public Budgeting
- PA 8600 Administrative Law

Elective Options (6 hours)

Option A: Policy Focus

Two courses in one or more policy areas selected in consultation with advisor.

For example:

SOC 8200 Medical Sociology and PA 8740 Health Care Policy or SOWK 8090 Social Welfare Policy and ECON 8850 Urban Economics

Option B: Analytic Focus

Two courses in analytic methods selected in consultation with advisor.

For example:

PA 8450 Advanced Management Analysis and GEOG 8056 Geographic Information I

master of public administration areas of specialization.

Areas of specialization are interdisciplinary in nature. They require students to choose from courses within other academic areas. Students should work closely with both their MPA and specialization advisors to create a plan of study.

Please note that areas of specialization will NOT be noted as such on UNO transcript.

Criminology and Criminal Justice Specialization

Advisor: Meagan Van Gelder and Bill Wakefield

Students should have background in criminal justice.

Required course: (3 credit hours)

- PA 8400 Public Budgeting or PA 8480 Public Finance Administration
- PA 8410 Public Personnel Management

Recommended courses: (9 credit hours)

- CJUS 8010 The Nature of Crime
- CJUS 8020 Seminar in Administration of Justice
- CJUS 8040 Seminar in Police and Society

- CJUS 8050 Seminar in Corrections
- CJUS 8060 Seminar in the Criminal Court System
- CJUS 8100 Criminal Justice Organization, Administration & Management or
 - CJUS 8110 Criminal Justice Planning and Change
- CJUS 9110 Course on Police Organization and Management (permission required)
- PA 8990 Capstone Project

Other graduate courses in criminal justice may be appropriate depending upon student's interests and background. CJUS 8090 (Independent Study) is not recommended.

Information Management Specialization

Advisor: Peter Wolcott 554-3770 pwolcott@mail.unomaha.edu

The following two courses must be taken prior to enrolling in the rest of the specialization:

Required course: (6 credit hours)

- PA 8110 Managing Information in the Public Sector
- ISQA 8040 Overview of System Development

Electives (9 credit hours)

- ISQA 8196 Process Re-engineering
- ISQA 8230 Telecommunications Management
- ISQA 8420 Managing the IS Function
- ISQA 8570 Information Security Policy
- ISQA 8736 Decision Support Systems
- ISQA 8810 Information Technology Project Fundamentals
- PA 8990 Capstone Project

public health graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

The Master of Public Health is a joint program between The University of Nebraska Medical Center (UNMC) and the University of Nebraska at Omaha (UNO). The UNMC/UNO Master of Public Health Program is a specialized professional masters degree program designed to prepare graduates for work in public health. Public health practice is increasingly regarded as important to citizen well-being as a means to better health and potential reduction in costs for critical care. While students may take classes on both campuses and from faculty at both UNMC and UNO, effective for Fall 2008 the program is administered through the UNMC College of Public Health.

For more information...

about the graduate program in public health, please call (402) 561-7566 or visit the college of public health web site at **http://www.unmc.edu/publichealth/mph/.**

social work graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

The mission of the University of Nebraska at Omaha School of Social Work is to educate students to become highly qualified social workers who serve people of all ages and influence the systems that affect them, to advance knowledge through teaching and research, and to engage with diverse communities to promote socially just societies.

The primary purpose of the social work profession is to enhance human well-being. Social workers help to meet the basic human needs of all people and empower those who are vulnerable, oppressed, or affected by poverty. The social work profession was founded on a set of core principles that still guide its unique purpose and perspective today:

- Service
- Social Justice
- Dignity and Worth of the Person
- Importance of Relationships
- Integrity
- Competence

Social Work maintains a dual focus on individual well-being in a social context as well as the betterment of society. Social workers seek to enhance the capacity of people to address their own needs, helping people to identify and address the environment forces that create and contribute to problems in living. For over 100 years, social workers have worked to promote social justice and social change with and on behalf of individuals, families, groups, organizations and communities, helping millions of people to challenge their circumstances and change their lives, and promoting the responsiveness of organizations, communities, and other social institutions to individuals' needs and social problems.

Social workers are sensitive to cultural and ethnic diversity and strive to end discrimination, oppression, poverty, and other forms of social injustice. These activities may be in the form of direct practice, community organizing, supervision, consultation, administration, advocacy, social and political action, policy development and implementation, education, research and evaluation.

The masters program in social work prepares the student for advanced social work practice. Master's level social workers are employed in public and private agencies, including medical settings, schools, residential treatment centers, court and correctional agencies, and community planning and development agencies. Their activities and interventions are designed to promote more effective functioning of society as it struggles to "provide for the general welfare" as well as to help people, families, groups, and institutions within the society achieve self-fulfillment.

The School of Social Work and its MSW degree program are accredited by the Council on Social Work Education (CSWE), the national accrediting body for all social work education

Special Procedures for Admission

The School of Social Work has special admission procedures in addition to those required by the Graduate College. Students are encouraged to complete the Graduate application process by February 1.

The School of Social Work application is due by March 1. Students are admitted only for the fall semester.

Applicants for graduate social work education should obtain admission information and forms from the School of Social Work's website: http://www.unomaha.edu/socialwork/msw.php. Graduate College procedure requirements can be found at

http://www.unomaha.edu/graduate/prospective/applyforadmission.php.

MSW Admission Requirements:

- Graduate Application for Admission
- Graduate Application Fee
- Two official transcripts from each college or university attended
- GRE/MAT scores if GPA is below 3.0, or if applying to the MSW / MPA dual degree program
- Three Letters of Recommendation
- Five page essay articulating career goals in social work
- Updated resume or work history

Applicants to the School of Social Work are required to take the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) or the Miller Analogy Test (MAT) if they have a cumulative undergraduate GPA between 2.7 and 3.0. The results should be sent to the Office of Graduate Studies and the School of Social Work before the application is reviewed by the Admissions Committee.

The Admissions Committee of the School of Social Work has the responsibility to determine the applicant's suitability for the profession and reserves the right to request an interview and/or additional evaluative material.

The School of Social Work reserves the right to change admission and graduation requirements in order to remain in compliance with the Accreditation Standards of the Council on Social Work Education.

Requirements for the Degree of Master of Social Work The 63 Credit Hour Program

The MSW program consists of two parts:

- 1. Foundation Level, which includes generalist knowledge and skills common to all professional social workers
- 2. Advanced Level, which includes opportunities for in-depth specialization in practice methods and in specific fields of practice

The 27 hours of foundation level courses along with the 36 hours in the advanced level comprise the 63 credit hour program.

This program is for students who have earned a bachelor's degree but have not completed an accredited undergraduate social work program. Some of the foundation courses may be waived by students who successfully pass the waiver exams.

The 39 Credit Hour Program

This is the Advanced Standing program for students who have earned a BSW from a CSWE accredited program and requires:

- A minimum of 39 hours in graduate social work study focusing in one of two concentrations: Integrated Practice or Clinical Social Work.
- Students to enroll in a minimum of two courses per semester; the MSW program must be completed within four years.
- The director of the School of Social Work may approve loads to 15 credit hours for social work majors.
- Prerequisites completion is required before entry in the program:
 - An undergraduate human biology course or equivalent;
 - An undergraduate research methods course and an undergraduate statistics course.
 - A final written comprehensive examination

*See the School of Social Work website for the other requirements, for details about research, practicum, waiver exams, etc.

**This includes one 3 credit graduate research course which is part of the foundation level.

Requirements for the MSW/MPA Dual Degree

The UNO School of Social Work and Public Administration offer prospective candidates the option to receive both graduate degrees offered by these programs (MSW and MPA) through the Dual Degree Program. Students who have already graduated with a MSW or MPA degree are not eligible for this program.

The MSW/MPA Dual Degree Program consists of 78 credit hours for Foundation-level MSW students, and 54 credit hours for Advanced Standing MSW students. All MSW/MPA Dual Degree students must choose the Integrated Social Work Practice academic concentration. Students must enroll in a minimum of two courses per semester (excluding summer semesters), and complete both degrees within six calendar years. For information about admission requirements, please visit the Social work website at http://socialwork.unomaha.edu.

Comprehensive Examinations

Students will complete a 4-hour social work comprehensive exam focused on Integrated Social Work Practice administered by the School of Social Work. Students also will complete a 6-hour public administration comprehensive exam administered by the School of Public Administration. Students have the option to take a 3 credit hours capstone course in lieu of the MPA comprehensive exam. Details are available on the Public Administration website at http://spa.unomaha.edu/

School of Social Work Academic Standards Policy

Basic Standard. A "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average must be maintained in all graduate work taken as part of the degree program. Additionally, a grade of "B" or higher must be achieved in practicum courses (8400 & 8410).

Automatic Dismissal. A grade of "C-" (1.67 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any course taken in the student's major field of study or in any course included in the plan of study will result in automatic dismissal from the degree program by the Office of Graduate Studies.

Probation or Dismissal. In the following cases, the Office of Graduate Studies notifies the School at the start of each semester and requires a recommendation from the School's Graduate Program Committee either to dismiss, or place on probation with conditions for reinstatement as a student in good standing, students who:

- Receive a grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any courses involved in the first 12 hours
 of graduate study for provisionally admitted students.
- Receive at least nine hours of graduate credit with the grade of "C+" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below in any courses taking in the student's major field of study or in any courses included in the plan of study for masters' or specialists' degrees or graduate certificates, regardless of the average.
- Fails to maintain a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in all graduate work taken as part of the degree or certificate program.

In the case of an automatic dismissal because of a grade of "C-" (2.33 on a 4.0 scale) or below, if the student appeals this action, the School's Program Committee Chairperson will convene a formal Advancement Committee meeting to determine the student's status in the MSW program.

In the other situations of failure to meet academic standards (listed above), the Program Committee Chairperson and Director jointly will arrive at a recommendation to be sent to the Office of Graduate Studies. It will state the student is reinstated on probation, with the conditions that he or she will not receive a grade lower than a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) in the next 12 hours and will maintain a GPA of 3.0 or above; other conditions may be set as well.

Student Responsibilities

- Students must be aware of the Quality of Work Standards of the Graduate College as well as additional criteria of satisfactory performance.
- It is the student's responsibility to know when his/her previous course work has failed to meet those standards.
- Students who are attending classes are still subject to dismissal if the School recommends that action based on review of their previous performance

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2792.

sociology graduate program.

The department of sociology and anthropology offers an MA in sociology. Department faculty have strengths in several areas, including Medical Sociology, Sociology of Families, Global Social Inequality, Organizational Sociology, and Anthropology.

Back to Table of Contents

Medical Sociology examines the impact of social factors on the health and illness of people and the system of medical services. Topics include:

- experience of illness
- issues of prevention and self-care
- inequalities in health and quality of health care services
- provider-patient relationships
- alternative/complementary medicine
- medical ethics
- health care policy
- the professional dominance of medicine

Sociology of Families examines gender, kinship and families in different societies. Topics include:

- the impact of poverty and racism on families
- social capital, employment, and inequality among and within families
- the impact of law and public policies on families

Global Social Inequality examines new patterns of domestic and international inequality. Specific topics include:

- the role of transnational corporations and multilateral policy bodies in the restructuring of First and Third World economies, politics, polities and societies
- labor displacement and migration
- new forms of class, gender, inter-ethnic, language and cultural conflicts
- new forms of resistance to global inequalities

Organizational Sociology is an applied field of sociology that examines the social context of organizational performance. Using a human relations perspective, organizational sociologists analyze and solve problems of group structure, dynamics, and process that enhance or hinder employer and employee goals and interests. Students of organizational sociology are prepared for leadership or consulting positions in business, government, and private agencies.

Anthropology examines contemporary and prehistoric cultures and how they change over time. Topics include:

- cultural anthropology
- North American archeology
- medical anthropology
- contemporary Native American peoples and
- applied anthropology

Admission Requirements

- Applicants for admission to the graduate program in sociology should present a minimum of 15 undergraduate semester hours in the following social sciences.
 - o statistics
 - $\circ \quad \text{research methods and social theory} \\$
 - o a minimum of six additional hours of sociology or related courses

- Students with a background in sociology but without the specific course requirements may be admitted provisionally, but must remove any deficiencies within the first year of graduate study.
- Students admitted provisionally can show competence by taking:
 - SOC 2130 (Statistics),
 - SOC 4710 (Theory),
 - o and SOC 2510 (Research Methods),
 - or in any of these areas by taking a program of independent work approved by the graduate committee
- All courses must be passed with a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better.
- Admissions will be made on a rolling basis, beginning March 1 with a strong preference for Fall admission.

Application Checklist:

- UNO Graduate Studies Office application and fee
- Department graduate program application available from the Department of Sociology web site
- Three letters of reference on approved form (**Department of Sociology web site**)
- Writing sample
- Personal statement of goals and perception of how graduate work in sociology may help you achieve your goals
- Optional unofficial copy of transcripts (for earlier consideration)

Master of Arts Degree Requirements

Thesis and non-thesis options are available. For both programs, students must complete one course in sociological theory (SOC 8010 or SOC 8020), research methods (SOC 8030), statistics (SOC 8040), and social inequality (SOC 8100) with grades of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better. At least one half of the hours of course work for either program should be in courses restricted to graduate students only (8--0).

Thesis Option

- Recommended for students who wish to pursue the PhD degree after completing their work at UNO.
- Recommended for students who wish to participate in a research project and gain writing experience through the thesis process.
- Students must pass a comprehensive oral exam structured around the thesis.
- Prior to beginning the thesis, students must also have their project approved by the thesis committee.
- Requires a minimum of 24 semester hours of approved graduate work in sociology and related disciplines, including the graduate research methods, statistics, and theory courses, plus six semester hours of thesis credit, for a total of 30 hours.
- Courses will be approved by advisement and the student will develop a program of study that reflects their interests.
- Up to 12 credit hours of non-sociology courses may be included in the program of study.

Non-Thesis Option

- Recommended for students who do not wish to pursue the PhD degree after completing their work at UNO.
- These students are exempt from the thesis requirement.

- Students must complete 36 graduate credit hours including graduate research methods, statistics, and theory and may include up to 18 credit hours in a discipline other than sociology.
- Courses will be approved by advisement and the student will develop a program of study that reflects his or her interests. Reading courses may not be used to meet this requirement except by petitioning the Graduate Program Committee.
- Credit for previously earned thesis hours will not be counted toward the 36 hour requirement.
- After meeting all other requirements for the non-thesis master's degree or during their final
 semester in the program, students must pass a comprehensive written examination. This will fulfill
 the capstone requirement for the M. A. degree. The examination will focus on the student's course
 work, and will include one question on sociological theory, one question on research methods and
 two questions from substantive area(s) of focus. This will be a four-hour exam at a date and time
 stipulated by the department. Exams will be given at the end of each semester. All eligible
 students are required to take the exam at the stipulated date and time. In case of a non-passing
 grade, students may take the exam one additional time, to be negotiated with their advisor.

special education graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

Department of Special Education and Communication Disorders

Application for Admission

- 1. Applicants must adhere to the admissions procedures and regulations. Deadlines for applying for graduate admission in special education and speech-language pathology are September 1 for the following spring semester and February 1 for the following summer or fall semester.
- 2. Applicants must hold a bachelor's degree or its equivalent from a regionally accredited institution and must submit official transcripts from all colleges and universities attended. The transcript must be submitted prior to admission. In addition to the transcript and an application for admission, the applicant must provide the department with:
 - two letters of reference from persons who know well the applicant's undergraduate academic work, the applicant's potential to do graduate work, and/or the applicant's professional competence (check with the department for a reference form at http://coe.unomaha.edu/sped/)
 - 2. a personal letter of application indicating concentration area and covering such topics as interest, experience, and career goals;
 - 3. official score on the Graduate Record Examination (GRE);
 - 4. signed and notarized Rule 20 Rule 21 statement required by the State Board of Education;
 - 5. for Special Education applicants, evidence of a current, valid, teaching certificate
- 3. Submission of all required materials and documentation is not a guarantee of acceptance to graduate school.

Graduate-Level Student Teaching/Practica/Externships

All candidates in this department must obtain the permission of their academic advisor prior to applying for and registering for student teaching, practicum, or externship. All candidates must complete one (or more) student teaching/practicum/externship experiences as part of their preparation. At least one of these experiences must be an all-day, 16 week experience in the endorsement area.

Admission to a student teaching/practicum/externship is by application only. Applications will not be considered unless all materials are submitted by October 1 for Spring/Summer student teaching and February 15 for Fall student teaching.

Upon admission to the student teaching/practicum/externship, the department will issue a permit that allows the candidate to enroll in the appropriate course. It is the candidate's responsibility to enroll in the proper course. Professional seminars are required as part of the student teaching/practicum/externship experience and attendance is mandatory. Candidates may be removed from their placement at the request of the candidate, department, or school district/community agency.

Thesis Option/Comprehensive Exams

Candidates in the degree program are encouraged to pursue a thesis option in their program. Completing a thesis will add three to six (3-6) credit hours to each area of concentration. Candidates choosing to write a thesis will not sit for a written comprehensive examination. Comprehensive questions will be included in the oral defense of the thesis. Candidates not choosing a thesis option must pass a written comprehensive examination selected by the faculty.

Quality of Work Standards

Candidates must meet the **Quality of Work Standards**. Candidates will be dropped from the program for the following:

- 1. Failure to maintain an overall GPA of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) in graduate work.
- 2. Failure to achieve a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better in the first 12 hours of course work.
- 3. Receiving nine (9) hours of graduate credit with a grade of "C" or "C+".
- 4. Receiving a grade of less than "C" in any course included in the plan of study;
- 5. For Speech-Language Pathology candidates: receiving a grade of less than "B" in SPED 8460, SPED 8510, or SPED 8520.

master's programs in special education.

Candidates seeking a Master of Science degree in special education will complete a common core of courses (21 semester hours). In addition to the common core, each candidate must select an area of concentration (i.e., Behavioral Disorders, Learning Disabilities, Early Childhood Auditory /Oral Education of Deaf/Hard of Hearing, Mild/Moderate Disabilities). Course work requirements in the concentration areas vary depending on the area selected.

Candidates seeking a Master's degree in special education must meet the criteria for admission to the Graduate College and the Department. Candidates seeking only endorsement in a special education teaching area, but who do not wish to obtain a Master's degree must meet the criteria to be admitted as an unclassified student. Individuals taking course work for continuing professional development may be admitted as a non-degree student and complete up to 12 credit hours of course work. Graduate level hours taken as a non-degree student may be subsequently included in a program of study at the discretion of the Graduate Program Committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies. The department adheres to all restrictions on non-degree students. No student with non-degree status may enroll in a practicum or student teaching course.

Master of Science Degree in Special Education

The Master's degree in special education involves the following requirements:

- Admission to the University of Nebraska at Omaha Graduate College.
- Admission to the graduate program in Special Education.

 Bachelor's degree with a valid teaching certificate or completion of the deficiencies necessary for teacher certification.

Prerequisites

All candidates must have completed SPED 4800/8806 Emotional Development of Children and Youth and EDUC 2510 Applied Special Education or SPED 8030 Special Education Alternatives (or an equivalent to any of these).

Common Core (21 credit hours)

All candidates seeking a degree must complete the following required course work:

- TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3)
- SPED 8236 Language Development & Disorders for Teachers (3)
- SPED 8816 Classroom Management (3)
- SPED 8820 Behavior Disorders (3)
- SPED 8400 Learning Disabilities (3)
- SPED 8910 Theories of Assessment & Diagnosis of Learning Deficits
 (3)
- SPED 8980 Professional Collaboration (3)

Areas of Concentration

In addition to the common core, candidates must select an area of concentration and complete the required course work in that area. Upon completion of the program, the candidate will receive the MS degree and be eligible for a Nebraska Department of Education teaching endorsement in the area of concentration.

Behavioral Disorders

Candidates specializing in behavior disorders will be prepared to design, implement, and evaluate educational programs for children and youth with behavioral disorders. Candidates completing the degree program meet the academic requirements for PK-9, 7-12 or PK-12 endorsement by the Nebraska Department of Education. In addition to previously specified prerequisites, candidates specializing in behavior disorders must complete the following requirements.

Required Courses (18 credit hours)

- SPED 8016 Child Abuse/Neglect (3)
- SPED 8656 Career Development for Individuals with Disabilities (3)
- SPED 8830 Practicum in Behavioral Disorders (PK-9 or 7-12) (3)
- SPED 8840 Advanced Practicum in Behavioral Disorders (PK-12) (3)
- SPED 8850 Methods & Materials in Behavioral Disorders (3)
- SPED 8860 Functional Behavioral Assessment (3)

Early Childhood Auditory/Oral Education of Deaf/Hard of Hearing

The area of concentration in Early Childhood Deaf/Hard of Hearing is based on the combined standards of the Council for Exceptional Children (CEC) and the Council on Education of the Deaf (CED). Candidates may obtain a PK-3 endorsement. In addition to previously specified prerequisites, candidates specializing in Early Childhood Deaf/Hard of Hearing must complete the following requirements:

- SPED 1110 American Sign Language I (4)
- SPED 4370 Basic Audiology (3)
- TED 8260 Curriculum Design & Implementation for Early Childhood Education (3)

Required Courses (19 credit hours)

- SPED 8000 Special Projects (1)
- SPED 8200 Speech & Language Development and Early Intervention with the Infant or Toddler who is Deaf or Hard of Hearing (3)
- SPED 8280 Audiological Implications in Education of the Deaf/Hard of Hearing (3)
- SPED 8290 Speech, Language and Literacy Development in the 3-8 Year Old Child who is Deaf or Hard of Hearing (3)
- SPED 8350 Curriculum Development & Adaptation for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Children from Birth to Eight Years of Age (3)
- SPED 8720 Basic Student Teaching (3)
- TED 8296 Learning Material for Early Childhood Education (3)

Mild/Moderate Disabilities Option 1:

Candidates specializing in teaching students with mild/moderate disabilities can obtain K-9, 7- 12, or K-12 endorsement. Upon completion of the program, candidates will meet the requirements of the Nebraska Department of Education for endorsement to teach children and youth with mild/moderate disabilities. Candidates seeking K-12 endorsement will complete student teaching experiences at both the K-9 and 7-12 levels. One of these student teaching experiences may be completed in the candidate's classroom. The other must be completed outside the candidate's classroom. In addition to the previously specified prerequisites, candidates specializing in teaching students with mild/moderate disabilities must complete the following requirements:

Required Courses (15-18 hours)

- SPED 8606 Mental Retardation (3)
- SPED 8646 Methods & Materials in Special Education (3)
- SPED 8656 Career Development for Individuals with Disabilities (7-12 only) (3)
- SPED 8716 Interaction Between Professionals & Parents of Individuals with Disabilities (3)
- SPED 8720 Basic Student Teaching (K-9, 7-12) (3)
- SPED 8730 Advanced Student Teaching (for K-12) (3)

Electives:

Candidates for K-9 endorsement need one elective to complete their program. This elective may be drawn from any course in special education. Other candidates needing electives to complete their programs may select courses with the advice and consent of their advisers.

Option 2:

Candidates currently holding mild/moderate disabilities endorsement can obtain a Master of Science degree in special education with a concentration in Mild/Moderate Disabilities by completing the required

coursework in Option 1. If the candidate has completed comparable coursework at the undergraduate level, course substitutions will be made in consultation with the department adviser.

Learning Disabilities

This area of concentration is designed to prepare the candidate to identify, diagnostically analyze and teach children who have specific learning disabilities within cross-categorical resource room settings. Candidates may obtain PK-9, K-9, 7-12, or PK-12 endorsement. Candidates seeking PK-12 endorsement will complete student teaching experiences at both the K-9 and 7-12 levels. One of these student teaching experiences may be completed in the candidate's classroom. The other must be completed outside the candidate's classroom.

Required Courses (15-18 credit hours)

- SPED 8646 Methods & Materials in Special Education (3)
- SPED 8656 Career Development for Individuals with Disabilities (3)
- SPED 8730 Advanced Student Teaching (for PK-12) (3)
- SPED 8930 School Practicum in Learning Disabilities (PK-9 or 7-12) (3)
- SPED 8960 Advanced Diagnosis of Learning Deficits (3)
- SPED 8970 Clinical Teaching in Learning Disabilities (3)

Endorsement Only Option

Candidates not interested in a Master's degree may complete an endorsement only sequence in any of the areas of concentration. The endorsement sequence consists of all prerequisites, the courses in the concentration area and the courses in the common core except for TED 8010 Introduction to Research.

master's programs in speech-language pathology.

The program in Speech-Language Pathology is fully accredited through 2012 by the Council of Academic Accreditation, of the American Speech-Language-Hearing Association.

Candidates seeking a Master's degree in special education must meet the criteria for admission to the Graduate College and the Department as specified in this catalog. Speech-Language Pathologists taking course work for continuing professional development may be admitted as an unclassified student. Individuals with a previous Bachelor's degree in a discipline other than speech-language pathology may apply for early admission as a non-degree student and complete up to 12 credit hours of course work. Graduate level hours taken as a non-degree student may be subsequently included in a program of study at the discretion of the Graduate Program Committee and the Dean for Graduate Studies. The Department adheres to all restrictions on non-degree students specified in the catalog. No student with non-degree status may enroll in a practicum or student teaching course.

Master of Arts: Speech-Language Pathology

The Master of Arts degree in speech-language pathology involved the following requirements:

- Admission to the University of Nebraska at Omaha Graduate College.
- Admission to the graduate program in Speech-Language Pathology.
- The following are considered to be essential skills and/or abilities for speech-language pathology candidates: adequate vision, hearing, speech, and language.

- The Pre-Professional Skills Test (PPST) must be passed successfully prior to graduation. The candidate should consult with his or her advisor upon admission into the program to determine the first available time to sit for the PPST. It should be noted that candidates holding an active teaching certificate in elementary, secondary, or special education may have these requirements waived.
- Prerequisites include the following courses or their equivalents:
 - SPED 1400 Introduction to Communication Disorders (3) (except Early Admit candidates)
 - SPED 4330 Aural Rehabilitation (3)
 - SPED 4370 Audiology (3)
 - SPED 4380 Anatomy and Physiology(3)
 - SPED 4390 Hearing Science (3)
 - SPED 4420 Early Language Development (3)
 - SPED 4430 Phonological and Articulation Disorders (3)
 - SPED 4450 Phonetics (3)
 - SPED 4460 Later Language Development (3)
 - SPED 4490 Introduction to Professional Issues(3)
 - SPED 4500 Principles of Intervention(3)
 - SPED 4510 Basic Clinical Practicum in Speech Pathology (3)
 - SPED 4750 Childhood Language Disorders I (3) (except Early Admit candidates)
 - A natural science course
 - A physical science course
 - o Professional education course work for certification
- Early admission to speech-language pathology program: Candidates with a previous Bachelor's degree in a discipline other than speech-language pathology may apply for early admission to the speech-language pathology program. Candidates will take graduate courses while completing the undergraduate deficiencies, thereby expediting the completion of their professional preparation. In addition to the application for admission requirements listed previously, candidates must:
 - o pass the PPST
 - o complete the speech-language-hearing screening
 - possess an overall GPA of 3.0
 - have completed a minimum of the following two courses in speechlanguage pathology: SPED 4380 and SPED 4420
- Graduate candidates who received their bachelor's degree from another institution may be required to complete a transfer student practicum under UNO supervision prior to any field placement. Candidates must consult with their adviser about completion of this undergraduate credit requirement.
- A minimum of 41 semester hours of course work, thesis and practicum. These hours must include the following:
 - TED 8010 Introduction to Research (3)
 - SPED 8240 Language Disorders in School-Age Children(3)
 - SPED 8416 Motor Speech Disorders(3)
 - SPED 8420 Voice Disorders (3)
 - SPED 8430 Fluency Disorders(3)
 - SPED 8440 Aphasia and Related Language Disorders (3)
 - SPED 8460 Diagnostic Methods in Communication Disorders (3) (register twice)

- SPED 8470 Neurophysiology (3)
- SPED 8500 Basic Clinical Practicum in Speech-Language Pathology (3) (register three times)
- SPED 8510 Educational Externship in Communication Disorders (Schools) (3)
- SPED 8520 Medical Internship in Communication Disorders (Hospitals; Rehabilitation Centers) (3)
- SPED 8570 Dysphasia (3)
- SPED 8590 Language Disorders in Infants, Toddlers & Preschoolers
 SPED 8990 Thesis (6)
- *Placements for this practicum are made as space permits.
- The candidate must present and successfully defend a thesis to members of his or her committee.
- The candidate must pass the written comprehensive examination selected by the faculty.

Master of Science: Speech-Language Pathology

The Master of Science is a non-thesis option program in Speech-Language Pathology. SPED 8990 Thesis is replaced with a 3 credit hour elective. Any elective option must have advisor approval to insure that the course meets the standards for accreditation and Certification of Clinical Competence. Remaining requirements are identical to those described above in the Master of Arts degree.

teacher education graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

The Teacher Education Department offers graduate degrees in elementary education, reading, and secondary education. These degrees will enhance current certification but are not intended to lead to initial teacher certification. Graduate concentrations are available leading to endorsements in library media, early childhood education, reading, gifted education, information technology, ESL, 7-12 reading and writing, and bilingual education. The gifted education endorsement is offered through a cooperative program with the University of Nebraska at Kearney. In addition, graduate certificates are offered in instructional technology and instruction in urban schools.

The department does not offer a minor in teacher education (TED) or in any of the majors within the department.

Admission Requirements

Master's Program

All candidates to a master's program are admitted provisionally based on the following criteria:

- a valid teaching certificate
- an undergraduate GPA of 3.0 (on a 4.0 scale) or above
- completion of undergraduate deficiencies
- for international students, a minimum TOEFL score of 550 paper, 213 computer, or 79-80 internet based; or a minimum IELTS score of 7

Candidates to a master's program are admitted provisionally until completion and successful evaluation of the selective retention materials. Selective retention replaces the admission exam. A faculty panel will review these materials and determine if the candidate's status will be changed to unconditional.

Unclassified students

Candidates who are not planning to pursue a program leading to a graduate certificate or a Master's degree can be admitted to Elementary Education, Reading, or Secondary Education as unclassified. Based on approval from their graduate advisor, they are allowed to take courses for which they meet the prerequisite. Normally, no more than six hours taken as an unclassified student may be transferred into a graduate certificate or degree program. Formal advisement is strongly encouraged. Students admitted as unclassified are not eligible for financial aid.

Admission is based on the following criteria:

- a valid teaching certificate
- an undergraduate GPA of 3.0 (on a 4.0 scale) or above
- completion of undergraduate deficiencies
- for international students, a minimum TOEFL score of 550 paper, 213 computer, or 79-80 internet based; or a minimum IELTS score of 7

Non-degree-seeking students

Candidates who are not planning to pursue a program leading to a graduate certificate or Master's program and plan to complete 12 graduate hours or less can be admitted to the university as graduate non-degree students. These candidates do not have an official advisor within the department; however, they may take courses for which they meet the prerequisites. Students in this category are not eligible for financial aid. If the candidate decides to apply for a graduate certificate or degree program, normally no more than six hours taken as a graduate non-degree student may be transferred into the graduate certificate or degree program.

Application Process

Submit the **Application for Graduate Admission** to the UNO Office of Graduate Studies which includes two official transcripts for all previous college work and an application fee. (Non-degree students do not need to submit transcripts.)

Submit to the department the TED Departmental Graduate Admission form that describes the current certification level and emphasis and indicates the intended focus of your graduate studies.

Contact your advisor after you receive a confirmation letter from the Office of Graduate Studies.

elementary education graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

Master of Arts Required Courses - 9 hours

- TED 8010 Introduction to Research
- Thesis hours (6)

Related Professional/Academic Courses 21 hours Total hours required 30 hours

Master of Science Required Courses 9 hours

It is recommended that these classes be taken early in the program.

- TED 8010 Introduction to Research
- TED 8060 Current Issues and Trends in Education, or TED 9180 Contemporary Issues in Urban Education
- TED 8430 School Curriculum Planning

Related Courses 9 hours

Students are to take one course in three of the five strands. They may choose from the courses listed or other courses approved by their advisor.

Assessment and Instruction Strand

- TED 8070 Teaching Multiple Intelligences
- TED 8210 Human Relations for Bias Free Education
- TED 8250 Assessment for the Classroom Teacher
- TED 8330 Analysis of Teacher Behavior
- TED 8930 Individualization of Instruction
- TED 9200 Critical Pedagogy: Teaching for Social Justice
- SPED8236 Language Development & Disorders for Teachers
- SPED8400 Learning Disabilities
- SPED8910 Theories of Assessment and Diagnosis of Learning Deficits or any assessment and instruction course or workshop pending advisor's approval

Child Development Strand

- TED 8246 Parent Involvement in Early Childhood Education
- TED 8276 Current Trends in Early Childhood Education
- SPED8016 Child Abuse/Neglect
- SPED8806 Emotional Development of Children and Youth or any early childhood course or workshop pending advisor's approval

Literacy Strand

- TED 8470 Teaching in Language Arts
- TED 8616 Teaching Writing Throughout the Curriculum
- TED 8650 Children's Literature and Education
- TED 8660 Young Adult Literature and Education
- TED 8800 Multicultural Literature for Children and Youth
- TED 9100 Theories and Processes of Reading
- TED 9110 Principles and Practices in Teaching Reading or any literacy course or workshop pending advisor's approval
- TED 9200 Critical Pedagogy: Teaching for Social Justice

Science and Mathematics Strand

• TED 8410 Special Topics in Mathematics/Science

- TED 8420 Trends and Teaching Strategies in Science Education
- TED 8510 Aerospace Education Workshop
- MATH 8505 Selected Topics in Mathematics/Education
- MATH 8980 Graduate Seminar in Mathematics/Elementary Education
- PHYS 8055 The Philosophy of Space Exploration
- PHYS 8165 Current Topics in Science
- CHEM 8936 Special Topics in Chemistry/Education
- BIOL 8010 Seminar in Biology
- BIOL 8060 Inquiry in the Biological Sciences
- GEOG 8040 Seminar in Educational Geography
- GEOG/GEOL 8236 Great Plains and Nebraska
- GEOG 8500 Earth Science for Educators
- GEOG/GEOL 8536 Historical Geography of the United States or any science/math course or workshop pending advisor's approval

Technology Strand

- TED 8540 Introduction to Technology Tools for Learning
- TED 8550 Digital Multi-media in Learning
- TED 8560 Supporting Instructional Technology Environments
- TED 8570 Internet in the Learning Process
- TED 8580 Authoring Internet Based Educational Materials
- TED 8596 Teaching and Learning in Digital Environments
- TED 8600 Advanced Seminar in Educational Technology
- TED 8620 Advanced Support of Instructional Technology Environments
- TED 8766 Managing Collections in Libraries and Information Agencies
- TED 8770 Integrating Technology into Instructional Design
- EDAD 8250 Technology for School Leaders or any technology course or workshop pending advisor's approval

Area of Concentration 12 hours

Each student will include in his/her Plan of Study, an area of concentration in a special field which will provide depth in an area of his/her interest. Courses within the concentrations will be decided upon in conference with the student's advisor. Possible concentrations include:

Behavior Disorders Early Childhood Education Educational Administration Elementary School Counseling ESL/ELL Gifted Education Hearing Impaired Improvement of Instruction Learning Disabilities Library Media Literacy Math and Science Technology Urban Schools Electives 6 hours

Total hours required (minimum) 36 hours

Also requires completion of a comprehensive exam.

Selective Retention for Master's Program

To move from provisional to unconditional status, the following is a criteria guide for the application process:

- Elementary Education and Reading, during the term in which you will complete 12 hours of TED courses
- Secondary Education, during the term in which you will complete at least 6 hours of TED courses
 - complete the Diversity Dispositions Index
 - o complete a graduate course summary form
 - o submit a formal letter of application
 - o complete a degree plan of study with an assigned advisor

*Unconditional status means the student is fully admitted to the program leading to a Master's degree.

Comprehensive Examination

Students who seek the Master of Science degree with majors in Elementary Education, Reading without thesis, and Secondary Education must take a written comprehensive examination. The comprehensive examination for a Master of Arts candidate is oral. This examination is taken at or near the completion of all course work required in the approved plan of study. Reading Master's of Science candidates can also choose to develop a showcase portfolio instead of the comprehensive exam.

secondary education graduate programs.

Back to Table of Contents

Secondary Education candidates may earn the Master of Arts degree or the Master of Science degree. Initial certification is a requirement for admission. Professional rank for Nebraska certification and/or additional endorsements may be earned as part of both degree programs.

Master of Arts

Required Courses (15 hours)

- TED 8010 Introduction to Research
- TED 8060 Current Issues and Trends, or TED 8190 Contemporary Issues in Urban Education
- TED 8430 School Curriculum Planning
- One course in Instructional Technology: TED 8540, TED 8550, TED 8560, TED 8570, TED 8580, TED 8596, TED 8600, TED 8620, TED 8770, EDAD 8250 (or equivalent)
- One course in diversity: TED 8000, TED 8180, TED 8210, or TED 9200

Thesis 6 hours Related Professional/Academic Courses (9 hours) Total hours required 30 hours

Master of Science Degree with Major in Secondary Education

Required Courses 15 hours

- TED 8010 Introduction to Research
- TED 8060 Current Issues and Trends, or TED 8190 Contemporary Issues in Urban Education
- TED 8430 School Curriculum Planning
- One course in Instructional Technology: TED 8540, TED 8550, TED 8560, TED 8570, TED 8580, TED 8596, TED 8600, TED 8620, TED 8770, EDAD 8250 or equivalent
- One course in diversity: TED 8000, TED 8120, TED 8180, or TED 9200

Related Teacher Education courses: 6 hours

(TED 8410 strongly recommended if available in candidate's teaching area)

Related Professional/Academic courses 12 hours

Each student will include in his/her Plan of Study, an area of concentration in a special field which will provide depth in an area of his/her interest. Courses within the concentrations will be decided upon in conference with the student's advisor.

Possible concentrations include:

Art **Educational Administration** English ESL/ELL **Foreign Languages** Improvement of Instruction Library Media **Mathematics** Middle Level Music **Political Science** Science Secondary School Counseling Social Studies Technology **Urban Schools**

Total hours required 36 hours

Selective Retention for Master's Program

To move from provisional to unconditional status, the following is a criteria guide for the application process:

 Elementary Education and Reading, during the term in which you will complete 12 hours of TED courses

- Secondary Education, during the term in which you will complete at least 6 hours of TED courses
 - complete the Diversity Dispositions Index
 - o complete a graduate course summary form
 - submit a formal letter of application
 - o complete a degree plan of study with an assigned advisor.

*Unconditional status means the student is fully admitted to the program leading to a Master's degree.

Comprehensive Examination

Students who seek the Master of Science degree with majors in Elementary Education, Reading without thesis, and Secondary Education must take a written comprehensive examination. The comprehensive examination for a Master of Arts candidate is oral. This examination is taken at or near the completion of all course work required in the approved plan of study. Reading Master's of Science candidates can also choose to develop a showcase portfolio instead of comprehensive exam.

reading graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

Master of Science in Reading

The Master of Science degree with a major in Reading provides an opportunity for graduate study in the field of Reading education. Candidates may select either a non-thesis program of study (Option 1) or a thesis program of study (Option 2). Both options require candidates to successfully complete a minimum of 36 hours of graduate credit. Candidates completing Option 1 will be eligible for K-12 endorsement in Reading in Nebraska. Candidates completing Option 2 who wish to be eligible for a Reading endorsement must include the course work required for endorsement in their program of study. A program of study for both Option 1 and Option 2 must be approved by an advisor. All candidates for a Nebraska reading endorsement must have taught under contract for at least two years.

Option 1: M. S. Program without Thesis

Required Courses 27 hours

TED 8010 Introduction to Research TED 9100 Theories and Processes of Reading TED 9110 Principles and Practices in Teaching Reading TED 9130 Applications of Literacy Evaluation and Instruction TED 9140 Assessment and Instruction for Secondary Readers TED 9180 Seminar in Research in Reading TED 8470 Teaching the Language Arts TED 8650 Children's Literature & Education TED 8660 Young Adult Literature & Education

Related Courses 9 hours: to be determined in consultation with advisor

36 Total hours required

Option 2: M. S. Program with Thesis

Required Courses 15 hours

TED 8010 Introduction to Research TED 9100 Theories and Processes of Reading TED 9180 Seminar in Research in Reading TED 8990 Thesis - 6 hours

Related courses 21 hours: to be determined in consultation with advisor

36 Total hours required

*The thesis is completed under the direction of a major advisor and supervisory committee as outlined in **Thesis** section. The comprehensive exam will occur during the thesis defense and will consist of questions and answers reflecting course work. Candidates wishing to qualify for K-12 endorsement in reading in Nebraska also must complete TED 9110, TED 9130, and TED 9140. These may be used as electives.

Selective Retention for Master's Program

To move from provisional to unconditional status, the following is a criteria guide for the application process:

- Elementary Education and Reading, during the term in which you will complete 12 hours of TED courses
- Secondary Education, during the term in which you will complete at least 6 hours of TED courses
- o complete the Diversity Dispositions Index
- o complete a graduate course summary form
- submit a formal letter of application
- o complete a degree plan of study with an assigned advisor

*Unconditional status means that the student is a candidate for the Master's degree.

Exit alternatives for M. S. in Reading without thesis

Comprehensive Exam

The comprehensive exam is a take-home exam. The questions require the student to integrate concepts from the graduate classes they have taken. Students will be asked to consider the relationships between theory, research and practice in issues related to literacy in school settings.

Portfolio

The portfolio is a collection of materials that demonstrates who the student is as a reader, writer, teacher, and learner. It requires the student to reflect on issues related to their personal literacy and their development as a teacher. Similar to comprehensive exams, the portfolio requires the student to integrate issues from the various classes they have taken, as well as their teaching experiences.

theatre graduate program. Mission

Back to Table of Contents

To ignite in the student, teacher, and community through critical thinking, compassionate feeling, collaborative vision, and the capacity to delight.

"The true purpose of theatre is to create myths, to express life in its immense, universal aspect, and from that life extract images in which we find pleasure in discovering ourselves." -Antonin Artaud.

The Master of Arts in Theatre program offers advanced study in:

- Theatre Scholarship (Research Methods, Theory and Criticism Seminars, and Theatre History and Literature)
- Performance (Acting and Directing)
- Design and Technology, and Management

The overall goal of the program is to help you develop a deeper understanding of your role as a theatre artist by studying and applying theory and criticism, history, and literature to your work as an actor, director, designer, dramaturg, or scholar. We emphasize the interaction between scholarship and production. All of our students work in multiple disciplines in preparation for PhD work or careers in professional, academic, or community theatres.

The program is broadly flexible and allows each student to design a plan of study that meets individual needs and goals. With four mainstage and additional student-directed productions each year, opportunities for applied work are considerable. As part of a metropolitan university, the University of Nebraska at Omaha has close ties to the theatres in Omaha including the:

- Nebraska Shakespeare Festival
- Omaha Community Playhouse
- Nebraska Theatre Caravan
- Blue Barn Theatre
- Omaha Theatre Company for Young People and
- Opera Omaha

Credited Internships are available with area theatres.

Concentrations are available in Acting, Directing, Theatre History and Literature, and Design and Technology. A special concentration is available to those students wishing to focus on Theatre Management. The concentration combines study in regular theatre areas, Pubic Administration and onsite Internships with one of Omaha's many vibrant theatres. UNO's College of Public Affairs and Community Service is a partner in this special study, thus creating a vigorous interdisciplinary concentration for the management student.

An applicant for graduate study in theatre must:

- present a minimum of 15 undergraduate semester hours with a" B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) average in appropriate courses or experience equivalent to undergraduate training in theatre.
- submit a statement of intent, not to exceed three double-spaced typewritten pages explaining why they wish to pursue a Master of Arts in theatre. The statement of intent should also address the applicant's interest in an area of concentration. These statements are reviewed for quality of writing and the extent to which the applicant's goals are

compatible with the strengths and interests of the threatre faculty and the stated objectives of the program.

• prove background in costume, makeup, stagecraft, design, lighting, acting, directing, history, and literature by transcript, portfolio review, further undergraduate coursework or demonstrating proficiency.

To begin a review of credentials, the student should contact the Graduate Program Committee Chair (phone 402-554-2552) for further information.

Deficiencies will be determined by the Graduate Program Committee and ideally should be made up in the first year of study.

Miller Analogy Test (MAT) and Graduate Record Examination (GRE)

The department accepts the Miller Analogy Test (MAT) as well as the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) for admission. The graduate program in theatre is designed to insure that students are familiar with the field as a whole and that they can demonstrate master's-level competence through a thesis or final project and a written comprehensive examination at the conclusion of their course work.

All candidates are required to take three hours in research methods (THEA 8900 & 8910), nine hours of graduate seminars (THEA 8920, 8930, 8940, or 8950) and to complete one of the following plans of study:

Option I - Thesis

Successful completion of at least 24 semester hours of course work including at least 12 hours in 8000-level courses*; plus a thesis (six credit hours) based on a proposal approved by the student's supervisory committee and defended orally before the committee when completed.

Option II - Thesis Equivalent Project

Successful completion of at least 30 semester hours of course work including at least 12 hours in 8000level courses*; plus a Final Project (six credit hours) consisting of major responsibility in a production approved by the theatre faculty and the Graduate Program Committee in Theatre or an equivalent major effort in, for example, playwriting or a project of sufficient challenge and depth which is approved by the Theatre Graduate Program Committee. A final paper, portfolio, script or equivalent documentation will be assembled upon completion of the project and presented to the student's supervisory committee. The student will make an oral defense of the project before the committee.

Option III - Final Project

Successful completion of at least 33 semester hours of course work including at least 15 hours in 8000level courses*; plus a Final Project (three credit hours) consisting of major responsibility in a production approved by the theatre faculty and the Graduate Program Committee in theatre or an equivalent major effort in, for example, playwriting or a project of sufficient challenge and depth which is approved by the theatre Graduate Program Committee. A final prompt book, journal, portfolio, script or equivalent documentation will be assembled upon completion of the project and presented to the student's committee. The student will make an oral defense of the project before the theatre graduate program committee.

For more information

Students are directed to obtain a copy of the MA Program Guidelines from the department office or call (402) 554-2552, for more detailed information on the program process and requirements.

*At least one-half of the hours of non-thesis course work in a plan of study should be in courses which are restricted to graduate students only (8--0 or 9--0).

urban studies graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

The modern world is increasingly an urban world. Urban Studies seeks to understand the physical, social, economic, demographic, political, and environmental implications of urbanization and urbanism.

The MS in Urban Studies is an interdisciplinary degree program offered through the School of Public Administration. As UNO is a comprehensive, metropolitan university, the MS in Urban Studies helps fulfill the urban mission of UNO.

Graduates with the MS in Urban Studies:

- will possess a broad range of technical skills and an understanding of the problems and challenges of contemporary urban society
- will pursue professional, research or teaching career in the urban studies field
- careers with governmental, non-profit agencies and private businesses who employ urban studies graduates in a variety of management, planning, technical, analytical, human service, and other professional positions

Students enter the MS in Urban Studies with a variety of undergraduate degrees and a range of interests. They will take either a practitioner or research track in their studies and their plans of study will include an area of concentration or specialization reflecting career goals and aspirations.

Omaha, a metropolitan area of nearly three-quarters of a million people, contains a rich and diverse urban environment. Its ethnic neighborhoods contribute to a vital and energetic community that provides the student in the MS in Urban Studies program with many opportunities and venues for field research and training.

The Center for Public Affairs Research, the Labor Institute, and several neighborhood-based development programs operated by faculty and staff of the School of Public Affairs and Community Service also offer community research, outreach, and service learning activities that the Urban Affairs student may utilize.

Admission

The general prerequisite for admission to the Urban Studies program is a Bachelor of Arts or Bachelor of Science degree or equivalent.

To be admitted unconditionally, the student must have achieved a grade average of 3.0 on a 4.0 system for either the full undergraduate program, for the undergraduate major of urban studies, or for the junior-senior years and must have completed all other admission requirements for Graduate Studies.

Provisional admission may be granted where the applicant has achieved a grade point average of 2.75 or above. Exceptions to the 2.75 grade point average may be made by the Graduate Program Committee in conjunction with the Graduate Dean where the applicant:

- has a demonstrated record of work experience directly related to Urban Studies; and
- has demonstrated through recent course work an ability to successfully complete up to 12 hours of graduate work.

Students who wish to take courses for professional growth or personal interest but who do not intend to pursue an advanced degree may be granted unclassified admission.

A detailed resume and a two-page typed essay on how the Master of Science in Urban Studies will further the applicant's career objectives must be included with the application for admission.

Transfer of Credit

Students may transfer up to one-third of the course work required for the urban studies degree requirements. This requires approval of the Graduate Program Committee and Graduate Dean. Students should discuss this with a faculty advisor. The request for a transfer of credit should be made as soon as possible and a letter of explanation from the student is required. An official transcript is also required.

Degree Requirements

The Urban Studies program consists of 37 hours, or 12 courses. Core courses required of all students are

- UBNS 8000 Seminar in Urban Studies*
- PA 8120 Research Methods*
- PA 8010 The Public Economy
- UBNS 8020 Race, Ethnicity and American Urban Culture
- GEOG 8126 Urban Geography**
- GEOG 8056 Geographic Information Systems I**
- UBNS 8060 Introduction to Urban Planning
- UBNS 8200 Community Organizing and Development
- PA 8990 Capstone Seminar***
- 9 hours of electives Students select three elective courses, to be approved by the Director of Urban Studies, which fit their career goals.

*UBNS 8000 and PA 8120 must be completed before other courses are taken (PA 8010, UBNS 8020, GEOG 8126, or approved electives may be taken concurrently).

**GEOG 8126 must be taken before GEOG 8056.

***PA 8990 is to be taken in the final semester of coursework, in spring semester. In unusual circumstances it may be taken in other semesters by arrangement, but it should be taken in spring with the Urban Studies group.

Internship

Students who have not had at least two years full-time professional experience in the public or nonprofit sector (experience must have been in the sector of the student's primary future career interest) will complete an internship. The internship is given as a supervised course of three credit hours in addition to the 37 hours required in the Urban Studies program. The internship is taken following completion of preparatory coursework as determined by the Director of the Urban Studies program.

Thesis Option

A thesis option is available for students who wish to explore a particular aspect of urban affairs in depth, or who want to prepare for advanced graduate work. Students choosing the thesis option do not take PA 8990, the capstone seminar, but instead take 6 credit hours of UBNS 8980, Thesis, engaging in a major research project. This results in an addition of 3 credit hours to the student's overall program. Please contact the director of the Urban Studies program for more information.

For more information

For more information about the graduate program in urban studies, please contact Dr. Meagan Van Gelder at (402) 554-3480.

masters of fine arts in writing graduate program.

Back to Table of Contents

The MFA in Writing is a two-year program of focused instruction for creative writers who are committed to a literary career. The program comprises four 16- week writing seminars and five 10-day, conferencestyle residency sessions. The seminars and residencies are integrated to help those who need to hone their writing and critical thinking in order to participate competitively in the wider domain of contemporary American letters. In a two-year course of study, the student earns 60 credit hours toward a Masters of Fine Arts degree in one of three genres: fiction, poetry, or nonfiction.

Admission

NOTE: With the exception of international applicants who must submit a TOEFL score; applicants do not need to submit any standardized test scores such as the GRE. All applicants, however, should include a summary of any pertinent graduate or undergraduate work completed.

Applicants for admission to the Master of Fine Arts in Writing must:

- Hold a bachelor's degree from a regionally accredited college or university with a minimum GPA of 3.0 on a 4.0 scale.
- Request two official transcripts from each college or university attended to be sent directly to the Office of Graduate Studies. Hand carried or student submitted credentials are not acceptable.
- Complete the Graduate online Application form.
- Send to the MFA program office:

- via email attachment, a one- to two-page single-spaced self-assessment of your background in writing, reasons for wanting to enter the MFA program, and your goals as a writer. See below for formatting requirements.
- via email attachment, a manuscript representing your best work in the genre track (poetry, fiction or creative nonfiction) for which you are applying: 15 pages of poetry, 30-40 pages of fiction or nonfiction. See below for formatting requirements.
- three letters of recommendation from persons who can attest to your ability to complete a course of graduate study, the ability to work independently, and/or the quality of your prior literary achievements. These letters should be mailed separately by the recommender on institutional letterhead when appropriate.

NOTE: Please submit your self-assessment statement and your manuscript sample as .pdf, .rtf or .doc Microsoft Word file attachments via email attachment addressed to the program Administrative Director, Jenna Lucas(jennalucas@cox.net). Manuscript format should be 12 pt. typeface. Poetry may be single-spaced, prose should be double-spaced, pages should be numbered at top right of each page, and applicant's last name should be at top left of each page. Material in genres other than the ones in which you are applying will not be read.

For specific information, requirements and current residency dates for the program, please consult the program web site: http://www.unomaha.edu/unmfaw

MFA Program Contact Information: Mail:

Administrative Director University of Nebraska MFA in Writing 6001 Dodge St. WFAB 310 Omaha, NE 68182-0324 Telephone: 402-554-3020 Email: **jennalucas@cox.net**

Deadlines

Program enrollment is small and selective. Prospective students are encouraged to apply as early as possible. Applications will be considered on a year-round basis, but within the following cycles:

- Application deadline for acceptance into the Winter residency and Spring semester is August 15.
- Application deadline for acceptance into the Summer residency and Fall semester is March 15.

Applicants admitted to the Program must register for one residency session (3 credit hours) prior to the beginning of the session and one distance writing seminar (12 credit hours) during the residency session for each semester.

Applicants not admitted into the program may reapply with new manuscript material after one year.

Residencies

Residencies are conference style sessions (10 days) consisting of a combination of workshops on student writing, craft and theory classes, individual conferences with mentoring faculty, and performance readings. All students are required to take a minimum of 20 hours of a combination of these events, and to meet with their mentoring faculty member to design a course of study for the semester.

Dates of Residency Seminars

Seminars are semester-long (16 weeks) supervised distance studies in writing during which the student corresponds regularly with a faculty mentor on the work which was proposed during the preceding residency session individual conferences. At least four times a semester, the student must submit creative and critical writing to the faculty mentor. The mentor will respond with revisions, suggestions for further readings, and discussion. Additionally, students will have the opportunity, through a seminar web site, to participate in online craft discussions with other students in their seminar group. Seminars are comprised of a maximum of 5 students each.

Further information on the MFA in Writing may be obtained by contacting:

Administrative Director University of Nebraska at Omaha 6001 Dodge St. WFAB 310 Omaha, NE 68182-0324 402-554-3020 Email: jennalucas@cox.net

OR

Office of Graduate Studies University of Nebraska at Omaha Eppley Administration Building 203 Omaha, NE 68182-0209 402-554-2341 Email: graduate@unomaha.edu

Dual-degree Programs

master of business administration and master of science in management information systems dual degree program. Objective / Rationale Back t

Back to Table of Contents

In today's context of a globally integrated and interdependent businesses, ubiquitous information technologies, and mobile workforce, it is critical that graduate education provide students opportunities to develop integrated business and technology skills. Thus, the primary purpose of this dual degree program

is to provide this integration by enabling students to complete an MBA and an MS in MIS degrees simultaneously. This track is designed for dedicated students who are willing to take on the challenges related to graduate education from two perspectives -- Business Administration and Management Information Systems. As such, this program involves intensive preparation in both business administration and information systems and a specialization in an area that combines both backgrounds. The dual degree program requires 54 hours of course work beyond foundation requirements. Students who wish to pursue this option will need to work closely with an adviser to develop an integrated plan of study at an early stage.

Application Procedures and Admission Standards

- 1. Complete and submit the graduate application form for admission.
- 2. Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background.
- 3. Submit a writing sample from work or previous academic experiences. Alternatively, if you do not have a writing sample, please submit a two page double-spaced word processed essay that addresses the following two topics:
 - Discussion of two accomplishments that demonstrate your potential for success in the dual-degree MIS/MBA program.
 - Discussion of your unique personal qualities and life experiences that distinguish you from other applicants to the dual-degree MIS/MBA graduate program.
- 4. Provide three letters of recommendation on official letterhead from individuals who can evaluate your work and/or academic achievements.
- 5. Send two official transcripts of all college coursework. All applicants must have earned a minimum JR/SR GPA of 2.85.
- 6. Submit Official GMAT score: Minimum GMAT score of 500 with a minimum 20th percentile for both the verbal and quantitative portions.
- 7. International applicants who do not have a baccalaureate or equivalent degree from an English-speaking institution of higher education in the United States, the United Kingdom, Canada, English-speaking Africa, Australia, Ireland or New Zealand are required to submit TOEFL scores. The minimum TOEFL score required for the joint MBA/MS in MIS program is 550 for the paper or 213 for the computer-based test.
- 8. Interview (optional): Although not required, applicants are strongly encouraged to arrange for an interview with one or more members of the Graduate Program Committees by directly contacting the Committee Chairperson of the College of IS&T. Telephone interviews are highly recommended for applicants outside the local area.
- Students qualifying for admission based on the standards outlined above but lacking some foundation courses will be granted provisional status until all foundation courses are completed with grades of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or above.

Joint Admission

Students will be admitted jointly for the MS in MIS and the MBA programs under this track. The MBA and MS in MIS graduate program committee chairs will coordinate the admission process between the two

programs. Though not required, it is highly recommended students complete the MBA foundation courses before taking MS in MIS courses.

Plan of Study

Each student admitted to the dual degree option will, within the first semester of their enrollment, file a plan of study in close consultation with a graduate advisor.

Academic Performance

In addition to UNO Graduate College Quality of Work Standards, Dual Degree (DD) students may repeat only once a BSAD 8-0-level course in which they receive any grade, including "W" or "I". Students earning three "C/C+" grades or a grade of "C-" or below, will be automatically dismissed from the DD program. Dismissed students will be immediately administratively withdrawn from all courses in which they are enrolled for DD credit.

Students who have been dismissed may not enroll in any courses for DD credit in any subsequent semester or summer session until reinstatement has been granted by the Dual-Degree Program Academic Standards Committee (DDPASC) comprised of the 2 GPC Chairs and 1 faculty member from each GPC.

- Students who have been dismissed from the DD program may submit a written petition for reinstatement to the DDPASC.
- Students petitioning the DDPASC for reinstatement may not enroll in any course for DD credit until after the DDPASC has ruled on the petition.
- Upon receiving a petition for reinstatement, the DDPASC will evaluate the student's written petition for reinstatement.
- As part of the reinstatement petitioning process, the DDPASC reserves the right to examine the student's academic record and reserves the right to speak to any previous instructor who has taught the student; this information may be used by the DDPASC in the reinstatement decision.
- Information provided by previous instructors will not be shared with the student.
- Reinstatement is a privilege and not all students who are dismissed will be reinstated. Students who have been reinstated will serve a probationary period of the DDPASC's discretion and must satisfy the probationary conditions specified by the DDPASC.
- In addition to probationary conditions, reinstated students will be subject to additional reinstatement conditions as specified by the DDPASC. These reinstatement conditions will include retaking one or more courses in which the student must earn a grade of "B" (3.0) or higher (the exact grade requirements for retaken courses may in fact be higher than "B" (3.0)).
- Students not satisfying the probationary or reinstatement conditions will be automatically dismissed.

DDPASC will consider grades earned in repeated courses

DDPASC will consider grades earned in repeated courses when making decisions related to the Quality of Work Standards issues. DDPASC will consider the initial grade(s) received in a course as well as the most recent grade received for the course. This approach differs from the method used to calculate GPA in a student's eBRUNO file, where the most recent grade replaces the grade received in the previous course attempt.

master of business administration and master of science in management information systems dual degree program. Degree Requirements

The degree requirements for the dual MBA and MS in MIS program include the completion of 54 semester hours of graduate credit beyond foundation courses identified at the time of admission. These hours will be completed as follows. Please note that if a core course is waived due to the student's undergraduate major, the student will be required to take an additional elective course to replace the waived course.

- 1. Core Courses: 42 credit hours
 - MBA program: 21 hours required
 - MS in MIS program: 21 hours required
- 2. Electives: 9 credit hours in one of the areas of focus listed below:
 - Students must take a minimum of 3 credit hours of the ISQA
 8--- elective courses and a minimum of 3 credit hours of the BSAD or ECON 8--- elective courses
 - Students may enroll in a *maximum of 6 credit hours* of duallevel (8--6) elective courses
 - Students may pursue an alternate area of focus with the approval of the Graduate Program Committee.
- 3. Attendance at a minimum of 3 MBA leadership seminars and
- completion of the integrative business case requirement.
- 4. Capstone Class: 3 credit hours
 - Students will complete the MBA program capstone course (BSAD 8800 -- 3 hours) with a grade of B (3.0) or higher.
- 5. Comprehensive Exam
 - Students must pass the MS in MIS comprehensive exam.

Foundation Courses

A student must have completed the following required basic courses. All MBA foundation courses must be completed either as an undergraduate student, prior to, or concurrent with enrollment in the first MBA course. MS in MIS foundation courses must be completed prior to or concurrent with first enrollment in the first MS in MIS course.

MBA Foundation Courses

Accounting BSAD 8110 or one year of Principles of Accounting at the undergraduate level (ACCT 2010 and 2020)

Economics BSAD 8180 or Micro- and Macro-economics at the undergraduate level (ECON 2200 and 2220)

College Algebra MATH 1310 and MATH 1320 (or their equivalents)

English Composition ENGL 1150 is a required course for all international students entering the MBA program who are required to take the TOEFL

MS in MIS Foundation Courses

Six hours of programming coursework or equivalent experience

CIST 3100 - Organizations, Applications and Technology or one semester of undergraduate information systems, or equivalent

ISQA 8040 - An Overview of Systems Development, or ISQA 4110 Information Systems Analysis and ISQA 4120 Systems Design and Implementation, or equivalent

ISQA 8050 - Data Organization and Storage, or ISQA 3300 File Structures and ISQA 3310 Managing the Database Environment, or equivalent

Joint Foundation Course

Statistics can be satisfied by either BSAD 3160, Managerial Statistics for Business, or CIST 2500, Introduction to Applied Statistics for IS&T, or one semester of undergraduate statistics

Core Courses

MBA Core Courses (21 Hours)

BSAD 8060 - Essential Leadership Skills
(this is the first graduate level course MBA students are to complete)
BSAD 8010 - Legal, Ethical, and Social Environment
BSAD 8100 - Managerial Economics
BSAD 8200 - Managerial Accounting
BSAD 8310 - Managing Performance in Organizations
BSAD 8400 - Marketing Policies

MS in MIS Core Courses (21 Hours)

ISQA 8060 - Research in MIS ISQA 8210 - Management of Software Development ISQA 8220 - Advanced System Analysis and Design ISQA 8310 - Data Communications ISQA 8380 - Managing the Distributed Computing Environment ISQA 8410 - Database Management ISQA 8420 - Managing the IS Function

Capstone Course and Comprehensive Exam

BSAD 8800 - Policy Planning and Strategy. All other core MBA courses must be completed prior to enrollment in this course. A requirement of this course is authoring a business case, analysis of this business case, and preparation of teaching materials for this business case. This course must be completed with a grade of B (3.0 on a 4.0 scale).

Students must pass the MS in MIS comprehensive exam.

Focused Elective Courses (9 Hours from one of the areas of focus listed below) Technology Entrepreneurship Focus

BSAD 8366 - E-Marketing BSAD 8910 - Special Topics: Entrepreneurial Planning BSAD 8910 - Special Topics: Business Innovation Consulting BSAD 8706 - Economics of E-Business BSAD 8620 - Valuation of Intellectual Property ISQA 8186 - Electronic Commerce ISQA 8570 - Information Security Policy and Ethics

Business Process Transformation Focus

- BSAD 8910 Special Topics: Quality and Process Improvement
- BSAD 8706 Economics of E-Business
- ISQA 8196 Process Re-engineering with Information Technology
- ISQA 8736 Decision Support Systems
- ISQA 8570 Information Security Policy and Ethics
- ISQA 8810 IT Project Management
- ISQA 8820 Project Risk Management
- ISQA 8596 IT Audit and Control

Applied Quantitative Techniques Focus

BSAD 8080/ECON 8310 - Business Forecasting ECON 8300 - Econometrics or ISQA 8340 Applied Regression Analysis ISQA 8160 - Applied Distribution Free Statistics ISQA 8156 - Advanced Statistical Methods for IS&T ISQA 8736 - Decision Support Systems

Health Care Information Systems Focus

ECON 8600 - Health Economics ISQA 8570 - Information Security Policy and Ethics PA 8760/PSM 810 - US Health Care System: An Overview ISQA 8400/IMED 840 - Clinical Systems Architecture and Function ISQA 8500 - Readings in Clinical Informatics (Note prerequisites for this course)

Thesis Option

To take this option, a student will be required to enroll in six hours of thesis credit either in the MBA program (BSAD 8990) or the MS in MIS program (ISQA 8990). The thesis must be in an area that related to both the business administration and information systems domains. The Supervisory Committee must include at least one CBA faculty member and one ISQA faculty member.

Transfer Credits

A student may transfer credits into the MBA/MS MIS dual-degree program subject to the following conditions:

- 1. No more than 1/3 of the credits for the dual-degree program may be transfer credits.
- 2. No more than 1/3 of the business credits for the dual-degree program may be transfer credits.
- 3. No more than 1/3 of the MIS credits for the dual-degree program may be transfer credits.
- 4. The transfer credits must conform to the transfer policies of the individual programs that make up the dual-degree program.

master of public administration and master of science in management information systems dual degree program.

Objective

Back to Table of Contents

In government and non-profit organizations, there is a significant need and a long-term demand for persons with advanced skills in information management technology. The primary purpose of this dual degree option is to prepare students to manage and lead organizations in the future. To meet this need, the School of Public Administration and the College if Information Science and Technology offer the option to complete both the MPA and the MS in MIS degree jointly and by completing 54 to 57 hours of course work beyond foundation requirements. This joint degree program is designed for dedicated students who are able to successfully complete graduate intensive study from two perspectives -- Public Administration and Management Information Systems -- while achieving a synergy between the two fields. As such, the program involves graduate coursework in both public administration and information systems, with integrative experiences that will attain the desired synergy. Students interested in this option will work closely with a faculty mentor to develop an integrated plan of study at an early stage.

Application Procedures

Note: Students who have already graduated with a MPA or MS in MIS are NOT eligible for a dual degree.

- Complete and submit the graduate application form for admission.
- Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background.
- Application for Admission to the MPA program.
- Submit the essay described in the MPA Admission form.
- A writing sample from work or previous academic experiences. Alternatively, if you do not have a writing sample, please submit a two -page double-spaced word processed essay that addresses the following two topics:
 - Discussion of two accomplishments that demonstrate your potential for success in the graduate program
 - Discussion of your unique personal qualities and life experiences that distinguish you from other applicants to our graduate program
- Ask three references who can evaluate your work and/or academic achievements to complete and return a recommendation letter.
- Send two official transcripts of all college coursework. All applicants must have the equivalent of a 4-year undergraduate degree.
- International applicants who do not have a baccalaureate or equivalent degree from an English-speaking institution of higher education in the United States, the United Kingdom, Canada, English-speaking Africa, Australia, Ireland or New Zealand are required to submit TOEFL and GRE scores.
- The minimum TOEFL requirement is 550 (or 213 if computer-based TOEFL).
- Results of the Graduate Record Exam (GRE) verbal, quantitative and written sections. There is no
 minimum GRE requirement, but the score is one important factor used in evaluating an applicant's
 portfolio.

Admission Criteria

Each applicant will be considered on an individual basis. Applicants for the MPA/MIS dual degree program must have earned a bachelor's degree from a regionally accredited four-year institution of higher or the equivalent foreign institution, and earned a GPA of 2.85 (on a 4.0 scale). Since many factors influence the success of a graduate student, factors such as the applicant's maturity, motivation, employment history, writing samples, work experience, and other accomplishments also may be considered in making admission decisions. In addition, the GRE and, where applicable, TOEFL scores will also be used to make an admission decision.

Joint Admission

Students will be admitted jointly for the MS in MIS and the MPA programs under this track. The MPA and MS in MIS graduate program committee chairs will coordinate the admission process between the two programs. Though not required, it is highly recommended students start by completing foundation courses in the MS in MIS program.

Degree Requirements

The degree requirements for the dual MPA and MS in MIS program include the completion of 54 or 57 semester hours of graduate credit beyond foundation courses identified at the time of admission. These

hours will be completed as follows. Please note that in case a core course is waived, students will be required to take an elective course to replace those credits.

Core Courses: 39 credit hours

MPA program beginning core: 9 hours required (3 courses):

- PA 8010 ¹ The Public Economy
- PA 8050 Introduction to Public Administration
- PA 8090 Organization Theory and Behavior

MS in MIS program: 18 hours required (6 courses):

- ISQA 8210 Management of Software Development
- ISQA 8220 Advanced Systems Analysis and Design
- ISQA 8310 Data Communications
- ISQA 8380 Managing the Distributed Computing Environment
- ISQA 8410 Database Management
- ISQA 8420 Managing the IS Function

Methods course: 3 hours required:

Either PA 8120 Research Methods for Public Administration or ISQA 8060 Research in Management Information Systems.

MPA ending core: 9 hours (3 courses):

- PA 8300 Policy Design and Implementation
- Either PA 8320 Public Policy Evaluation

or PA 8450 Seminar in Advanced Management Analysis in Public Agencies

• Either PA 8440 Organization Develop. & Planned Change in the Public Sector or PA 8530 Strategic Planning & Mgmt in Public & Non-Profit Organizations.

¹ If taking the Program Management specialty area, a student must take a PA 8320 as part of the MPA ending core.

Electives: 12 credit hours

Students will take a minimum of 6 hours each of ISQA elective courses and PA elective courses. Students may choose to specialize in the following areas, or in another area with the approval of their faculty advisor. In any case, one of these courses must be PA 8400, PA 8720, or PA 8896 (Non-Profit Financial Management); and all courses must be at the 8000-level.

Program Management

- PA 8450 Seminar in Advanced Management Analysis in Public Agencies
- PA 8400 Public Budgeting
- ISQA 8810 IT Project Fundamentals
- ISQA 8820 Project Risk Management

Financial Management Information Systems

- PA 8480 Seminar in Public Financial Administration
- PA 8400 Public Budgeting
- ISQA 8596 IT Audit and Control
- ISQA 8570 Information Security Policy and Ethics

Health Care Information Systems

- PA 8720 Health Care Finance
- PA 8740 Health Care Policy
- ISQA 8570 Information Security Policy and Ethics
- ISQA 8400 Clinical Systems Architecture and Function
- Integrative Experience (Required): 3-6 credit hours

Capstone/Exam Option: Students will take the MPA program capstone course (PA 8990) or the MPA comprehensive exam and an additional elective. Students will also take the MS in MIS comprehensive exam.

Thesis Option: To take this option, a student will be required to enroll in six hours of credit either in the MPA program (PA 8980) or in the MS in MIS program (ISQA 8990). The thesis must be in an area that relates to both the public administration and information systems domains.

Foundation Courses: A student must have completed some basic courses either as an undergraduate student or prior to enrolling in the first MS in MIS course. Students may start MPA courses while completing the MIS foundation courses. More information on specific foundation requirements is available on the **Department for Information Science & Technology** website for the MS in MIS program.

Plan of Study

Each student admitted to the dual degree option will within the first semester of their enrollment file a detailed plan of study in close consultation with a graduate advisor.

master of public administration and master of social work dual degree program. Back to Table of Contents

The School of Public Administration and the School of Social Work at UNO have agreed to offer prospective candidates the option to receive both graduate degrees offered by these programs (MPA & MSW) through entering a dual degree program.

Admission Requirements

NOTE: Students who have already graduated with an MPA or MSW degree are NOT eligible for a dual degree.

Students who identify the MPA/MSW dual degree option prior to admission will complete a single admission packet which includes:

- Graduate Application for Admission
- Graduate Application Fee
- Two official transcripts from each college or university attended
- GRE scores
- Three Letters of Recommendation
- 2 essays- one for the School of Social Work and one for the School of Public Administration (see guidelines in individual application packet).
- Updated resume or work history
- MPA Admission Application

The completed admission packet will be sent by the Office of Graduate Studies to both the School of Public Administration and the School of Social Work for review and approval.

Students who decide after admission to public administration or social work to pursue the dual degree program will need to submit a new application, application fee, and additional application materials to the appropriate school for review. The public administration advisor will assist public administration students and the social work advisor will assist social work students with this process.

There are two options for students entering the dual degree program, a 54 credit program and a 78 credit program. The 54 credit program is for students who have completed an accredited BSW degree. The 78 credit program is for all other students; it includes foundation course work in social work.

Dual degree Requirements

For both options, students must choose the "Integrated Practice" concentration in social work and be willing to take a minimum of two courses per semester, excluding the summer semesters.

54 credit program

- PA 8050 Public Administration and Democracy
- PA 8010 Public Economy
- PA 8090 Organizational Theory and Behavior
- PA 8300 Policy Development & Implementation
- PA 8400 Public Budgeting or PA 8480 Public Finance Administration or
 - PA 8720 Health Care Finance
- PA 8530 Strategic Planning & Implementation or
 - PA 8440 Organizational Development & Change
- PA 8320 Policy Evaluation or
- SOWK 8940 Evaluation of Social Work Practices
- SOWK 8190 Research Skills in Social Work Practices
- SOWK 8220 Micro I- Clinical Social Work with Individuals
- SOWK 8230 Micro II- Clinical Social Work with Groups
- SOWK 8510 Macro I- Personal Administration and Personnel
 - SOWK 8530 Macro II- Social Welfare Planning
 - SOWK 8400 Adv Practicum I
 - SOWK 8410 Adv Practicum II
 - SOWK 8540 Social Welfare Planning

- SOWK 8570 Social Work Administration Administration or Social Welfare Agencies
- SOWK 8240 8300 Any one Advanced Micro Practice course
- SOWK 8--- Any one Social Problem/Condition Social Work course

78 credit program

Students must complete the courses listed in the 54 credit program, plus the following 24 credit hours of foundation courses (prerequisites for the advanced social work courses):

- SOWK 8070 Human Behavior & Social Environment I
- SOWK 8080 Human Behavior & Social Environment II
- SOWK 8090 Social Welfare Policy
- SOWK 8110 Institutional Oppression
- SOWK 8130 Generalist Practice I
- SOWK 8150 Generalist Practice II
- SOWK 8160 Generalist Practicum I
- SOWK 8170 Generalist Practicum II

Comprehensive Examinations

Dual degree students electing not to take PA 8990 Capstone Project will complete a 6-hour public administration comprehensive examination focused on the public administration core courses administered by the School of Public Administration. Students also will complete a 4-hour social work comprehensive exam focused on Integrated Social Work Practice administered by the School of Social Work.

Doctoral programs.

doctor of philosophy in criminal justice.

Back to Table of Contents

The PhD program in criminal justice is organized around four components:

- A core of required courses in theory, research methods, teaching, and statistical analysis
- Elective courses in criminal justice and related fields
- Comprehensive examination
- A dissertation

The PhD in criminal justice requires a minimum of 92 graduate hours beyond the baccalaureate degree. This includes up to 30 hours earned in a master's degree. Satisfactory completion of a teaching practicum is also required.

Admission Requirements - Doctor of Philosophy

Admission to the program will be governed generally by the requirements specified by the University of Nebraska at Omaha's Graduate College. In addition to the basic requirements established by the Graduate College, the department of Criminal Justice will require the following:

- An earned Master of Arts or Master of Science degree in criminal justice from an accredited institution will be required for unconditional admission into the program.
- Applicants with a master's degree in an allied field (sociology, political science, public administration, etc.) and who lack substantial course work in criminal justice may be granted provisional admission. They will be granted unconditional admission upon successful completion of 18 hours of criminal justice courses from the core curriculum.
- Outstanding applicants who have completed a baccalaureate and wish to be considered for the doctoral program may be provisionally admitted but must first complete the requirements for the Master of Arts degree prior to unconditional admission into the PhD program.
- A combined score of at least 1,000 on the verbal and quantitative portions of the Graduate Record Examination is required. Students demonstrating exceptional academic potential may be considered with a GRE score of less than 1,000.
- Applicants must present at least two letters of reference from academics.
- Applicants must present a statement of intent, not exceeding five typewritten, double spaced pages, describing the applicant's prior education, relevant professional experience, career goals, and the specific relationship of the PhD degree to the achievement of these goals.
- International students seeking admission to the program must meet UNO Graduate College requirements governing the admission of international students. In addition to these requirements, all ESL students are required to submit scores from the "ILETS" or the "Internet TOEFL" (the paper TOEFL will not be accepted). Minimum required scores are as follows:
 - "ILETS" minimum score of 7.5 is required and an 8.0 is preferred, (OR)
 - "Internet TOEFL" minimum score of 21 in each of the four areas and a minimum score of 95 overall.

All ESL students will be required to take a proficiency assessment examination upon admission. That assessment will be used to determine if further assistance is required.

The Criminal Justice Doctoral Admission Committee will make recommendations for student admissions during the spring semester. Newly admitted students will begin taking courses in the fall semester of each year. If more students than the department can reasonably handle apply for admission in any given year, the Committee will admit those most qualified.

Course Work

Both 8000 and 9000 level courses are offered by the department. The 8000 level courses can be taken by both Master's and doctoral level students. The 9000 level courses will be taken primarily by doctoral students.

A maximum of six hours of dual level courses (4---/8--6) can be included in the program of study. A maximum of seven hours of directed readings (CJUS 9980) can be included in the program of study. All

course work must be completed within three years from the time a student's program of study is approved by the Dean for Graduate Studies. All students will be required to complete all courses listed in the two core areas. Students also will take elective courses in criminal justice or related fields.

The following section gives the details of course work for the PhD in criminal justice:

Required Courses (24 hours)

CJUS 9020 Seminar on the Theories of Crime CJUS 9080 Advanced Statistical Analysis (Statistics 2) CJUS 9090 Special Problems in Research Methods (either quantitative or qualitative) CJUS 9100 Special Problems in Statistical Analysis (Statistics 3) CJUS 9000 Academic Writing CJUS 9000 CJ Program Evaluation & Policy Analysis CJUS 9700 Teaching at the College Level CJUS 9800 Advanced Research Design

Elective Courses (18 hours)

CJUS 8030 Research Methods in Criminal Justice CJUS 8040 Seminar on Police and Society CJUS 8050 Seminar on Corrections CJUS 8060 Seminar on the Criminal Court System CJUS 8070 Seminar on Law and Criminal Procedure CJUS 8080 Seminar on the Juvenile Justice System CJUS 8090 Seminar on Theoretical Criminology CJUS 8100 Criminal Justice Organization and Management CJUS 8110 Criminal Justice Planning and Change CJUS 8120 Independent Study in Criminal Justice and Criminology CJUS 8130 Introduction to Public Policy (also listed as PA 8300) CJUS 8190 Independent Study CJUS 8200 Special Problems in Criminal Justice CJUS 9000 Theory 2 and Theory Construction CJUS 9010 Seminar on Law and Social Control CJUS 9030 Seminar on Minorities and the Criminal Justice System CJUS 9040 Comparative Criminology and Criminal Justice Systems CJUS 9090 Special Problems in Research Methods CJUS 9110 Seminar on Police Organization and Management CJUS 9120 Seminar on Police Effectiveness CJUS 9130 Advanced Research Topics in Policing CJUS 9150 Special Topics in Criminal Justice Research CJUS 9160 Seminar on Community Based Corrections CJUS 9170 Seminar on Institutional Corrections CJUS 9180 Seminar on the Criminal Courts System CJUS 9200 Seminar on Violent Crime and Criminal Behavior

CJUS 9980 Directed Readings CJUS 9990 Dissertation

All doctoral students will select 6 courses from the electives list for a total of 18 hours. One of these elective courses must be a required 3 credit hour diversity course which can be fulfilled by CJUS 9030, CJUS 8130, or masters level or higher courses from another department as approved by the Supervisory Chair and the Graduate Chair.

Students are expected to complete the coursework within 2 years, except in extraordinary circumstances. This will require that they either take 12 hours in two of the semesters or work in 6 credit hours during summer semesters.

Dissertation [CJUS 9990] (20 hours)

A 20-credit hour dissertation will be required of all students. The dissertation must reflect original scholarship and contribute to the body of knowledge on criminal justice. The dissertation topic must be approved by the student's supervisory committee, which consists of a chair and four other members. One committee member must be from outside criminal justice. The dissertation prospectus and the dissertation itself must be approved by the supervisory committee. An oral defense of the prospectus will be scheduled after students have passed their written comprehensive examinations. An oral defense of the completed dissertation also is required.

Comprehensive Examination and Admission to Candidacy

After completion of the 42 credit hours of coursework, doctoral students will be required to establish a Comprehensive examination committee and successfully pass the Comprehensive examination.

doctorate of education in educational administration.

Program of Study

Back to Table of Contents

The UNO-UNL Joint Ed.D. program must total a minimum of 96 graduate semester hours. At least 45 hours of new work must be completed after admission to the doctoral program. Twelve or more of these hours must be in research tools and methods, designated with a star (*).

To satisfy the University of Nebraska requirement for residency, candidates in the joint doctoral program must at some point in their work complete 24 semester hours of study in a 24 hour calendar month period.

Candidates have five years to complete the course work. After passing a comprehensive examination, they have five more years to complete the dissertation, totaling no more than ten years of study.

The doctoral course of study consists of:

Doctoral Seminars

- EDAD 9510 Culture and Context of Schooling
- EDAD 9520 Achieving School Excellence
- EDAD 9530 Paradigms and Practices of Schooling

Doctoral Research Tools:

- EDAD 9610 Applied Intermediate Statistics in Educational Administration (*)
 - EDAD 9620 Applied Advanced Statistics in Educational Administration (*)

Doctoral Dissertation Core

- EDAD 9980 Internship in Educational Administration Research
- EDAD 9000 Research Design (*) (taken after successful completion of comprehensive exam)
- EDAD 8100 Independent Study Literature Review (concurrent with EDAD 9000)
- EDAD 9990 Dissertation (Candidates must complete a dissertation representing 12 semester hours of work and which is deemed satisfactory to the members of the committee following oral examination. This examination is in defense of the dissertation.)

Elective Courses, preapproved by the department

- EDAD 9630 Qualitative Research Methods (*)
- EDAD 9650 Program Evaluation for Educational Administrators (*)
- EDAD 8560 School Finance (required for Superintendent's Endorsement)
- EDAD 8620 School Plants and Equipment (required for Superintendent's Endorsement)
- Other EDAD or Cognate courses as outlined in candidate's course of study.

For more information...

For more information about the graduate programs in Educational Administration and Supervision, contact the faculty, Educational Administration and Supervision at Kayser Hall 414 - UNO, (402) 554-2721.

doctor of philosophy in human sciences with a specialization in gerontology. Back to Table of Contents

Through cooperative relationships with the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, programs are offered at UNO leading to the doctorate with specialization in gerontology. Courses for the doctoral programs can be completed at the Omaha campus, yet the administration of the degree is processed at the Lincoln campus. Please send all application materials to the **UNL Graduate College**.

Doctoral programs require a minimum of 90 graduate credit hours which may include course work applied to a master's degree. Each doctoral student is expected to demonstrate proficiency in research skills or knowledge in collateral research areas appropriate to the student's research interest as determined by the Supervisory Committee. Doctoral students must pass a comprehensive examination as prescribed by their Supervisory Committees and write and successfully defend a dissertation. The doctorate is not

granted simply on the basis of completed courses and related requirements but rather is additionally dependent upon the student demonstrating outstanding scholarly potential.

Final approval of a student's doctoral program resides with the Supervisory Committees which must be appointed prior to completion of half of the credit hours to be applied to the degree. For further details regarding regulations applicable to these cooperative PhD programs, students are referred to the **UNL Graduate Studies Bulletin**.

doctor of philosophy in information technology.

Back to Table of Contents

The doctoral program in Information Technology (IT) is a multidisciplinary program that integrates the theory and practice of applied computing, information systems, internet technologies, and the advances in telecommunications and management of information technology. The program addresses the urgent and growing need for a new kind of specialist who understands the unique intersection of these fields. The vision of the doctoral program in IT is to develop technology specialists who are uniquely positioned to advance research and practice in contemporary technologies. The program is geared towards motivated traditional students and technology specialists who are ready to expand their knowledge of contemporary technologies and become research specialists in academic and organizational settings.

The doctoral program in IT provides students an opportunity to develop:

- An understanding of the theory, nature, and application of information technology;
- A knowledge of the science and engineering of current and future information technologies, including their analysis, design, development, implementation, and evaluation;
- An in-depth knowledge of a thematic area in information technology, for example, applied computing, telecommunications, information systems, or Internet technologies;
- Competence in conducting basic and applied research;
- A strong foundation in multidisciplinary areas at the cusp of the information technology area of interest, while ensuring an applied focus;
- A strong grounding in the fundamentals of conducting and managing high-quality research; and,
- Solid grounding in the fundamentals of academic teaching.

Admission

Applicants must follow the formal procedures established for admission to the graduate program at the University of Nebraska at Omaha. Applicants must have:

- A successfully completed baccalaureate degree from a regionally accredited institution; preference will be given to students with a master's degree from a related field.
- Demonstrated superior performance in mathematics, including calculus, discrete mathematics and statistics, and a sequence of courses in the theory and practice of one or more information technology areas.
- Documented test aptitude, interest and commitment to scholarly activities and research.
- Proficiency in English, sufficient to engage in advanced studies. (The minimum required score on the TOEFL is 575 or 230 on computer based exam.)

Evaluation for admission will be based on:

• Class standing during the applicant's baccalaureate and master-level studies;

- Verbal, quantitative, and analytic scores on the aptitude tests of the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) or the Graduate Management Admission Test (GMAT) (minimum requirement to be considered for this program is 80th percentile or above);
- Grade point average in mathematics, computer engineering, computer science, information systems, quantitative analysis, information systems engineering, telecommunications, management, or a closely-related field;
- Letters of recommendation from references, who are able to give an in-depth evaluation of the applicant's strengths and weaknesses with respect to academic work, and who are competent to judge the applicant's probable success in graduate school;
- Other evidence of graduate potential, such as a portfolio of quality papers or publications, projects, etc., completed by the applicant either in an academic or industrial setting;
- Evidence of English language proficiency for international students demonstrated on standardized English tests;
- On-campus visit or telephone interviews.

Application Checklist

Each applicant must submit the following directly to the Office of Graduate Studies:

- A completed Application for Graduate Admission
- A non-refundable application fee as required by the Office of Graduate Studies.
- Two official transcripts from each college or university attended.
- An official score report from either the GRE or GMAT.
- Evidence of English language proficiency for international students, demonstrated by official scores on standardized English tests such as TOEFL.
- A statement of intent (using the Statement of Intent Form). If the application is for part-time status in the program, then the applicant must indicate so in the **Statement of Intent** and must include a roadmap or plan for completing the program in a timely fashion.
- Three letters of recommendation from references who are able to give an in-depth evaluation of the applicant's strengths and weaknesses with respect to academic work, and who are competent to judge the applicant's probably success in graduate school. The letters of recommendation should be sent directly from the recommender to the Office of Graduate Studies and must be completed using the **Recommendation Form**.
- Other evidence of graduate potential, if available, in the form of papers, publications, or projects completed by the applicant either in an academic or industrial setting.
- A current resume.

The Director of the Doctoral Program may contact the applicant in order to arrange a campus visit or telephone interviews.

Application Deadlines

Applications for admission for the fall semester are due by February 15, and for the spring semester by September 15.

Graduate Assistantships

Students who are interested in applying for a graduate assistantship must contact the Director of the Doctoral Program in IT. A separate form for applying for a graduate assistantship must be completed and sent directly to Professor Mansour Zand. See the program's website for details.

Requirements

The doctoral program in IT requires 90 credit hours and consists of foundation courses (typically taken in a master's degree program), doctoral seminars and colloquia, a major field of study, an optional minor field of study, and the dissertation. As with most doctoral programs, the specific program plan pursued by a doctoral student will be highly personalized in terms of course work and research training, depending on interests and interactions with faculty advisors. After fulfilling all course requirements and successfully completing comprehensive examinations in the major and minor field of study as needed, the student presents and defends the dissertation research.

The program consists of:

Foundation courses (minimum of 24 to 36 hours)

The foundation courses are typically taken in a master's degree program and give students the broad skills to conduct independent research, including studies in such areas as statistics, computer languages, the theory and practice of computing, information systems, systems analysis and design, database concepts, networking and communications, telecommunications, and management of technology.

Research Foundations/Seminars (minimum of 6 to 12 hours, including CIST 9080 - Research Foundation in IT). Major field of study (minimum of 18 hours)

Coursework in the major field of study provides students the advanced study needed to develop an indepth knowledge of their chosen field of research. The student may choose from broad thematic categories such as applied computing, information systems, telecommunications, or Internet technologies.

Minor field of study, when included (minimum of 9 to 12 hours)

Based on the advice of the supervisory committee, the student may choose an appropriate minor area of study. For example, a student specializing in the behavioral aspects of IT may be advised to take statistical methods as a minor, whereas a student interested in applied computing related to bioinformatics may be advised to take areas in the biological sciences or mathematics as a minor.

Colloquia (minimum of 3 hours) – CIST 9040, 9050, and 9060 (1 credit each) are required for all students Comprehensive exam

Dissertation proposal

Dissertation (minimum of 24 hours)

Students will be provided the opportunity to teach undergraduate courses as part of their training for teaching, while ensuring that the teaching does not interfere with the timely completion of their doctoral studies.

In addition, students must meet all other requirements as specified by the Graduate College.

Course Work

Courses at the 8000 and 9000 level may be counted toward the degree, with some restrictions. There is no limit on the number of 8000-level courses which may be counted in the foundation courses, since these are typically taken in a master's degree program. The majority of courses beyond the master's foundation and excluding the dissertation credits should be at the 9000 level. For the doctoral degree requirements beyond the foundation courses, the following restrictions apply:

- No more than 9 hours of dual-level courses (4---/8--6) can be included in the doctoral requirements in the plan of study.
- No dual-level courses (4---/8--6) can be included in the student's major field of study.
- The major field of study must include a minimum of 9 hours of 9000-level courses.

Supervisory Committee

Each student will have a supervisory committee that is responsible for planning and supervising the student's research, including approval of the dissertation proposal, the completed dissertation, and the final oral defense. The supervisory committee is chaired by the student's dissertation advisor. All members of the committee must be Graduate Faculty. The advisor should be a full-time faculty member in the College of Information Science and Technology. At least one member of the committee must be from an outside area.

Program of Study

After students are admitted into the program and with appropriate consultation, they will formulate a preliminary plan of study. Each student's plan will be periodically reviewed and modified, if necessary, to ensure that reasonable progress is being made toward completing the program.

Once the supervisory committee is formed, a program of study must be approved and filed with the Office of Graduate Studies. The program of study must be approved within three weeks of the appointment of the supervisory committee. At least 45 hours of the student's doctoral course work is to be completed after the approval of the program of study.

Comprehensive Exam

The purpose of the comprehensive exam is to assess the student's readiness for research. The exam has a written component and an oral component. The student must pass both parts of the exam in order to be admitted to candidacy.

The written component is a sit-down, in-house exam, taken in two parts on two consecutive days.

Part 1:

The first day is common to all students taking the exam and covers key issues related to research in Information Technology. A readings list will be provided.

Part 2:

The second day covers the student's major field of study and may include in-depth questions on basic research methods and techniques, as appropriate to the student's major field of study and as determined by the supervisory committee.

The oral component is a defense of the dissertation proposal. The supervisory committee arranges for the proposal defense and determines whether or not the student has passed.

In order be eligible to take the comprehensive exam:

- The major field of study must be completed or near completion, i.e., the student must have completed at least 15 of the 18 required hours for the major field of study;
- The student must be making satisfactory progress in all other respects; and
- The student's supervisory committee must approve readiness for the exam.
- The student must first pass the written component before being eligible to take the oral component. The student must pass all parts of the exam in order to pass the exam. If the student fails any part of the exam, then only the failed part need be retaken.

The Dissertation

The dissertation should treat, in depth, a subject from the candidate's major field of study/research as approved by the supervisory committee. The dissertation must show technical mastery of the field and document original research that contributes to current knowledge. Students are encouraged to begin thinking about dissertation topics from the very beginning of their programs, and to use seminars and coursework to explore meaningful topics and build toward mastery in a specific area.

A formal defense of a dissertation proposal is required. The proposal is presented to the student's supervisory committee and other interested parties, and the committee decides whether the student is ready to proceed with the research. As noted above, the defense of the dissertation proposal constitutes the oral portion of the comprehensive exam.

The student is advised to consult informally and continuously with the supervisory committee until the committee accepts the dissertation. After the dissertation research is completed, the dissertation must be presented to all members of the supervisory committee in time to permit review and approval, and the manuscript must be turned in at least thirty days in advance of the final oral examination.

A final, oral defense of the dissertation is required. The oral defense is before the student's supervisory committee and other interested parties. The committee decides whether the student has successfully completed the research, as agreed and described in the approved proposal.

Admission to Candidacy

To be admitted to candidacy, a student must: (1) pass the written comprehensive exam, (2) successfully complete all coursework with satisfactory grades, and (3) pass an oral defense of the dissertation proposal before the supervisory committee.

Satisfactory Progress

A minimum of three years of full-time graduate study is normally required to complete a doctoral program. The maximum time allowed by the Graduate College is eight years from the filing of the student's program of study in the Office of Graduate Studies. Checkpoints are established to help guide students through the program and make sure they are meeting their goals. Students not making satisfactory progress will be counseled out of the program.

For more information

For more information about the Ph.D. in IT ...

Contact Professor Mansour Zand, Associate Director, (402) 554-2847, **mzand@mail.unomaha.edu**; or Professor Yong Shi at **yshi@unomaha.edu**

The program's website is at http://phd.ist.unomaha.edu/.

doctor of philosophy in psychology.

Back to Table of Contents

Through cooperative relationships with the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, programs are offered at UNO leading to the doctorate with specialization in industrial/organizational psychology, developmental psychology, and psychobiology. Courses for the doctoral programs are completed at the Omaha campus, yet the administration of the degree is processed at the Lincoln campus. Please send all application materials to the UNO Psychology Department. Our department will forward necessary documentation to the Lincoln campus.

Doctoral programs require a minimum of 90 graduate credit hours which may include course work applied to a master's degree. Each doctoral student is expected to demonstrate proficiency in languages, research skills or knowledge in collateral research areas appropriate to the student's research interest as determined by the Supervisory Committee. Doctoral students must pass a comprehensive examination as prescribed by their Supervisory Committees and write and successfully defend a dissertation. The doctorate is not granted simply on the basis of completed courses and related requirements but rather is additionally dependent upon the student demonstrating outstanding scholarly potential.

Faculty in each of the areas in which doctoral study is offered have developed guidelines for course requirements in addition to the proseminar requirement described above. These guidelines are as follows:

Industrial/Organizational Psychology

In addition to the courses taken for an MA concentration in industrial/organizational psychology and dissertation credit hours, doctoral students specializing in industrial/organizational psychology are required to include the following courses in their program of study: PSYC 9630 (Leadership Theories and Research), PSYC 9120 (Multivariate Statistical Analysis), PSYC 9960 (Research other than Thesis), PSYC 8950 (Practicum in Industrial Psychology), and PSYC 9030 (Seminar: Topics in Industrial/Organizational Psychology). Students should enroll in at least two seminars but are required to include the topical seminar on Problem Solving and Decision Making.

Developmental Psychology

In addition to the courses completed for the MA degree, doctoral students in developmental psychobiology must take 12 hours of doctoral seminar, 3 hours of Practicum, 12-18 hours of dissertation, as well as courses from the following categories: cognition, learning and/or development (24 hours minimum); psychological measurement and/or evaluation (6 hours minimum); research design and methodology (9 hours minimum); statistics (6 hours minimum); and course work emphasizing human diversity/cross-cultural issues (6 hours minimum). In addition, students must meet all general requirements specified in the **UNL Graduate Studies Bulletin**.

Psychobiology

Doctoral students specializing in psychobiology are required to take the Seminar in Psychobiology (PSYC 9290) at least once (in addition to the Master's requirement) and at least 12 credit hours of graduate level courses in the biological and behavioral sciences.

Final approval of a student's doctoral program resides with the Supervisory Committees which must be appointed prior to completion of half of the credit hours to be applied to the degree. For further details regarding regulations applicable to these cooperative PhD programs, students are referred to the **UNL Graduate Studies Bulletin**.

doctor of philosophy in public administration degree requirements.

Admission Requirements

Back to Table of Contents

In addition to the basic requirements, the School of Public Administration requires the following:

- An earned Master's degree in public administration or related field from an accredited institution will be considered for admission into the program.
- Generally, the target master's degree level grade point average (GPA) above a 3.50 (on a 4.0 scale).
- Graduate Record Examination (GRE) combined scores of at least 1,100 on the verbal and quantitative portion of the exam and a score from the new analytical writing section.
- A statement of intent, not to exceed five double spaced typewritten pages, explaining why they wish to pursue a doctoral degree in public administration. The statement of intent should also address the applicant's interest in one of the five areas of concentration. These statements are reviewed for quality of writing, academic sophistication, and the extent to which the applicant's goals are compatible with the strengths and interests of the public administration faculty, and the stated objectives of the program.
- At least three letters of recommendation submitted on appropriate forms, two of which must come from academicians.
- A resume (must be submitted). Resumes are examined to assess an applicant's professional work experience and/or extracurricular activities while attending school. Resumes are examined to assess an applicant's potential ability to understand and do research on the context and practice of contemporary public management.
- International students seeking admission to the program must meet UNO Graduate Faculty requirements governing the admission of international students.
- Applicants whose language of nurture is not English should present a TOEFL score of 550 or higher on the written examination or (213 if computer based; 79-80 if internet based)or

higher and meet other requirements. International applicants are expected to demonstrate the ability to communicate orally and in writing in a manner sufficient to compete effectively at the doctoral level.

- The Doctoral Program Committee will take all of these factors into consideration in making admissions decisions. No one factor outweighs another.
- The completed application, a \$45.00 (U.S. dollars only) application fee, two official transcripts from each college or university attended, GRE scores, and TOEFL scores (if required) are to be submitted to the UNO Office of Graduate Studies. Items 5-7 are to be submitted to the Chair, Doctoral Program Committee, Annex 27, UNO. Admission occurs once each year, for the fall semester. The application deadline is February 1 for those seeking a funded graduate assistantship; July 1 for all others. Upon completion of a review of the recommendation of the Doctoral Program Committee, the Dean for Graduate Studies will notify applicants about their acceptance or non-acceptance into the program. Students receiving acceptance will be notified of any compensatory or prerequisite work they must complete. Students are responsible for additional information found on the Doctor of Philosophy in Public administration web page at http://www.pubadphd.unomaha.edu

Prerequisite Courses

The Doctoral Program Committee reviews student academic preparation, specifying appropriate courses that must be taken as prerequisites to doctoral study. Except for those who have completed an MPA degree, all new doctoral students must first complete 12 hours of MPA course prerequisites prior to enrolling in 9000 - level core or research courses. Those MPA prerequisites are:

- PA 8050 Introduction to PA
- PA 8090 Organization Theory and Behavior in Public Agencies
- PA 8010 Public Economy
- PA 8120 Research Methods

Core Courses

The doctoral core courses focus on the management of public agencies. They include:

- PA 9000 Foundations of Public Administration
- PA 9300 Knowledge Development and Use in Public Service Professions
- PA 9400 The Environment of Public Administration
- PA 9600 Advanced Management Theory

Under no circumstances can a student who has not been admitted to a doctoral program take any of the required core courses. Students fully admitted and enrolled in another doctoral program can take one or more of the required research courses, but only upon the approval of the instructor.

Research Courses

Research is an integral aspect of doctoral education. The faculty expects that graduates of the program will have the ability to contribute new and systematically rigorous knowledge to the field. Thus the Ph.D. in public administration requires three research courses (9 hours). They focus on the logic and techniques of basic and applied research in public administration. They include:

PA 9950 Quantitative Research Methods in Public Administration

- PA 9960 Qualitative Research Methods in Public Administration
- PA 9800 Advanced Research Design

Workshops

All students take a one-credit teaching and professional skills workshop. The workshop prepares students for teaching in higher education and for potential academic careers. A student's Supervisory Committee may waive the required workshop if the student has comparable experience.

Total Minimum Course Work Requirements

Core Courses	12 hours
Research Courses	9 hours
Area Specialization	12 hours
Workshop	1 hours
Dissertation	20 hours
Additional graduate level course work	39 hours
Total Program Hours	93 hours

The time limit on granting the PhD in Public Administration degree is eight years from the time of filing the plan of study in the Office of Graduate Studies.

Progress Review

The Doctoral Program Committee will conduct a review of student progress each year. The Committee will make such recommendations as may be appropriate to the Supervisory Committee. As part of the review, students will be required to submit a summary of annual progress.

Field Examination

Following completion of all course work doctoral students take the field examination, covering work in the area of concentration and related research methods. The purpose of the field exam is for the doctoral student to demonstrate his or her mastery of the area in which the dissertation will be conducted. The field exams are taken within a three-week period beginning after the fall break or the spring break, or beginning in the week before the start of spring semester classes. The field exam is given in closed-book format in an eight-hour period which can be divided into two four-hour sessions. The exam is designed and graded by the student's Supervisory Committee.

Degree Candidacy

Students who have successfully passed the required course work in their program of study and the field examination apply for Admission to Candidacy for the Doctoral Degree. This application requires majority

consent of the student's Supervisory Committee, the Doctoral Program Committee, and the Dean for Graduate Studies.

After admission to candidacy, the student must maintain continuous enrollment until he/she receives the degree. The school monitors this enrollment. Students not in residence must register for a minimum of one semester credit hour of dissertation research. Failure to register during each academic semester will result in termination of the Candidacy.

Dissertation

The Ph.D. in public administration is a research degree. The dissertation is the culmination of a student's formal academic education in public administration, research competencies, and the area of specialization. The faculty expects the dissertation to be an original contribution to the knowledge in the field of public administration. Students must work closely with their Supervisory Committee in the selection of a topic for research, the choice of appropriate research methods and techniques, and a time line for completion.

The Dissertation Proposal

Students will complete a Dissertation Proposal and defend it before their Supervisory Committee. The proposal should consist of a statement of the topic to be addressed, an explanation of why the topic is important, a review of the relevant literature, and an appropriate research design. The Supervisory Committee will assist the student in the development of the proposal.

The proposal will be orally defended by the student before a majority of the members of the Supervisory Committee and the Chair of the Doctoral Program Committee or the Chair's designee. Members of the Supervisory Committee and the Chair of the DPC or the Chair's designee will have two weeks to read the proposal before the oral defense.

The Dissertation Defense

The Dissertation Defense will be scheduled only when the Chair of the Supervisory Committee indicates that it is ready for the defense. The oral examination will be conducted by the Supervisory Committee and the Chair of the Doctoral Program Committee. The defense will be open to all university graduate faculty. An oral review for the Dissertation Defense must be scheduled by the student with the Supervisory Committee whose members must sign off on the application for final oral examination based on that oral review before the student submits the application and dissertation to the Office of Graduate Studies. Members of the Supervisory Committee will have one month to read and evaluate the dissertation prior to the review.

Aviation Specialization/Minor

The Aviation Institute division of the School of Public Administration has developed the nation's first Ph.D. level minor in aviation administration that is officially noted on a student's transcript. This minor allows focused study and research in areas of aviation administration. Request a copy of the Aviation Graduate Student Handbook and contact the Aviation graduate coordinator in Allwine Hall 422 or phone 1-800-3-FLY-UNO OR (402)554-3424. See the Aviation Institute listing in this catalog for further information.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-2625.

Graduate certificates.

certificate in advanced writing.

Back to Table of Contents

The Advanced Writing Certificate is designed for the following students:

- Writers interested in developing and publishing their creative nonfiction;
- Graduate students in English and related fields;
- Educators seeking writing-specific training and credentials;
- Working professionals who either are currently employed or will be seeking employment as experts in written communication;
- Individuals who work in community service organizations;
- Individuals dedicated to cultural activities in the community.

Admission Requirements

- A baccalaureate degree with at least a 3.0 (on a 4.0 scale) GPA.
- A letter of intent briefly explaining your purpose in seeking this credential (250-500 words).

Required Course Work

- 15 credits from a list of approved courses.
- A minimum of 9 credits must be from courses identified as approved core courses.

Approved Core Courses (9 hours required)

ENGL 8800 Seminar: Spiritual Nonfiction ENGL 8800 Seminar: Experiments in Creative Nonfiction ENGL 8826 Autobiography ENGL 8846 Travel Writing ENGL 8866 Modern Familiar Essay ENGL 8870 Seminar: Publishing Nonfiction ENGL 8886 Community Service Writing ENGL 8896 Narrative non-fiction ENGL 8736 Rhetoric

Other Approved Courses*

English Department

ENGL 8800 Seminar: Topics in Language and Literature (approved topics only) ENGL 8806: English Internship (with the University of Nebraska Press) ENGL/JOUR 8816 Digital Literacies for Technical Communicators ENGL/JOUR 8836 Technical Communication ENGL/JOUR 8856 Information Design for Technical Communicators ENGL/JOUR 8876 Technical Editing ENGL 8966 Topics in Language and Literature (approved topics only)

Education

TED 8616 Teaching Writing Throughout the Curriculum

Public Administration

PA 8520 Seminar in Grant Writing

Faculty Advisor and Mentor

At the time of admission, each student is assigned a faculty advisor/mentor who will work closely with the student in planning the course of study and in assembling the required portfolio.

Portfolio Requirements

Students will assemble a portfolio representing their achievement in the five courses (15 credits). The portfolio will contain at least one writing sample from each course and will be reviewed by the student's advisor and one other graduate faculty member involved in offering courses approved for the Advanced Writing Certificate. As part of the portfolio requirement, each student will make an oral presentation to the reviewing professors. The website for the Advanced Writing Certificate contains a detailed description of the portfolio requirement and the deadlines for submission - www.unomaha.edu/english/advanced.php

Quality of Work

Students must earn a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better in each course applied toward the 15 credits required for the Advanced Writing Certificate.

Earning Both the Advanced Writing Certificate and the MA in English Degree

With careful planning, all 15 hours required for the Advanced Writing Certificate can also be applied toward the MA degree.

For more information...

Advanced Writing Certificate Coordinators:

Dr. John J. McKenna - 402-554-3328 Email: jmckenna@mail.unomaha.edu

or

Dr. John Price -402-554-3325 Email: jprice3@mail.unomaha.edu

certificate in artificial intelligence.

The objective of the certificate in artificial intelligence is to expose students to the principles and technologies used to embody machines with human-like intelligent capabilities and enable them to assist

Back to Table of Contents

humans in performing complex and hazardous tasks. Students taking this certificate will have an opportunity of learning as well as performing hands on experiments in different areas of artificial intelligence including automated software systems such as software agents, multi-agent and multi-robot systems, machine vision and image processing technologies, neural network based adaptive software systems, heuristics and stochastic optimization techniques for critical decision making, and, machine learning and knowledge engineering techniques that embed intelligence in computers and information systems.

Course Requirements

Core Course (3 credit hours)

CSCI 8456 Introduction to Artificial Intelligence

Elective Courses (9 credit hours)

- CSCI 8110 Advanced Topics in Artificial Intelligence
- CSCI 8300 Image Processing and Computer Vision
- CSCI 8476 Pattern Recognition
- CSCI 9340 Computational Intelligence for Data Management
- CSCI 9350 Mathematical and Logical Foundations of Data Mining
- CSCI 9410 Advanced Topics in Logic Programming
- CSCI 9420 Intelligent Agent Systems

Pre-requisites

• CSCI 3320 Data structures (or equivalent) with a grade of B or better.

Applying to a Graduate Certificate Program Admission Requirements

Students with an undergraduate degree with a GPA 3.0 or more are eligible to apply for the CSCI graduate certificate programs. Individual graduate certificate plans have additional requirements that are specified under each certificate. International students and non-native English speakers have additional requirements as prescribed by the office of graduate studies.

How To Apply

- 1. Complete the application form and submit it with the application fee to the UNOmaha Graduate College. On the application you will be given an option to choose the certificate program for which you would like to be considered. All application and support material must be sent to the following address:
 - Office of Graduate Studies, EAB 203 University of Nebraska at Omaha Omaha, NE U.S.A. 68182-0209
 - *If you are already admitted to the CSCI graduate degree program, you do not need to submit an additional application fee. Alternatively, if you are admitted to a graduate certificate program and decide to switch to an MS in CSCI, you will not need to submit additional application fees.
- 2. Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background (if applicable).

Structure of Graduate Certificates

The CSCI graduate certificate programs are structured so that they may be completed by most students within a single academic year. All certificates require completing a total of four courses (12 credit hours) usually involving a combination of core and elective courses. Specific course requirements are available with each certificate plan.

Certificate Granting Requirements

Not more than one course grade below or equal to C in the certificate program.

Transfer of Credits and Concurrent Degrees

- Students admitted to MS in CSCI can transfer credits from a certificate to a relevant concentration in the MS program.
- Current degree students may also complete certificates as part of their studies in the MS program.

Completion of the Certificate

During what is expected to be the semester the certificate is completed and prior to the posted deadline, students should complete a Certificate Completion Application Form in the Office of Graduate Studies. If you complete the Certificate Completion Application Form and do not complete all of the requirements for the certificate, contact the Office of Graduate Studies as soon as possible. You must REAPPLY in the Office of Graduate Studies during the next semester in which you intend to complete the certificate; no additional fee is charged to reactivate your application.

The following requirements are due 12 working days prior to commencement:

- "Incompletes" and "NR" grades from a previous term must be removed so that the grade will be in the Office of Graduate Studies.
- Pay all fees and fines and satisfy all obligations to the University.

For students currently enrolled in courses that are a part of their plan of study, enrollment must be maintained in order to complete the certificate. A grade for any current enrollment must be received by the Registrar's Office no later than the close of business on the fifteenth working day following the end of a semester.

Awarding of the Graduate Certificate

The Office of Graduate Studies will mail the certificate to students when all requirements are completed and all obligations to the university are satisfied (i.e., parking and library fines, student accounts balances, financial aid, etc.). The Graduate College will not approve any changes in the student's permanent record once the certificate is awarded.

For more information

For questions regarding the CSCI graduate certificates, please contact:

Ms. Carla Frakes Graduate Advisor cfrakes@mail.unomaha.edu 402-554-2073

certificate in communication networks.

The Computer Network Certificate Program is a career program designed to meet the growing industry demand for qualified, highly trained individuals in the field of computer network systems. It is designed to give the working professional both a conceptual view and an in-depth understanding of the latest technologies used in Internet. The program includes courses ranging from basic concepts such as Local Area Networks to advanced networking concepts such as mobile wireless communication systems and networks.

Course Requirements

Core Courses (6 credit hours)

- CSCI 8620 Mobile Computing and Wireless Networks
- CSCI 8210 Advanced Communication Networks

Elective Courses (6 credit hours)

(If a core course is waived, it must be replaced with another course chosen from the electives listed below.)

- CSCI 8156 Graph Theory
- CSCI 8200 Interconnection Networks
- CSCI 8220 Telecommunications Management
- CSCI 8410 Distributed System and Network Security
- CSCI 8610 Fault Tolerant Distributed Systems

Pre-requisites

- Programming experience
- CSCI 3320Data structures (or equivalent) with a grade of B or better
- CSCI 3550 Introduction to Communication Networks (or equivalent) with a grade of B better

Applying to a Graduate Certificate Program Admission Requirements

Students with an undergraduate degree with a GPA 3.0 or more are eligible to apply for the CSCI graduate certificate programs. Individual graduate certificate plans have additional requirements that are specified under each certificate. International students and non-native English speakers have additional requirements as prescribed by the office of graduate studies.

Back to Table of Contents

How To Apply

1. Complete the application form and submit it with the application fee to the UNOmaha Graduate College. On the application you will be given an option to choose the certificate program for which you would like to be considered. All application and support material must be sent to the following address:

Office of Graduate Studies, EAB 203 University of Nebraska at Omaha Omaha, NE U.S.A. 68182-0209

*If you are already admitted to the CSCI graduate degree program, you do not need to submit an additional application fee. Alternatively, if you are admitted to a graduate certificate program and decide to switch to an MS in CSCI, you will not need to submit additional application fees.

2. Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background (if applicable).

Structure of Graduate Certificates

The CSCI graduate certificate programs are structured so that they may be completed by most students within a single academic year. All certificates require completing a total of four courses (12 credit hours) usually involving a combination of core and elective courses. Specific course requirements are available with each certificate plan.

Certificate Granting Requirements

Not more than one course grade below or equal to C in the certificate program.

Transfer of Credits and Concurrent Degrees

- Students admitted to MS in CSCI can transfer credits from a certificate to a relevant concentration in the MS program.
- Current degree students may also complete certificates as part of their studies in the MS program.

Completion of the Certificate

During what is expected to be the semester the certificate is completed and prior to the posted deadline, students should complete a Certificate Completion Application Form in the Office of Graduate Studies. If you complete the Certificate Completion Application Form and do not complete all of the requirements for the certificate, contact the Office of Graduate Studies as soon as possible. You must REAPPLY in the Office of Graduate Studies during the next semester in which you intend to complete the certificate; no additional fee is charged to reactivate your application.

The following requirements are due 12 working days prior to commencement:

- "Incompletes" and "NR" grades from a previous term must be removed so that the grade will be in the Office of Graduate Studies.
- Pay all fees and fines and satisfy all obligations to the University.

For students currently enrolled in courses that are a part of their plan of study, enrollment must be maintained in order to complete the certificate. A grade for any current enrollment must be received by

the Registrar's Office no later than the close of business on the fifteenth working day following the end of a semester.

Awarding of the Graduate Certificate

The Office of Graduate Studies will mail the certificate to students when all requirements are completed and all obligations to the university are satisfied (i.e., parking and library fines, student accounts balances, financial aid, etc.). The Graduate College will not approve any changes in the student's permanent record once the certificate is awarded.

For more information

For questions regarding the CSCI graduate certificates, please contact:

Ms. Carla Frakes Graduate Advisor cfrakes@mail.unomaha.edu 402-554-2073

certificate in early childhood auditory-oral education of the deaf/hard of hearing. Back to Table of Contents

The certificate is designed for delivery in summers. Thus a person interested in the certificate could complete the 18 hours in two consecutive summers. The coursework for the certificate would be offered in conjunction with the Omaha Hearing School for Children, a nationally recognized and state accredited/approved school providing auditory-oral education for children who are deaf or hard of hearing from birth through third grade. OHS is the only school in Nebraska that provides auditory education. The staff and administration at the school have over 100 years combined experience in auditory-oral education. Furthermore the school is part of an international network of schools and centers that specialize in auditory-oral education.

The following coursework is required for this certificate.

- SPED 8200 Speech & Language Development and Early Intervention with the Infant or Toddler Who is Deaf or Hard of Hearing (3 hours)
- SPED 8280 Audiological Implications in Education of the Deaf/Hard of Hearing (3 hours)
- SPED 8290 Speech, Language, & Literacy Development in the 3-8 Year-Old Child Who is Deaf/Hard of Hearing (3 hours)
- SPED 8236 Language Development and Disorders for Teachers (3 hours)
- SPED 8350 Curriculum Development and Adaptation for Children from Birth to Eight Years of Age Who are Deaf/Hard of Hearing (3 hours)
- TED 8260 Curriculum Development and Implementation in Early Childhood Education (3 hours); **or**
- TED8220 Play as a Learning Medium in Early Childhood Education (3 hours), OR TED 8296 Learning Materials in Early Childhood Education (3 hours).

Summer Program

The certificate is designed for delivery in summers. Thus a person interested in the certificate could complete the 18 hours in two consecutive summers.

Omaha Hearing School for Children

The coursework for the certificate would be offered in conjunction with the Omaha Hearing School for Children, a nationally recognized and state accredited/approved school providing auditory-oral education for children who are deaf or hard of hearing from birth through third grade. OHS is the only school in Nebraska that provides auditory-oral education. The staff and administration at the school have over 100 years combined experience in auditory-oral education. Furthermore the school is part of an international network of schools and centers that specialize in auditory-oral education.

certificate in geographic information science (GIS).

Back to Table of Contents

A total of 17 graduate credits are required to receive a graduate GIS certificate at UNO. The curriculum stresses spatial theory, oral and written communication, computer experience, problem-solving skills, and GIS industry experience.

Prerequisites

The student must demonstrate a background in geography, statistics, and computer science. Prerequisites would include courses in human and physical geography, statistics, and programming such as the following::

- GEOG 1020 Human Geography
- GEOG 1070 Physical Geography: Soils and Landforms
- MATH 1530 Introduction to Applied Probability and Statistics
- CIST 1400 Introduction to Computer Programming

Core Requirements

- GEOG 8535 Cartography and Geographic Information Systems (2 hrs)
- GEOG 8545 Cartography and Geographic Information Systems Lab (2 hrs)
- GEOG 8056 GIS I (3 hrs)
- GEOG 8666 GIS II (4 hrs)

Electives

Two of the following:

- GEOG 8016 Conservation of Natural Resources (3 hrs)
- GEOG 8036 Computer Mapping and Visualization (3 hrs)
- GEOG 8636 Environmental Remote Sensing (4 hrs)
- GEOG 8650 Land Use (3 hrs)
- GEOG 8800 Internship in Environmental/Regional Planning (3 hrs)

Students may substitute advanced courses in GIS for required courses already taken. Students will be allowed a maximum of two substitutions for these required courses. Substitution must be approved by the department GIS advisor.

For more information about the graduate certificate program in GIS, please call (402) 554-2662.

For more information

For questions regarding the GIS graduate certificate, please contact:

Office of Graduate Studies University of Nebraska at Omaha Eppley Administration Building 203 Omaha, NE 68182-0209 402-554-2341 Email: graduate@unomaha.edu

certificate in gerontology.

Back to Table of Contents

In addition to the Master of Arts in social gerontology, a graduate certificate of specialization in gerontology is available. The Board of Regents has established a certificate in gerontology that will be awarded upon completion of requirements for the specialization. The specialization may serve as an academic minor for students majoring in many of the social and behavior sciences at the graduate level.

Requirements

Students wishing to work toward the certificate in gerontology:

- must make application and be accepted into the department of gerontology and Graduate College.
- must make application for admission to Graduate Studies.
- must be accepted into the degree program of their major department/school.

Course work requirements:

- consist of a minimum of 15 semester hours in gerontology.
- The only required course is GERO 9110 Applied Social Gerontology (three semester hours); the other 12 hours (usually four graduate-level courses) in gerontology are selected by the student in consultation with the academic coordinator of the gerontology program. In this manner, individualized programs of study are developed for each student to best meet his or her career goals and interests.
- A one semester practicum or its equivalent. The goal of this is to give each student practical one-on-one experience with the aged in a service program or agency delivering services to the elderly.
- Practicum students must register for GERO 8940 Practicum and participate in periodic seminars with the Practicum supervisor of the department of gerontology.

Example of a Program of Study for the Certificate

Each individual program of study will be tailored to the needs and interests of each student. The following is an example of what one program of study might look like:

GERO 9110 Applied Social Gerontology (3) (required of all students at the graduate level) GERO 8106 Educational Gerontology (3) GERO 8676 Programs and Services for the Aging (3) GERO 8986 Counseling Skills in Gerontology (3) GERO 8940 Practicum (3) GEOG 9460 Aging and Human Behavior (3)

For more information

For more information about the certificate program in gerontology, please call (402) 554-2272.

certificate in human resources & training.

Back to Table of Contents

Admission

Admission to the program will require at least:

- A baccalaureate degree with at least a 3.0 GPA.
- A major or a minor or at least a 15-hour concentration in speech communication, psychology, business, or a related area.
- At least one three-credit course in research methods or statistics.

Students will need to submit the following to the Office of Graduate Studies:

- A completed UNO graduate application form.
- Two official transcripts from each university/college attended.
- A 1000-word essay on why you seek admission to the program and indicating which concentration you will be pursuing.
- At least one letter of recommendation from a professor or supervisor.

A committee comprised of representatives from each administrative unit will evaluate applicants after the deadlines of July 1 for the Fall semester and December 1 for the Spring semester.

Certificate Requirements

- 1. Choose one of these two concentrations: Human Resources Concentration or Training Concentration
- 2. Take twelve (12) graduate credits from your selected concentration. See **concentrations and courses** list with required classes and choices.
- 3. Take three (3) elective graduate credits must be selected from either concentration or from the approved electives list.
- 4. Courses must be taken in at least two of the units within the certificate program (i.e., Communication, Psychology, and Business Administration).
- 5. To enroll in each course, students must obtain instructor approval prior to registration.

6. Students who are admitted to the graduate certificate program must create a portfolio that contains at least one sample project from each course. A formal portfolio-in-progress review by the student's adviser will be required after the student completes no fewer than six credits and no more than nine credits. A formal final review will be required after the student completes all course work (see Certificate Completion Requirements below).

Concentrations and Courses

Human Resources Concentration

This concentration focuses on enhancing the management of organizational performance through improving employee recruitment, selection, placement, performance evaluation, motivation, and retention.

Required Courses:

- BSAD 8350 Seminar in Management
- BSAD 8320 Seminar in Personnel OR SPCH 8186 Communication Leadership & Power in Organizations
- PSYC 9660 Criterion Development & Performance Appraisal
- BSAD 8310 Managing Improvement in Organizations OR SPCH 8176 Organizational Communication
- PSYC 8316 Psychological & Educational Testing OR PSYC 8646 Personnel Psychology (required)

Training and Development Concentration

This concentration focuses on enhancing training skills (i.e., designing, implementing and assessing training programs) and the instructional process through which organizations help employees and management improve work performance, communication, job satisfaction, and future career preparation.

Required Courses:

- SPCH 8156 Communication Training & Development Skills OR PSYC 9620 Industrial Training and Organizational Development
- BSAD 8310 Managing Performance in Organizations OR SPCH 8176 Organizational Communication OR PSYC 8636 Organizational Psychology
- SPCH 8166 Communication for Instructional Settings
- SPCH 8186 Communication Leadership and Power in Organizations OR BSAD 8350 Seminar in Management
- EDAD 9650 Program Evaluation OR PSYC 9320 Seminar in Program Evaluation OR HED 8750 Instruction and Evaluation

Electives List (for both concentrations)

PSYC 9030 Seminar in Industrial/Organizational Psychology PSYC 9610 Industrial Motivation and Morale PSYC 9630 Leadership Theories and Research SPCH 8536 Cross-cultural Communication SPCH 8516 Persuasion SPCH 8180 Topics in Speech Communications Seminar SPCH 8806 Mediation SPCH 8706 Interpersonal Conflict

Certificate Completion Requirements

- 1. In order to successfully complete the graduate certificate program, students will be required to earn a grade of a "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or above in every course.
- 2. Student Portfolio. Students will need to create a portfolio that represents their achievement in the five courses (15 credits). The portfolio will contain at least one sample project from each course and must be reviewed by the student's advisor. Examples of projects for the portfolio might include: training manuals, workshop outlines, complete job analyses, performance appraisals, test reviews and evaluations. A formal portfolio-in-progress review by the student's advisor is required after the student completes no fewer than six credits and no more than nine credits.

For More Information

For more information about the Graduate Certificate in Human Resources and Training, please contact one of the following professors:

- Karen Dwyer (Chair) Communication (402) 554-2253 kdwyer@mail.unomaha.edu
- Lynn Harland Business Administration (402) 554-2808 Iharland@mail.unomaha.edu
- Roni Reiter-Palmon Psychology (402) 554-4810 rreiter-palmon@mail.unomaha.edu

certificate in information assurance.

Back to Table of Contents

The goal of ISQA graduate certificate programs is to allow post-baccalaureate students and working professionals to expand their educational background and complete work that could count towards a graduate degree.

Earning ISQA graduate certificates will:

- enhance skill sets and provide exposure to new information technologies, theories and practices.
- allow individuals to work towards various professional certifications.
- increase growth potential with employers and prospects of obtaining a graduate degree.
- offer existing technical and managerial professionals the chance to improve and hone their communication skills to aide in their professional development.

Who is Eligible?

Individuals with an undergraduate degree and one to two years of work experience in information systems (IS) related roles are eligible to apply for the ISQA graduate certificate programs.

Structure of Graduate Certificates

ISQA graduate certificates consist of three core courses (9 credits) and one elective (3 credits) for a total of 12 credit hours. Specific course requirements for each graduate certificate are shown below. There are three prerequisite courses not counted as part of the 12 credit hours, which may be waived by the chair of the Graduate Program Committee based on courses already taken, applicable work experience, or the recommendation of faculty teaching the prerequisite courses.

These courses are:

CIST 3100 - Organizations, Applications, and Technology ISQA 8040 - An Overview of Systems Development ISQA 8050 - Data Organization and Storage

Information Assurance Certificate

The Information Assurance (IA) Certificate will provide students with the technical, organizational and managerial background to assist in planning, deploying, and managing security technologies to achieve information assurance.

Core Courses - 12 hours

ISQA 8546 - Computer Security Management ISQA 8560 - Information Warfare and Security ISQA 8570 - Information Security Policy and Ethics ISQA 8580 - Security Risk Management & Assessment

Elective Courses - 3 hours

ISQA 8310 - Data Communications

ISQA 8546 - Computer Security Management

ISQA 8530 - E-Commerce Security

ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in MIS (must be related to information assurance)

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in MIS (must be related to information assurance)

Application Process

Complete the application form and submit it with the application fee to the UNO Graduate College -**Online Application Form**. On the application you will be given an option to choose the graduate certificate program for which you would like to be considered. All application and support material must be sent to the following address:

University of Nebraska at Omaha Office of Graduate Studies 6001 Dodge St, EAB 203 Omaha, NE U.S.A. 68182-0209

Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background (if applicable).

Note: If you are already admitted to the MIS graduate degree program, you do not need to submit an additional application fee. Alternatively, if you are admitted to a graduate certificate program and decide to switch to an MS in MIS, you will not need to submit additional application fees.

Submit a writing sample from work or previous academic experiences. Alternatively, if you do not have writing sample, please submit a two page double-spaced essay that addresses the following two topics:

2. Discussion of your unique personal qualities and life experiences that distinguish you from other applicants to our graduate program.

^{1.} Discussion of two accomplishments that demonstrate your potential for success in the graduate certificate program.

For more information

For questions regarding the ISQA graduate certificates, please contact

Dr. Peter Wolcott Chairperson ISQA Graduate Program Committee **pwolcott@mail.unomaha.edu** 402-554-3158

and/or

Ms. Carla Frakes Graduate Advisor cfrakes@mail.unomaha.edu 402-554-2073

certificate in instruction in urban schools.

Back to Table of Contents

The Instruction in Urban Schools Certificate is designed to provide K-12 professionals the historical, theoretical, research, and practical knowledge related to teaching and learning. This knowledge can be applied to all school settings, especially those with diverse student populations.

Requirements

Students will develop, with their certificate advisor, an individualized plan of study from the following categories. The plan of study must be approved by the student's assigned certificate advisor.

Students must complete 18 hours within the following guidelines:

Required pedagogy courses: 9 hours

- TED 8190 Contemporary Issues in Urban Education
- TED 8180 Culturally Responsive Teaching
- TED 9200 Critical Pedagogy: Teaching for Social Justice

Related courses: 9 hours

Content/professional courses in the College of Education, the College of Arts & Sciences and/or other colleges. These are identified in consultation with student's advisor.

Total hours required - 18 hours

For more Information, please call (402)-554-2212.

certificate in instructional technology.

The Instructional Technology Certificate is designed for professional educators with particular focus on teachers and administrators in K-12 schools. The certificate is intended to attract individuals seeking to increase the use of technology in their classrooms; others who have been or will be assigned technology leadership roles in their building/school district; and, finally, students pursuing an educational master's degree program with the focus on technology.

Back to Table of Contents

The focus of the certificate program is effective use of technology in the learning process, a most important topic in today's educational community. Upon completion of this certificate, the educator will have been exposed to various technologies and their uses in the school setting, will be able to use technological tools, and will be able to effectively infuse technology into the learning process.

Required Courses 3 hours

TED 8430 School Curriculum Planning

Electives 12 hours

TED 8540 Introduction to Technology Tools for Learning TED 8550 Digital Multi-media in Learning TED 8560 Supporting Instructional Technology Environments TED 8570 Internet in the Learning Process TED 8580 Authoring Internet0based Educational Materials TED 8596 Teaching and Learning in Digital Environments TED 8600 Advanced Seminar in Educational Technology TED 8620 Advanced Support of Instructional Technology Environments TED 8770 Integrating Technology into Instructional Design EDAD8250 Technology for School Leaders

Total hours required: 15 hours (minimum of 9 hours must be current UNO credits)

In order to keep current with future technology and to satisfy community needs, new courses will continue to be developed and added as options to the certificate program.

For more information about the graduate certificate program in instructional technology, please call (402) 554-2212.

certificate in project management.

Back to Table of Contents

The goal of the ISQA graduate certificate programs is to allow post-baccalaureate students and working professionals to expand their educational background and complete work that could count towards a graduate degree. Earning the graduate certificates will enhance skill sets; provide exposure to new information technologies, theories and practices; allow individuals to work towards various professional certifications; increase growth potential with employers; and increase prospects of obtaining a graduate degree. The graduate certificate program offers existing technical and managerial professionals the chance to improve and hone their communication skills to aide in their professional development.

Who is Eligible?

Individuals with an undergraduate degree and one to two years of work experience in information systems (IS) related roles are eligible to apply for the ISQA graduate certificate programs.

Structure of Graduate Certificates

The ISQA graduate certificates consist of three core courses (9 credits) and one elective (3 credits) for a total of 12 credit hours. Specific course requirements for each graduate certificate are shown below. There are three prerequisite courses, not counted as part of the 12 credit hours, which may be waived by

the chair of the Graduate Program Committee, based on courses already taken, applicable work experience, or the recommendation of faculty teaching the prerequisite courses. These courses are:

CIST 3100 - Organizations, Applications, and Technology ISQA 8040 - An Overview of Systems Development, ISQA 8050 - Data Organization and Storage

Project Management Certificate

The Project Management Certificate will provide students with the technical, organizational and managerial background to become project managers, project leaders, information technology managers, and software engineers.

Core Courses - 9 hours

ISQA 8210 - Managing Software Development ISQA 8810 - Information Technology Project Fundamentals ISQA 8820 - Project Risk Management

Elective Courses - 3 hours

ISQA 8196 - Process Reengineering with Information Technology

ISQA 8220 - Advanced Systems Analysis and Design

ISQA 8420 - Managing the IS Function

ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in MIS (must be related to project management)

ISQA 8080 - Seminar in MIS (must be related to project management)

Application Process

Complete the application form and submit it with the application fee to the UNO Graduate College

 Online Application Form
 On the application you will be given an option to choose the graduate certificate program for which you would like to be considered. All application and support material must be sent to the following address:

University of Nebraska at Omaha Office of Graduate Studies 6001 Dodge St, EAB 203 Omaha, NE U.S.A. 68182-0209

- Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background (if applicable). Note: If you are already admitted to the MIS graduate degree program, you do not need to submit an additional application fee. Alternatively, if you are admitted to a graduate certificate program and decide to switch to an MS in MIS, you will not need to submit additional application fees.
- Submit a writing sample from work or previous academic experiences. Alternatively, if you do not
 have writing sample, please submit a two page double-spaced essay that addresses the following
 two topics:
 - 1. Discussion of two accomplishments that demonstrate your potential for success in the graduate certificate program.
 - 2. Discussion of your unique personal qualities and life experiences that distinguish you from other applicants to our graduate program.

For more information

For questions regarding the ISQA graduate certificates, please contact

Dr. Peter Wolcott Chairperson ISQA Graduate Program Committee **pwolcott@mail.unomaha.edu** 402-554-3158 and/or Ms. Carla Frakes Graduate Advisor **cfrakes@mail.unomaha.edu** 402-554-2073

certificate in public management.

Back to Table of Contents

Objective

The purpose of the Certificate in Public Management is to allow working professionals with careers in the public sector or graduate students in a related field of study (such as political science or city and regional planning) to expand their educational background and to enhance their knowledge in the area of public management. The graduate certificate is designed to extend students' understanding of theory and practice in the field of public management.

Course Requirements

The Certificate in Public Management consists of four required courses (12 credits) and one elective (three credits) for a total of 15 credit hours.

Required Courses (12 Credits)

- PA 8050 Introduction to Public Administration
- PA 8410 Public Human Resource Management
- PA 8090 Organization Theory and Behavior
- PA 8480 Public Finance Administration

Elective Courses (Choose 1 course - 3 credits)

- PA 8110 Management Information Systems
- PA 8470 Administrative Ethics and Leadership
- PA 8436 Municipal Administration

Application Process

Send the following to the Office of Graduate Studies:

- 1. Application to the Graduate College. Applications may be downloaded or **completed online**.
- 2. Nonrefundable admissions fee to UNO Graduate Studies.
- 3. Two official transcripts from each college or university attended. Hand carried or student submitted credentials will not be accepted. Questions about transcripts should be directed to the Graduate Studies Office.

Send the following to the School of Public Administration:

- 1. Application for Admission to the Certificate in Public Management Program
- 2. Resume including work history
- 3. Essay as described in the Certificate Application
- 4. Two letters of recommendation

Application Deadlines:

Fall Semester - June 1 Spring Semester - October 1

For more information

For more information about the certificate program in public management, please call (402) 554-2625.

certificate in software engineering.

Back to Table of Contents

The Computer Science Department offers a Certificate in Software Engineering. Software engineering is defined as the systematic application of science, mathematics, technology and engineering principles to the analysis, development and maintenance of software systems, with the aim of transforming software development from an ad hoc craft to a repeatable, quantifiable and manageable process. In 2006, CNN Money Magazine listed software engineering as the best job in America, with a job growth forecast of 46% annually for 10 years. Thus the demand for software professionals is very high, and is expected to continue for many years to come. The Certificate in Software Engineering will provide students with specific knowledge and skills required to analyze and develop complex software systems, exposing them to modern software engineering processes, methods, and tools, and equipping them for career advancement as software professionals.

Course Requirements

Core courses (6 credit hours)

- CSCI 8700 Software Specification and Design
- CSCI 8710 Modern Software Development Methodologies

Elective courses (6 credit hours)

- CSCI 8256 Human-Computer Interaction
- CSCI 8266 User Interface Design and Development
- CSCI 8760 Formal Methods and High Assurance Software Engineering
- CSCI 8790 Advanced Topics in Software Engineering

Pre-requisites

- Programming experience
- CSCI 4830 Introduction to Software Engineering (or equivalent) with a grade of B or better

Applying to a Graduate Certificate Program Admission Requirements

Students with an undergraduate degree with a GPA 3.0 or more are eligible to apply for the CSCI graduate certificate programs. Individual graduate certificate plans have additional requirements that are specified under each certificate. International students and non-native English speakers have additional requirements as prescribed by the office of graduate studies.

How To Apply

Complete the application form and submit it with the application fee to the UNOmaha Graduate College. On the application you will be given an option to choose the certificate program for which you would like to be considered. All application and support material must be sent to the following address:

Office of Graduate Studies, EAB 203 University of Nebraska at Omaha Omaha, NE U.S.A. 68182-0209

*If you are already admitted to the CSCI graduate degree program, you do not need to submit an additional application fee. Alternatively, if you are admitted to a graduate certificate program and decide to switch to an MS in CSCI, you will not need to submit additional application fees.

Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background (if applicable).

Structure of Graduate Certificates

The CSCI graduate certificate programs are structured so that they may be completed by most students within a single academic year. All certificates require completing a total of four courses (12 credit hours) usually involving a combination of core and elective courses. Specific course requirements are available with each certificate plan.

Certificate Granting Requirements

Not more than one course grade below or equal to C in the certificate program.

Transfer of Credits and Concurrent Degrees

- Students admitted to MS in CSCI can transfer credits from a certificate to a relevant concentration in the MS program.
- Current degree students may also complete certificates as part of their studies in the MS program.

Completion of the Certificate

During what is expected to be the semester the certificate is completed and prior to the posted deadline, students should complete a Certificate Completion Application Form in the Office of Graduate Studies. If you complete the Certificate Completion Application Form and do not complete all of the requirements for the certificate, contact the Office of Graduate Studies as soon as possible. You must REAPPLY in the Office of Graduate Studies during the next semester in which you intend to complete the certificate; no additional fee is charged to reactivate your application.

The following requirements are due 12 working days prior to commencement:

- "Incompletes" and "NR" grades from a previous term must be removed so that the grade will be in the Office of Graduate Studies.
- Pay all fees and fines and satisfy all obligations to the University.

For students currently enrolled in courses that are a part of their plan of study, enrollment must be maintained in order to complete the certificate. A grade for any current enrollment must be received by the Registrar's Office no later than the close of business on the fifteenth working day following the end of a semester.

Awarding of the Graduate Certificate

The Office of Graduate Studies will mail the certificate to students when all requirements are completed and all obligations to the university are satisfied (i.e., parking and library fines, student accounts balances, financial aid, etc.). The Graduate College will not approve any changes in the student's permanent record once the certificate is awarded.

For more information

For questions regarding the CSCI graduate certificates, please contact:

Ms. Carla Frakes Graduate Advisor cfrakes@mail.unomaha.edu 402-554-2073

certificate in system analysis and design.

Back to Table of Contents

The goal of the ISQA graduate certificate programs is to allow post-baccalaureate students and working professionals to expand their educational background and complete work that could count towards a graduate degree. Earning the graduate certificates will enhance skill sets; provide exposure to new information technologies, theories and practices; allow individuals to work towards various professional certifications; increase growth potential with employers; and increase prospects of obtaining a graduate degree. The graduate certificate program offers existing technical and managerial professionals the chance to improve and hone their communication skills to aide in their professional development.

Who is Eligible?

Individuals with an undergraduate degree and one to two years of work experience in information systems (IS) related roles are eligible to apply for the ISQA graduate certificate programs.

Structure of Graduate Certificates

The ISQA graduate certificates consist of three core courses (9 credits) and one elective (3 credits) for a total of 12 credit hours. Specific course requirements for each graduate certificate are shown below. There are three prerequisite courses, not counted as part of the 12 credit hours, which may be waived by the chair of the Graduate Program Committee, based on courses already taken, applicable work experience, or the recommendation of faculty teaching the prerequisite courses. These courses are:

CIST 3100 - Organizations, Applications, and Technology ISQA 8040 - An Overview of Systems Development ISQA 8050 - Data Organization and Storage

Certificate in Systems Analysis and Design

The Systems Analysis and Design Certificate will provide students with advanced technical, organizational and managerial background to become systems or business analysts and software developers.

Core Courses - 9 hours

ISQA 8210 - Management of Software Development

- ISQA 8220 Advanced Systems Analysis and Design
- ISQA 8410 Database Management Systems

Elective Courses - 3 hours

ISQA 8420 - Managing the IS Function ISQA 8106 - Information Systems Architecture and Organization ISQA 8900 - Independent Research in MIS (must be related to systems analysis & design) ISQA 8080 - Seminar in MIS (must be related to systems analysis & design)

Application Process

Complete the application form and submit it with the application fee to the UNO Graduate College
 Online Application Form. On the application you will be given an option to choose the graduate certificate program for which you would like to be considered. All application and support material must be sent to the following address:

University of Nebraska at Omaha Office of Graduate Studies 6001 Dodge St, EAB 203 Omaha, NE U.S.A. 68182-0209

- Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background (if applicable).
 Note: If you are already admitted to the MIS graduate degree program, you do not need to submit an additional application fee. Alternatively, if you are admitted to a graduate certificate program and decide to switch to an MS in MIS, you will not need to submit additional application fees.
- Submit a writing sample from work or previous academic experiences. Alternatively, if you do not
 have writing sample, please submit a two page double-spaced essay that addresses the following
 two topics:
 - 1. Discussion of two accomplishments that demonstrate your potential for success in the graduate certificate program.
 - 2. Discussion of your unique personal qualities and life experiences that distinguish you from other applicants to our graduate program.

For more information

For questions regarding the ISQA graduate certificates, please contact:

Dr. Peter Wolcott Chairperson ISQA Graduate Program Committee pwolcott@mail.unomaha.edu 402-554-3158

and/or

Ms. Carla Frakes Graduate Advisor **pwolcott@mail.unomaha.edu** 402-554-2073

certificate in systems and architecture.

Back to Table of Contents

This certificate provides students with knowledge in underlying architecture of computers. The students can choose either the hardware track or the software track. In the hardware track, student gain more in depth knowledge in the field. Students in this track will develop skills to perform system and component design, quality assurance, and test. In the software track, knowledge in the underlying architecture helps in generating and understanding optimized software. Students in this track will develop skills that will help them perform systems programming, language processing, and system administration.

Course Requirements

Core courses (6 credit hours)

- CSCI 8530 Advanced Operating Systems
- CSCI 8150 Advanced Computer Architecture

Elective courses for Hardware Track (6 credit hours)

- CSCI 8160 Introduction to VLSI
- CSCI 8170 VLSI Testing
- CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
- CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics

Elective courses for Software Track (6 credit hours)

- CSCI 8550 Advanced Operating Systems Theory
- CSCI 8706 Compiler Construction
- CSCI 8610 Fault-tolerant Distributed Systems
- CSCI 8626 Computer Graphics

Pre-requisites for Hardware track

- CSCI 3710 Introduction to Computer Organization and Architecture (or equivalent)
- CSCI 4350 Computer Architecture (or equivalent) with a grade of B or better

Pre-requisites for Software track

- CSCI 4220 Principles of Programming Languages (or equivalent)
- CSCI 4500 Operating Systems (or equivalent) with a grade of B or better

*Students should choose electives from either the hardware track or the software track but not both.

Applying to a Graduate Certificate Program

Admission Requirements

Students with an undergraduate degree with a GPA 3.0 or more are eligible to apply for the CSCI graduate certificate programs. Individual graduate certificate plans have additional requirements that are specified under each certificate. International students and non-native English speakers have additional requirements as prescribed by the office of graduate studies.

How To Apply

Complete the application form and submit it with the application fee to the UNOmaha Graduate College. On the application you will be given an option to choose the certificate program for which you would like to be considered. All application and support material must be sent to the following address:

Office of Graduate Studies, EAB 203 University of Nebraska at Omaha Omaha, NE U.S.A. 68182-0209

*If you are already admitted to the CSCI graduate degree program, you do not need to submit an additional application fee. Alternatively, if you are admitted to a graduate certificate program and decide to switch to an MS in CSCI, you will not need to submit additional application fees.

Submit a detailed resume indicating your work experience and background (if applicable).

Structure of Graduate Certificates

The CSCI graduate certificate programs are structured so that they may be completed by most students within a single academic year. All certificates require completing a total of four courses (12 credit hours) usually involving a combination of core and elective courses. Specific course requirements are available with each certificate plan.

Certificate Granting Requirements

Not more than one course grade below or equal to C in the certificate program.

Transfer of Credits and Concurrent Degrees

- Students admitted to MS in CSCI can transfer credits from a certificate to a relevant concentration in the MS program.
- Current degree students may also complete certificates as part of their studies in the MS program.

Completion of the Certificate

During what is expected to be the semester the certificate is completed and prior to the posted deadline, students should complete a Certificate Completion Application Form in the Office of Graduate Studies. If you complete the Certificate Completion Application Form and do not complete all of the requirements for the certificate, contact the Office of Graduate Studies as soon as possible. You must REAPPLY in the Office of Graduate Studies during the next semester in which you intend to complete the certificate; no additional fee is charged to reactivate your application.

The following requirements are due 12 working days prior to commencement:

- "Incompletes" and "NR" grades from a previous term must be removed so that the grade will be in the Office of Graduate Studies.
- Pay all fees and fines and satisfy all obligations to the University.

For students currently enrolled in courses that are a part of their plan of study, enrollment must be maintained in order to complete the certificate. A grade for any current enrollment must be received by the Registrar's Office no later than the close of business on the fifteenth working day following the end of a semester.

Awarding of the Graduate Certificate

The Office of Graduate Studies will mail the certificate to students when all requirements are completed and all obligations to the university are satisfied (i.e., parking and library fines, student accounts balances, financial aid, etc.). The Graduate College will not approve any changes in the student's permanent record once the certificate is awarded.

For more information

For questions regarding the CSCI graduate certificates, please contact:

Ms. Carla Frakes Graduate Advisor cfrakes@mail.unomaha.edu 402-554-2073

certificate in teaching english to speakers of other languages (TESOL). Back to Tai

Back to Table of Contents

The English Department offers students the opportunity to obtain a Graduate Certificate in Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages. Completion of these requirements does not certify a graduate to teach in Nebraska public schools. Instead, it is an academic credential meant for teachers who are already certified in other areas, for people who plan to teach in venues other than public schools, and for anyone who works in some capacity with non- native speakers of English.

Admission Requirements

Bachelor's degree with a major or minor in one of the following areas: an English or foreign language teaching field, English, a foreign language, or the equivalent. (Students with degrees in other fields should contact the English Graduate Program Director.)

Certificate Requirements

All students whose language of nurture is not English must demonstrate oral and written mastery of English as certified by the Department of English.

All students must complete the following course requirements (15 credit hours):

ENGL 8616 Introduction to Linguistics ENGL 8656 Structure of English ENGL 8696 Topics in Linguistics: Applied Linguistics TED 8006 Special Methods in Teaching Foreign Language & ESL or ENGL 8696 Topics in Linguistics: TESOL ENGL 8676 Sociolinguistics

Students must achieve grades in accordance with Graduate College policies.

The Linguistics Faculty strongly recommends that all TESOL Certificate students achieve oral and written proficiency in a second language.

For more information...

Please call (402)554-2635.

certificate in technical communication.

The Technical Communication Certificate is offered through the Department of English in conjunction with the School of Communication. All courses are cross-listed and may be taken under either or both course numbers.

The Graduate Certificate in Technical Communication is designed for graduate students and industry professionals seeking a foundation in the theory and practice of Technical Communication. This foundation provides students with the kind of competencies expected from technical communication professionals, including writing, design, editing, and technology.

The Technical Communication Certificate is designed for the following students:

- part- and full-time UNO students pursuing graduate degrees, who are seeking a cognate area outside, but relevant to, their primary program of study;
- industry professionals seeking to develop the knowledge and skills for a career in Technical Communication; and

Back to Table of Contents

 business or technical professionals seeking to enhance their employment opportunities through a professional development program.

Requirements - Admission to the graduate certificate program:

- a baccalaureate degree with at least a 2.75 (on a 4.0 scale) GPA
- a statement of purpose articulating career goals (250-500 words)
- a writing sample (preferably a technical document such as a report, but academic essay is also acceptable)

Required Course Work

The Graduate Certificate in Technical Communication consists of 4 core courses (12 credits) and one elective (3 credits) for a total of 15 credits. These credits can consist of a combination of English and Communication credits.

Although each course lists graduate standing as the only prerequisite, students should be aware that the program director strongly recommends taking the courses in the order they appear.

Core Courses (12 credits)

ENGL/JOUR 8816 Digital Literacies for Technical Communicators ENGL/JOUR 8836 Technical Communication ENGL/JOUR 8856 Information Design for Technical Communicators ENGL/JOUR 8876 Technical Editing Other Approved Courses

(*NOTE*: Other courses and workshops may be developed as requested by students and institutions or as developments in the field warrant).

ENGL/JOUR 8896 Capstone Course in Technical Communication SPCH 8156 Communication Training & Development Skills SPCH 8196 Communication Training and Development Skills SPCH 8536 Cross-Cultural Communication

Portfolio Requirement

Students will assemble a portfolio representing their achievement in the five courses (15 credits). The portfolio will contain at least one writing sample/project from each course and will be reviewed by the Technical Communication program coordinator and one other member of the Graduate Faculty from the English department or School of Communication. Faculty teaching these courses will be aware of this portfolio requirement and will assign work that can be used as part of the portfolio (e.g., a report, user's manual, web site, etc.).

Quality of Work

Students must earn a grade of "B" (3.0 on a 4.0 scale) or better in each course applied toward the 15 credits required for the Technical Communication certificate.

For more information...

Please call (402) 554-3636.

Non-degree Areas

art and art history.

Back to Table of Contents

Graduate art courses are offered to fulfill requirements for a minor field or as cognate or selected courses on a plan of study.

The Graduate Program Committee of the department of Art and Art History has determined that a graduate minor in Art History shall consist of 9 credit hours of graduate level Art History courses, the specific courses to be approved by the Graduate Program Committee.

aviation.

Back to Table of Contents

The University of Nebraska at Omaha Aviation Institute (UNOAI) is committed to providing graduate students with quality education in aviation. The Aviation Institute also strives to maintain and support local and national aviation/aerospace systems, promote the development of improved systems, and increase the awareness and knowledge of aviation among the general public. Faculty and students are provided the opportunity to participate in research and community service that will contribute to the accomplishment of this mission. The Aviation Institute provides students with a number of scholarships, fellowships, and internship opportunities that support aviation research and education. This dedicated effort is to be directed toward aiding the United States in retaining its world aviation leadership.

Graduate areas of specializations which result in a minor in aviation administration are available in the following programs:

- Master of Public Administration
- Master of Science in urban studies
- Doctor of Philosophy in public administration
- A specialized focus in aviation administration also is available in the master and doctoral programs in Educational Leadership through the UNL campus.

Graduate aviation courses may be available to fulfill requirements for a minor field or as cognate or selected courses on a plan of study in other programs. The aviation minor requires a minimum of nine credit hours in aviation graduate courses. Students are required to take AVN 8020 Survey of Aviation Administration and two additional graduate level courses in aviation. These additional courses are listed in the Graduate Catalog and must be chosen in consultation with the Aviation Institute's Graduate Coordinator. (Selected courses are available on the World Wide Web through distance education.) The aviation minor must be approved by the Aviation Institute's Graduate Coordinator.

The Aviation Institute is a division of the School of Public Administration in the College of Public Affairs and Community Service (CPACS). See the "Public Administration" section of this catalog for additional academic program information. General requirements of the University of Nebraska at Omaha Graduate catalog should be reviewed. Students also should review the provisions of the Aviation Graduate Student Handbook. Questions regarding graduate program opportunities in aviation and the Aviation Institute's numerous scholarship, fellowship, and internship programs should be directed to the Aviation Graduate Program Coordinator, 422 Allwine Hall, 402-554-3424 or 1-800- 3-FLY-UNO. The Aviation Institute may be contacted by electronic mail at unoai@unomaha.edu or on the World Wide Web at http://www.unomaha.edu/~nasa/

NASA Nebraska Space Grant Consortium

The Nebraska Space Grant Consortium (NSGC) is part of the NASA Space Grant College and Fellowship Program. The NSGC awards funds to develop research infrastructure and enhance the quality of aerospace research and education throughout the state. Furthermore, the NSGC strives to provide national leadership in applied aspects of aeronautics.

One of the main goals of the National Space Grant College and Fellowship Program is to assist students pursuing higher education. NASA provides funds to the NSGC for distribution to undergraduate and graduate students pursuing research or course work in the aerospace and aeronautics fields. Since the program began in 1991, over \$1,000,000 in scholarships and fellowships has been awarded to over 500 students in Nebraska. Applications are available by contacting the Nebraska Space Grant Office at the UNO Aviation Institute or on the web at http://www.unomaha.edu/ai/

black studies.

A graduate minor in black studies is available for students. A graduate minor requires the completion of nine credit hours of graduate course work in Black studies.

chemistry.

Graduate chemistry courses are offered to fulfill requirements for a minor field or as cognate or selected courses on a plan of study

community and regional planning.

The Department of Community and Regional Planning offers graduate courses at the University of Nebraska at Omaha to serve the area's professional planners, governmental officials, interested citizens and students in related programs. A student can complete a specialization in planning on the University of Nebraska at Omaha campus via distance education courses. Three planning courses are offered each year via TV. Students also could choose to apply these courses toward the Master of Community and Regional Planning degree at UNL.

The Master of Community and Regional Planning (MCRP) degree program provides preparation for professional planning practice in the public, private and nonprofit sectors. Planning is an interdisciplinary problem-solving profession that influences a broad range of future-oriented decision making. Planners utilize a wide variety of methods and techniques to identify problems and needs and to formulate plans of

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

action that effectively address those needs. Planners often need to accommodate differing viewpoints in the process of formulating desirable and compatible plan and policy recommendations.

The MCRP degree program emphasizes the understanding of the importance and interrelationships among human resources, natural resources, socio-cultural characteristics, economic activity, political and institutional roles and characteristics of the natural and built environment. The program provides students with a sound foundation in planning theory, methods, process and application - a background which enables graduates to formulate, initiate and coordinate a broad range of planning development actions.

The MCRP degree program requires completion of 48 graduate credit hours, encompassing three components:

- 24 credit hours of required core courses;
- 9 credit hours in an area of concentration; and
- 15 credit hours in a completion track.

Five areas of concentration are available to MCRP degree students:

- 1. social planning
- 2. physical planning: the built environment
- 3. environmental planning
- 4. economic development planning
- 5. transportation planning

Other individualized areas of concentration may be pursued with approval from the Department Graduate Committee.

The three completion tracks available for the MCRP degree program include:

- (1) master's thesis and elective courses
- (2) professional project and elective courses
- (3) comprehensive written examination and elective courses

The Master of Community and Regional Planning degree program is accredited by the Planning Accreditation Board.

For more information regarding the Master of Community and Regional Planning program, please refer to the **UNL Graduate Studies Bulletin** and contact the **Department of Community and Regional Planning**, 302 Architecture Hall, University of Nebraska-Lincoln, Lincoln, NE 68588-0105, telephone (402) 472-9280.

engineering and technology.

Back to Table of Contents

These graduate programs are UNL programs. To apply for these programs you must apply through the UNL Graduate Studies Office and complete a UNL graduate application.

human resources and family sciences.

Back to Table of Contents

Human resources and family sciences graduate offerings at UNO may be used as a minor for those pursuing programs in another discipline. The minor portion should be determined in consultation with a designated member of the graduate faculty from human resources and family sciences. UNO courses may also be used to satisfy recertification.

Admission to the graduate programs in the College of Human Resources and Family Sciences (through the Office of Graduate Studies, University of Nebraska-Lincoln) requires presentation of the baccalaureate degree from an accredited institution and GRE scores; three letters of recommendation and a goal statement; and TOEFL for international students for whom English is a second language. Departments within the college may determine specific course deficiencies.

Application for a graduate degree program in human resources and family sciences is to be made to Graduate Studies, Lincoln Campus. In addition to this, an important step to initiate a graduate program is to consult with the chairperson of the graduate program in Lincoln. Staff in the Omaha program will assist in making such appointments. For graduate degrees in human resources and family sciences, it will be necessary to take human resources and family sciences courses on the Lincoln campus.

Interdepartmental Human Resources & Family Sciences

Interdepartmental Human Resources and Family Sciences program offers graduate work leading to the Master of Science (extended education only) and Ph.D. degrees. Separate programs leading to the Master's degree also are offered in family and consumer sciences; nutritional science and dietetics; and textiles, clothing and design.

Master's Program

Students applying for study in the Interdepartmental human resources and family sciences master's degree must hold a bachelor's degree in human resources and family sciences or its equivalent. The undergraduate work must have included the equivalent of 24 hours in human resources and family sciences, distributed in at least three subject matter areas, and 20 hours in natural and social sciences including a minimum of 9 hours in the natural and 6 hours in the social sciences.

Work leading to a master's degree in Human Resources and Family Sciences may be completed under Option III (see the **UNL Graduate Studies Bulletin**). Not more than one-half of the total program for the Master's degree may be completed in the major subject matter areas. These subject matter areas are: family and consumer sciences; nutritional science and dietetics; and textiles, clothing and design.

At least six hours of the remaining work must be completed in one of the departments other than the major one. Additional supporting courses to complete the program may be completed in cooperating departments or in the departments outside of the College of Human Resources and Family Sciences. For more information, contact the college at **chrfs@unl.edu**.

Family and Consumer Sciences

Candidates for the Master of Science degree in family and consumer sciences must:

- hold a Bachelor of Science or a Bachelor of Arts degree from an accredited college
- have completed undergraduate preparation in the equivalent of that required in the Basic General Education Core in human resources and family sciences
- have a major of at least 18 hours exclusive of freshman courses in human resources and family sciences, or the equivalent from psychology, educational psychology, or sociology
- have a minimum of 3.0 undergraduate GPA is required, as well as a minimum of 500 on the verbal, quantitative, and analytical subtests of the general GRE

Nutritional Science and Dietetics

The department of nutritional science and dietetics offers graduate programs leading to a Master of Science degree. Students may develop their research programs related to human health and nutrition in the areas of biochemical and molecular nutrition, clinical and community nutrition, food quality and safety, and food service management. Students seeking a Master of Science degree must apply for admission through the Office of Graduate Studies on the UNL campus. In addition to the general admission requirements, applicants must submit Graduate Records Examination scores (verbal, quantitative, and analytical) and a letter of intent regarding educational and career goals.

Applicants whose native language is not English must submit a Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL) demonstrating a score of at least 550 (or 213 on the computerized test).

Desirable undergraduate background should include a Bachelor of Science or Bachelor of Arts degree in areas related to nutrition, food service management, and/or dietetics and include appropriate courses in chemistry, biochemistry, microbiology, physiology, statistics, and management.

Candidates for the Master of Science degree in nutritional science and dietetics must hold a Bachelor of Science degree or a Bachelor of Arts degree from an accredited college. More information is available at the following website: http://cehs.unl.edu/

Textiles, Clothing and Design

Graduate programs in Textiles, Clothing and Design allow students at the masters level to concentrate their course work in merchandising of apparel and textiles, costume or textile history, quilt studies, textile science, and textile or apparel design. Individual programs may include course work in business, history, anthropology, art, art history, museum studies, chemistry, sociology, and statistics as well as textiles, clothing and design.

In consultation with a faculty adviser, each student plans an individualized course of study linking background interests with research or creative interests of departmental faculty and educational resources of the University of Nebraska. The masters program requires 30 to 36 semester hours of graduate course work. Programs are offered through both resident instruction and extended education.

Graduate programs in textiles, clothing and design are administered through the University of Nebraska-Lincoln.

For additional information contact:

Sharon Reeder 234 Home Economics University of Nebraska, Lincoln, NE 68583-0802 (402) 472-2911 tcdgrad2@unl.edu

philosophy.

Back to Table of Contents

The Bachelor of Arts degree in philosophy is the natural choice for students who want to go on to graduate work in philosophy. However the study of Philosophy is also a useful preparation for students who intend to work in other areas.

Philosophy provides a transferable skill, one that can be used in many walks of life. It provides training in rational thinking that cannot be obtained elsewhere plus it gives students a general training in thinking and writing clearly. It also provides experience in problem solving, in thinking critically, and in thinking laterally. Both ethics and logic are part of philosophy, and most people will face significant ethical questions in the course of their work and would do better in their work if they thought logically.

Studying the history of philosophy is also essential to the understanding of the history of ideas and culture.

Perhaps Socrates went a little far in suggesting that the unexamined life was not worth living, but it is surely true that an examined life will be all the better for it.

physics.

Graduate physics courses are offered to fulfill requirements for a minor field or as cognate or selected courses on a plan of study.

religious studies.

A graduate minor in Religious Studies is offered. A Religious Minor requires no fewer than nine hours of graduate-level coursework and must be approved by the major department/school and the minor department/school.

A variety of courses can be taken under the heading of Reading in Religion (RELI 8900).

Two courses are cross listed with their undergraduate counterparts:

Back to Table of Contents

Back to Table of Contents

- 1. Judaism in the Modern Age (RELI 8156) is Cross listed with (RELI 4150) and
- 2. Existentialism and Religious Thought (RELI 8306) is cross-listed with (RELI 4300).

In addition, the Religious Studies program offers a graduate-level course for teachers on the Holocaust under the Reading in Religion course number (RELI 8900).

Periodically, Religious Studies also offers a graduate-level course, Religions of the World, under the Reading in Religion course number (RELI 8900).